# MALAYSIAN JOURNAL OF NUTRITION



VOL. 29 NO. 1

Official Publication of the PERSATUAN PEMAKANAN MALAYSIA NUTRITION SOCIETY OF MALAYSIA APRIL 2023





Malaysian Journal of Nutrition is abstracted/indexed by Google Scholar, the WHO Western Pacific Region Index Medicus, Elsevier databases of the Scopus, EBiology and Ecare, ASEAN Citation Index (ACI), CABI Global Health database and Asian Digital Library (ADL)

#### MALAYSIAN JOURNAL OF NUTRITION

Peer-reviewed Journal of the Nutrition Society of Malaysia (http//www.nutriweb.org.my)

#### **EDITOR-IN-CHIEF**

Prof Dr Poh Bee Koon Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

Mr Carl Vincent Cabanilla (Food and Nutrition Research Institute, Philippines)

Assoc Prof Dr Cheah Yong Kang (Universiti Utara Malaysia)

Assoc Prof Dr Chin Yit Siew (Universiti Putra Malaysia)

Dr Dian Novita Chandra (University of Indonesia)

Assoc Prof Dr Loh Su Peng (Universiti Putra Malaysia)

Assoc Prof Dr Mahenderan Appukutty (Universiti Teknologi MARA, Malaysia)

Prof Dr Sirichai Adisakwattana (Chulalongkom University, Thailand)

Assoc Prof Dr Patricia Clementina Matanjun (Universiti Malaysia Sabah)

Dr Sangeetha Shyam (International Medical University, Malaysia)

Dr Tee E Siong (Nutrition Society of Malaysia)

Dr Wong Jyh Eiin (Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia)

#### **ADVISORY PANEL**

Dr Azza Gohar (National Nutrition Institute, Egypt)

Prof Cecilia Florencio (University of The Philippines, Diliman)

Prof Dr JC Henry (Singapore Institute for Clinical Sciences)

Dr Le Thi Hop (National Institute of Nutrition, Vietnam)

Prof Dr Majid Karandish (Ahvaz Jundishapur University of Medical Sciences, Iran)

Prof Reynaldo Martorell (Emory University, United States of America)

Emeritus Prof Dr Mohd Ismail Noor (Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia)

Dr V Prakash (Central Food Technological Research Institute, India)

Prof Mark L Wahlqvist (Monash University, Australia & National Health Research Institute, Taiwan)

#### The Journal

- Serves as a forum for the sharing of research findings and information across broad areas in nutrition.
- Publishes original research reports, topical article reviews, book reviews, case reports, short communications, invited editorials and letters to the editor.
- Welcomes articles in nutrition and related fields such as dietetics, food science, biotechnology, public health and anthropology.

### Malaysian Journal of Nutrition Vol. 29 No. 1, 2023

#### Contents

| Growth patterns of urban Malaysian children under 24 months<br>of age in Selangor, Malaysia<br>Heng Yaw Yong, Zalilah Mohd Shariff & Chee Yen Wong   | 1  |
|--|----|
| Effect of date palm cultivars on chemical and phytochemical<br>properties of date vinegars<br>Wilawan Boonsupa, Chananthon Thammajit, Thidarat Sittisumran,<br>Onanong Thiansai & Tharakorn Kaewsura   | 17 |
| Eating self-regulatory skill, diet quantity, and diet quality of<br>Malaysian healthcare university students: A cross-sectional<br>study<br>Ching Li Lee, Jamilah Abd Jamil, Jia Tian Chang, Kar Xsin Yap, Hsin<br>Yuen Yap & Wei Jin Khoo   | 27 |
| Associations between body mass index and physical activity<br>level with mindful eating behaviour among undergraduate<br>medical students of Universiti Sains Malaysia<br>Nurul Zulaikha Talib, Shu Qing Ang, Juliana Shamsudin & Zafirah<br>Mohd Nor  | 39 |
| Coeliac disease knowledge and treatment: Potential factors<br>associated with adherence to gluten-free diet<br>Najla Alorayyidh, Maram H. Alswaji, Elham Almujammay, Bander<br>Alhujairy, Nada Benajiba & Abeer Salman Alzaben   | 51 |
| Government-Industry-Academia Alliance: A multi-sectoral<br>collaboration for improved nutrition of children and well-being<br>of mothers<br><i>Divorah V. Aguila, Julieta B. Dorado &amp; Mario V. Capanzana</i>   | 63 |
| Association of dietary pattern and childhood obesity with<br>cardiovascular disease in patients from Tangail city,<br>Bangladesh<br>Khan Md. Murtaja Reza Linkon, Nur-E-Safa Meem, Ssm. Habibullah<br>Noory, Md. Hanif Hossain, Rehnova Mustafa Nitu, Md. Faridul Islam,<br>Md. Shyfullah, Sharmin Jalil, Md. Esrafil & Md. Abdul Alim | 77 |
| Dietary patterns associated with the risk of type 2 diabetes<br>in women with and without a history of gestational diabetes<br>mellitus: A pilot study<br><i>Farah Yasmin Hasbullah, Barakatun Nisak Mohd Yusof, Rohana Abdul</i><br><i>Ghani, Geeta Appannah, Zulfitri 'Azuan Mat Daud &amp; Faridah Abas</i>                         | 89 |

| Effects of chocolate milk consumption on muscle recovery<br>following rowing exercise: A randomised crossover study<br>Anna Fitriani, Asih Setiarini, Engkus Kusdinar Ahmad, Desiani Rizki<br>Purwaningtyas & Fitria  | 103 |
|---|-----|
| Validity and reliability of online questionnaire on awareness,<br>knowledge, attitude and self-efficacy (AKAS) on healthy eating<br>for nutrition education and promotion<br><i>Milflor S. Gonzales, Idelia G. Glorioso, Celina Ann J. Navarro &amp; Theresa</i><br><i>Krista B. Jolejole</i>   | 115 |
| Weight cycling among Indonesian college students in West Java<br>province during the COVID-19 pandemic<br>Boyke Mulyana, Asti Dewi Rahayu Fitrianingsih, Syifa F. Syihab &<br>Novrizal Achmad Novan   | 137 |
| Diabetes prevention through digital therapy for high-risk<br>individuals: Study protocol for the Malaysia Diabetes Prevention<br>Programme (MyDiPP)<br>Nurul Fatihah Mohd Fauzi, Sharifah Wajihah Wafa Syed Saadun Tarek<br>Wafa, Naresh Bhaskar Raj, Mohd Ibrahim Abdullah, Norkhairani Abdul<br>Rawi, Nurulhuda Mat Hassan & Rohayah Husain | 147 |
|   |     |

## Growth patterns of urban Malaysian children under 24 months of age in Selangor, Malaysia

#### Heng Yaw Yong<sup>1,2</sup>, Zalilah Mohd Shariff<sup>1\*</sup> & Chee Yen Wong<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Nutrition, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Selangor, Malaysia; <sup>2</sup>Division of Nutrition and Dietetics, School of Health Sciences, International Medical University, 57000 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia; <sup>3</sup>School of Nutrition and Dietetics, Faculty of Health Sciences, Universiti Sultan Zainal Abidin, Gong Badak Campus, 21300 Kuala Nerus, Terengganu, Malaysia.

#### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** To identify the growth patterns of young children during the first two years of life according to gestational age, birth weight, and growth status at 24 months of age. Methods: This was a retrospective cohort study of 4,570 young children in Selangor. Data were extracted from children's health records in government health clinics. Growth data were analysed using the Anthro Plus software that utilises the World Health Organization growth standards. Results: Generally, wasting prevalence was the highest at birth and 24 months, but stunting was more predominant from 1 to 21 months. Weight-for-age z-scores (WAZ), lengthfor-age z-scores (LAZ), and weight-for-length z-scores (WLZ) from birth to 24 months were within -3.00 to 0.00 standard deviation (SD) for pre-term low birth weight children, -1.50 to 0.00 SD for pre-term normal birth weight children, and -2.50 to 0.50 SD for full-term low birth weight children. While WAZ, LAZ, and WLZ from birth to 24 months for underweight/stunted/wasted children were within -2.50 to 0.50 SD, the values for overweight/obese (OV/OB) children were within -1.00 to 2.00SD. For normal children, WAZ, LAZ, and WLZ exhibited comparable trends, with values within -1.00 to 0.00 SD from birth to 24 months. **Conclusion:** While stunting and wasting persisted as the most common forms of malnutrition in this sample of young children, the prevalence of OV/OB increased by 24 months. Interventions to promote child growth should focus not only on the prevention of undernutrition, but also on OV/OB.

Keywords: Malaysia, malnutrition, obesity, overweight, retrospective studies

#### INTRODUCTION

Worldwide, the prevalences of stunting, wasting, and underweight among children under five years have been reported to be 21.3%, 14.0%, and 13.0%, respectively; with the highest prevalence in Asia and Africa (WHO, 2020). In Asia, the number of stunted children has decreased from 134 to 87 million, a 35% reduction in 16 years (WHO, 2020). Although the number of stunted children under five years in South Asia has also declined from 90.1 million to 56.1 million between 2000 and 2019, South Asia still has the highest prevalence of stunting in the world. In Malaysia, the prevalence

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: Prof Dr Zalilah Mohd Shariff

Universiti Putra Malaysia. c/o Department of Nutrition, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Selangor, Malaysia

Tel: (6)03-97692472; Fax: (6)(03)89426769; E-mail: zalilahms@upm.edu.my doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2021-0103

of stunting (21.8%) remains the most prevalent form of undernutrition among children under five years in 2019, followed by underweight (14.1%) and wasting (9.4%) (IPH, 2020).

Approximately 45% of all deaths among children under five years of age are attributed, directly or indirectly, to undernutrition (WHO, 2020). These deaths often occur in the same countries where the rates of childhood obesity are rising. Worldwide, there are 38.3 million children under five years (5.9%) who are overweight; with Southeast Asia and Northern America being the only sub-regions that had a substantial rise in the number of overweight children from 2000 to 2019. In Malaysia, the prevalence of overweight and obesity (BAZ>+2 standard deviation, SD) in 2019 among children under five years was 5.6%, and it was more prevalent in the urban than rural areas (6.0% vs)4.4%), and among the bottom 40% (B40 - < RM 4,850) than middle 40% (M40 -RM 4,850 to RM 10,959) and top 20% of household income categories (T20 – >RM 10,959) (6.0% vs 5.6% vs 4.2%) (IPH, 2020).

The first two years of life are often referred to as a critical period, during which there is a higher energy and nutrient demand to support a child's growth and development needs (Arnold et al., 2009). A poor diet together with frequent infections may contribute to infant growth retardation (Goulet, 2010). Evidence indicates that growth faltering often occurs among infants of low- and middle-income households at some point during the first two years of life, and it commonly starts between four and six months of age (Victora et al., 2010). In developing countries, weight faltering in infants often occurs around four months of age, while faltering of height occurs around three months of age (Victora et al., 2010).

Poor growth in early life is associated

with many adverse health consequences, ranging from cognitive deficits to the risk of chronic diseases in later childhood and adulthood (Singhal, 2017). Child growth monitoring is therefore a crucial step to understand the patterns and timing of growth faltering in both weight and height of infants. In addition, children with different birth status (e.g., pre-term delivery, low birth weight) may have different patterns of growth due to substantial neonatal growth restriction and the need for intensive care in most pre-term and low birth weight infants. The insight on the growth patterns and timing of growth faltering in children under 24 months of age could be the starting point for developing strategies prevent early childhood growth to retardation. Thus, this study aimed to examine the growth patterns of young children during the first two years of life, specifically according to gestational age, birth weight, and growth status at 24 months of age.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

This retrospective cohort study was conducted in six randomly selected Maternal and Child Health (MCH) clinics in Hulu Langat, Petaling, and Sepang districts, Selangor. The study protocol was approved by the Medical Research and Ethics Committee (MREC) of the Ministry of Health Malaysia (NMRR-18-2604-43816). Informed consent was not required due to the retrospective study design, and all participants were anonymised.

#### Data sources

The source of data was health records of children born between January 2015 to December 2017. The health records contained the parent's background, birth information (e.g., gender, gestational age, length, head circumference, and birth weight), and growth assessment. Data were extracted from the health records by trained enumerators.

#### Growth assessment

Growth data at birth, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 6, 9, 12, 15, 18, 21, and 24 months were extracted. Weight (to the nearest 0.1 kg), and length (to the nearest 0.1 cm), were measured by the clinic nurses using a digital weighing scale with length meter, respectively, according to standard procedures (MOH Malaysia, 2015). Growth data were analysed using the Anthro Plus software that utilises the World Health Organization (WHO) growth standards (2006) (WHO, 2006). Three growth indicators [lengthfor-age z-scores (LAZ), weight-for-age z-scores (WAZ), and weight-for-length (WLZ)] were determined. z-scores Children were excluded when one of their anthropometric observations was biologically improbable according to the cut-offs defined by WHO (2006). Specifically, the cut-offs were LAZ < -6SD or > +6 SD, WAZ < -6 SD or > +5 SDor WLZ < -5 SD or > +5 SD. The final data set consisted of 4,570 children. Underweight, stunting, wasting among children were defined as LAZ, WAZ, and WLZ of < -2 SD. Meanwhile, overweight (OV) and obesity (OB) were defined as +2SD < WLZ < +3 SD and WLZ of > +3 SD(WHO, 2006).

#### Other variables

Mother's socio-demographic information ethnicity, marital on age. status. education level, obstetrical information (e.g., gravidity, parity), medical history [e.g., retroviral, hepatitis B, diabetes/ gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM), hypertension/pregnancy-induced hypertension (PIH), thalassaemia], as well as anthropometric measurements height, weight at (e.g., 1 month postpartum, body mass index at one month postpartum) were extracted. Mode of birth (normal vaginal birth, assisted

breech delivery, instrumental delivery or caesarean section), sex of infant, infant's birth weight, length, and head circumference were also obtained from the health records. The gestational age at birth was determined by last menstrual period (LMP) or by ultrasonography if the LMP was unsure. Pre-term birth was defined as birth occurring at less than 37 completed weeks of gestation or 259 days of gestation. Birth weight categorised according was to the recommendations of the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) and WHO as < 2.5 kg for low birth weight, 2.5 - 4.0 kg for normal birth weight, and >4.0 kg for high birth weight (UNICEF, 2004).

#### Data analysis

Data were analysed using SPSS version 26, while Microsoft Excel 2010 was used to generate plots. Descriptive statistics (mean, standard deviation, frequency, and percentage) were used to describe the data. Z-score distribution of different anthropometric indicators was plotted. The z-score distribution for the high birth weight group was not presented, as only 15 children were observed in this group. P for linear trend (P-trend) of growth from birth to 24 months was analysed using repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA) for LAZ, WAZ, and WLZ. Independent t-test was used to compare the mean values for LAZ, WAZ, and WLZ between groups (birth status and growth status at 24 months of age). The statistical significance level was set at p<0.05.

#### RESULTS

Table 1 shows the characteristics of mothers and infants. The mean maternal age was  $30.4\pm4.6$  years, and most mothers were Malays (76.0%). Two-fifth of the mothers were either overweight (30.9%) or obese (17.1%), whereas 6.5% were underweight at one

| Table 1. | Characteristics | of mothers and | infants ( <i>N</i> =4,570) |
|----------|-----------------|----------------|----------------------------|
|----------|-----------------|----------------|----------------------------|

| Characteristics  | n (%)       | Mean±SD     |
|--|-------------|-------------|
| Maternal characteristics   |             |             |
| Maternal age (years)   |             | 30.43±4.64  |
| Ethnicity  |             |             |
| Malay  | 3474 (76.0) |             |
| Chinese  | 638 (14.0)  |             |
| Indian and others  | 458 (10.0)  |             |
| Marital status   |             |             |
| Single   | 10 (0.3)    |             |
| Married  | 4559 (99.6) |             |
| Divorced   | 1 (0.1)     |             |
| Education level ( $n=4502$ )                                     |             |             |
| No formal education  | 4 (0.1)     |             |
| Primary to secondary   | 2846 (63.2) |             |
| STPM/Matriculation/Diploma/Certificate                           | 956 (21.2)  |             |
| Tertiary and above   | 696 (15.5)  |             |
| Gravidity  |             | 2.00±0.95   |
| 1  | 1576 (34.5) |             |
| 2  | 1883 (41.1) |             |
| 3  | 807 (17.7)  |             |
| ≥4   | 304 (6.7)   |             |
| Parity   |             | 0.96±0.42   |
| 0  | 1631 (35.7) |             |
| 1  | 1874 (41.0) |             |
| 2  | 778 (17.0)  |             |
| ≥ 3  | 287 (6.3)   |             |
| Height (cm)  |             | 155.45±5.69 |
| Weight at 1 month postpartum (kg)                                |             | 61.12±12.06 |
| Body mass index (BMI) at 1 month postpartum (kg/m <sup>2</sup> ) |             | 25.28±5.18  |
| Underweight (<18.5)  | 301 (6.5)   |             |
| Normal (18.5 – 24.9)   | 2079 (45.5) |             |
| Overweight (25.0 – 29.9)   | 1410 (30.9) |             |
| Obese (≥30.0)  | 780 (17.1)  |             |
| Medical history of   |             |             |
| Retroviral   | 6 (0.1)     |             |
| Hepatitis B  | 5 (0.1)     |             |
| Diabetes / Gestational diabetes mellitus                         | 902 (19.7)  |             |
| Hypertension / Pregnancy-induced hypertension                    | 178 (3.9)   |             |
| Thalassaemia   | 7 (0.2)     |             |
| Birth information  |             |             |
| Mode of delivery   |             |             |
| Normal vaginal birth   | 4154 (90.9) |             |
| Assisted breech delivery   | 10 (0.2)    |             |
| Instrumental delivery (forceps, vacuum)                          | 35 (0.8)    |             |
| Caesarean section  | 371 (8.1)   |             |
| Complication during birth  |             |             |
| No<br>Footal distance  | 4545 (99.5) |             |
| Foetal distress  | 25 (0.5)    |             |

| Table 1. Ch | aracteristics of | mothers and | infants | (N=4,570) | [Cont'd] |  |
|-------------|------------------|-------------|---------|-----------|----------|--|
|-------------|------------------|-------------|---------|-----------|----------|--|

| Characteristics                     | n (%)       | Mean±SD    |
|-------------------------------------|-------------|------------|
| Infant characteristics              |             |            |
| Age (months)                        |             |            |
| 1 months                            |             | 1.09±0.15  |
| 2 months                            |             | 2.12±0.19  |
| 3 months                            |             | 3.17±0.22  |
| 4 months                            |             | 4.17±0.25  |
| 5 months                            |             | 5.18±0.23  |
| 6 months                            |             | 6.23±0.30  |
| 9 months                            |             | 9.25±0.33  |
| 12 months                           |             | 12.15±0.21 |
| 15 months                           |             | 15.16±0.28 |
| 18 months                           |             | 18.18±0.29 |
| 21 months                           |             | 21.17±0.30 |
| 24 months                           |             | 24.16±0.21 |
| Gestational age at delivery (weeks) |             | 38.33±2.01 |
| < 37 weeks (pre-term)               | 679 (14.9)  |            |
| ≥ 37 weeks                          | 3891 (85.1) |            |
| Infant's sex                        |             |            |
| Male                                | 2598 (56.8) |            |
| Female                              | 1972 (43.2) |            |
| Infant's birth weight (kg)          |             | 3.02±0.41  |
| < 2.5 (Low birth weight)            | 535 (11.7)  |            |
| 2.5 – 4.0 (Normal birth weight)     | 4020 (88.0) |            |
| > 4.0 (High birth weight)           | 15 (0.3)    |            |
| Infant's head circumference (cm)    | . ,         | 32.81±1.49 |
| Infant's length at birth (cm)       |             | 49.34±2.86 |

month postpartum. About 19.7% and 3.9% had a history of diabetes/GDM and hypertension/PIH, respectively. There were 2,598 male infants (56.8%) and 1,972 female infants (43.2%), with 85.1% born full-term. A total of 535 (11.7%) infants had low birth weights (<2.5 kg) and only 15 (0.3%) had high birth weights (>4.0 kg).

At birth and at 24 months, the prevalence of wasting (birth=13.6%; 24 months=8.1%) was higher than the prevalence of stunting (birth=11.3%; 24 months=7.7%), underweight (birth=6.5%; 24 months=5.6%) and OV/OB (birth=10.9%; 24 months=5.5%). However, the prevalence of stunting (11.1 – 16.3%) was the highest from 1 to 21 months of age. The prevalence of underweight remained within 6.8%

to 10.8% from 1 to 21 months of age. The prevalence of OV/OB decreased gradually from 9.3% at 1 and 2 months to 2.3% at 12 months, then increased to 5.5% at 24 months. Based on the z-score distribution for LAZ, WAZ, and WLZ of children under 24 months compared with the WHO standards, the distribution of LAZ (median= -0.65) and WAZ (median= -0.52) appeared to be skewed to the left, but the curve of WLZ (median= -0.18) lay closely within the range to the right of the WHO standard (Table not shown).

Table 2 shows the nutritional status of children at birth, by birth status. About 41.6%, 86.5%, and 47.6% of the pre-term low birth weight children were stunted, underweight, and wasted at birth. For pre-term normal birth weight children, most of them were non-

| <b>Table 2.</b> Nutritional status of children at birth by birth status $(N=4,570)$   | th by birth sta    | atus ( <i>N</i> = 4,570                 |  |  |   |               |
|---|--------------------|---|--|--|---|---------------|
|   |                    |   | Birth status   |  |   |               |
|   | Total<br>(n=4,570) | Pre-term low<br>birth weight<br>(n=185) | Pre-term low Pre-term normal<br>birth weight birth weight<br>(n=185) (n=494) | Full-term low<br>birth weight<br>(n=302) | Full-term low Full-term normal<br>birth weight birth weight<br>(n=302) (n=3589) | p-value       |
| At birth  |                    |   |  |  |   |               |
| Length-for-age z-score (LAZ), Mean±SD   | $-0.38\pm1.50$     | -1.74±1.92                              | -1.30±1.07   | -0.30±1.44                               | -0.19±1.36  | $0.001^{***}$ |
| Stunting, $n$ (%)   | 516 (11.3)         | 77 (41.6)                               | 145 (29.4)   | 32 (10.6)                                | 262 (7.3)   | 0.001***      |
| Non-stunting, $n$ (%)   | 4054 (88.7)        | 108 (58.4)                              | 349 (70.6)   | 270 (89.4)                               | 3327 (92.7)   |               |
| Weight-for-age z-score (WAZ), Mean±SD   | -0.63±0.91         | -2.61±0.60                              | -0.66±0.78   | $-2.11\pm0.33$                           | -0.40±0.71  | 0.001***      |
| Underweight, $n$ (%)  | 298 (6.5)          | 160 (86.5)                              | 1 (0.2)  | 137 (45.4)                               | 0.0) 0  | 0.001***      |
| Non-underweight, $n \ (\%)$   | 4272 (93.5)        | 25 (13.5)                               | 493 (99.8)   | 165 (54.6)                               | 3589 (100.0)  |               |
| Weight-for-length z-score (WLZ), Mean±SD  | $-0.75\pm1.01$     | $-2.76\pm1.56$                          | $-0.12 \pm 1.05$   | $-2.37\pm1.06$                           | $-0.51 \pm 1.21$  | 0.001***      |
| Wasting, $n$ (%)  | 713 (13.6)         | 88 (47.6)                               | 1 (0.2)  | 223 (73.8)                               | 401(11.2)   | 0.001***      |
| Normal, $n$ (%)   | 3359 (73.5)        | 97 (52.4)                               | 439 (88.9)   | 79 (26.2)                                | 2744 (76.5)   |               |
| Overweight/obesity, $n (\%)$  | 498 (10.9)         | 0 (0.0)                                 | 54 (10.9)  | 0 (0.0)                                  | 444 (12.4)  |               |
| Note: Stunting – LAZ <-2 <i>SD</i> , Non-stunting – LAZ $\geq$ 2 <i>SD</i> ; Underweight – WAZ < -2 <i>SD</i> , Non-underweight – WAZ $\geq$ -2 <i>SD</i> ; Wasting – WLZ $\sim$ 0.5D Momental WIT $2 \times -2.5D$ ; Wasting – WLZ | $LAZ \ge 2SD; U$   | nderweight – V                          | VAZ < -2SD, Non-1  | underweight –                            | WAZ ≥ -2 <i>SD</i> ; Wast   | ing – WLZ     |
| $\sim -200$ , indition - while $\simeq +200$ , Overweight / Duestly - while $\sim -200$ , $***p<0.001$  | DUCSILY - WLA      | UC12 + V                                |  |  |   |               |

stunted (70.6%), non-underweight (99.8%), and non-OV/OB (88.9%) at birth. Meanwhile, for full-term low birth weight children, about 10.6% were stunted, 45.5% underweight, and 73.8% wasted.

Figure 1 shows the growth trend by birth status. There were significant differences in the means of LAZ, WAZ, and WLZ among children with different birth status (p<0.05). For pre-term low birth weight children, WLZ increased from birth to 2 months (-3.04 SD to -0.16 SD), decreased plateaued thereafter. and at -0.50 SD from 5 months onwards (P-trend <0.05). LAZ decreased to less than -1.50 SD at one month and increased thereafter to -0.58 SD at 24 months (P-trend <0.05). WAZ increased from birth to 24 months (-2.61 SD to -0.62 SD) (P-trend <0.05). For pre-term normal birth weight children, WLZ decreased from birth to one month (-0.12 SD to -0.41 SD). increased at two months (-0.09 SD), but decreased thereafter, and plateaued at -0.50 SD from five months onwards (P-trend <0.05). LAZ and WAZ decreased to less than -1.50 SD at one month and increased thereafter to -0.64 SD and -0.59 SD at 24 months, respectively (P-trend <0.05). WAZ for full-term low birth weight children increased from birth (< -2.11 SD) to 24 months (~ -0.50SD), while LAZ showed a slight decline from birth to one month, but had a similar trajectory as WAZ thereafter (*P*-trend <0.05). WLZ for full-term and low birth weight children started below -2.00 SD at birth, but increased sharply by one month, reaching close to 0.00 SD at two months and maintained between -0.50

6









8



All *p*-trend < 0.05

**Figure 3.** Mean anthropometric z-scores (Length-for-age, weight-for-age, and weight-forlength) according to age relative to the World Health Organization (WHO) standards for (A) wasting, (B) normal, and (C) overweight/obesity at 24 months. *SD* to 0.00 *SD* thereafter (*P*-trend <0.05). For full-term normal birth weight children, both WAZ and WLZ increased from birth to one month, then gradually decreased to reach the lowest at 12 months (WAZ: -0.58 *SD*; WLZ: -0.28 *SD*), but increased thereafter (*P*-trend <0.05). LAZ decreased from birth to one month, remained stable (-0.45 *SD* to 0.48 *SD*) from two to six months, decreased thereafter to the lowest at 15 months, but showed an increasing trend to 24 months (P-trend <0.05).

Figures 2 and 3 show the means of LAZ, WAZ, and WLZ by growth status at 24 months. The means of LAZ, WAZ, and WLZ for stunted children were significantly lower than non-stunted children (Figure 2). For stunted children, there was an obvious decline in LAZ starting at nine months, which exceeded -2.00 SD at 12 months, and further exceeded -2.50 SD at 23 months and 24 months (P-trend < 0.05). WAZ maintained between -1.63 SD to -1.42 SD from nine months until 24 months (P-trend <0.05). For underweight children, mean WAZ declined from birth (-0.85 SD) to 24 months (-2.12 SD) and exceeded -2.00 SD from 12 months onwards (P-trend <0.05). While LAZ decreased from birth (-1.63 SD) to 15 months (-2.19 SD) and increased thereafter to -1.66 SD at 24 months, WLZ gradually decreased from 1 to 24 months (0.18 SD to -1.58 SD) (P-trend <0.05). The mean WLZ for wasted children increased sharply from birth to 1 month (-0.66 SD to -0.01 SD), decreased thereafter, and exceeded -2.00 SD at 24 months (P-trend <0.05) (Figure 3). Conversely, for OV/OB children, WLZ increased sharply from birth to one month (-0.80 SD to 0.21 SD), gradually increased thereafter, and exceeded 2.00 SD at 24 months (2.12 SD) (P-trend < 0.05). While mean LAZ increased from 15 months onwards for wasted children, it decreased from 15 months onwards for OV/OB children (P-trend <0.05).

WAZ for wasted children decreased from birth to 21 months (-0.81 SD to -1.39 SD) and further decreased to -1.82 SD at 24 months (P-trend <0.05). In contrast, WAZ for OV/OB children increased from birth to 21 months (-0.50 SD to 0.93 SD), and was above 1.00 SD at 24 months of age (1.64 SD) (*P*-trend < 0.05). For normal children (non-stunted, nonunderweight, non-wasted), WAZ, LAZ, and WLZ showed similar patterns as fullterm children with values within -1.00 to 0.00 SD from birth to 24 months (P-trend <0.05). However, a slight decrease in LAZ was observed between 6 to 12 months in this group of normal children, after which LAZ showed a gradual increasing trend until 24 months (P-trend <0.05).

#### DISCUSSION

The present study found that the nutritional status of children was slightly better than children of a similar age group (24 months) in Thailand (The Thailand Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey (MICS) 2019 – 24 to 35 months, stunting: 11.9%; underweight: 7.5%; wasting: 7.7%) (National Statistical Office of Thailand, 2020), Cambodia (Cambodia Demographic and Health Survey 2014 – 24 to 35 months, stunting: 38.5%; underweight: 8.0%; wasting: 24.9%) (National Institute of Statistics, 2015), and Vietnam (Nutrition Surveillance Profiles 2013 - 24 to 29 months, stunting: 21.3%; underweight: 13.2%; wasting: 5.9%) (Vietnam National Institute of Nutrition, UNICEF, Alive & Thrive, 2014). The differences could be attributed to different socioeconomic status, cultural, and nutrition habits across the settings. The prevalences of stunting (7.7% vs 23.5% and 21.8%), underweight (5.6% vs 12.2% and 14.1%), and wasting (8.1% vs 10.5% and 9.4%) at 24 months for this sample was lower than the prevalences reported by the National Health and Morbidity Survey (NHMS) in

2016 (IPH, 2016) and 2019 (IPH, 2020), respectively. However, the prevalence of OV/OB at 5.5% was slightly higher than in NHMS (2019) (5.2%), but lower than that of NHMS (2016) (7.2%). This might be due to differences in demographic and socioeconomic backgrounds, such as the present data were collected in Selangor - a more developed state than other states in Malaysia, and NHMS 2019 that studied populations under five years old, with a wider age range compared to NHMS 2016 which focused on 24 to 35 months, as well as the inclusion of children from rural areas in NHMS 2019. Studies have shown that rural children have a higher prevalence of undernutrition, but lower prevalences of overweight and obesity compared to urban children, which could be lower socioeconomic attributed to status, poor hygiene and sanitation, as

well as compromised living environment

(Fagbamigbe, Kandala & Uthman, 2020). observed increasing growth The trends among pre-term low birth weight, pre-term normal birth weight, and fullterm low birth weight children could be attributed to the special postnatal care (e.g., more frequent follow-up to monitor their growth, post-discharge formula to top-up on feeding) provided by hospitals or MCH clinics within the first few years of life, until normal growth was achieved for these infants. This finding also reflects that the first 1,000 days of life is the most critical period of growth, and interventions during this period is likely to have the greatest impact in preventing child malnutrition (Martorell, 2017). It is also important to note that the while WAZ, LAZ, and WLZ for pre-term normal birth weight were within -1.50 to 0.00 SD, the WAZ, LAZ, and WLZ for full-term low birth weight children showed similar patterns as full-term children starting from 1 month and onwards, with values within -1.00 to 0.50 SD from birth to 24 months. These findings indicated that

premature infants tend to grow more slowly compared with infants born at term regardless of birth weight.

Similar to previous studies that found stunting to be more predominant than underweight, wasting, and OV/ OB among children at 24 months (Rojroongwasinkul et al., 2016; Tarig et al., 2018), children in the present study also experienced long-term nutritional deprivation. Stunting has been shown to be associated with biological (e.g., short maternal stature, intrauterine growth retardation. poor maternal nutrition before and during pregnancy) and environmental factors (e.g., poor socioeconomic conditions. frequent illness, inappropriate infant and young child feeding and care) (Fitriani, Achmad & Nurdiana, 2020). A meta-analysis showed that the attributed risk of prenatal growth failure (e.g., low birth weight, pre-term birth, small-gestational-age) for stunting at 12 - 60 months in lowand middle-income countries is about 20% (Christian et al., 2013). The present study also found that a proportion of stunted children at 24 months were born pre-term (21.0%), with low birth weight (10.8%), and stunted at birth (20.2%). As this study did not assess maternal nutrition before and during pregnancy, it is unknown whether this contributed to poor intrauterine growth. Additionally, in contrast with previous studies (Karlsson et al., 2021; Salimar, Irawati & Besral, 2019), the present study did not find any significant association between maternal height and stunting. It is speculated that environmental factors could be more important than biological factors for this cohort as only about one-fifth of children was linked to pre-term delivery, low birth weight, and stunted at birth. These children could be at a higher risk of concurrent stunting and OV/OB in the future if they remain in the same environment and have an unhealthy lifestyle, such as sedentary

behaviour and unhealthy eating habits (e.g., consumption of high energy-dense, but low nutrient-dense foods) (Tzioumis *et al.*, 2016).

While stunting and wasting are indicators of chronic and acute malnutrition, respectively. being underweight is a composite indication that encompasses both acute and chronic conditions (De Onis & Blössner, 2003). For example, a child who is underweight may be stunted, wasted, or experiencing both conditions. The present study found that about 48.1% of underweight children were wasted, whereas 32.9% were stunted, and 10.9% were stunted and wasted. Additionally, about 26.7% and 13.2% of underweight children were born pre-term and with low birth weight. These observations that indicated most underweight children in the present study were prone to be acutely undernourished, partly due to restricted intrauterine growth (Christian et al., 2013). Wasting may indicate a problem with current or recent starvation, inadequate or inappropriate supplementary foods, or it may be the result of an acute infectious illness (Caulfield et al., 2006). As slightly than half of the underweight less children were wasted, it is plausible that these children might have experienced inappropriate infant and young child feeding practices (e.g., low frequency of breastfeeding, low quantity and quality of complementary foods) and/ or infectious diseases (e.g., diarrhoea, respiratory infections), which caused them to lose weight or fail in weight loss recovery. An in-depth investigation of feeding practices and childhood diseases is needed to confirm such association.

Over the last decade, there has been a greater focus on the occurrence of stunting and wasting as evidence showed that children with concurrent wasting and stunting have the highest risk of mortality (McDonald et al., 2013). South Asia had the greatest prevalence of concurrent stunting and wasting, with a prevalence of 8.0% for children at two vears (Mertens et al., 2020) and 4.4% for children under five years (McDonald et al., 2013). Although the sample of children in the present study was from urban areas, about 0.6% (*n*=28) of them had concurrent stunting and wasting at 24 months of age. This result is consistent with a nationwide study in Thailand, which found that the prevalence of concurrent stunting and wasting was 0.7% and 0.6%, respectively, for children aged 12 to 23 months and for those in the wealthiest households (Okubo et al., 2020). However, a prevalence of 0.2% was reported among children under seven years of age in China (Zhang et al., 2021). Although the causes of wasting and stunting are often the same, the body responds to weight faltering by slowing linear growth, indicating that wasting raises the likelihood of future stunting (Schoenbuchner et al., 2019). Subsequently, adequate weight is needed for linear growth recovery. Further research into the pathophysiology of these two types of malnutrition is required to design effective prevention and management programmes.

It is important to note that the prevalence of OV/OB increased from 2.4% at 15 months to 5.5% at 24 months. A rapid weight gain in OV/OB children was observed, whereby there was a sharp increase in the mean WLZ from six to 24 months. Further sub-sample analysis among OV/OB children showed that about 9.1% of them were born with low birth weight, while the remaining had normal birth weight and none were born with high birth weight (>4.0kg). Studies have documented the positive association between low birth weight and later obesity in children, whereby children with low birth weight might gain

weight more rapidly in order to make up their lack of growth and this further contributes to the major components of metabolic syndrome (Chen *et al.*, 2019). As the prevalence of obesity in Malaysian adults has increased from 4.4% in 1996 to 19.7% in 2019 (IPH, 2020), the findings from the present study also suggest, therefore, that the primary prevention for cardiovascular diseases could begin as early as the first few months of life.

developing countries, growth In faltering in length often starts at 3 months and continues dramatically until 24 months of age (Victora et al., 2010). The present study found that among normal children (non-stunted, nonunderweight, non-wasted, or non-OV/ OB), there was a slight decrease in LAZ between six to 12 months, but a gradual increase thereafter until 24 months. The WHO recommends that complementary feeding starts at six months of age in addition to breast milk (WHO, 2000). The NHMS (2016) showed that about 80.6% of children under 24 months in Selangor fulfilled the minimum meal frequency (children who received solid, semi-solid, and soft food for breastfed and non-breastfed children), but only 48.4% and 50.3% children met the minimum dietary diversity and minimum acceptable diet (IPH, 2016). Thus, it is plausible that the children in this cohort might have had poor feeding practices, such as inappropriate complementary feeding practices, which increased their risk for poor growth during early infancy. Promoting optimal breastfeeding and complementary feeding practices, through effective policies and interventions, could improve the initiation of breastfeeding, exclusive breast-feeding in the first six months of life, timing of introduction of solid foods, frequency of feeding, diversity of young children's diets, and subsequently child growth and development (Heidkamp *et al.*, 2021). While breastfeeding promotion has been much emphasised in the national plan of action for the nutrition of Malaysia, this study underscores the need for greater efforts in promoting optimal young child complementary feeding practices and preventing macroand micronutrient deficiencies.

The limitation of this study was the use of anthropometric data from health records that could have introduced bias (e.g., measurement bias, data extraction bias). Nevertheless, all measurements were taken by trained nurses with a standard protocol to maintain the reliability of measurements. Despite this limitation, the present study has provided an insight into the nutritional status of urban children under 24 months of age.

#### CONCLUSION

Stunting was more common than underweight, wasting, and OV/OB from 1 to 21 months, although wasting prevalence was highest at birth and 24 months. While undernutrition prevailed, the prevalence of OV/OB increased, starting at 15 months up to 24 months. As both growth retardation and rapid growth in early life are predictive of later health outcomes, interventions should be aimed not only at achieving adequate growth for the prevention of growth faltering, but also for the prevention of rapid growth in the early years. With the tremendous progress over the years in maternal and child health care in Malaysia, as well as the global recognition that early life intervention is crucial for future health and disease prevention, strategies related to infant and young child feeding (i.e. breastfeeding, complementary feeding) could be further strengthened to improve the health and nutrition of children.

#### Acknowledgement

We would like to thank the Director General of Health Malaysia for his permission to publish this article. The authors would like to acknowledge the nurses, staffs, and officials of MCH clinics in Hulu Langat, Petaling and Sepang districts, Selangor, for their excellent assistance during data collection.

#### Authors' contributions

Yong HY, led the data collection, data analysis and interpretation, prepared the draft of the manuscript, and reviewed the manuscript; Zalilah MS, principal investigator, conceptualised and designed the study with Yong HY, advised on data analysis and interpretation, and reviewed the manuscript; Wong CY, assisted in data analysis, and reviewed the manuscript.

#### **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

#### References

- Arnold F, Parasuraman S, Arokiasamy P, & Kothari M (2009). In: National Family Health Survey (NFHS-3) India 2005-06 Nutrition in India. From http://www.mohfw.nic.in. [Retrieved March 1 2019].
- Christian P, Lee SE, Donahue Angel M, Adair LS, Arifeen SE, Ashorn P, Barros FC, Fall CH, Fawzi WW, Hao W, Hu G, Humphrey JH, Huybregts L, Joglekar CV, Kariuki SK, Kolsteren P, Krishnaveni GV, Liu E, Martorell R, Osrin D, Persson LA, Ramakrishnan U, Richter L, Roberfroid D, Sania A, Ter Kuile FO, Tielsch J, Victora CG, Yajnik CS, Yan H, Zeng L & Black RE (2013). Risk of childhood undernutrition related to small-for-gestational age and pre-term birth in low- and middleincome countries. Int J Epidemiol 42(5):1340– 1355.
- De Onis M & Blössner M (2003). The World Health Organization Global Database on Child Growth and Malnutrition: Methodology and applications. *Int J Epidemiol* 32(4):518–526.
- Fagbamigbe AF, Kandala NB & Uthman AO (2020). Demystifying the factors associated with ruralurban gaps in severe acute malnutrition among under-five children in low- and middle-income countries: a decomposition analysis. *Sci Rep* 10:11172.
- Fitriani H, Achmad SR & Nurdiana P (2020). Risk Factors of Maternal Nutrition Status During Pregnancy to Stunting in Toddlers Aged 12-59 Months. *J Keperawatan Padjadjaran* 8(2):183.

- Goulet O (2010). Growth faltering: setting the scene. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 64(Suppl):S2-4.
- IPH (2016). National Health & Morbidity Survey (NHMS) 2016. Institute for Public Health, Ministry of Health Malaysia, Kuala Lumpur.
- IPH (2020). National Health and Morbidity Survey (NHMS) 2019: Vol. I: NCDs – Non-Communicable Diseases: Risk Factors and other Health Problems. Institute for Public Health, Ministry of Health Malaysia, Kuala Lumpur.
- Karlsson O, Kim R, Bogin B & Subramanian S (2021). Maternal height-standardised prevalence of stunting in 67 low- and- middleincome countries. J Epidemiol JE20200537:1-8.
- Caulfield LE, Stephanice A, Richard JA, Rivera PM & Black RE (2006). Stunting, wasting, and micronutrient deficiency disorders. In Jamison DT, Breman JG & Measham AR (eds). *Disease Control Priorities in Developing Countries* (pp 237). Oxford University Press, New York.
- Chen C, Jin Z, Yang Y, Jiang F, Huang H, Liu S & Jin X (2019). Association of low birth weight with thinness and severe obesity in children aged 3-12 years: a large-scale population-based cross-sectional study in Shanghai, China. *BMJ open* 9(5): e028738.
- Martorell R (2017). Improved nutrition in the first 1000 days and adult human capital and health. *Am J Hum Biol* 29(2): 1–24.
- McDonald CM, Olofin I, Flaxman S, Fawzi WW, Spiegelman D, Caulfield LE, Black RE, Ezzati M, Danaei G & Nutrition Impact Model Study (2013). The effect of multiple anthropometric deficits on child mortality: Meta-analysis of individual data in 10 prospective studies from developing countries. Am J Clin Nutr 97:896– 901.
- Mertens A, Benjamin-Chung J, Colford JM, Hubbard AE, van der Laan MJ, Coyle J, Oleg S, Cai W, Wendy J, Sonali D, Anna N, Nolan NP, Stephanie D, Anmol S, Esther OC, Ivana M, Nima H, Haodong L, Ryan H, Vishak S, Jonas H, Thea N, Parul C & Kenneth HB (2020). Child wasting and concurrent stunting in low- and middle-income countries. (pre-print). medRxiv 20126979. From http://medrxiv.org/content/ early/2020/06/11/2020.06.09.20126979. abstract [Retrieved Jan 1 2021].
- National Institute of Statistics (2015). Cambodia Demographic and Health Survey 2014. Phnom Penh, Cambodia, and Rockville, Maryland, USA. [Retrieved 12 February 2022].

- Ministry of Health Malaysia (2015). Garis Panduan Program Community Feeding. Putrajaya, Malaysia. [Retrieved 21 January 2021].
- National Statistical Office of Thailand (2020). Thailand Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 2019, Survey Findings Report. Bangkok, Thailand. [Retrieved June 20 2020].
- Okubo T, Janmohamed A, Topothai C & Blankenship JL (2020). Risk factors modifying the double burden of malnutrition of young children in Thailand. *Matern Child Nutr* 16(S2):1–9.
- Rojroongwasinkul N, Bao Kle N, Sandjaja S, Poh BK, Boonpraderm A, Huu CN, Soekatri M, Wong JE, Deurenberg P & Manios Y (2016). Length and height percentiles for children in the South-East Asian Nutrition Surveys (SEANUTS). Public Health Nutr 19(10):1741–50.
- Salimar S, Irawati A & Besral B (2019). Maternal height as determinant factors of children not to be stunting until age 59 months. *Indian J Public Heal Res Dev* 10(3):765–71.
- Schoenbuchner SM, Dolan C, Mwangome M, Hall A, Richard SA, Wells JC, Khara T, Sonko B, Prentice AM & Moore SE (2019). The relationship between wasting and stunting: A retrospective cohort analysis of longitudinal data in Gambian children from 1976 to 2016. Am J Clin Nutr 110(2):498–507.
- Singhal A (2017). Long-Term Adverse Effects of Early Growth Acceleration or Catch-Up Growth. Ann Nutr Metab 70(3): 236–40.
- Tariq J, Sajjad A, Zakar R, Zakar MZ, Fischer F (2018). Factors associated with undernutrition in children under the age of two years: Secondary data analysis based on the Pakistan demographic and health survey 2012–2013. *Nutrients* 10(6):676-684.
- Tzioumis E, Kay MC, Bentley ME & Adair LS (2016). Prevalence and trends in the childhood dual burden of malnutrition in low- and middle-income countries, 1990-2012. Public Health Nutr 19(8): 1375–88.

- UNICEF (2004). In: Low birthweight: country, regional and global estimates. From https:// apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/43184. [Retrieved June 21 2018].
- Victora CG, de Onis M, Hallal PC, Blossner M & Shrimpton R (2010). Worldwide timing of growth faltering: Revisiting implications for interventions. *Pediatrics* 25(3): e473–80.
- Vietnam National Institute of Nutrition, UNICEF, Alive & Thrive (2014). *Nutrition Surveillance Profiles 2013.* Hanoi, Vietnam. https://www. unicef.org/vietnam/nutrition. [Retrieved June 20 2020].
- WHO (2000). Complementary feeding: Family foods for breastfed children. WHO Press, World Health Organization, Geneva.
- WHO (2006). WHO child growth standards: length/ height-for-age, weight-for-age, weight-forheight and body mass index-for-age: methods and development. WHO Press, World Health Organization, Geneva.
- WHO (2020). In: UNICEF/WHO/The World Bank Group joint child malnutrition estimates: levels and trends in child malnutrition: key findings of the 2020 edition. World Health Organization. From: https://www.who.int/publications/i/ item/jme-2020-edition [Retrieved Jan 21 2021].
- Zhang YQ, Li H, Wu HH & Zong XN (2021). Stunting, wasting, overweight and their coexistence among children under 7 years in the context of the social rapidly developing: Findings from a population-based survey in nine cities of China in 2016. PLoS One 16(1):e0245455.

## Effect of date palm cultivars on chemical and phytochemical properties of date vinegars

#### Wilawan Boonsupa<sup>\*</sup>, Chananthon Thammajit, Thidarat Sittisumran, Onanong Thiansai & Tharakorn Kaewsura

Division of Biology, Faculty of Science and Technology, Rajabhat Mahasarakham University, Mahasarakham, Thailand.

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Phoenix dactylifera, commonly known as date or date palm, is a flowering plant species in the palm family Arecaceae, cultivated for its edible sweet fruit called dates. Dates are high in dietary fibre and antioxidant compounds, known for preventing cancer and cardiovascular diseases. This research studied the chemical properties, antioxidant activities, and total phenolic content of fermented date vinegars from *Phoenix dactulifera* L. fruits, which had three cultivars - Barhi, Siam S1, and KL1. Methods: The first step was making date wines by using Saccharomyces cerevisiae (0.75% v/v of date juice content) to produce alcohol; the second step was making date vinegars by using Acetobacter pasteurianus (10% v/v of inoculum). Thereafter, the wines and vinegars were analysed for their chemical properties [high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC)], antioxidant activities [2,2-Diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl (DPPH) assay], and total phenolic content (folin ciocalteu method). Results: Results showed that the highest alcohol content was 9.35% (v/v) in Siam S1 wine. The highest acetic acid was 7% (v/v) in Siam S1 vinegar. From the phytochemical analysis of vinegars, the highest antioxidant activity was found to be 24.96 mg/mL in Siam S1 vinegar, while the highest total phenolic content was found to be 208.35 mg GAE/L in KL1 vinegar. Conclusion: This novel research showed that the Siam S1 date had the highest acetic acid and antioxidant activity in vinegar. Thus, this cultivar could be processed to make new, healthy products that can further lead to income generation for the people in Thailand.

Keywords: antioxidant activity, chemical properties, date fruits, vinegar, wine

#### INTRODUCTION

Vinegar, a kind of acidic condiment, has been in use for more than 3000 years (Solieri & Giudici, 2009). Both solid-state and liquid-state fermentation methods are being used in the production of vinegar (Xia *et al.*, 2020). Vinegar is made from sources that contain sugar such as grains, fruits, and honey. This leads to the different types of vinegars available in the market. Different raw materials support the different physiochemical properties of vinegar products. Natural vinegar is a superior food additive as it contains nutrients such as carbohydrates, amino acids and peptides, vitamins and minerals, and antioxidants such as carotenoids and phenolic compounds. From the early days of agriculture until today, mankind has always used vinegar for various purposes, including as a condiment, pickling or preserving

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: Asst. Prof. Dr. Wilawan Boonsupa

Rajabhat Mahasarakham University, Division of Biology, Faculty science and technology, Mahasarakham, Thailand

Tel: (+886)86-7142160; Fax: (6)(03)77287426; E-mail: kai2556wilawan@gmail.com doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2022-0035

agent, disinfectant, cleaning agent, and beverage (Matloob, 2014). Vinegar has been proven useful for the prevention and treatment of diabetes because it decreases the presence of glucose and insulin in the blood (Brahim *et al.*, 2014).

Date vinegar has beneficial effects similar to those of other types of vinegar. It is made from date palm (Phoenix dactylifera L.), that is grown in the hot and dry regions of North African countries and the Middle East. Dates are important for agriculture and economy in the Arab Gulf area. They are predominantly grown in Egypt (1,352,950 metric tons), Saudi Arabia (1,078,300 metric tons), Iran (1,023,130 metric tons), the United Arab Emirates (775,000 metric tons), and Algeria (710,000 metric tons) (Chandrasekaran & Bahkali, 2013). Date fruit is divided into various development and ripening stages (Hababouk, Kimri, Bisr or Khalal, Rutab, and Tamer). Generally, the date fruit is harvested and brought to market at three stages, namely Bisr, Rutab, and Tamer-depending on the cultivar (Ahmed et al., 2021). The fruit is high in dietary fibre, proteins, carbohydrates, minerals, vitamins, tannins, phenolic and antioxidant compounds. These phytochemical compounds can prevent the oxidation of other molecules such as proteins and lipids, thus providing a protective role in the body against cancer, cardiovascular diseases, and other degenerative conditions (Matloob & Balakit, 2016). The tannin contained in date palm fruits is used medicinally as a defensive astringent for intestinal troubles. It is commonly administered as a treatment for colds, sore throat and bronchial catarrh, as well as to relieve cystitis, fever, oedema, gonorrhoea, liver and abdominal troubles. It is also said to counteract alcohol intoxication (El-Sohaimy & Hafez, 2010).

The overall objective of this research was to study the effect of

date fruit varieties on the chemical and phytochemical properties of date vinegar. This research aimed 1) to produce fermented vinegar from date fruits which had three cultivars – Barhi, Siam S1, and KL1, and 2) to study the chemical properties, antioxidant activity, and total phenolic content of date vinegars.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### Chemicals and reagents

All reagents and solvents used during the experiment were of analytical grades and purchased from various suppliers. 2,2-diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl hydrate (DPPH) was bought from Sigma–Aldrich (Steinheim, Germany). Gallic acid standard was supplied by Fluka (Buchs, Switzerland). Folin-ciocalteau reagent was from Merck (Darmstadt, Germany) and sodium carbonate (anhydrous) from Univar (Downers Grove, IL, USA).

#### **Raw materials**

*Phoenix dactylifera* L. fresh date cultivars, namely Barhi (yellow as fresh), Siam S1 (purple as fresh), and KL1 (yellow as fresh) (Khalal developmental stages) were harvested in June 2021 in the Mahasarakham province.

#### Date vinegar production

The vinegar fermentation process started with date fruits being crushed and mixed with water at a ratio of 1:4 (w/w) to prepare the juice. After adjustment of total soluble solid content up to 20°Brix by cane sugar, the date juice was pasteurised for 30 minutes (min) at 65°C. Alcoholic fermentation was conducted for three days at room temperature in plastic vessels containing 2 L of the date juice inoculated with wine yeast, S. cerevisiae (LALVIN K1-V1116) at a ratio of 0.75% (v/v). At the end of the fermentation process, the wine was separated from the sediment by allowing it to settle in glass bottles, followed by

pasteurisation for 30 min at  $65^{\circ}$ C. Then, vinegar production began from the alcohol content of the obtained wine, adjusted to 6% (v/v) and inoculated with *A. pasteurianus* TISTR 521 (Thailand institute scientific and technological research), which was grown in glucose yeast broth at a ratio of 10% (v/v). A glass flask containing 135 mL of the date wine was shaken for 15 days at 30°C on a shaker (150 rpm). After fermenting vinegar for 15 days, the fermentation process was stopped by pasteurisation of vinegar at 65°C for 30 min (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Diagram of date vinegar production

#### **Chemical analysis**

The wine and vinegar samples were centrifuged and filtered through a 0.45 um filter before injection into the HPLC system. The analysis was performed on a Shimadzu HPLC-RID system (Shimadzu, Japan) consisting of Shimadzu LC-20AD pumps and RID-10A refractive index detector. The analytical column was Aminex HPX-87H column (300 mm × 7.8 mm i.d., 9 µm, Bio-Raand Laboratories, Inc., USA) coupled to a cationic exchange pre-column (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc., USA). H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> (5 mM) was conducted as the mobile phase. The injection volume was 20 mL with a flow rate of 0.6 mL/ min. The column temperature was set at 45°C (Aguiar et al. 2005). A series of standard solution [ranging from 0-16% of fructose (w/v), glucose (w/v), absolute ethanol (v/v), and acetic acid glacial (v/v)] were prepared. A standard curve with  $R^2$  greater than 0.99 was plotted, and then the concentrations of fructose, glucose, absolute ethanol, and acetic acid glacial in wine and vinegar were quantified accordingly.

#### Antioxidant activity

The antioxidant activities of the samples were determined by DPPH radical assay (Brand-Williams, Cuvelier & Berset, 1995) during which DPPH radical was used as a stable radical. In brief, 5 mL of every sample was added to 5 mL of 0.1 mM DPPH radical solution prepared in ethanol, and the mixture was incubated for 20 min at room temperature in the dark. After incubation, absorbance was measured at 517 nm using the Shimadzu UV-1800 spectrophotometer (Shimadzu, Japan), and the DPPH radical scavenging activities were expressed as mg ascorbic acid equivalents in 1 mL of sample (mg/ mL).

#### Total phenolic content analysis

The Folin-Ciocalteu method was utilised for the determination of total phenolic

content in date vinegars (Singleton, Orthofer & Lamuela-Raventós, 1999). Briefly, 1 mL of each sample was diluted with 9.5 mL of distilled water and then mixed with 0.5 mL of Folin-Ciocalteu reagent and 2 mL of 10% Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>2</sub> solution. After an incubation time of 30 min at room temperature, absorbance was measured at 765 nm using the Shimadzu UV-1800 spectrophotometer (Shimadzu, Japan). Results were expressed as mg gallic acid equivalents in 1 mL of the sample (mg GAE/L). A standard gallic acid curve was constructed by preparing the dilutions of 0, 20, 40, 60, 80, and  $100 \,\mu\text{g}/10 \,\text{ml}$  in ethanol.

#### Statistical analysis

The vinegars were produced with 450 ml of each cultivar in a 250 mL three-glass flask. The trials were repeated three times from the same batch of vinegar. Results mean±standard were presented as deviation (SD). The obtained data were analysed by one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with Duncan multiple range tests (DMRT) to determine the significance between samples, using SPSS software version 22.0 (SPSS-IBM Chicago, IL, USA). In all cases, p<0.05 was regarded as statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

## Chemical properties of date wines and vinegars

The date wines produced via a three-day alcoholic fermentation process using *S. cerevisiae* as an inoculant were analysed for their chemical compositions, and the results are presented in Figure 2. It was observed that the Siam S1 date wine contained the highest alcohol content of 9.35% (v/v). The date vinegars produced via a 15-day acetous fermentation process using *A. pasteurianus* TISTR 521 as an inoculant were analysed for their chemical compositions, and the results are presented in Figure 3. All date

vinegars showed a significant decrease in alcohol content as it was converted to acetic acid by acetic acid bacteria, which was consistent with the increased acetic acid content. However, the alcohols were not completely depleted, with vinegar produced from the Siam S1 cultivar containing the highest acetic acid content of 7.00% (v/v).

## Total phenolic content and antioxidant activities

Bioactive properties, namely DPPH radical scavenging activities and total phenolic content of the wine and vinegar samples, are shown in Figures 4 and 5, respectively. Results showed that the date wine derived from Siam S1 exhibited the highest antioxidant activity of 73.79±0.77 mg/mL. The vinegar produced from Barhi was observed to exhibit the highest antioxidant activity of 24.96±0.29 mg/mL. The levels of total phenolic content detected in the date wines and vinegars produced from different cultivars via a two-stage fermentation process are given in Figure 5. It was noted that the total phenolic content of date wine derived from Siam S1 contained the highest level (343.42±1.43 mg/L). The KL1 vinegar measured at the end of acetous fermentation exhibited the highest total phenolic content of 208.35±0.96 mg/L.

#### DISCUSSION

### Chemical properties of date wines and vinegars

From Figure 2, It was observed that on day 0 of fermentation, the KL1 cultivar had the highest glucose content and the Barhi cultivar had the highest fructose content. On day 3, the Siam S1 date wine contained the highest alcohol content of 9.35% (v/v), which was similar to that detected in Zahdi date wine at 5.61%(v/v), which was produced for a period of four days at a yeast ratio

of 10 g/L (Matloob, 2014) and unripe banana, Musa (ABB) 'Kluai Namwa' wine by mixed strains of S. cerevisiae for ten days [13.2±0.07% (w/v)] (Thongpoem, et al., 2021). As given in Figure 2, on day 3 of fermentation, glucose and fructose in most wine samples were not completely depleted, except for the glucose in Barhi and Siam S1 date wines. Glucose and fructose were least depleted in KL1 wine. Usually, a typical wine fermentation process comprises a lag phase, which lasts for several hours, a short growth phase of 24-36 hours, followed by a stationary phase, during which most of the sugar (between 50 and 80%) is fermented. During this phase, yeast activity continually decreases, although the viability level remains high, generally over 90%, until the sugar is exhausted (Marsit & Dequin, 2015). According to Jakabová et al. (2021), who studied the chemical composition of white wines produced from different grape varieties, glucose and fructose are the main fermentable sugars in wine. In alcoholic fermentation, yeast converts most of the glucose and fructose contents into alcohol and CO<sub>2</sub>. Grape must contain equal amounts of glucose and fructose, and during fermentation, glucose is consumed at a higher rate than fructose, which leads to an increased proportion of fructose as fermentation progresses.

In the final process of acetous fermentation, the vinegar produced from the Barhi cultivar contained the highest alcohol content of 0.09% (v/v), while that produced from Siam S1 and KL1 cultivars were completely depleted. According to a previous study by Matloob (2014), homemade date vinegar has an alcohol content of 0.22% (w/v), while commercial date vinegar has an alcohol content of 0.22% (w/v), while commercial date vinegar has an alcohol content of 0.22% (w/v), while commercial date vinegar has an alcohol content of between 0.01-2.53% (w/v). Similarly, Boonsupa & Kerdchan (2021) revealed that at the end of acetic fermentation in prunus vinegar, the alcohol content ranged between 1.14 –

3.35% (v/v). At the end of an acetous fermentation process, acetic acid content was found to range from 2.97-7.00% (v/v), with the highest value of 7.00% (v/v) observed in the date vinegar produced from the Siam S1 cultivar, similar to that detected in homemade

date vinegar produced from the Zahdi cultivar [7.24% (w/v)] (Matloob, 2014) and close to the acetic acid content determined in Chinese pomegranate vinegar (7.50 $\pm$ 0.21%) (Boonsupa *et al.*, 2021), as well as the lowest of 2.97% (v/v) produced from the Barhi cultivar.



Figure 2. Physicochemical properties of date wines during the 3-day fermentation process



Figure 3. Physicochemical properties of date vinegar during a 15-day fermentation process

## Total phenolic content and antioxidant activities

Organic acids and polyphenols, mainly acetic acid, plays a significant role in the beneficial properties provided by fruit vinegar. Recently, studies are being carried out to determine and identify the phenolic composition of vinegar such as palm vinegar having gallic acid (14.14±0.07  $\mu$ g/mL), catechin (8.61±0.32  $\mu$ g/mL), rutin (6.67±0.03  $\mu$ g/mL), isoquercetin (11.27±0.12  $\mu$ g/mL), and quercetin (10.33±0.16  $\mu$ g/mL) (Chatatikun & Kwanhian, 2020). The type and quantity of bioactive compounds in vinegar are closely related to the raw matter used to produce vinegar, including the cultivar of the fruits.



**Figure 4.** Antioxidant activities of the three date wines and vinegars produced via a twostage fermentation process.



**Figure 5.** Total phenolic content of the three date wines and vinegars produced via a twostage fermentation process.

(A)

According to Boonsupa (2021), research on the different cultivars of fruits affects the content of phytochemical substances contained in the vinegar. For example mango vinegar, which is produced from the mahacharnok cultivar, has the highest antioxidant activity because of the nature of microorganisms to produce vinegar and the technique selected in the fermentation process. Several studies revealed that bioactive compounds such as polyphenols in vinegar may have protective effects such as anti-hyperglycaemic effect, antihyperlipidaemic antimicrobial effect. effect, antioxidant effect, and antiinflammatory effect (Ousaaid et al., 2022; Chen et al., 2016). Results showed that the date wine derived from Siam S1 exhibited the highest antioxidant activity of 73.79±0.77 mg/mL, which was greater than that produced from black rose hip wine (27.84 mg/mL), a wine with a fermentation period of 45 days (Pashazadeh et al., 2021). The vinegar produced from Barhi was observed to exhibit the highest antioxidant activity of 24.96±0.29 mg/mL, which was greater than that of commercial red date vinegar (1.16±0.16 mg/mL) (Ali et al., 2019). It was noted that the total phenolic content of date wine derived from Siam S1 was highest (343.42±1.43 mg GAE/L), but was much lesser than that of Khistawi date wine (1,179.8±111 mg GAE /L), which is characterised by its high sugar content (Matloob & Balakit, 2016). The KL1 vinegar measured at the end of acetous fermentation exhibited the highest total phenolic content of 208.35±0.96 mg GAE/L, but was much lesser than that detected in Khistawi date vinegar (1,453.4±220 mg GAE /L) (Matloob & Balakit, 2016) and cider vinegar (289±13 mg GAE/L) (Benedek et al., 2022). According to Andlauer, Stumpf & Furst (2000), the acetification process is accompanied by a decrease in

total phenolic content in cider white and red vinegar.

Nowadays, reports show that date composes intrinsic nutritional and functional properties. They are a good source of simple carbohydrates, mainly in the form of glucose and fructose. Dates are abundant in dietary nonstarch polysaccharides (NSPs) and some minerals, such as magnesium and potassium. Bioactive constituents that have been detected in P. dactulifera fruits include phenolic acids, carotenoids, and flavonoids. Bioactive compounds of P. dactulifera are of two kinds, namely non-nutritive or nutritive molecules. Examples of non-nutritive bioactive molecules detected in P. dactulifera are phenolic acids, flavonoids, carotenoids, phytosterols, and polyphenols. The other group can be considered as nutritive bioactive compounds such as soluble and insoluble NSPs,  $\alpha$ -tocopherols,  $\beta$ -carotene, ascorbic acid, and selenium (Al-Mssallem, Algurashi & Al-Khavri, 2019).

#### CONCLUSIONS

This study was conducted to compare the levels of acetic acid, total phenolic and antioxidant contents of the date vinegars produced from three cultivars of dates via a two-stage fermentation process. The results showed that the vinegar produced from Siam S1 exhibited the highest level of acetic acid (7.00%), while those produced from Barhi displayed the highest antioxidant activities (24.96 mg/ mL) measured through DPPH radical assay. Meanwhile, the vinegar produced from KL1 was observed to have the highest total phenolic content (208.35 mg/L). Currently, farmers in Thailand grow a large number of dates, resulting in a large amount of yields. Therefore, research into dates processing will encourage value added to agriculture

and interested entrepreneurs to invest in the production of vinegar from date palms that can be further developed into industrial production in future.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the laboratory equipment centre of Mahasarakham University and Biology Department of Rajabhat Mahasarakham University for the laboratory facilities.

#### Authors' contributions

Boonsupa W, principal investigator, conceptualised and designed the study, prepared the draft of the manuscript and reviewed the manuscript; Thammajit C, Sittisumran T, Thiansai O, and Kaewsura T conducted the study, data analysis and interpretation, assisted in drafting of the manuscript and reviewed the manuscript.

#### **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### Referrences

- Aguiar A, Nascimenta RADA, Ferretti LP & Goncalves AR (2005). Determination of organic acids and ethanol in commercial vinegars. *Braz J Food Technol* 50 SIPAL, Macro. pp51-56.
- Ahmed ZFR, Al Shaibani FYY, Kaur N, Maqsood S & Schmeda-Hirschmann G (2021). Improving fruit quality, bioactive compounds, and storage life of date palm (*Phoenix dactylifera* L., cv. Barhi) using natural elicitors. *Horticulturae* 7(9):1-16.
- Ali Z, Ma H, Rashid MT, Wali A & Younas S (2019). Preliminary study to evaluate the phytochemicals and physiochemical properties in red and black date's vinegar. *Food Sci Nutr* 7:1976–1985.
- Al-Mssallem MQ, Alqurashi RM & Al-Khayri JM (2020). Bioactive Compounds of Date Palm (Phoenix dactylifera L.). In book: Bioactive Compounds in Underutilized Fruits and Nuts, Reference Series in Phytochemistry Chapter: Bioactive Compounds of Date Palm (Phoenix dactylifera L.) Springer Nature Switzerland AG.
- Andlauer W, Stumpf C & Furst P (2000). Influence of the Acetification Process on Phenolic Compounds. J Agric Food Chem 48:3533-3536.
- Benedek C, Szakolczi O, Makai G, Kiskó G & Kókai Z (2022). Evaluation of physicochemical, sensory, and antimicrobial properties of smallscale produced fruit vinegars. Acta Alimentaria 51(1):1-10.

- Boonsupa W (2021). The chemical fermentation process properties, bioactive compounds, and health benefits of fruit vinegars in pilot-scale in Thailand. *Walailak J Sci & Tech* 18(4):10402.
- Boonsupa W & Kerdchan K (2021). Development of fermented prunus vinegar: Chemical characterization and antioxidant activity. *Curr Appl Sci Technol* 21(1):75-84.
- Boonsupa W, Onputta K, Ajduangdee W, Glaichid P, Pupaijitkul A & Richomrat T (2021). Comparative chemical properties and antioxidant activity of two types of pomegranates fermented vinegar. Asia-Pac J Sci Technol 26(2):1-6.
- Brahim C, Noureddine B, Mustapha O, Didi OEHM, Michael DH & Nasserdine S (2014). Ethno-pharmacological use and antimicrobial activity of traditional date vinegar of Ghardaïa. *AJAE* 4(1):83-93.
- Brand-Williams W, Cuvelier ME & Berset C (1995). Use of a free radical method to evaluate antioxidant activity. *LWT – Food Sci Technol* 28:25-30.
- Chandrasekaran M & Bahkali AH (2013) Valorisation of date palm (*Phoenix dactylifera*) fruit processing by-products and wastes using bioprocess technology review. Saudi J Biol Sci 20:105–120.
- Chatatikun M & Kwanhian W (2020). Phenolic profile of Nipa palm vinegar and evaluation of its antilipidemic activities. *Evid Based Complement Alternat Med* 2020:1-8.
- Chen H, Chen T, Giudici P & Chen F (2016). Vinegar functions on health: Constituents, sources, and formation mechanisms. *Compr Rev Food Sci Food Saf* 15(6):1124-1138.
- El-Sohaimy SA & Hafez EE (2010). Biochemical and nutritional characterizations of date palm fruits (*Phoenix dactylifera* L.) J Appl Sci Res 6(8):1060-106.
- Jakabová S, Fikselová M, Mendelová A., Ševčík M, Jakab I, Aláčová Z, Kolačkovská J & Ivanova-Petropulos V (2021). Chemical composition of white wines produced from different grape varieties and wine regions in Slovakia. *Appl. Sci* 11(22):1-13.
- Marsit S & Dequin S (2015). Diversity and adaptive evolution of Saccharomyces wine yeast: a review. FEMS Yeast Research 15(7):1-12.
- Matloob MH (2014). Zahdi date vinegar: Production and characterization. *Am J Food Technol* 9(5):231-245.

- Matloob MH & Balakit AAAAH (2016). Phenolic content of various date palms fruits and vinegars from Iraq. *Int J Chem Sci* 14(4):1893-1906.
- Ousaaid D, Mechchate H, Laaroussi H, Hano C, Bakour M, El Ghouizi A, Conte R, Lyoussi B & El Arabi I (2022). Fruits vinegar: Quality characteristics, phytochemistry, and functionality. *Molecules* 27(1):1-16.
- Pashazadeh H, Ozdemir N, Zannou O & Koca I (2021). Antioxidant capacity, phytochemical compounds, and volatile compounds related to aromatic property of vinegar produced from black rosehip (*Rosa pimpinellifolia* L.) juice. *Food Bioscience* 44(A):1-10.
- Singleton VL, Orthofer R & Lamuela-Raventós RM (1999). Analysis of total phenols and other oxidation substrates and antioxidants by means of Folin-Ciocalteu reagent. Methods *Enzymol* 299:152-178.

- Solieri L & Giudici P (2009). Vinegars of the World (pp. 1-16). Springer Milan. Milano Italia.
- Thongpoem P, Chorum M, Rittisorn S, Saithong P, Permpool J, Kitpreechavanich V & Lomthong T (2021). Saccharification of unripe banana flour using microwave assisted starch degrading enzyme hydrolysis for development of wine and vinegar fermentations. *Int Food Res J* 28(5):969 – 975.
- Xia T, Zhang B, Duan W, Zhang J & Wang M (2020). Nutrients and bioactive components from vinegar:A fermented and functional food. *J Funct. Foods* 64:1-14.

#### Eating self-regulatory skill, diet quantity, and diet quality of Malaysian healthcare university students: A cross-sectional study

Ching Li Lee<sup>\*</sup>, Jamilah Abd Jamil, Jia Tian Chang, Kar Xsin Yap, Hsin Yuen Yap & Wei Jin Khoo

Division of Nutrition and Dietetics, School of Health Sciences, International Medical University, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia.

#### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** The ability to self-regulate eating can improve health. This study aimed to determine the relationship between eating self-regulatory skills, diet quantity, and diet quality among Malaysian university students. Methods: This cross-sectional study involved 132 university students. Eating self-regulatory skill was assessed using the Self-Regulation of Eating Behaviour Questionnaire (SREBQ). Dietary intakes from two 24-hour dietary recalls were used to assess diet quantity and quality. Diet quantity was measured as energy and macronutrient intakes, analysed using NutritionistPro. Diet quality was measured using the Malaysian Healthy Eating Index (M-HEI). The relationship between eating self-regulatory skills, diet quantity, and diet quality were evaluated using tests for differences between means and multiple linear regression. **Results:** Male participants (n=47) consumed more energy than female participants (n=85) (Male: 1850±570 kcal/day, Female: 1596±567 kcal/day, p=0.015). Participants from the Nutrition and Dietetics (N&D) course (n=49) had better M-HEI scores than participants from other health courses (*n*=83) (N&D course: 52.7±10.5, non-N&D course: 47.2±10.7, *p*=0.005). The predictors of energy intake were gender ( $\beta$ =-0.193, p=0.023) and SREBQ score ( $\beta$ =-0.223, p=0.009). Being female and having higher eating self-regulatory skills were associated with lower energy intake. The predictors of diet quality were university course ( $\beta$ =0.240, p=0.005) and SREBQ score ( $\beta$ =0.181, p=0.033). Studying N&D and having higher eating self-regulatory skills were associated with higher M-HEI scores. **Conclusion:** Higher self-regulation of eating behaviour score is a factor that contributes to lower daily energy intake and higher diet quality score.

Keywords: diet quality, diet quantity, self-regulation, university students

#### INTRODUCTION

Obesity and non-communicable diseases (NCDs) are health problems (IPH, 2020). A high prevalence and co-occurrence of behavioural risk factors of NCDs were discovered among university students, among which 80.5% had inadequate fruit and vegetable intakes (Pengpid & Peltzer, 2020). Adherence to a healthy diet throughout life helps prevent NCDs. Within this perspective, a healthy diet provides an optimal quantity of nutrients and a variety of food groups for good diet quality (Echouffo-Tcheugui & Ahima, 2019).

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: Ching Li Lee

Division of Nutrition and Dietetics, School of Health Sciences, International Medical University 126, Jalan Jalil Perkasa 19, 57000, Bukit Jalil, Wilayah Persekutuan, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia. Phone: +6012-2947763. Email: chingli\_lee@imu.edu.my doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2022-0025

The increase in the prevalence of obesity and NCDs matches with the quantitative (larger portion sizes, increase in energy and fat intakes, and decrease in dietary fibre intake) and qualitative (increase in animal fat intake and decrease in wholegrain, fruit, and vegetable intakes) dietary changes seen in eating patterns (Popkin, 2006). Summaries of research on nutrition, body weight, and NCDs showed that modifications to both diet quantity and diet quality reduce these health problems (Popkin, 2006; Brandhorst & Longo, 2019). Diet quantity can be expressed as energy, carbohydrate, protein, fat, sugar, salt, and fibre intakes (Popkin 2006; Brandhorst & Longo, 2019). In terms of diet quality, the focus is on dietary patterns, which include intakes of fruits, nuts and seeds, vegetables, fish, legumes, cereals, meat, sugary beverages, high salt, and processed foods (Popkin, 2006; Brandhorst & Longo, 2019).

The ability to successfully selfregulate eating is postulated to prevent weight gain, produce weight loss, and reduce risk factors associated with NCDs (Reed et al., 2016). Self-regulation is defined as the extent to which people influence, modify, or control their behaviour, including thoughts and feelings according to goals or standards (Freund & Hennecke, 2015). A systematic review showed that self-regulatory skills mediate long-term weight and physical activity outcomes, and shortterm dietary intake outcomes (Teixeira et al., 2015). Antecedents of eating selfregulation include cognitive restraint, moderation, mindfulness, disinhibition, delayed gratification, emotions and mood. self-efficacy, social support. environment, and physical activity (Reed et al., 2016). These antecedents can vary by setting, including different age groups and environments. University students are emerging adults who

must rely more on their own resources in a less supervised environment. This provides a unique setting to study how eating self-regulatory skills affect dietary intake (Wood et al., 2017). Crosssectional and intervention studies in this area showed that eating self-regulatory skills are associated with the dietary intake of university students, but the context of these studies is limited to Western countries (Ling & Zahry, 2021; Deliens et al., 2016). Hence, this study aimed to determine the relationships between eating self-regulatory skills, diet quantity, and diet quality among Malaysian university students.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### **Participants and sampling**

cross-sectional This study was conducted among healthcare students in the International Medical University (IMU) Malaysia, from March to June 2021. A minimal sample size of 134 participants was determined with a power of 0.90, an alpha value of 0.05, and a correlation coefficient of 0.30. Using convenience sampling, Malaysian students aged between 18 to 25 years, were invited to participate in this study on a voluntary basis. After the provision of informed consent, the participants were assessed for eligibility. This study excluded students who were pregnant, lactating, trying to lose weight, or diagnosed with medical conditions. The IMU Joint Committee on Research and Ethics provided ethical approval (BDN I/2020(03)) for the study.

#### Data collection

Data were collected using a selfadministered online questionnaire. Following completion of the questionnaire, participants attended two interview sessions via Microsoft Teams lasting approximately 30 minutes each.

#### Eating self-regulatory skills

The Self-Regulation of Eating Behaviour Questionnaire (SREBQ) was used to assess eating self-regulatory skills (Kliemann et al., 2016). The SREBO consisted of five items that were rated using a five-point Likert scale: (1) never, (2) rarely, (3) sometimes, (4) often, and (5) always. A higher score indicated higher eating self-regulatory skills. The sum of scores from the SREBO was then converted into mean scores to group the participants into low self-regulation (mean scores below 2.8), medium selfregulation (mean scores between 2.8 and 3.6), and high self-regulation (mean scores above 3.6) categories.

#### **Diet quantity**

During the interview sessions, a two-day (one weekday and one weekend) 24-hour dietary recall was used to assess daily total energy, carbohydrate, protein, and fat intakes. The multiple pass method, photographs of food portions, and household measurements were used to improve recall and estimation of portion Energy, carbohydrate, protein, size. and fat intakes were calculated using the NutritionistPro computer software (Axxya Systems LLC, Redmond USA) to analyse the nutritional composition foods based on the of Malaysian and Singaporean food composition databases.

#### **Diet quality**

The Malaysian Healthy Eating Index (M-HEI) was used to measure diet quality (Goh & Norimah, 2012). This tool consisted of nine components, encompassing seven food groups and two nutrient groups, namely grains, cereals and tubers, vegetables, fruits, milk and dairy products, legumes, meat, poultry and eggs, fish and seafood, energy from fat, and sodium intake. The recommended serving sizes for each food group were in accordance

with the Malaysian Dietary Guidelines 2020, based on an energy intake (EI) of 1800 kcal/day for females and 2000 kcal/day for males. The total M-HEI score was obtained by summing the scores of all components. The composite M-HEI score was calculated with the formula: [(Total score obtained from 9 components/Maximum score of 90) x 100%]. The possible composite M-HEI score ranged from 0 to 100%, and a higher score indicated better diet quality. The composite M-HEI scores were used to group the participants into poor diet quality (M-HEI % scores <51), moderate diet quality (M-HEI % scores between 51 to 80%), and good diet quality (M-HEI % scores >80%) categories.

#### Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using the IBM Statistical Package for the Social Sciences version 28 for Windows (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). Independent *t*-test was used to determine the differences in mean energy and macronutrient intakes, M-HEI scores, and self-regulation of eating behaviour scores by gender and university course. one-way analysis of variance The (ANOVA) test, followed by Tukey posthoc tests for multiple comparison were used to determine the differences in mean energy and macronutrient intakes, M-HEI scores, and self-regulation of eating behaviour scores by ethnicity. Multiple linear regression analysis was performed to determine the relationship between the independent variables (age, gender, ethnicity, university course, and self-regulation of eating behaviour score) and the dependent variables (diet quantity - EI and macronutrient intake, and diet quality - M-HEI score). Nonsignificant independent variables were removed using the backward stepwise method. At each step, the independent variable that had the lowest correlation with the dependent variables was



Figure 1. Flow chart on recruitment of study participants

removed from the model (p for removal >0.10). Variables remaining in the model were those that were independently predictive of diet quantity and diet quality. Statistical significance was set at <0.05.

#### RESULTS

A total of ten participants were excluded from the analysis due to incomplete dietary intake data (Figure 1). The study participants had a mean $\pm$ standard deviation (*SD*) age of 21.2 $\pm$ 1.4 years, were predominantly females (64.4%, *n*=85), and of the Chinese ethnic background (94.7%, n=125). When segregated by university course, students from non-Nutrition and Dietetics courses (Medicine, Dentistry, and Pharmacy) accounted for 62.9% of the participant pool (Table 1).

#### Eating self-regulatory skills

The mean±*SD* SREBQ score for all participants was  $2.59\pm0.56$ , with no significant difference seen between either gender (*p*=0.369) or university course (*p*=0.828) when assessed by

| Table 1. Sociodemographic characteristi | ics of participants ( <i>N</i> =132) |
|---|--------------------------------------|
|---|--------------------------------------|

| Sociodemographic variables  | <i>Mean</i> ± <i>SD</i> | Frequency (n) | Percentage (%) |
|-----------------------------|-------------------------|---------------|----------------|
| Age (years)                 | 21.2±1.4                |               |                |
| Gender                      |                         |               |                |
| Male                        |                         | 47            | 35.6           |
| Female                      |                         | 85            | 64.4           |
| Ethnicity                   |                         |               |                |
| Malay                       |                         | 4             | 3.0            |
| Chinese                     |                         | 125           | 94.7           |
| Indian                      |                         | 3             | 2.3            |
| University course           |                         |               |                |
| Non-Nutrition and Dietetics |                         | 83            | 62.9           |
| Nutrition and Dietetics     |                         | 49            | 37.1           |

independent *t*-test (Table 2). There was also no significant difference in mean±*SD* SREBQ score between ethnic groups (p=0.414) when assessed by one-way ANOVA test. Half of the participants (55.6%, n=73) were categorised with low self-regulation, while 39.1% (n=52) with medium self-regulation, and 5.3% (n=7) with high self-regulation of eating behaviour.

#### Diet quantity and quality

Table 2 shows the diet quantity and quality by gender, ethnicity, and course of study. In terms of diet quantity, the participants consumed a mean±SD EI of 1690±578 kcal/day with carbohydrate, protein, and fat contributing to 45.3%, 17.1%, and 37.6% of EI, respectively. Independent *t*-test showed that male participants had a higher daily EI than female participants, with a mean $\pm SE$ difference of 254±103 kcal/day (95% CI: 50, 458; p=0.015). EI did not differ by ethnicity (p=0.853) or university (p=0.337).There course was no difference in macronutrient composition of the diet between either gender (% EI from carbohydrate, p=0.647; % EI from protein, p=0.096; % EI from fat, p=0.806) or university course (% EI from carbohydrate, p=0.112; % EI from protein, *p*=0.848; % EI from fat, *p*=0.117). There was, however, a difference in the % EI from protein between ethnic groups, with Chinese participants consuming more energy from protein than their Indian counterparts (p=0.041).

As for diet quality, the participants had a mean±SD M-HEI % score of  $49.2\pm10.1$ , with 59.8% (n=79) and 40.2%(n=53) of the participants categorised as having poor and moderate diet quality, respectively. Independent *t*-test showed that participants from the Nutrition and Dietetics course had better diet quality scores than participants from the non-Nutrition and Dietetics courses, with a mean±SE difference of  $5.5\pm1.9$  %

| <b>Table 2.</b> Comparisons of SREBQ score, diet quantity and diet quality according to gender, ethnicity, and university course (N=132) <sup>a</sup>   | Q score, diet o                             | quantity and         | diet quality a | ccording to g                | gender, ethnic   | ity, and university c   | ourse ( $N=132$ ) <sup>a</sup>       |
|---|---|----------------------|----------------|------------------------------|------------------|---|--------------------------------------|
|   | Ger   | Gender               |                | Ethnicity                    |                  | University course   | course                               |
| Variables   | Male<br>(n=47)                              | Female<br>(n=85)     | Malay<br>(n=4) | Chinese<br>(n=125)           | Indian<br>(n=3)  | Non-Nutrition and Nutrition and<br>Dietetics Dietetics<br>(n=83) (n=49) | Nutrition and<br>Dietetics<br>(n=49) |
| SREBQ score (mean score)<br>Diet quantity   | 2.53±0.58                                   | 2.62±0.54            | 2.30±0.50      | 2.30±0.50 2.60±0.55          | 2.33±0.76        | 2.58±0.60   | 2.60±0.48                            |
| Energy intake (kcal/day)  | 1850±570*                                   | $1596\pm567*$        | 1782±295       | $1680 \pm 585$               | 1835±729         | $1724\pm660$  | $1624\pm376$                         |
| Carbohydrate intake (% EI)  | 44.7±8.3                                    | 45.5±8.9             | 43.9±4.5       | 45.0±8.7                     | 55.5±7.7         | 44.2±8.7  | 46.8±8.5                             |
| Protein intake (% EI)   | $18.0 \pm 4.9$                              | $16.7 \pm 4.0$       | $16.0 \pm 2.7$ | $17.3 \pm 4.4 *$             | $11.2 \pm 0.9^*$ | $17.2 \pm 4.7$  | $17.1 \pm 3.7$                       |
| Fat intake (% EI)   | 37.5±7.0                                    | 37.8±7.7             | $40.0 \pm 4.1$ | 37.7±7.5                     | 33.1±7.5         | 38.5±7.4  | 36.4±7.4                             |
| Diet quality  |   |                      |                |                              |                  |   |                                      |
| M-HEI % score   | $47.2\pm2.1$                                | 50.3±10.1            | 43.2±1.7       | 43.2±1.7 49.4±11.1 49.4±12.2 | 49.4±12.2        | $47.2\pm10.7*$  | 52.7±10.5*                           |
| SREBQ=Self-Regulation of Eating Behaviour Questionnaire; EI=Energy intake; M-HEI= Malaysian Healthy Eating Index <sup>a</sup> Data are displayed in mean±SD *Significant difference between means at $p<0.05$ | ng Behaviour Que<br>D<br>means at $p$ <0.05 | Questionnair<br>0.05 | e; El=Energy   | intake; M-H                  | EI= Malaysia     | a Healthy Eating Ind  | ex                                   |

score (95% *CI*: 1.7, 9.3; *p*=0.005). Diet quality score did not differ by gender (*p*=0.112) or ethnicity (*p*=0.541). None of the participants were categorised as having good diet quality, as less than a quarter of the participants met their daily recommendations from vegetables (4.5%, *n*=6), fruits (9.1%, *n*=12), milk and dairy products (3.8%, *n*=5), and fish (24.2%, *n*=32). Only 16.7% (*n*=22) of the participants kept their EI from fat to  $\leq$ 30% and 43.9% (*n*=58) consumed  $\leq$ 2000 mg of sodium/day (Figure 2).

## Eating self-regulatory skills, diet quantity, and diet quality

Table 3 depicts the results of the multiple linear regression showing predictors of diet quantity and diet quality. Starting with five independent variables that may predict EI, the backward stepwise linear regression reduced these variables to gender and SREBQ score. Gender and SREBQ score explained 9.4% of the variation in daily EI [F(2,129)=6.698, p=0.002]. Participants who were female and had higher SREBQ scores had lower daily EI. Starting with five independent variables that may predict carbohydrate and protein intakes, the backward stepwise linear regression reduced these variables to ethnicity. Ethnicity explained 5.9% and 4.4% of the variation in % EI from carbohydrate [F(2,129)=4.076, p=0.019] and protein [F(1,130)=5.948, p=0.016], respectively. Participants who were Indian had a higher % EI from carbohydrate, but a lower % EI from protein. The backward stepwise linear regression showed that none of the independent variables were significant predictors of % EI from fat. Starting with five independent variables that may predict M-HEI scores, the backward stepwise linear regression reduced these variables to university course and SREBO score. University course and SREBQ score explained 9.2% of the variation in M-HEI scores [F(2,129)=6.526, p=0.02). Participants who were from the Nutrition and Dietetics course and had higher SREBQ scores had higher M-HEI scores.



**Figure 2.** Proportion of participants meeting the dietary recommendations for food groups, energy intake from fat and sodium intake (N=132)
| The results on diet quantity  |
|---|
| from this study support   |
| nom uns study support   |
| the viewpoint by Gan et al.   |
| (2011) and Abdull Hakim   |
| et al. (2012) that mean EI  |
| is consistently higher in   |
|   |
| male than female university   |
| students; and daily EI is   |
| below, while fat intake   |
| exceeds the recommended   |
| lovela emerge university  |
| levels among university   |
| students. Growing evidence  |
| shows that diet quality   |
| rather than diet quantity   |
| is more reflective as an  |
| indicator of healthy eating   |
| indicator of fleating eating  |
| (Echouffo-Tcheugui &  |
| Ahima, 2019). This current  |
| study showed that none  |
| of the study participants   |
|   |
| had good diet quality and   |
| very few included adequate  |
| amounts of fresh produce  |
| such as fruits, vegetables,   |
| and dairy products, into  |
| their daily diet. This data   |
|   |
| confirma providua findinga  |
| confirms previous findings  |
| that only 2% of Malaysian   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended  |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and  |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National  |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National<br>Health and Morbidity Survey   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National<br>Health and Morbidity Survey<br>2019 showed that the highest   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National<br>Health and Morbidity Survey<br>2019 showed that the highest<br>prevalence of inadequate   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National<br>Health and Morbidity Survey<br>2019 showed that the highest   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National<br>Health and Morbidity Survey<br>2019 showed that the highest<br>prevalence of inadequate<br>fruit and vegetable intakes  |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National<br>Health and Morbidity Survey<br>2019 showed that the highest<br>prevalence of inadequate<br>fruit and vegetable intakes<br>was among young adults  |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National<br>Health and Morbidity Survey<br>2019 showed that the highest<br>prevalence of inadequate<br>fruit and vegetable intakes<br>was among young adults<br>(IPH, 2020). Local cross-   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National<br>Health and Morbidity Survey<br>2019 showed that the highest<br>prevalence of inadequate<br>fruit and vegetable intakes<br>was among young adults<br>(IPH, 2020). Local cross-<br>sectional studies have   |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National<br>Health and Morbidity Survey<br>2019 showed that the highest<br>prevalence of inadequate<br>fruit and vegetable intakes<br>was among young adults<br>(IPH, 2020). Local cross-<br>sectional studies have<br>shown that access to fresh                             |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National<br>Health and Morbidity Survey<br>2019 showed that the highest<br>prevalence of inadequate<br>fruit and vegetable intakes<br>was among young adults<br>(IPH, 2020). Local cross-<br>sectional studies have<br>shown that access to fresh<br>produce at an affordable |
| that only 2% of Malaysian<br>university students have<br>good diet quality (Rosnani &<br>Nor Azwani, 2020) and that<br>university students often fail<br>to meet the recommended<br>intakes for fruits and<br>vegetables (Pengpid &<br>Peltzer, 2020; Moy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2009). Indeed, the National<br>Health and Morbidity Survey<br>2019 showed that the highest<br>prevalence of inadequate<br>fruit and vegetable intakes<br>was among young adults<br>(IPH, 2020). Local cross-<br>sectional studies have<br>shown that access to fresh                             |

DISCUSSION

| <b>Table 3.</b> Predictors for diet quantity and diet quality from the multiple linear regression model (N=132) | and diet quality fro | m the multiple li | near regression model (N=1 | 32)                  |         |
|---|----------------------|-------------------|----------------------------|----------------------|---------|
|   | В                    | SE B              | 95% CI B                   | Standardised $\beta$ | p-value |
| Predictors of energy intake <sup>a</sup>  |                      |                   |                            |                      |         |
| Intercept   | 2438.440             | 235.711           | 1972.081, 2904.800         |                      | <0.001  |
| Female*   | -232.830             | 101.206           | -433.068, -32.593          | -0.193               | 0.023   |
| SREBQ score*  | -232.623             | 87.579            | -405.901, -59.345          | -0.223               | 0.009   |
| Predictors of carbohydrate intake <sup>b</sup>  |                      |                   |                            |                      |         |
| Intercept   | 43.865               | 0.945             | 41.995, 45.735             |                      | <0.001  |
| Indian ethnicity*   | 11.668               | 4.972             | 1.832, 21.505              | 0.202                | 0.020   |
| Predictors of protein intake <sup>c</sup>   |                      |                   |                            |                      |         |
| Intercept   | 17.296               | 0.377             | 16.550, 18.041             |                      | <0.001  |
| Indian ethnicity*   | -6.098               | 2.499             | -11.040, -1.151            | -0.209               | 0.016   |
| Predictors of M-HEI scores <sup>d</sup>   |                      |                   |                            |                      |         |
| Intercept   | 38.006               | 4.410             | 29.280, 46.732             |                      | <0.001  |
| University course*  | 5.409                | 1.891             | 1.667, 9.151               | 0.240                | 0.005   |
| SREBQ score*  | 3.555                | 1.651             | 0.288, 6.821               | 0.181                | 0.033   |
| SREBQ=Self-Regulation of Eating Behaviour Questionnaire; M-HEI= Malaysian Healthy Eating Index                  | haviour Questionn    | aire; M-HEI= Mal  | aysian Healthy Eating Inde | x                    |         |

# Q 5 • $^{*}R=0.307, R^{2}=0.094, R[2,129]=6.698, p=0.002$ SF

\*R=0.307,  $R^{*}=0.094$ , F[2, 129]=0.698, p=0.002bR=0.244,  $R^{*}=0.059$ , F[2, 129]=4.076, p=0.019cR=0.209,  $R^{2}=0.044$ , F[1, 130]=5.948, p=0.016dR=0.303,  $R^{2}=0.092$ , F[2, 129]=6.526, p=0.02\*Significant at p<0.05 quality (Karupaiah et al., 2013; Pondor et al., 2017). In this current study, data on dietary intake were collected during a period of national guarantine in response to the COVID-19 pandemic. During the quarantine period, Malaysians behaved in a way that leaned towards cost savings and away from purchase of fresh produce. Changes to eating behaviour included cooking at home to save money, reducing food wastage, eating according to needs and affordability, and choosing to buy food with a longer expiration date (Norshariani, 2020). The current study also highlighted that few study participants met their daily recommendations for milk and dairy products. In general, milk and dairy products are not widely consumed by Malaysians (Goh et al., 2020). Since there is no culture of milk production in Malaysia, most dairy products are imported, and this increases the cost of dairy products (Goh et al., 2020).

This study showed that the study participants from the Nutrition and Dietetics course had better diet quality scores than participants from non-Nutrition and Dietetics courses. А similar study conducted among university students from the east coast of Malaysia showed that health sciences students had higher diet quality scores than non-health sciences students and attributed this difference to the fact that health sciences students had better nutrition knowledge than nonhealth sciences students (Rosnani & Nor Azwani, 2020). On the contrary, a review showed that university students' food intake was unhealthy regardless of their undergraduate course, and that health sciences students did not have healthier diets than their non-health sciences counterparts (Bernado et al., 2017). The review by Bernado *et al.* (2017)also showed that unhealthy eating was especially reported among students who left their parents' homes and became responsible for their own food (Bernado et al., 2017). While nutrition knowledge is an important determinant of diet quality, other factors can affect the diet quality of students, including individual factors, the physical environment, and characteristics university (El-Kassas & Ziade, 2016). The mediating role of nutrition knowledge was further explored in a study that differentiated practical nutrition knowledge from factual knowledge about nutrition. Practical nutrition knowledge is considered more relevant and closely related to behaviour than factual nutrition knowledge. Deroover et al. (2020) showed that practical nutrition knowledge explained part of the association between sociodemographic characteristics and diet quality.

This study showed that few participants had high self-regulation and that higher self-regulation scores were correlated with lower EI and better diet quality scores. Students who attended a different university in Malaysia reported similar average self-regulation score of 3.0±0.5, with few categorised as having high self-regulation (Tan, Tan & Tan, 2022). A study on American undergraduates showed that eating self-regulation was positively correlated with fruit and vegetable intakes, but negatively correlated with sweet intake, suggesting an association between selfregulation and diet quality (Ling & Zahry, 2021). The ability to self-regulate eating has been measured as meal planning skills, self-monitoring behaviour, and dietary restraint. Indeed, the planning and monitoring of eating have been shown to be strongly and positively associated with healthy eating, while strongly and negatively associated with unhealthy eating behaviours (Guertin & Pelletier, 2021). Dietary restraint has also been shown to partially mediate the relationship between stress and dietary intake (Royal & Kurtz, 2010). Although

this current study indicated the role of self-regulation of eating behaviour and dietary intake, the low proportion of study participants categorised as having high self-regulation of eating behaviour and good diet quality underscores the importance of future interventions aimed at developing university students' self-regulation skills to promote healthy eating. Interventions that improve self-regulation of eating behaviour have resulted in short- and longterm increases in fruit and vegetable intakes (Stadler, Oettingen & Gollwitzer, 2010). A systematic review on dietary interventions among undergraduate students showed that the inclusion of self-regulation components, including self-monitoring and goal setting, may maximise dietary outcomes towards better diet quality (Kelly, Mazzeo & Bean, 2013). Improving the diet quality of undergraduate students is important as high diet quality is inversely associated with the risk of all-cause mortality and disease-specific incidence or mortality (Morze et al., 2020).

The findings from this study must be interpreted within its limitations. Most of the participants were young Chinese female adults, and this limits the generalisability of the findings. The cross-sectional nature of the study also precludes inference of causation. Intention is associated with self-regulation. However, the study participants were not screened to exclude individuals who do not have healthy eating intentions.

## CONCLUSION

In conclusion, this study showed that having higher self-regulation of eating behaviour score is a factor that contributes to lower daily EI and higher diet quality score. This study identified possible predictors of diet quantity and diet quality, that can be explored in future nutrition-based studies. Additionally, health promotion efforts to combat obesity and NCDs with healthier eating behaviours should include strategies that improve eating self-regulatory skills.

#### Acknowledgement

This study was internally funded by the International Medical University, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia. The authors received no financial support for the authorship, and/or publication of this article. The authors wish to thank Dr Gloria Koh (Post-doctoral research officer, University of Technology Sydney) for reviewing the data analysis and interpretation of this study, and Mr. Parkash Mathivanan (Senior Lecturer, English for Academic Use, International Medical University) for reviewing the use of English in the manuscript.

#### Authors' contributions

Lee CL, conceived and designed the project, study recruitment and screening, data collection and analysis, drafting and critical revisions of manuscript; Jamilah AJ, designed the project, study recruitment and screening, data collection and analysis, drafting and critical revisions of manuscript; Chang JT, Yap KX, Yap HY, Khoo WJ, involved in study recruitment and screening, data collection and analysis, and drafting of manuscript. The authors agree with the manuscript and declare that the content has not been published elsewhere.

#### **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

#### References

- Abdull Hakim NH, Muniandy N & Danish A (2012). Nutritional status and eating practices among university students in selected universities in Selangor, Malaysia. *Asian J Clin Nutr* 4(3):77– 87.
- Bernardo GL, Jomori MM, Fernandes AC & Proenca RP da C (2017). Food intake of university students. *Rev Nutr* 30(6):847–865.
- Brandhorst S & Longo VD (2019). Dietary Restrictions and nutrition in the prevention and treatment of cardiovascular disease. *Circ Res* 124(6):952–965.
- Deliens T, Van Crombruggen R, Verbruggen S, De Bourdeaudhuji I, Deforeche B & Clarys P (2016). Dietary interventions among university students: A systematic review. *Appetite* 105: 14–26.

- Deroover K, Bucher T, Vandelanotte C de Vries H & Duncan MJ (2020). Practical nutrition knowledge mediates the relationship between sociodemographic characteristics and diet quality in adults: A cross-sectional analysis. *Am J Heal Promot* 34(1):59–62.
- Echouffo-Tcheugui JB & Ahima RS (2019). Does diet quality or nutrient quantity contribute more to health? *J Clin Invest* 129(10):3969–3970.
- El-Kassas G & Ziade F (2016). Exploration of the dietary and lifestyle behaviors and weight status and their self-perceptions among Health Sciences University Students in North Lebanon. *Biomed Res Int* 2016:9762396.
- Freund AM & Hennecke M (2015). Self-Regulation in Adulthood. International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences: Second Edition (pp. 557–562).
- Gan WY, Mohd Nasir MT, Zalilah MS & Hazizi AS (2011). Differences in eating behaviours, dietary intake and body weight status between male and female Malaysian university students. *Malays J Nutr* 17(2):213–228.
- Goh E Von, Azam-Ali S, McCullough F & Roy Mitra S (2020). The nutrition transition in Malaysia: Key drivers and recommendations for improved health outcomes. *BMC Nutr* 6(1):1–14.
- Goh H & Norimah AK (2012). Validation of Healthy Eating Index (HEI) for Malaysian adults. Proceedings of the 27th Scientific Conference of the Nutrition Society of Malaysia. Nutrition Society of Malaysia, Kuala Lumpur.
- Guertin C & Pelletier L (2021). Planning and self-monitoring the quality and quantity of eating: How different styles of self-regulation strategies relate to healthy and unhealthy eating behaviors, bulimic symptoms, and BMI. *Appetite* 156(August 2020):104839.
- IPH (2020). National Health and Morbidity Survey (NHMS) 2019: Volume 1: NCDs - Non-Communicable Diseases: Risk Factors and other Health Problems. Institute for Public Health, Ministry of Health Malaysia.
- Karupaiah T, Swee WCS, Liew SY, Ng BK & Chinna K (2013). Dietary health behaviors of women living in high rise dwellings: A case study of an urban community in Malaysia. J Community Health 38(1):163–171.
- Kelly NR, Mazzeo SE & Bean MK (2013). Systematic review of dietary interventions with college students: Directions for future research and practice. J Nutr Educ Behav 45(4):304–313.

- Kliemann N, Beeken RJ, Wardle J & Johnson F (2016). Development and validation of the selfregulation of eating behaviour questionnaire for adults. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act* 13(1):1–11.
- Ling J & Zahry NR (2021). Relationships among perceived stress, emotional eating, and dietary intake in college students: Eating self-regulation as a mediator. *Appetite* 163(March):105215.
- Morze J, Danielewicz A, Hoffmann G & Schwingshackl L (2020). Diet quality as assessed by the Healthy Eating Index, Alternate Healthy Eating Index, Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension Score, and health outcomes: A second update of a systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. J Acad Nutr Diet 120(12):1998-2031.e15.
- Moy FM, Johari S, Ismail Y, Mahad R, Tie F & Wan Ismail W (2009). Breakfast skipping and its associated factors among undergraduates in a public university in Kuala Lumpur. *Malays J Nutr* 15:2165–2174.
- Norshariani AR (2020). Dietary patterns of Malaysians during the Movement Control Order (MCO) during the Covid-19 pandemic. Int J Acad Res Bus Soc Sci 10(7):97–109.
- Pengpid S & Peltzer K (2020). Prevalence and correlates of multiple behavioural risk factors of non-communicable diseases among university students from 24 countries. J Public Health (Bangkok):1–10.
- Pondor I, Gan WY & Appannah G (2017). Higher dietary cost is associated with higher diet quality: A cross-sectional study among selected Malaysian adults. *Nutrients* 9(9):12–14.
- Popkin BM (2006). Global nutrition dynamics: The world is shifting rapidly toward a diet linked with noncommunicable diseases. Am J Clin Nutr 84(2):289–298.
- Reed JR, Yates BC, Houfek J, Pullen CH, Briner W & Schmid KK (2016). Eating self-regulation in overweight and obese adults: A concept analysis. *Nurs Forum* 51(2):105–116.
- Rosnani A & Nor Azwani S (2020). Diet quality based on Healthy Eating Index for Malaysians (M-HEI) among IIUM Kuantan students. Int J Allied Heal Sci 4(3):1140–1149.
- Royal JD & Kurtz JL (2010). I ate what?! The effect of stress and dispositional eating style on food intake and behavioral awareness. *Pers Individ Dif* 49(6):565–569.

- Stadler G, Oettingen G & Gollwitzer PM (2010). Intervention effects of information and selfregulation on eating fruits and vegetables over two years. *Heal Psychol* 29(3):274–283.
- Tan ST, Tan SS & Tan CX (2022). Screen timebased sedentary behaviour, eating regulation and weight status of university students during the COVID-19 lockdown. Nutr Food Sci 52(2):281-291.
- Teixeira PJ, Carraça E V, Marques MM, Rutter H, Oppert JM, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Lakerveld J & Brug J (2015). Successful behavior change in obesity interventions in adults: A systematic review of self-regulation mediators. *BMC Med* 13(1):1–16.
- Wood D, Crapnell T, Lau L, Bennett A, Lotstein D, Ferris M & Kuo A (2017). Emerging adulthood as a critical stage in the life course. In Halfon N, Forrest CB, Lerner RM & Faustman EM (eds). Handbook of Life Course Health Development (pp. 123–143), Cham (CH): Springer.

## Associations between body mass index and physical activity level with mindful eating behaviour among undergraduate medical students of Universiti Sains Malaysia

Nurul Zulaikha Talib<sup>1</sup>, Shu Qing Ang<sup>1</sup>, Juliana Shamsudin<sup>1\*</sup> & Zafirah Mohd Nor<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Dietetics Programme, School of Health Sciences, Health Campus, Universiti Sains Malaysia, 16150 Kubang Kerian, Kelantan, Malaysia; <sup>2</sup>Nutrition Programme, School of Health Sciences, Health Campus, Universiti Sains Malaysia, 16150 Kubang Kerian, Kelantan, Malaysia.

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Mindful eating is being fully present in the moment of eating and it is critical in preventing poor eating habits. The main objective for this study was to determine the associations of body mass index (BMI) and physical activity level with mindful eating behaviour among undergraduate medical students of Universiti Sains Malaysia (USM), Health Campus, Kubang Kerian, Kelantan. Methods: A cross-sectional study was conducted among 158 students (Years 1-5; 69% females and 31% males) by using a self-administered online questionnaire consisting of socio-demographic data, anthropometric data, short version of the International Physical Activity Questionnaire (IPAQ), and Mindful Eating Questionnaire (MEQ). The associations between BMI and physical activity with MEQ were determined by Spearman's Correlation and One-Way ANOVA or Kruskal-Wallis Test, respectively. Results: Majority of the students had normal BMI (66.4%, n=105), and 39.9% (n=63) had low physical activity levels. The mean MEQ summary score of the students was considered high (2.82±0.26). There was a significant negative association between MEQ summary score (r=-0.191; p=0.016) and disinhibition subscale score (r=-0.340; p<0.001) with BMI, whereby MEQ summary and disinhibition subscale scores increased as BMI decreased. However, there was no significant association between physical activity level with MEQ score (p>0.05). Conclusion: A student with positive mindful eating behaviour has the potential to lower his/her BMI. However, further research is required to verify this finding.

**Keywords:** body mass index (BMI), medical students, mindful eating behaviour, physical activity

#### INTRODUCTION

Medical students are future doctors who are expected to be great role models in the community, especially in terms of health. However, previous studies found that medical students were predisposed to obesity as a result of their sedentary lifestyle (Nisar *et al.*, 2009; Thomas & Geethadevi, 2019) and disordered eating habits (Nor Afiah *et al.*, 2014). Furthermore, the prevalences of overweight (37.1%) and obesity (8.5%)

Dietetics Programme, School of Health Sciences, Health Campus, Universiti Sains Malaysia, 16150 Kubang Kerian, Kelantan, Malaysia. Tel: 09-7677632; Fax: 09-7677515, E-mail address: juliana@usm.my doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2022-0040

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: Juliana Shamsudin

were higher too among medical students in Malaysia (Ghazi *et al.*, 2018).

There are a few reasons that lead medical students to be at a higher risk of being overweight or obese. Diet quality usually is poor during college years (Ramón-Arbués et al., 2021), which may play a key influence on weight increment (Miller & Hartman, 2020). Majority of medical students reportedly consume junk foods and soft drinks, which are linked to obesity (Nisar et al., 2009). For many university students, poor nutrition quality is usually coupled with a decrease in physical activity (Allam et al., 2012) and sedentary hours spent on studying, being in the classroom, watching television, and sitting at a computer (Castro et al., 2018).

In respect of mindful eating, Kristeller & Wolever (2011) found that mindfulbased eating behaviour was effective in treating uncontrollable eating patterns (Kristeller & Wolever, 2011). When an individual eats mindfully, he or she is aware of the present moment, paying close attention to how the food affects his or her senses, and recognising the physical and emotional sensations felt in response to eating (Warren, Smith & Ashwell, 2017). In other words, if people pay close attention to their eating, or eat consciously, they are more likely to not overeat. This new concept of intuitive eating in modulating eating habits may benefit medical students in controlling their dietary intake, therefore reducing the risk of obesity in the future.

In terms of physical activity, it was found that being physically active was linked to a longer life expectancy and a life free from diabetes (Jonker *et al.*, 2006). The level of physical activity has decreased in developing countries, where sedentary behaviours are on the rise, thus potentially contributing to an increase in chronic diseases (Musaiger, Al-Khalifa & Al-Mannai, 2016). In addition, lack of physical activity can have a negative impact on an individual's body weight status, thus increasing the risk of obesity.

Accordingly, the purpose of this study was to investigate the associations between BMI and physical activity level with mindful eating behaviour among medical students in Universiti Sains Malaysia, Health Campus, Kelantan, Malaysia.

#### **MATERIAL AND METHODS**

#### Study population

This research used a cross-sectional study design and was conducted from February 2021 to April 2021, using an online survey form. The study setting was at Universiti Sains Malaysia, a local university in Kelantan, situated in the North East region of Malaysia.

The inclusion criteria were subjects aged 18 years and above, Malaysian, and currently enrolled as an undergraduate medical student at the School of Medical Sciences in Universiti Sains Malaysia (Health Campus). The exclusion criteria were having underlying health concerns and chronic health diseases.

#### Sampling method

This study used convenience nonprobability sampling and the sample size calculated for this study was based on the formula by Naing (2003),  $n = \left[z \times \frac{\sigma}{\lambda}\right]^2$ , whereby n=sample size, z=value representing the desired confidence level,  $\sigma$ =population standard deviation,  $\Delta$ =precision (true value). and The population standard deviation was taken from a previous study done by Moor and colleagues (Moor, Scott & McIntosh, 2013), whereby the mean score for mindful eating had a standard deviation of 0.32. Meanwhile, the precision was estimated to be within 5% points of the true value. The study took into account a 10% drop-out rate. As a result, a total of 174 students were needed for this study.

#### **Measuring tools**

Each set of online survey had four sections – Sections A, B, C, and D, as follows:

#### Section A (demographic data)

Part A was on demographic data that included information regarding the student's personal information such as age, gender, ethnicity, years of study, household income, and sponsorship.

#### Section B (anthropometric data)

Self-reported weight and height were used in this study. After that, the researcher was responsible to calculate body mass index (BMI) from the data collected. The classification of BMI was based on the World Health Organization (WHO) cut-off points, which were <18.5 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (underweight), 18.5 - 24.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (normal), 25.0 - 29.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (overweight), and  $\geq 30.0$  kg/m<sup>2</sup> (obese) (WHO, 2000).

## Section C (International Physical Activity Questionnaire, IPAQ)

In this study, the short version of IPAQ was used and it was an openaccess tool, thus no permission was required to use it (Patterson, 2010). It had seven items and assessed three different forms of activities, which were walking, moderate-intensity activities, and vigorous-intensity activities. The classification of physical activity level were as follows:

- High physical activity i. was represented by at least three davs of vigorous-intensity activity which achieved at least 1500 metabolic equivalent of (minutes/week) task (MET) or seven or more days of any combination of walking, moderate-intensity, and vigorous-intensity activities which achieve at least 3000 MET (minutes/week);
- ii. Moderate physical activity

was represented by at least 20 minutes of vigorous-intensity activity in three or more days or at least 30 minutes of moderateintensity activity and/or walking in five days or more or more days of any combination of walking, moderate-intensity, and vigorous-intensity activities which achieved at least 600 MET (minutes/week).

iii. Low physical activity was defined as not meeting any of the criteria for high and moderate physical activity categories.

# Section D (Mindful Eating Questionnaire, MEQ)

Mindful eating behaviour was assessed using the MEO. This questionnaire was developed by Framson and colleagues (Framson et al., 2009). It comprised of 28 items and five different subscales (awareness, distraction, disinhibition, emotional response, and external cues). The subscales were defined as follows: awareness (noticing the effects of food on the senses and how food affects internal states); distraction (focusing on other activities while eating); disinhibition (the ability to stop eating when full); emotional response (eating in response to negative emotion); and external cues (eating in response to environmental triggers). Out of 28 items, eight items were categorised under disinhibition subscale, seven items under awareness subscale, six items under external cues subscale, four items under emotional response subscale, and three items under distraction subscale. For each item, students must select one out of four frequency categories, which were 'Never/Rarely', 'Sometimes', 'Often', and 'Usually/Always'. A summary score was calculated using the mean of the five subscale scores added together. A higher summary score indicated better mindful eating behaviour. Reports showed that

the reliability of the questionnaire ranged from 0.64 to 0.83, as measured by Cronbach's alpha. A permission to use the MEQ was granted by the institution who was in charge of the survey instrument.

### Data collection method

The researchers began collecting data after gaining ethical approval from the Ethics Committee of Universiti Sains (USM/JEPeM/21010070). Malaysia Each batch representative was contacted and given a brief overview of the study. Following that, students were given a soft copy of a poster and message template describing the recruitment of study subjects, along with a link. Students who were interested to participate were directed to a Google Form that included a consent form, as well as a set of selfadministered questionnaires. Those who matched the eligibility requirements and wanted to participate filled in the online permission form and questionnaire. The process of resubmission of the advertisement study link was repeated until researchers obtained a total of 174 valid responses.

The participants took about 20 minutes to complete the four-part questionnaire. Student's confidentiality was ensured, and they could withdraw from the study at any time with no repercussions. The study hypothesised that there were associations between BMI and physical activity with mindful eating behaviour among medical students at Universiti Sains Malaysia.

#### Data analysis

All survey data were analysed using the IBM Statistical Package for Social Science (SPSS) Version 26.0 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). BMI was calculated as weight (in kilograms)/height (in meters)<sup>2</sup> using the respondents' self-reported weight and height. In terms of physical activity,

total physical activity MET-minutes/ week was calculated using the sum of the total IPAO score and then classified as either low, moderate or high physical activity. The overall mindful eating score was calculated by averaging the mean scores, with higher scores indicating greater mindfulness. The Shapiro-Wilk Test was used to determine whether the distribution was normal. The sociodemographic characteristics of the participants were summarised using descriptive data. Numerical data were presented as mean±standard deviation (SD) or median (interquartile range, IQR) based on the normality distribution, while categorical data were presented frequency and percentage. as The association between BMI and MEO score was examined and presented using Spearman's Correlation Test, and the association between physical activity level and MEO score was examined and presented using one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) or Kruskal-Wallis Test. Statistical significance was determined at *p*<0.05.

## RESULTS

## **Demographic characteristics**

A total of 174 students responded to the survey; nevertheless, 16 were excluded from the analysis because their responses were incomplete. As a result, there were 158 complete responses used for further analysis. There were 49 males (31%) and 109 females (69%) among the 158 students who responded. Students were between the ages of 19 to 27 years old and most of the students (60.8%) were between the ages of 22 and 25 years old. Majority of the students were Malays (62.7%), in year 4 (25.9%), from M40 families (45.6%), and received a scholarship (62.7%). Table 1 represents demographic the characteristics of medical students in this study.

| Table 1. Demographic characteristics of medical students (n=158)       Image: teacher students |           |
|--|-----------|
| Characteristics  | n (%)     |
| Gender   |           |
| Molo   | 40 (21 0) |

| Gender                       |            |
|------------------------------|------------|
| Male                         | 49 (31.0)  |
| Female                       | 109 (69.0) |
| Age                          |            |
| 18 – 21 years                | 61 (38.6)  |
| 22 – 25 years                | 96 (60.8)  |
| > 25 years                   | 1 (0.6)    |
| Ethnicity                    |            |
| Malay                        | 99 (62.7)  |
| Chinese                      | 46 (29.1)  |
| Indian                       | 10 (6.3)   |
| Others                       | 3 (1.9)    |
| Year of study                |            |
| Year 1                       | 28 (17.7)  |
| Year 2                       | 34 (21.6)  |
| Year 3                       | 27 (17.1)  |
| Year 4                       | 41 (25.9)  |
| Year 5                       | 28 (17.7)  |
| Household income             |            |
| Not stated/Not sure          | 8 (5.1)    |
| B40 (RM 0 – RM 4, 849)       | 61 (38.6)  |
| M40 (RM 4, 850 – RM 10, 959) | 72 (45.6)  |
| T20 (≥ RM 10, 960)           | 17 (10.8)  |
| Sponsorship                  |            |
| Parents                      | 19 (12.0)  |
| Scholarship                  | 99 (62.7)  |
| Loan                         | 39 (24.7)  |
| Others                       | 1 (0.6)    |
|                              |            |

B40: Bottom 40%, M40: Middle 40%, T20: Top 20% (Malaysian households income classification)

#### Anthropometric data

The average weight, height, and BMI of the students were 56.0 (16.0) kg, 1.62±0.09 m, and 21.5 (4.4) kg/m<sup>2</sup>, respectively. According to WHO (2000), majority of the students had normal BMI (n=105, 66.4%), 15.2% were overweight (n=24), 14.6% were underweight (n=23), and 3.8% were obese (*n*=6).

#### **Physical activity**

According to the survey, 63 students (39.9%) had a low level of physical activity, 42 of them (26.6%) had a moderate level of physical activity, and 53 students (33.5%) had a high level of physical

activity. The median total MET-min/ week for this study was 904.5 (2042.2). Table 2 illustrates the anthropometric data and physical activity of medical students.

#### **MEO** score

The MEQ score of students is shown in Table 3. The MEQ mean summary score of the student was 2.82±0.26. In addition, the mean mindful eating subscale scores ranged from 2.41 to 3.08, with the highest score in the distraction subscale (3.08±0.62) and the lowest score in external cues (2.41±0.60).

| 1   | 1 5        | 5         | · · · · · ·                    |
|---|------------|-----------|--------------------------------|
| Anthropometric Data                         | n (%)      | Mean±SD   | Median (IQR) [Q1, Q3]          |
| Weight (kg)                                 |            |           | 56.0 (16.0) [49.0, 65.0]       |
| Height (m)                                  |            | 1.62±0.09 |                                |
| Body mass index (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )        |            |           | 21.5 (4.4) [19.5, 23.9]        |
| Body mass index category                    |            |           |                                |
| Underweight (<18.5 kg/m <sup>2</sup> )      | 23 (14.6)  |           |                                |
| Normal $(18.5 - 24.9 \text{ g/m}^2)$        | 105 (66.4) |           |                                |
| Overweight (25.0 – 29.9 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ) | 24 (15.2)  |           |                                |
| Obese (≥30.0 kg/m <sup>2</sup> )            | 6 (3.8)    |           |                                |
| Physical activity level                     |            |           | 904.5 (2042.2) [237.8, 2280.0] |
| Low   | 63 (39.9)  |           |                                |
| Moderate                                    | 42 (26.6)  |           |                                |
| High  | 53 (33.5)  |           |                                |
|   |            |           |                                |

Table 2. Anthropometric data and physical activity level of medical students (n=158)

## Association between MEQ score and BMI

Table 4 proves the associations between mindful eating scores with BMI. According to Chan (2005), the correlation coefficient value (r-value) is used to interpret the strength of a linear relationship, with a value of < 0.3 denoting a poor relationship, 0.3 to 0.5 denoting a fair relationship, 0.6 to 0.8 denoting a moderately strong relationship, and >0.8 denoting a very strong relationship. The MEQ summary score had a significant, negative poor relationship with BMI (r=-0.191; p=0.016). This meant that as MEQ summary score increased, BMI decreased. Students with lower MEQ summary scores therefore had higher BMI values. BMI and disinhibition subscale score had a fairly negative

relationship (r=-0.340; p<0.001). BMI decreased as disinhibition subscale score increased, similar to the MEQ summary score. Meanwhile, there was no significant associations between BMI and awareness subscale score (r=-0.152; p=0.056), distraction subscale score (r=-0.075; p=0.351), emotional response subscale score (r=-0.011; p=0.895), or external cues subscale score (r=0.142; p=0.075).

# Association between MEQ score and physical activity level

Physical activity level had no significant association with MEQ summary score (p=0.931). Likewise, physical activity level had no significant associations with awareness subscale score (p=0.172), distraction subscale score (p=0.805),

**Table 3.** Mindful Eating Questionnaire (MEQ) scores of medical students (*n*=158)

|                        | · · · · ·                |
|------------------------|--------------------------|
| Variables              | Subscale score (Mean±SD) |
| MEQ Awareness          | 2.79±0.62                |
| MEQ Distraction        | 3.08±0.62                |
| MEQ Disinhibition      | 2.81±0.62                |
| MEQ Emotional Response | 3.04±0.70                |
| MEQ External Cues      | 2.41±0.60                |
| Mean of Summary Score  | 2.82±0.26                |

| Variables              | Correlation coefficient value (r) | $p$ -value $^{\dagger}$ |
|------------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------|
| MEQ Awareness          | - 0.152                           | 0.056                   |
| MEQ Distraction        | - 0.075                           | 0.351                   |
| MEQ Disinhibition      | - 0.340                           | < 0.001*                |
| MEQ Emotional Response | - 0.011                           | 0.895                   |
| MEQ External Cues      | 0.142                             | 0.075                   |
| MEQ Summary Score      | - 0.191                           | 0.016                   |

**Table 4.** Associations between Mindful Eating Questionnaire (MEQ) scores and BMI among medical students (n=158)

<sup>†</sup>Spearman's Rank-Order Correlation Test, \*significant at the 0.001 level (2-tailed)

disinhibition subscale score (p=0.626), emotional response subscale score (p=0.103), or external cues subscale score (p=0.685). The associations between mindful eating score and physical activity among medical students are represented in Table 5. male students in medical school (Wattanapisit *et al.*, 2016). In terms of ethnic diversity, the majority of participants were Malays, and this was an expected outcome, given that Malays make up the largest ethnic group in Malaysia (69.1%) (*Jabatan Perangkaan Malaysia*, 2018).

#### DISCUSSION

Female students frequently outnumber

In terms of the prevalence for overweight and obesity, the current

| Variables         | Physical<br>activity | n  | Median (IQR) [Q1, Q3]  | Chi-Square<br>statistic (df) | $p$ -value $^{\dagger}$ |
|-------------------|----------------------|----|------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------|
| MEQ Awareness     | Low                  | 63 | 2.7 (0.6) [2.43, 3.00] | 3.520 (2)                    | 0.172                   |
|                   | Moderate             | 42 | 3.0 (1.0) [2.40, 3.43] |                              |                         |
|                   | High                 | 53 | 2.9 (0.9) [2.43, 3.29] |                              |                         |
| MEQ Distraction   | Low                  | 63 | 3.0 (0.7) [2.67, 3.33] | 0.434 (2)                    | 0.805                   |
|                   | Moderate             | 42 | 3.2 (1.4) [2.59, 4.00] | 0.101 (2)                    | 0.000                   |
|                   | High                 | 53 | 3.3 (0.7) [2.67, 3.33] |                              |                         |
|                   | mgn                  | 00 | 0.0 (0.1) [2.01, 0.00] |                              |                         |
| MEQ Emotional     | Low                  | 63 | 3.3 (1.0) [2.67, 3.67] | 4.542 (2)                    | 0.103                   |
| Response          | Moderate             | 42 | 3.0 (0.8) [2.50, 3.25] |                              |                         |
| -                 | High                 | 53 | 3.0 (0.8) [2.75, 3.50] |                              |                         |
|                   |                      |    |                        |                              |                         |
|                   |                      |    | Mean±SD                | F (df)                       |                         |
| MEQ Disinhibition | Low                  | 63 | 2.85±0.59              | 0.469 (2)                    | 0.626                   |
| -                 | Moderate             | 42 | 2.73±0.68              |                              |                         |
|                   | High                 | 53 | 2.81±0.61              |                              |                         |
| MEQ External      | Low                  | 63 | 2.40±0.58              | 0.379 (2)                    | 0.685                   |
| Cues              | Moderate             | 42 | 2.47±0.64              |                              |                         |
|                   | High                 | 53 | 2.37±0.58              |                              |                         |
| MEQ Summary       | Low                  | 63 | 2.83±0.23              | 0.071 (2)                    | 0.931                   |
| Score             | Moderate             | 42 | 2.81±0.27              |                              |                         |
|                   | High                 | 53 | 2.83±0.30              |                              |                         |
|                   |                      |    | TTT 111 m              |                              |                         |

**Table 5.** Associations between Mindful Eating Questionnaire (MEQ) scores and physical activity among medical students (*n*=158)

<sup>†</sup>Tested using One-Way ANOVA or Kruskal-Wallis Test

study had a higher prevalence as compared to previous studies conducted in Ipoh, Malaysia (Sugathan & Bagh, 2014) and India (Anupama et al., 2017). However, the prevalence was lower when compared to a study that was conducted among medical students in Bangladesh (Akhter et al., 2017). The differences in results could be attributed to different methods of assessing anthropometry, as other studies used measured weight and height, whereas the current study used self-reported weight and height of medical students. However, majority of the studies categorised body weight using the same WHO classification.

For physical activity, the findings showed that most of the medical students had low physical activity. This is in line with the findings of a previous study conducted by Wattanapisit and colleagues among medical students in Southern Thailand, in which they discovered that only half of the students were physically active (Wattanapisit et al., 2016). Time constraints, lack of money, the absence of safe sports venues, lack of interest in sports, and a body that cannot tolerate physical activity were all significant barriers to physical activity among physically inactive medical students (Abdel-Salam & Abdel-Khalek, 2016). Another possible reason for the low physical activity level of most participants could be the shift from clinical rotations to online classes due to the COVID-19 pandemic, which included a period of lockdown in Malaysia when data for this study were collected. This was supported too by a study conducted among Italian medical students who discovered that during the lockdown, universities shifted physical classes to online, allowing students to skip clinical rotations and thus reducing their physical activity (Luciano et al., 2021).

Meanwhile, the MEQ score demonstrated that the distraction and

emotional response subscales had the highest scores among the students. These indicated an individual's ability to focus on their food while eating without being affected by disturbances and the ability to resist emotional triggers for overeating (Giannopoulou et al., 2020). The external cues subscale received the lowest score from the students. This revealed that students tend to eat in response to inappropriate external cues such as simply the presence of food nearby, which may lead to overconsumption of calorie-dense foods and long-term weight gain (Taylor, Daiss & Krietsch, 2015).

For the association between BMI and mindful eating behaviour, mindful eating was found to be negatively related to BMI, implying that medical students with lower BMI were more mindful eaters. Köse & Tayfur (2021) found a significant relationship between BMI and MEO subscales (r=-0.208, p<0.01). This is consistent with the results from previous studies (Moor, Scott & McIntosh, 2013; Taylor et al., 2015; Pintado-Cucarella & Rodríguez-Salgado, 2016). However, only the disinhibition subscale score had a fair negative relationship with BMI, while other subscales were not significant. Overall, the association between BMI and mindful eating behaviour evidenced that as mindful eating was applied, students were less likely to develop poor eating habits and thus have a lower BMI. Therefore, mindfulness may help those with overweight or obesity to develop more adaptive responses to emotional distress, which may lead to healthier eating habits (Gouveia, Canavarra & Moreira, 2019).

There were only a few studies that evaluated the association of physical activity with mindful eating. The current finding reported that there was no association between BMI and physical activity among medical students. Mindful eating is not merely a characteristic of people who engage in other healthy behaviours, since those who exercise more are not more likely to be mindful eaters. According to a study conducted by Topan and colleagues, mindful eating increases as physical activity increases (Topan et al., 2021). However, a previous study by Moor and colleagues reported that there was no significant relationship between mindful eating behaviour and physical activity level. They suggested that more research needs to be performed on this concept because the relationship between mindful eating behaviour and physical activity is not straightforward. Therefore, a better understanding of these complexities could be very useful in addressing the risk of overweight and obesity in university populations (Moor, Scott & McIntosh, 2013). The disparities in the results of the studies could be attributed to the different tools used to measure mindful eating behaviour (MEO) score and physical activity component. Concerning mindful eating behaviour (MEO) score, the present study used 28 items or 28 questions (MEO-28) from the original source in comparison to a previous study that used an adapted and modified version of the original source that consisted of 30 items or 30 questions (MEQ-30) (Topan et al., 2021). In the meantime, for the physical activity component, the tool used in this study was IPAO as compared to a previous study that used questions enquiring students were whether exercising regularly or not (Topan et al., 2021).

There are a few limitations to this study. Firstly, due to the COVID-19 collection pandemic, data was conducted online and self-reported weight and height were used, which increased the chance of error. Secondly, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, there were restricted movements that could affect mindful eating behaviour among the medical students since

the current study used the original version of MEQ questionnaire without modification. In the future, a modified MEO questionnaire can be created accordingly based on situations of restricted movement. Besides that, the long version of the IPAO can be used instead of the short version because it contains a more comprehensive set of questionnaires to accurately assess the subject's physical activity. Thirdly, because convenience sampling was one of the study's limitations, the findings may not be completely generalisable and further raises the possibility of bias in the results due to subject selection. Finally, the current study was a crosssectional study in which the associations between exposures and outcomes of interest were measured concurrently at a single point in time, which is ineffective for determining the cause-and-effect relationship.

#### CONCLUSION

In conclusion, being mindful when eating is one of the key factors that could contribute to undergraduate medical students having a lower BMI. Lower BMI was also linked to the ability to quit eating when satisfied. As a result, mindful eating may be a useful intervention for reducing the prevalence of overweight and obesity among undergraduate medical students, but more comprehensive research, with a larger sample size and probability sampling, is essential to confirm the results and the benefits of physical activity in achieving the same goal.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors acknowledge all USM medical students of Years 1-5 for their participation and cooperation and the Nutrition Assessment Shared Resource/ Fred Hutchinson Cancer Center for permission to use the Mindful Eating Questionnaire (MEQ) in this study.

#### Authors' contributions

Nurul Zulaikha T and Ang SQ, conducted the study, data analysis, and interpretation of the data with support from Juliana S; Juliana S, helped supervise the study, prepared the draft of the manuscript, and reviewed the manuscript; Zafirah MN, assisted in drafting of the manuscript, reviewed and proofread the manuscript. All authors approved the final manuscript.

#### **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that they have no conflicting financial or non-financial interests in this study.

#### References

- Abdel-Salam D & Abdel-Khalek E (2016). Pattern and Barriers of physical activity among medical students of Al-Jouf University, Saudi Arabia. *JHIPH*46(2):41–48. https://doi.org/10.21608/ jhiph.2016.20080
- Akhter H, Jahan N, Mahmud F, Sultana N, Ferdous T & Akhter H (2017). Study of body mass index (BMI) on medical students. *KYAMC* J 5(1):472–475. https://doi.org/10.3329/ kyamcj.v5i1.32319
- Allam AR, Taha IM, Al-Nozha OM & Sultan IE (2012). Nutritional and health status of medical students at a university in northwestern Saudi Arabia. Saudi Med J 33(12):1296–1303.
- Anupama M, Krishna I, Rajesh S, Rajanna M, Venkatesh P & Ganesh P (2017). A study on prevalence of obesity and life-style behaviour among medical students. *IJCMPH* 4(9):3314. https://doi.org/10.18203/2394-6040. ijcmph20173836
- Castro O, Bennie J, Vergeer I, Bosselut G & Biddle SJH (2018). Correlates of sedentary behaviour in university students: A systematic review. *Prev Med* 116:194–202. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.09.016
- Chan YH (2005). Biostatistics 304. Cluster analysis. *Singapore Med J* 46(4):153–160.
- Framson C, Kristal AR, Schenk J, Littman AJ, Zeliadt S & Benitez D (2009). Development and validation of the Mindful Eating Questionnaire Celia. J Am Diet Assoc 109(8):1439–1444.
- Ghazi HF, Abdalqader MA, Baobaid MF, Hasan TN, Alabed AAA, Veerabadran V, Abdalrazak HA, Gazi TM & Hassan MR (2018). Obesity knowledge and its associated factors among medical students in a Private University in Shah Alam, Selangor. *MJPHM* 18(2):45–51.

- Giannopoulou I, Kotopoulea-Nikolaidi M, Daskou S, Martyn K & Patel A (2020). Mindfulness in eating is inversely related to binge eating and mood disturbances in university students in health-related disciplines. *Nutrients* 12(396):1-11. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu12020396
- Gouveia MJ, Canavarro MC & Moreira H (2019). Associations between Mindfulness, selfcompassion, difficulties in emotion regulation, and emotional eating among adolescents with overweight/obesity. J Child Fam Stud 28(1):273–285. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10826-018-1239-5
- Jabatan Perangkaan Malaysia (2018). In: Anggaran Penduduk Semasa Malaysia, 2017-2018. From: https://www.dosm. g o v . m y / v 1 / i n d e x . p h p ? r = c o l u m n / p d f P r e v & i d = T 0 l m S H l w O X J 1 a W l z c j Blam9ObUZpdz09 [Retrieved July 26 2022].
- Jonker JT, De Laet C, Franco OH, Peeters A, Mackenbach J & Nusselder WJ (2006). Physical activity and life expectancy with and without diabetes: Life table analysis of the Framingham Heart Study. *Diabetes Care* 29(1):38–43. https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.29.01.06. dc05-0985
- Köse G & Tayfur M (2021). BMI, Physical activity, sleep quality, eating attitudes, emotions: Which one is affected by mindful eating? *Prog Nutr* 23(1):1–11. https://doi.org/10.23751/ pn.v23i1.9194
- Kristeller JL & Wolever RQ (2011). Mindfulnessbased eating awareness training for treating binge eating disorder: The conceptual foundation. *Eat Disord* 19(1):49–61. https:// doi.org/10.1080/10640266.2011.533605
- Luciano F, Cenacchi V, Vegro V & Pavei G (2021). COVID-19 lockdown: Physical activity, sedentary behaviour and sleep in Italian medicine students. *Eur J Sport Sci* 21(10):1459– 1468. https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.202 0.1842910
- Miller KG & Hartman JM (2020). Influence of physical activity on weight status during the first year of college. *J Am Coll Health* 68(3):258–262.
- Moor KR, Scott AJ & McIntosh WD (2013). Mindful Eating and its relationship to body mass index and physical activity among university students. *Mindfulness* 4(3):269–274. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s12671-012-0124-3

- Musaiger AO, Al-Khalifa F & Al-Mannai M (2016). Obesity, unhealthy dietary habits and sedentary behaviors among university students in Sudan: growing risks for chronic diseases in a poor country. *Environ Health Prev Med* 21(4): 224–230. DOI: 10.1007/s12199-016-0515-5
- Nor Afiah MZ, Suriani I, Abdul Hakim MS, Simmadorai R & Nor Shahida MN (2014). Influnce of eating behaviour and psychosocial factors on overweight and obesity among medical Sstudents in a public university in Malaysia. *IJPHCS* 1(1):151–159.
- Nisar N, Qadri MH, Fatima K & Perveen S (2009). Dietary habits and life style among the students of a private Medical University Karachi. JPMA 59(2):98–101.
- Pintado-Cucarella S & Rodríguez-Salgado P (2016). Mindful eating and its relationship with body mass index, binge eating, anxiety and negative affect. J Behav Health Social Issues 8(2):19–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbhsi.2016.11.003
- Ramón-Arbués E, Granada-López JM, Martínez-Abadía B, Echániz-Serrano E, Antón-Solanas I, & Jerue BA (2021). Factors related to diet quality: A cross-sectional study of 1055 university students. *Nutrients* 13(10):1–15. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13103512
- Sugathan S & Bagh D (2014). Prevalence and Correlates of overweight and obesity among medical students in Ipoh, Malaysia. Acad Med J India 2(1):22–24.
- Taylor MB, Daiss S & Krietsch K (2015). Associations Among self-compassion, mindful eating, eating disorder symptomatology, and body mass index in college students TPS 1(3):229–238.

- Thomas E & Geethadevi M (2019). Prevalence and determinants of overweight and obesity among medical students. *Natl J Physiol Pharm Pharmacol* 10(1):42-48. https://doi. org/10.5455/njppp.2020.10.1035506112019
- Topan A, Ayyıldız TK, Seval M, Kurt A & Top FÜ (2021). The relationship between mindful eating, body mass index and physical activity in nursing students – a cross-sectional study. *Eur J Clin Exp Med* 19(3):233–240. https://doi. org/10.15584/ejcem.2021.3.4
- Warren JM, Smith N & Ashwell M (2017). A structured literature review on the role of mindfulness, mindful eating and intuitive eating in changing eating behaviours: Effectiveness and associated potential mechanisms. *Nutr Res Rev* 30(2):272–283. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0954422417000154
- Wattanapisit A, Fungthongcharoen K, Saengow U & Vijitpongjinda S (2016). Physical activity among medical students in Southern Thailand: A mixed methods study. BMJ Open 6(9):1-7. https://doi.org/10.1136/ bmjopen-2016-013479
- WHO (2000). In: WHO Consultation on Obesity (1999: Geneva, Switzerland) & World Health Organization. Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. Report of a WHO consultation. World Health Organization.

# Coeliac disease knowledge and treatment: Potential factors associated with adherence to gluten-free diet

# Najla Alorayyidh<sup>1</sup>, Maram H. Alswaji<sup>2</sup>, Elham Almujammay<sup>3</sup>, Bander Alhujairy<sup>4</sup>, Nada Benajiba<sup>5</sup> & Abeer Salman Alzaben<sup>6\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Community Health Sciences Department. King Saud University, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia; <sup>2</sup>National Nutrition Committee, The Saudi Food and Drug Authority, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia; <sup>3</sup>King Abdullah Specialist Children Hospital, Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia; <sup>4</sup>Gastroenterology Department, Security Force Hospital Program, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia; <sup>5</sup>Department of Basic Health Sciences, Deanship of Preparatory Year, Princess Nourah Bint Abdulrahman University, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia; <sup>6</sup>Department of Health Sciences, College of Health and Rehabilitation Sciences, Princess Nourah Bint Abdulrahman University, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia.

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Lack of adherence to a strict gluten-free diet (GFD) is the main reason for poorly controlled disease in patients with coeliac disease (CD). This study aimed to assess the association between knowledge of CD and its medical diet to the adherence of GFD among adult patients with CD. Methods: A cross-sectional study was carried out with a total of 90 adult patients with CD (aged between 18-65 years). The data collecting instruments were a combination of four questionnaires as follows: assessment of knowledge of coeliac disease (AKCD), gluten-free diet knowledge scale (GFD-KS), coeliac disease adherence test (CDAT), and questions on potential factors influencing GFD adherence among patients. Results: An average knowledge score of five points out of seven was obtained from 46 participants (51%). Mean score for knowledge on gluten-free diet was seven points out of 17 in 59 participants (65%). Adequate adherence to GFD was observed in 56% of the participants. No association was found between knowledge of CD and GFD to the adherence of GFD (p>0.050). Participants who had higher adherence scores were discussing GFD with a specialist, obtaining educational materials, had enhanced symptoms associated with CD, and did not complain about the taste of GFD (p<0.050). **Conclusion:** Patients with CD has adequate knowledge of CD and adherence of GFD. No association was found between the knowledge of CD and GFD to the adherence of GFD. Further research might explore other potential factors influencing the adherence to GFD.

Key words: adherence, coeliac disease, gluten-free diet, knowledge

#### INTRODUCTION

Coeliac disease (CD) is an autoimmune disorder that occurs in genetically predisposed people where the ingestion of gluten leads to damage in the small intestine (Guandalini & Assiri, 2014). Coeliac disease is considered the most commonly genetically-based food

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: Dr. Abeer Salman R. Alzaben

Clinical Nutrition Program, Department of Health Sciences, Princess Nourah bint Abdulrahman University, Riyadh 84428 Saudi Arabia.

Tel: +1 822 0000 ex 21209; E-mail: asalzaben@pnu.edu.sa doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2022-0082

intolerance worldwide, with prevalence general population 1% in the of (Guandalini & Assiri, 2014). A metaanalysis revealed that the seroprevalence of CD in Saudi Arabia is 2.7%, while the prevalence of CD in Saudi Arabia using biopsy is 1.4% (Safi, 2018). The symptoms of CD varies from one person to another (Guandalini & Assiri, 2014). Coeliac disease is broadly described with classic symptoms in which patients may develop symptoms of malabsorption, including diarrhoea and weight loss, or non-classical symptoms such as poor bone health (Parzanese et al., 2017; Volta et al., 2016).

The only efficient treatment for patients with CD so far is a life-long elimination of gluten from the diet (Guandalini & Assiri, 2014). Gluten is a protein found in wheat, rye and barley. Adherence to a strict gluten-free diet (GFD) has been shown to have benefits to CD patients in terms of improvements depression and infertility, in and decrease in the risk of gastrointestinal malignancies (Hallert et al., 2002; Nenna et al., 2011). Adherence to GFD in adult patients varies between 40-90% (Hall et al., 2009). Many factors influencing the adherence to GFD have been explored, including the cost of GFD, eating outside of home, and knowledge of GFD (Ciacci et al., 2002; Hall et al., 2009; Lamontagne et al., 2001; Leffler et al., 2008). In addition, limited studies have reported an association between the adherence to GFD with the knowledge of CD and GFD (Ciacci et al., 1998; Kokkonen et al., 1989; Leffler et al., 2008).

An adequate knowledge on GFD and CD is important to understand the presentations of the disease and to be more aware about the treatment, as well as how to follow a GFD (Ukkola *et al.*, 2012). A previous study reported that 76-85% of patients with CD were educated about GFD by physicians or dietitians (Ukkola *et al.*, 2012). Surprisingly, one out of four patients with CD was dissatisfied with the information regarding CD and GFD offered by their physician, and only 12% of patients with CD were not satisfied of the glutenfree information provided by dietitians (Ukkola et al., 2012). One of the reasons of non-satisfaction was the low-quality information from health practitioners as it was associated with negative attitudes towards having CD (Ukkola et al., 2012). Another study found that poor knowledge of GFD may lead to poor adherence to GFD (Halmos et al., 2018). In addition, it was demonstrated that CD patients with self-perceived insufficient knowledge in reading gluten-free labels were more likely to misidentify glutenfree foods and were reported as nonadherent patients (Halmos et al., 2018).

Up till now, limited studies have emphasised on the importance of disease knowledge and its treatment in influencing adherence to GFD in adult patients with CD. Hence, the objective of the current study was to assess the association between knowledge of CD and GFD with the adherence to GFD in patients with CD, as well as to explore any potential factors that might influence the adherence to GFD among adult patients in Saudi Arabia.

## MATERIALS & METHODS

## Study setting and population

This cross-sectional study initially included 222 adult patients with CD, after a screening through the Security Force Hospital in the Riyadh database. criteria The inclusion were adult patients (aged between 18 - 65 years old) with confirmed duodenal biopsyproven CD  $\geq 1$  year. Patients with CD undergoing dietary treatment for an underlying medical issue (e.g., type 1 diabetes and multiple food allergies) and those with other chronic diseases (e.g., Down's syndrome, inflammatory bowel

disease, cystic fibrosis, short bowel syndrome, and mental disabilities) were excluded. After reviewing the database, 130 patients met the inclusion criteria. Of these, 26 patients had wrong contact information and 14 patients did not give their consent to enrol in the study. The final number of participants who met the criteria and completed the survey were 90 patients (Figure 1). All participants received phone calls explaining the objectives of the study and the study survey. Participants were also informed that participation in the study was voluntary, anonymous, and confidential, and that they could withdraw at any moment without any penalty. Data collection was conducted for six months between November 2019 to April 2020. After obtaining consent, data were collected from participants. Ethical approval of the current study was obtained from the institutional review board (IRB) of the Security Force

Hospital in Riyadh (Saudi Arabia) (IRB number 19-324-22).

### **Data collection tools**

# Section 1: General characteristics and medical history

General information contained information that included age, gender, weight and height, monthly income, marital status, level of education, family history of CD, and food allergies. Data related to medical history (age at diagnosis, duration of the disease, and existing co-morbidities) were obtained from patient's medical file. Other information were collected using self-reported questionnaire. The а questionnaire was administrated in Arabic and composed of 4 sections as follows:

#### Section 2: Assessment of knowledge on coeliac disease (AKCD) This section aimed to assess the



Figure 1. Flow chart of the patient sampling

knowledge about CD (AKCD). It composed of seven questions. was The questions were focused on the physiological, medical, and nutritional aspects of CD. There were no questions about the type of CD or its symptoms, as the manifestation of the disease differs from one person to another. The questionnaire was developed by three clinical dietitians in Arabic. Before being used, the questionnaire was piloted for ease of understanding and use among 50 patients with CD through an online support group for coeliac patients in Saudi Arabia. Participants in the pilot study were not included in the current study. Several feedback and comments were received regarding the clarity of the questions, which were all addressed. The revised and finalised version was used for the survey. The maximum score a participant could obtain was seven points. The mean AKCD score of all participants was five; therefore, an AKCD score of ≥5 indicated good knowledge and an AKCD score of <5 was considered as poor knowledge.

## Section 3: Gluten-free diet knowledge scale (GFD-KS)

The GFD knowledge scale (GFD-KS) was used to assess the knowledge of GFD (Silvester et al., 2016). The questionnaire included various foods that have been listed in the GFD as "allowed", "foods to question" or "not allowed" in a GFD (Silvester et al., 2016). The scale included 17 food items, seven foods allowed, seven foods to question, and three not permitted foods. The GFD-KS questionnaire was translated to Arabic and back translated to English to ensure the accuracy of the language. Minor modifications were made to the food options in the questionnaire that were commonly consumed food items among the Saudi population (Ahmed, Salih & Khan, 2014). The modifications consisted of substituting chickpea flour, croutons, and spelt with hummus tahini, pieces of toast, and black wheat, respectively. One point was given for each correct answer to a maximum score of 17 points (Silvester *et al.*, 2016). The mean GFD-KS score of all participants was seven; therefore, a GFD-KS score of  $\geq$ 7 indicated good knowledge and a GFD-KS score of <7 was considered poor knowledge.

## Section 4: Self-reported adherence to gluten-free diet (CDAT)

Adherence to GFD was assessed using a validated tool (coeliac disease adherence test, CDAT) and administrated in Arabic to the participants (Leffler et al., 2009). The CDAT questionnaire was translated to Arabic and back translated to English by two experts to ensure the accuracy of the language. The questionnaire consisted of seven questions ranked on a Likert scale (1 to 5) (Leffler et al., 2009). The sum of the numeric values for the seven items ranged between 7 to 35, in which lower scores reflected better adherence to GFD (Leffler et al., 2009). The mean score obtained from study participants was 13. Adherence to GFD scores (CDAT) of >13 was considered "inadequate adherence to GFD" and CDAT scores of £13 reflected "adequate adherence to GFD". The same cut-off point for good GFD adherence was also applied by a similar study (Leffler et al., 2009).

# Section 5: Factors potentially associated with adherence to GFD

Eight questions were included in the questionnaire to assess the potential factors that were associated with the adherence to GFD. As published by Butterworth *et al.* (2004), these factors included an evaluation of the information discussed with the hospital doctor and dietitian, whether the patient was

satisfied with the information given or not, was he/she part of an online support group, and if he/she had any difficulties in following the GFD. Participants were asked to choose more than one relevant answer. The questionnaire was translated to Arabic and back translated to English.

#### Statistical analysis

All data analysis was performed using the JMP Statistical software (North Carolina, America) for Mac, version 15. Descriptive

analyses were presented as frequencies and percentages for categorical variables and means and standard deviations for continuous variables. All assessments on the association between knowledge of CD and GFD with the adherence to GFD were done using an analytical statistical test that included *t*-test and one-way ANOVA. *T*-test was performed to assess the association between a set of potential factors to the adherence of GFD (CDAT). Results were considered significantly different at a *p*-value of <0.05.

**Table 1.** Socio-demographic characteristics and medical history of patients with coeliac disease (*n*=90)

| Socio-demographic characteristics       | n (%)      | mean±SD or median<br>(inter-quartile range) |
|---|------------|---|
| Age in years                            |            |   |
| < 30 years old                          | 39 (43.3)  |   |
| 30 – 60 years old                       | 46 (51.1)  |   |
| > 60 years old                          | 5 (5.6)    |   |
| Gender                                  |            |   |
| Male                                    | 16 (17.8)  |   |
| Female                                  | 74 (82.2)  |   |
| Duration of CD (years)                  |            | 4 (2-8)                                     |
| Age at diagnosis of CD (years)          |            | 25.4±10.8                                   |
| BMI $(kg/m^2)$                          |            | 24.0±5.2                                    |
| Marital status <sup>†</sup>             |            |   |
| Single                                  | 19 (25.0)  |   |
| Married                                 | 56 (73.7)  |   |
| Divorced                                | 1 (1.3)    |   |
| Monthly income <sup>‡</sup>             | . ,        |   |
| <10000 SAR                              | 46 (51.1)  |   |
| >10000 SAR                              | 44 (48.9)́ |   |
| Level of education                      |            |   |
| School graduate/ Diploma degree         | 45 (50.0)  |   |
| Bachelor's/Master's/Doctorate degree    | 45 (50.0)  |   |
| Food allergy and/or lactose intolerance |            |   |
| Yes                                     | 10 (11.1)  |   |
| No                                      | 80 (88.9)  |   |
| Family history of CD                    |            |   |
| Yes                                     | 22 (24.4)  |   |
| No                                      | 68 (75.6)  |   |
| Dietitian consultation                  |            |   |
| Yes                                     | 79 (87.8)  |   |
| No                                      | 11 (12.2)  |   |

BMI, body mass index; CD, coeliac disease; GFD, gluten-free diet  $^{\dagger}n=76$ 

<sup>‡</sup>USD 1=SAR 3.76 (as of 25 November 2022)

#### RESULTS

# Socio-demographic characteristics and medical history

The socio-demographic characteristics and medical history of patients with CD are presented in Table 1. Majority of the participants were females (n=74, 82%). The average duration of the disease was 5.5 years. Mean body mass index (BMI) was within the normal range (24 kg/m<sup>2</sup>). The majority of participants (n=80, 88%) did not report suffering from any other additional conditions, such as other food allergy or lactose intolerance, that might restrict them following a medical diet for the disease.

### Association between knowledge of CD and GFD (AKCD and GFD-KS) and adherence to GFD (CDAT)

Table 2 shows the response rate of each item in the knowledge of CD questionnaire. The average score of the assessment on knowledge of coeliac disease was five points out of seven (71%). Only one patient had answered

Table 2. Assessment of knowledge on coeliac disease (AKCD)

| AKCD  | †n (%)   |
|---|----------|
| Coeliac disease is an auto-immune disease                                       |          |
| Yes <sup>‡</sup>  | 57 (63.3 |
| No  | 7 (7.8)  |
| I don't know  | 26 (28.9 |
| Coeliac disease is a  |          |
| Chronic <sup>‡</sup>  | 78 (86.7 |
| Acute   | 4 (4.4)  |
| I don't know  | 8 (8.9)  |
| Coeliac disease is a genetic disease  |          |
| Yes‡  | 22 (24.4 |
| No  | 33 (36.7 |
| I don't know  | 35 (38.9 |
| The available treatment for CD  |          |
| Gluten-free-diet <sup>‡</sup>   | 27 (30.0 |
| Medications   | 61 (67.8 |
| Gluten-free-diet and medications  | 1 (1.1)  |
| I don't know  | 1(1.1)   |
| The affected part of body from gluten   |          |
| Stomach   | 19 (21.1 |
| Small intestine <sup>‡</sup>  | 61 (67.8 |
| Large intestine   | 10 (11.1 |
| The gluten-free diet is   |          |
| A lifelong diet <sup>‡</sup>  | 83 (92.2 |
| A temporary diet  | 2 (2.2)  |
| I don't know  | 5 (5.6)  |
| I don't need to see a doctor or a registered dietitian if I'm following the GFD |          |
| True  | 31 (34.4 |
| False <sup>‡</sup>  | 59 (65.6 |

CD, coeliac disease; GFD, gluten-free diet

<sup>†</sup>Patients with coeliac disease (*n*=90)

<sup>‡</sup>Represents the correct answer

all the questions correctly and two patients had answered only one question gluten-free correctly. For the diet knowledge scale (GFD-KS), respondents identifying the food items correctly ranged from 3-11 out of 17. The highest score was obtained by two patients (11 out of 17) and the lowest score was obtained by seven patients (three out of 17). The mean GFD-KS score was seven points out of 17 (41%), with around 65%of the participants (n=58) having scored above the mean score. The average score for self-reported adherence to gluten-free diet (CDAT) was 13.3±4.1 (ranged between 7-24). Majority of the participants were classified as adequate (good) adherence to GFD (n=50, 56%) (Figure 2). No associations were found between knowledge of CD and adherence to GFD (p=0.490) or knowledge of GFD and adherence to GFD (p=0.423) (Figure 3).

# Factors associated with the adherence to GFD

Table 3 represents the factors that may be associated with the adherence to GFD. Participants who discussed GFD with a health care provider (e.g., dietitian) were more adherent to the GFD compared to those who did not (p=0.034) (Table 3). Patients who did not receive educational materials, such as starter packs, food list, educational brochure, etc., were more adherent to the GFD compared to those who did (p=0.010). More than half of the participants (66%) reported that they had never included a gluten food into their diet since they have been diagnosed with CD and they were more adherent to the GFD compared to those who reported daily, weekly, and monthly ingestion of gluten (p < 0.001). Adequate adherence to GFD was observed in patients who found that GFD had a similar taste to non-gluten-free items compared to participants who had an unpleasant taste with GFD (p=0.043). Majority of the participants (88%) who adhered to GFD reported that they felt different after following GFD (p=0.003).

#### DISCUSSION

Different variables have been explored as factors influencing adherence to GFD, including knowledge of CD



**Figure 2.** Adherence to gluten-free diet (GFD) using the coeliac disease adherence test (CDAT) in patients with coeliac disease (n=90). Adequate adherence to GFD was considered as CDAT scores  $\leq$ 13 and inadequate adherence to GFD was considered as CADT scores >13.



**Figure 3.** Associations between assessment of knowledge of coeliac disease (AKCD) and gluten-free diet knowledge scale (GFD-KS) with adherence to gluten-free Diet (CDAT) in patients with coeliac disease (*n*=90). Lower CDAT scores reflect higher adherence to a gluten-free diet (GFD). Results are presented as mean±*SD*.

and GFD (Abu-Janb & Jaana, 2020; Butterworth et al., 2004; Kurppa et al., 2012; Villafuerte-Galvez et al., 2015). In this study, self-reported adherence to GFD was found in 50 adult patients with CD (56%), but no association was obtained between knowledge of CD and GFD with adherence to GFD. However, the present study indicated that other factors played a role in influencing the adherence to GFD in patients with CD such as discussing GFD with a specialist (registered dietitian), obtaining educational materials. perceived effectiveness of GFD, self-effectiveness (frequency of gluten ingestion), and the taste of GFD.

The current study found that study participants had adequate knowledge

about CD (five points out of seven, 71%). On the other hand, the mean GFD-KS score was seven points out of 17 (41%), which was not different than other study (Silvester et al., 2016). The knowledge of CD and GFD could be attributed to patients being a part of advocate or social support groups in which patients have the opportunity to frequently obtain information related to their condition, as the current study found that 63% of respondents were part of support groups or following advocate accounts though social media. In addition, the average duration of the disease among the study participants was five and a half years, which is considered as an adequate duration for a patient to be knowledgeable about the disease

| <b>Table 3.</b> Factors that may influence the adherence to gluten-free diet in patients with coefficience (n=30)                      | n pau    | ents wit                   | u coen | ac diseas | se (n=yu)      |                |         |
|--|----------|----------------------------|--------|-----------|----------------|----------------|---------|
|  | Facto    | Factors that may influence | nay in | fuence    | CDAT           | CDAT score     |         |
| Factors that may influence GFD adherence   |          | GFD adherence              | herenc | е         | (теал          | (mean±SD)      | p-value |
|  | Y        | Yes                        | I      | No        |                | r<br>F         | t-test  |
|  | и        | %                          | и      | %         | Yes            | INO            |         |
| At the time of your diagnosis, what was discussed at your  |          |                            |        |           |                |                |         |
| Explained what coeliac disease was   | 50       | 55.5                       | 40     | 44.4      | $13.4 \pm 4.4$ | $13.1 \pm 3.7$ | 0.707   |
| Told me to follow a strict gluten-free diet  | 59       | 65.5                       | 31     | 34.4      | $13.1\pm 3.8$  | $13.1 \pm 4.7$ | 0.616   |
| Referred me to a dictitian   | 45<br>5  | 50.0                       | 45     | 50.0      | $13.2 \pm 4.1$ | $13.4 \pm 4.2$ | 0.819   |
| Arranged a follow-up appointment   | 31       | 34.4                       | 59     | 65.5      | $13.9 \pm 4.2$ | $13.3 \pm 4.1$ | 0.919   |
| Gave written information   | 17       | 18.8                       | 73     | 81.1      | $12.6\pm 1.0$  | $13.4\pm0.5$   | 0.538   |
| Were you satisfied with the information given?   | 73       | 81.1                       | 17     | 18.8      | $13.0\pm0.5$   | $14.2\pm1.0$   | 0.263   |
| If you were referred to a dictitian, what advices were you given?  | 34       | 777                        | У<br>С | 600       | 106+07         | 13 7+0 5       | 0 100   |
| Discussed a disten-free diet   |          |                            | 40     | 44.4      | 10 4+0 6       | 14 3+0 6       | 0.034   |
| Provided an information pack (containing diet sheet, food list,  | 41       | 45.5                       | 49     | 54.4      | $14.5\pm4.1$   | $12.2\pm 3.9$  | 0.010   |
| )  |          |                            |        |           |                |                |         |
| Discussed the coeliac society and local groups   | 8        | 8.8                        | 82     | 91.1      | $13.5\pm 1.5$  | $13.2 \pm 0.5$ | 0.861   |
| Discussed the prescribing of gluten-free products  | 24       | 26.6                       | 99     | 73.3      | $13.6 \pm 0.8$ | $13.1 \pm 0.5$ | 0.677   |
| A follow-up appointment was made   | 25<br>25 | 27.7                       | 65     | 72.2      | $13.9\pm0.8$   | $13.0 \pm 4.3$ | 0.331   |
| Given a contact telephone number for advice, if needed   | 7        | 7.7                        | 83     | 92.2      | $13.0\pm 1.7$  | $13.3 \pm 0.6$ | 0.904   |
| Were you satisfied with the information given?   | 78       | 86.6                       | 12     | 13.3      | $13.2 \pm 4.1$ | $13.9\pm 1.9$  | 0.586   |
| Do you think the dietician should play an important role in the  | 77       | 85.5                       | 13     | 14.4      | $13.3 \pm 0.5$ | $12.8 \pm 3.7$ | 0.677   |
|  | 1        |                            | 0      |           |                |                |         |
| I'm a part of an online support group for coeliac patients?<br>How many times you include gluten food in your diet?                    | 1.9      | 03.3                       | 33     | 30.0      | C.U±8.21       | 14.0±0.7       | 0.170   |
| Never  | 60       | 66.6                       |        |           | $11.9\pm 3.6$  |                | <0.001  |
| Once a month   | 17       | 18.8                       |        |           | $14.7\pm0.9$   |                |         |
| Once a week  | 00       | 8.8                        |        |           | $16.9\pm 1.3$  |                |         |
| Daily  | ഹ        | 5.5                        |        |           | $18.6\pm 1.6$  |                |         |
| What are the difficulties you face when following gluten free diet? <sup>†</sup><br>I don't understand what foods I can and cannot eat | 14       | ע<br>ע<br>ר                | 76     | 84.4      | 13 5+1 3       | 13 0+0 E       | 858 O   |
| I don't have the time to prepare different meals   | 39       | 43.3                       | 51     | 56.6      | $14.1\pm0.7$   | $12.6\pm0.6$   | 0.088   |
| Gluten-free foods have an unpleasant taste   | 40       | 44.4                       | 50     | 55.5      | $14.3\pm0.6$   | $12.5\pm0.6$   | 0.043   |
| Gluten-free foods are expensive to buy   | 65       | 72.2                       | 25     | 27.7      | $13.1\pm0.5$   | $13.6\pm0.8$   | 0.685   |
| My General Practitioner does not prescribe sufficient amounts of   | 17       | 18.8                       | 73     | 81.1      | $14.6\pm 1.0$  | $12.9\pm0.5$   | 0.173   |
|  |          |                            |        |           |                |                |         |
| I don't feel any different on a gluten-free diet   | 10       | 11.1                       | 80     | 88.8      | 9.9±1.3        | $13.8 \pm 0.4$ | 0.003   |
| I don't understand the labelling on foods  | 10       | 11.1                       | 80     | 88.8      | $14.9\pm 1.1$  | 13.0±4.0       | 0.146   |
|  |          |                            |        |           |                |                |         |

**Table 3.** Factors that may influence the adherence to gluten-free diet in patients with coeliac disease (n=90)

<sup>†</sup>Participants were asked to choose more than one relevant answer.

Coeliac disease knowledge and adherence to its treatment

59

and how to manage its symptoms by following the treatment. Not to mention that 79% of the study population had a consultation regarding GFD treatment from a dietitian. Additionally, majority of the respondents expressed satisfaction with the information they have received from both their primary physician and the dietitian.

A number of studies have assessed the adherence to GFD in children with CD in Saudi Arabia (Saadah, 2011; Safi, 2019; Sarkhy et al., 2015). However, limited studies have assessed the adherence to GFD and its relation to knowledge on CD and GFD. More than 50% of the participants were adhering to GFD in this study. The prevalence of adherence to GFD varies in the literature, ranging from 42-91% (Hall et al., 2009). The varving changes could be explained by the use of different methods in assessing adherence (serology versus self-reported) and the tools used to assess selfreported adherence to GFD. The result of the current study was not different than the literature. Knowledge on CD complications may be a factor that make patients understand the consequence of not adhering to GFD, which consequently improves the awareness and adherence to GFD. However, the current study did not observe any association between knowledge and adherence to GFD. This result was not consistent with a previous study conducted in Italy, which investigated the association between knowledge of CD and GFD with adherence to the diet in adults with CD (Paganizza et al., 2019). The Italian study had no validated instrument for that purpose; the authors developed an instrument to assess the knowledge of CD and GFD via a collaboration between a gastroenterologist and a dietitian with expertise in GFD. The study found that knowledge of CD and GFD was strongly associated with adherence to GFD (Paganizza et al., 2019). Possible reasons

for the inconsistency in results between the current study and the Italian study were the sample size and the duration of the disease. Also, the average duration of the disease was 5 years in the current study compared to a duration of 10 years in the Italian study (Paganizza *et* al., 2019).

Previous studies have explored various factors associated with the adherence to the GFD such as the taste and cost of GFD (Butterworth et al., 2004; Kurppa et al., 2012; Leffler et al., 2008; Paganizza et al., 2019; Villafuerte-Galvez et al., 2015). Our findings were broadly consistent with other literature on self-effectiveness (the frequency of gluten ingestion) as a factor related to GFD among white Caucasian and South Asian patients (Butterworth et al., 2004). Additional factors, such as the perceived effectiveness of GFD, was also indicated in previous study findings (Villafuerte-Galvez et al., 2015). In addition, the unpleasant taste was observed to be a significant factor associated with a lower likelihood of following the GFD. This finding was reported in various studies in different countries; therefore, numerous studies have been conducted to enhance the taste of processed glutenfree products (Mazzeo et al., 2014; Muhammad et al., 2017; Padalino, Conte & Del Nobile, 2016). Furthermore, there was no significant positive association between the cost of GFD and adherence to GFD, as shown in a previous study (Villafuerte-Galvez et al., 2015). Around 70% of the respondents reported that GF foods being expensive as one of the difficulties they faced when following GFD, but this did not influence their adherence to GFD.

The findings of the current study showed the influence of healthcare providers, especially registered dietitian on the adherence to GFD. Registered dietitians have remarkable responsibilities in teaching the glutenfree diet to patients with CD, including reading food labels, cooking skills, and providing written materials. One unanticipated finding of the current study was that patients who did not receive educational materials about GFD, such as diet sheet, food list, starter packs, from their general practitioner were more adherent compared to those who did. This could be attributed to the influence of educational materials and sessions that were provided by the Coeliac Association (Paganizza *et al.*, 2019).

Two main limitations of the current study need to be reported. Firstly, majority of the patients were female. However, this limitation is overcame by the fact that CD is more common in females than males with an occurrence ratio of 2:1. Secondly, the serology test to assess adherence to GFD was not collected because majority of the participants did not follow-up with their primary physician for more than three to six months. Therefore, a serology test did not reflect the current adherence to GFD.

#### CONCLUSION

In conclusion, no association was found between knowledge of CD and GFD with the adherence to GFD among adult patients with CD. Factors influencing adherence to GFD were: discussing GFD with a specialist, obtaining educational materials, enhance symptoms associated with CD, and the taste of GFD. Further research is needed to explore other potential factors related to the adherence to GFD.

#### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to thank the participants for their time and contribution towards the study. This project was supported by Princess Nourah bint Abdulrahman University Researchers Supporting Project number (PNURSP2023R207), Princess Nourah bint Abdulrahman University, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia.

#### Authors' contributions

Alorayyidh N, designed research, conducted research, led data collection, analysed data, wrote the manuscript; Alswaji MH, Almujammamy E & Alhujairy B, conducted research, collected the data, and wrote the first version of the manuscript; Benajiba N & Alzaben AS, led data collection, analysed data and data interpretation, assisted in drafting of the manuscript, reviewed the manuscript and supervised the whole study. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

#### **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare no potential conflicts of interest.

#### References

- Abu-Janb N & Jaana M (2020). Facilitators and barriers to adherence to gluten-free diet among adults with celiac disease: A systematic review. *J Hum Nutr Diet* 33(6):786-810.
- Ahmed A, Salih OA & Khan MI (2014). Nutrition and food consumption patterns in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. *Pak J Nutr* 13(4):181-190.
- Butterworth JR, Banfield LM, Iqbal TH & Cooper BT (2004). Factors relating to compliance with a gluten-free diet in patients with coeliac disease: comparison of white Caucasian and South Asian patients. *Clin Nutr* 23(5):1127-1134.
- Ciacci C, Cirillo M, Cavallaro R & Mazzacca G (2002). Long-term follow-up of celiac adults on gluten-free diet: Prevalence and correlates of intestinal damage. *Digestion* 66(3):178-185.
- Ciacci C, Iavarone A, Mazzacca G & De Rosa A (1998). Depressive symptoms in adult coeliac disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 33(3):247-250.
- El-Metwally A, Toivola P, AlAhmary K, Bahkali S, AlKhathaami A, AlSaqabi MK, Al Ammar SA, Jawed M & Alosaimi SM (2020). The epidemiology of celiac disease in the general population and high-risk groups in Arab countries: A systematic review. *Biomed Res Int* 2020:6865917
- Guandalini S & Assiri A (2014). Celiac disease: A review. JAMA Pediatr 168(3):272-278.
- Hall NJ, Rubin G & Charnock A (2009). Systematic review: Adherence to a gluten-free diet in adult patients with coeliac disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 30(4):315-330.
- Hallert C, Grännö C, Hultén S, Midhagen G, Ström M, Svensson H & Valdimarsson T (2002). Living with coeliac disease: controlled study of the burden of illness. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 37(1): 39-42.

- Halmos EP, Deng, M, Knowles SR, Sainsbury K, Mullan B & Tye-Din JA (2018). Food knowledge and psychological state predict adherence to a gluten-free diet in a survey of 5310 Australians and New Zealanders with coeliac disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 48(1):78-86.
- Kokkonen J, Viitanen A & Similä S (1989). Coping with a coeliac diet after adolescence. *Helv Paediatr Acta* 43(4):261-265.
- Kurppa K, Lauronen O, Collin P, Ukkola A, Laurila K, Huhtala H, Mäki M and Kaukinen K (2012). Factors associated with dietary adherence in celiac disease: A nationwide study. *Digestion* 86(4):309-314.
- Lamontagne P, West GE & Galibois I (2001). Quebecers with celiac disease: analysis of dietary problems. *Can J Diet Pract Res* 62(4):175-181.
- Leffler DA, Dennis M, Edwards George JB, Jamma S, Magge S, Cook EF, Schuppan D & Kelly CP (2009). A simple validated gluten-free diet adherence survey for adults with celiac disease. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 7(5):530-536.
- Leffler DA, Edwards-George J, Dennis M, Schuppan D, Cook F, Franko DL, Blom-Hoffman J & Kelly CP (2008). Factors that influence adherence to a gluten-free diet in adults with celiac disease. *Dig Dis Sci* 53(6):1573-1581.
- Mazzeo T, Brambillasca F, Pellegrini N, Valmarana R, Corti F, Colombo C & Agostoni C (2014). Evaluation of visual and taste preferences of some gluten-free commercial products in a group of celiac children. Int J Food Sci Nutr 65(1):112-116.
- Muhammad H, Reeves S, Ishaq S, Mayberry J & Jeanes YM (2017). Adherence to a gluten free diet is associated with receiving gluten free foods on prescription and understanding food labelling. *Nutrients* 9(7):705.
- Nenna R, Mennini M, Petrarca L & Bonamico M (2011). Immediate effect on fertility of a glutenfree diet in women with untreated coeliac disease. *Gut* 60(7):1023-1024.
- Padalino L, Conte A & Del Nobile MA (2016). Overview on the general approaches to improve gluten-free pasta and bread. *Foods* 5(4):87.

- Paganizza S, Zanotti R, D'Odorico A, Scapolo P & Canova C (2019). Is adherence to a glutenfree diet by adult patients with celiac disease influenced by their knowledge of the gluten content of foods? *Gastroenterol Nurs* 42(1):55-64.
- Parzanese I, Qehajaj D, Patrinicola F, Aralica M, Chiriva-Internati M, Stifter S, Luca E & Grizzi F (2017). Celiac disease: From pathophysiology to treatment. World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol 8(2):27-38.
- Saadah OI (2011). Celiac disease in children and adolescents at a singe center in Saudi Arabia. *Ann Saudi Med* 31(1):51-57.
- Safi MA (2018). Prevalence of celiac disease in Saudi Arabia: Meta-analysis. Global Vaccines Immunol 3(1):1-6.
- Safi MA (2019). Celiac disease among at-risk individuals in Saudi Arabia. Saudi Med J 40(1):9-18.
- Sarkhy AA, El Mouzan MI, Saeed E, Alanazi, A, Alghamdi S, Anil S & Assiri A (2015). Clinical characteristics of celiac disease and dietary adherence to gluten-free diet among Saudi Children. *Pediatr Gastroenterol Hepatol Nutr* 18(1):23-29.
- Silvester JA, Weiten D, Graff LA, Walker JR & Duerksen DR (2016). Is it gluten-free? Relationship between self-reported glutenfree diet adherence and knowledge of gluten content of foods. *Nutrition* 32(7-8):777-783.
- Ukkola A, Maki M, Kurppa K, Collin P, Huhtala H, Kekkonen L & Kaukinen K (2012). Patients' experiences and perceptions of living with coeliac disease implications for optimizing care. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 21(1):17-22.
- Villafuerte-Galvez J, Vanga RR, Dennis M, Hansen J, Leffler DA, Kelly CP, & Mukherjee R (2015). Factors governing long-term adherence to a gluten-free diet in adult patients with coeliac disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 42(6):753-760.
- Volta U, Caio G, Giancola F, Rhoden K J, Ruggeri E, Boschetti E, Stanghellini V & De Giorgio R (2016). Features and progression of potential celiac disease in adults. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 14(5):686-693.e681.

## Government-Industry-Academia Alliance: A multisectoral collaboration for improved nutrition of children and well-being of mothers

Divorah V. Aguila<sup>\*</sup>, Julieta B. Dorado & Mario V. Capanzana

Department of Science and Technology-Food and Nutrition Research Institute Bicutan, Taguig City, Philippines

#### Abstract

Introduction: Consistent with the Sustainable Development Goal 17 highlighting partnership to achieve development, this study demonstrated the convergence among government, industry and academe in carrying out a nutrition intervention to improve the nutritional status, knowledge, attitude and behaviour of school community (school children and mothers). Methods: A school-based intervention study comprising of school lunch feeding and nutrition lessons was conducted. Quasi-experimental design was used in the intervention research. Data were analysed using Stata 12.0. Descriptive statistics were generated using the survey module (svy) of Stata. The food and nutrition intervention mix composed of the governmentpartner School Feeding Programme (SFP) and the nutrition education campaign. The government-partner SFP involved lunch feeding of 7 to 9 years old students based on the standardised Pinggang Pinoy® recipes. The government-partner nutrition education component involved teaching of the developed modules to students and their mothers. Results: The intervention resulted in improvements in nutritional status, knowledge, attitude and behaviour of students. Investing an average of Php 15.00 or USD 0.29 (as of 2017) in a school feeding programme following the government-partner food and nutrition intervention mix improved nutritional status and shifted the number of underweight children to normal nutritional status by 25.3% after 120 feeding days. This intervention was implemented through a multisectoral collaboration during the pre-implementation, implementation, and post-implementation phases of the study. **Conclusion:** Partnerships among stakeholders provided the context towards healthier children as demonstrated by improved nutritional status, knowledge, attitude and behaviour of participants.

**Keywords**: Filipino school children, multi-sectoral collaboration, nutrition, partnership, school feeding programme

\*Corresponding author: Divorah V. Aguila

- Food and Nutrition Research Institute, Department of Science and Technology DOST Compound, Gen. Santos Ave., Bicutan, Taguig City
- Tel: +632 837-2071 local 2296; Fax: +632 837-2934; E-mail: bheng\_aguila@yahoo.com doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2022-0019

#### INTRODUCTION

Goal 17 of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) accentuates the value of partnership to achieve sustainable development. A successful sustainable development agenda requires partnerships between government, the private sector, academe, and civil society. According to the United Nations (UN, 2015), these inclusive partnerships built upon principles, values, a shared vision and goals placing people at the centre, are needed at the global, regional, national, and local levels.

It is increasingly recognised that achieving effective health outcomes requires approaches that extend beyond the provision of health services. As a result, there has been a call for the health sector to work across sectors to effectively address health challenges, a concept referred to as inter-sectoral collaboration (Barr et al., 2008; De Leeuw, Inter-sectoral collaboration for 2017). health has been defined as "a recognised relationship between part or parts of the health sector with parts of another sector which has been formed to take action on an issue to achieve health outcomes (or intermediate health outcomes) in a way that is more effective, efficient or sustainable than could be achieved by the health sector acting alone" (Adeleye & Ofili, 2010).

Recent studies have described the processes of multi-sector coordination in various countries and identified the challenges and key factors for successful coordination. A five-country studv showed that differences in institutional mandates leading to lack of sound coordination mechanisms, and dissent among mid-level actors in formulating and agreeing upon different intervention strategies are common barriers. However, these challenges can be addressed through leadership, defined roles and responsibilities, and individual and strategic capacity (Pelletier et al., 2012). On the other hand, qualitative institutional study of national policymaking in four Sub-Saharan African countries observed that policies and agencies that have cross-sectoral scope do not usually fit the sectoral pattern of resource allocation, thus the ministries may view themselves as in competition with each other (Benson, 2008). Highlevel political support and processes that bring together a wide variety of stakeholders (Garrett & Natalicchio, 2011), as well as shared vision, capacity strengthening, joint accountability, and supervision (Ved & Menon, 2012) are critical for multi-sector convergence. However, there are limited literatures on how convergence is made operational to ensure effective service delivery.

Chronic malnutrition, including stunting, is an important example of a global challenge that needs multiple sector partnership. Globally, undernutrition, including vitamin and mineral deficiencies, contributes to about 45% of deaths among children, and impairs healthy development and life-long productivity (WHO, 2018).

In a study by the Department of Technology-Food Science and and Nutrition Research Institute (DOST-FNRI) and Save the Children in 2013, Php 328 billion or 2.84% of the Gross Domestic Product was lost due to child undernutrition, while around Php 1.23 billion was lost due to stuntingrelated grade level repetition brought about by frequent absenteeism and repetition of subjects (Save the Children, 2016). The joint study of the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) and the Department of Health-National Nutrition Council (DOH-NNC) using the DOST-FNRI data showed that child stunting, iron deficiency anaemia (IDA), and iodine deficiency disorder (IDD) accounted for the highest economic losses, which is more than \$3 billion per year (UNICEF, 2017).

Addressing malnutrition requires a strong focus on governance, involving coordinated actions by many actors across sectors and levels of government. This paper aimed to demonstrate how multiple sectors converged to examine the benefits of various strategies in improving the nutrition of 7 to 9 years old children (Grades 2 to 3) and the wellbeing of their mothers in nine (9) selected schools in the municipalities of Bay and Calauan, Laguna in the Philippines, through the provision of a school-based feeding and nutrition intervention mix.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

This paper was part of a larger mixedmethod research on Forging Public, Industry Society Alliance – A Programme United for Healthier Kids, intended to improve the nutrition and well-being of selected school children and nutrition knowledge of their mothers.

The operational framework of the study was based on the Input-Process-Output-Outcome System Approach (Figure 1), highlighting the three-pronged partnership between the Government (DOST-FNRI), Academe (Department of Education), and Industry (Nestle Philippines, Inc.) for the well-being of the School Community (school children and mothers). This three-pronged partnership was based on the Triple Helix Model of University-Industry-Government Relations developed by Henry Etzkowitz & Loet Leydesdorff (1998).

The INPUT consisted of contributions from the main partners such as technical resources from the government partner and logistics from the industry partner. The PROCESS of the system approach centred on the actual implementation of the plan through selected public elementary schools, with the academe as the third partner, to improve the nutritional status of school children and knowledge in nutrition of mothers. The OUTPUT of the research process consisted of the tangible results of the PROCESS to achieve the OUTCOME, which pertains to the improvement of nutritional status among school children and nutrition knowledge of their mothers in the selected schools.

The approach of the PROCESS (Figure 1) included the translation of the *Pinggang Pinoy*® Kid's Plate into adequate meals, Recipe Development, Nutrition Education Campaign, and Evaluation Research.

The *Pinggang Pinou*® Kid's Plate is a food plate for children with colour-coded portions representing the different food groups. The plate serves as a guide in achieving adequate and well-balanced meals for school children aged 7-9 years old. It also provides consumers, especially the mothers with simple graphic recommendations showing the proper portions of foods. It uses a food plate model, which is simple and understandable, to convey the concept of eating a variety of foods in the right proportions to meet the body's energy and nutrient needs.

## Translation of *Pinggang Pinoy*® into Kid's Plate

The *Pinggang Pinoy*® Kid's Plate was translated into adequate meals for the target group of 7-9 years old. A nutritionally adequate four-week cycle menu was developed, consisting of easyto-prepare and commonly consumed dishes fit for 7-9 years old. The nutritional adequacy of the four-week cycle menu was computed and crosschecked against the Philippine Dietary Reference Intake for children 7-9 years old. Trial cooking, visualisation, and validation of the actual weight of the food per meal was also done to check on its suitability for a child's consumption.



Figure 1. Operational framework of the study

## **Recipe development**

The Recipe Development component of the programme translated the *Pinggang* Pinou® proportion for 7 to 9 years old school children to nutritious recipes for the School Feeding Programme. Recipes underwent two trials of recipe testing and passed the acceptability test using a nine-point hedonic rating scale. In addition, the recipes were developed within the concept of food economics by optimising the nutritional value of foods to meet a part of the daily energy and protein requirements. It considered the availability, accessibility, taste, cultural acceptability, affordability and bv targeting a raw food cost of PHP15.00 per meal (USD 0.29 per meal, as of 2017). A total of twenty (20) meals or twentyseven (27) recipes were developed and rated acceptable. An assortment of pasta (five), fish (seven), chicken (six), and tokwa or soybean curd (two) made up the meals. Each meal consisted of viand, <sup>3</sup>/<sub>4</sub> cup white rice, and one piece banana - señorita, a banana variety common in the project area.

# Development of nutrition education materials

For the Nutrition Education component, a workshop was held among selected Nutritionist-Dietitians from the government partner and teachers from the academe to develop a comprehensive nutrition education module that was aligned with the Philippines's current K-12 curriculum. A total of five (5) nutrition education modules were developed with key messages on:

- Go, Grow and Glow + Water/ beverage in every plate (*Pinggang Pinoy*);
- 2) Eat fruits and vegetables of varied colours (the colourful plate);
- Consume various kinds of protein sources;
- 4) Consume more nutrient-dense sources of energy; and

5) Drink recommended glasses of water and complement it with nutritious beverages.

The developed nutrition education modules for Grades 2 and 3 students were pre-tested among teachers based on the indicators of attractiveness, comprehensibility, acceptability, and self-involvement (ACAS). Likewise, the modules were assessed for sufficiency and adequacy as materials for the conduct of nutrition education classes. Teachers from the selected schools comprising the intervention group also underwent training on "Teaching Nutrition for Healthier Kids".

## **Evaluation research**

nutritional The improvement in status of the school children and their mothers was measured through an Evaluation Research that used the quasi-experimental design. The school children were categorised into four groups: three intervention groups and one non-intervention. The two types interventions implemented of were: 1) School feeding using government partner-developed recipes based on Pinggang Pinoy® given during lunch time; and 2) Nutrition education using government partner-developed modules among children and their mothers/ caregivers. Three schools were provided with feeding only (Feeding Only group); two schools received nutrition education only (Nutrition Education Only group); two schools were given both types of interventions (Complete Intervention group); and another two schools did not receive any intervention from the government partner (Non-Intervention group), instead they continued with their regular school-based feeding programme (SBFP) implemented by the academe.

For the evaluation component, a total of 385 underweight children and their mothers/caregivers were recruited and included in the study groups mentioned. The interventions provided to children (feeding and nutrition education) and their mothers/caregivers (nutrition education) were assessed in terms of attaining good nutrition. The schools were assigned to the different groups and received the designated intervention.

The industry partner assisted in the conduct of the School Feeding Programme (SFP) by outsourcing their team members to be in charged of the marketing, preparations, cooking, and distribution of cooked meals for 120 days. The academe partner on the other hand were involved in the implementation of the school-based nutrition education sessions to selected school children and their mothers.

Descriptive statistics, such as means and percentages, were generated using the survey module (svy) of Stata. Data were analysed using Stata Statistical Software: Release 12 (StataCorp LP, College Station, Texas, USA). A written informed consent was obtained from all the participants of this study through their mother or guardian. Ethical clearance and approval prior to project implementation was provided by the FNRI Institutional Ethics Review Committee.

#### RESULTS

This study demonstrated the collaboration between the government partner, the industry partner, and the academe to improve the nutrition, knowledge, attitude and behaviour (KAB) of 7-9 years old school children and knowledge of their mothers in nine (9) selected schools in Bay and Calauan, Laguna, Philippines through the provision of a school-based food and nutrition intervention mix.

#### **Pre-implementation collaboration**

The collaboration among the partners started in the pre-implementation stage with consultations at various levels. Specifically, consultation the with the industry partner was conducted in 2016 for the development of key messages in the nutrition modules, along with the formatting and printing of all nutrition materials. On the other hand, consultations with the academe focused on threshing out concerns in the actual implementation of the nutrition intervention mix.

# Translation of Pinggang Pinoy® for kids into adequate meals

Recipe testing showed that the amount of vegetables may not be totally consumed by 7 to 9 years old children based on comments from sensory panelists. Hence, two tablespoons were reduced in the amount of vegetables, without significant effect to the caloric content of the meal.

# Recipe development based on the Pinggang Pinoy Kid's Plate

The meals contributed an average of 22% and 36% of the recommended intakes for energy and protein, respectively, for 7 to 9 years old children. The average vitamin A and C contents of the meals were adequate, contributing 81% and 40% of the daily requirements, respectively. On the other hand, the average calcium and iron contents of the meals were below 1/3 of the recommended daily intakes, signifying the need for consumption of milk and other mineral-rich food sources to supplement the meal.

The recipe cost ranged from PHP12.00 (USD 0.23) to PHP15.00 (USD 0.29). Moreover, the original four-week cycle menu (20 meals/27 recipes) was reduced to a three-week cycle menu (15 meals/21
|                                       | It                   | ntervention group           | Mars                     |                               |         |
|---------------------------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------------|---------|
| Period                                | Feeding only         | Nutrition<br>education only | Complete<br>intervention | - Non-<br>intervention        | p-value |
| Knowledge                             |                      |                             |                          |                               |         |
| Baseline                              | 14.07±4.49           | 13.71 <b>±</b> 4.27         | 13.59 <b>±</b> 4.53      | 14.60±5.21                    | 0.490   |
| Endline                               | 16.90±4.06           | 16.63 <b>±</b> 4.13         | 17.47±5.33               | 16.71 <b>±</b> 3.68           | 0.590   |
| <i>p</i> -value (base-end)            | < 0.001              | < 0.001                     | < 0.001                  | < 0.001                       |         |
| Attitude                              |                      |                             |                          |                               |         |
| Baseline                              | 64.01±6.65           | 63.31 <b>±</b> 7.74ª        | $63.37 \pm 7.60^{\circ}$ | $66.53\pm6.63^{ab}$           | 0.010   |
| Endline                               | 66.54±6.70           | 64.87±7.73                  | 65.84±8.38               | 66.17 <b>±</b> 7.76           | 0.540   |
| <i>p</i> -value (base-end)            | < 0.001              | 0.110                       | 0.050                    | 0.640                         |         |
| Behaviour                             |                      |                             |                          |                               |         |
| Baseline                              | 54.96±6.11ª          | $56.42 \pm 5.10^{\circ}$    | 55.69±7.28°              | $60.07\pm5.48^{\mathrm{abc}}$ | < 0.001 |
| Endline<br><i>p</i> -value (base-end) | 58.25±6.11<br><0.001 | 56.76±5.72<br>0.648         | 58.55±4.73<br><0.001     | 58.98±5.73<br>0.109           | 0.059   |

**Table 1.** Mean scores on knowledge, attitude and behaviour (KAB) of children at baseline and endline

<sup>a, b, c</sup> Intervention Groups of the study

<sup>ab</sup> Mean score of children in Non-intervention is significantly higher than Nutrition education only and Complete intervention (Feeding and Nutrition Education)

<sup>abc</sup> Mean score of children in Non-intervention is significantly higher than the Intervention Groups

recipes) as seven recipes were excluded from the cycle menu due to difficulty in preparation, cooking, and transporting. In addition, all recipes received high scores with a mean overall liking of 4.3 to 5, which roughly translated to "*medyo gusto*" (like) to "*gustung-gusto*" (like very much).

Recipes that received a perfect hedonic rating of five, such as chicken afritada, (a type of Filipino chicken stew with tomato-based sauce, potato, carrots, and bell pepper), fried chicken, chicken spaghetti, and chicken tinola (a Filipino soup dish with chicken pieces and vegetables in ginger broth), signified that children preferred dishes that were simpler to prepare and more familiar to them. In contrast, uncommon and newly-introduced recipes such as tokwa (tofu) steak, squash soup with saluyot (Egyptian spinach), and stir-fried toge (mongo sprout) and carrots received the lowest scores.

Nutrition education modules and sessions School children were exposed to nutrition education topics such as proper nutrition and correct food perceptions through 25-minute sessions totalling to 60 hours, as recommended by Perera et al. (2015) to exhibit behavioural change. nutrition education sessions The among Grades 2 and 3 students of the four selected schools lasted for seven months, while nine (9) separate sessions were conducted among mothers and caregivers of these children. Among the exercises and activities in the modules, the easiest and most liked by the students were drawing, colouring, word search, games, singing, and dancing.

Furthermore, the nutrition education modules appeared as very useful aid in teaching proper nutrition and good food habits to school children. Incorporating strategies and materials, such as storytelling, games, and group activities, beyond the conventional lectures were

|                            | Ir                   | ntervention Group           | os                       | Non-                 |         |
|----------------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------|----------------------|---------|
| Period                     | Feeding only         | Nutrition<br>education only | Complete<br>intervention | intervention         | p-value |
| Knowledge                  |                      |                             |                          |                      |         |
| Baseline                   | 31.65 <b>±</b> 7.14  | 32.87±5.90                  | 33.11 <b>±</b> 6.29      | 32.07±6.95           | 0.450   |
| Endline                    | $32.88\pm6.66^{a}$   | 34.04±5.87                  | 35.94±6.63ª              | 33.88±5.79           | 0.020   |
| <i>p</i> -value (base-end) | 0.050                | 0.020                       | < 0.001                  | < 0.001              |         |
| Attitude                   |                      |                             |                          |                      |         |
| Baseline                   | 105.15 <b>±</b> 8.94 | 106.47 <b>±</b> 7.24        | 106.00±8.15              | 105.26 <b>±</b> 9.54 | 0.720   |
| Endline                    | 105.12 <b>±</b> 9.23 | 106.55 <b>±</b> 7.71        | 107.65±8.22              | 107.12±7.80          | 0.220   |
| <i>p</i> -value (base-end) | 0.960                | 0.910                       | 0.040                    | 0.060                |         |
| Behaviour                  |                      |                             |                          |                      |         |
| Baseline                   | 87.18±10.17          | 89.13±8.91                  | 86.33±9.46               | 88.25±10.23          | 0.265   |
| Endline                    | 86.43±10.76          | 86.66±9.22                  | 88.63±9.29               | 86.47±9.67           | 0.401   |
| <i>p</i> -value (base-end) | 0.476                | 0.036                       | 0.036                    | 0.071                |         |

| Table 2. Mean scores on knowledge, attitude and behaviour (KAB) of mothers at base | line |
|--|------|
| and endline  |      |

<sup>a</sup> Mean score of mothers in Complete intervention (Feeding and Nutrition Education) is significantly higher than mean score of mothers in Feeding only

found to be effective in encouraging participation, promoting information and retention of lessons among children.

# Implementation

Multi-sector collaboration was evident during the implementation of food and nutrition intervention mix, which was composed of the government partner's and the nutrition education SFP campaign. The school feeding programme involved feeding 7 to 9 years old students with standardised Pinggang Pinoy® recipes during lunch. On the other hand, nutrition education component the involved the teaching of the government partner's developed nutrition education modules to students and their mothers or caregivers. The industry partner also assisted in managing the provision of school lunch feeding by outsourcing a team who shopped for the needed raw materials, prepared the dishes, and served the food to the school children.

# **Evaluation of the intervention**

The evaluation research conducted by the government partner aimed to document

the effectiveness of the intervention on the nutritional status of the school children and changing behaviour of the children and mothers. Overall, the complete intervention (government partner feeding and nutrition education) had been effective in increasing the KAB scores among children and mothers (Tables 1 and 2).

Children in all study groups had significant improvement in their mean scores on knowledge from baseline to endline, but greater improvement was seen in study groups with nutrition education. In terms of attitude, children in the intervention groups showed increases in their mean scores from baseline to endline, with the Feeding Only group having significant result. Mean scores on behaviour of children in the intervention groups increased from baseline to endline but were only significant in the Feeding Only and Complete Intervention study groups.

Comparing between groups, the mean attitude score of children in the non-intervention group was significantly higher than the Nutrition Education

|                            | 1            | ntervention groups | Non-                     | p-value |       |
|----------------------------|--------------|--------------------|--------------------------|---------|-------|
| Period                     | Hopding only |                    | Complete<br>intervention |         |       |
| Weight-for-age             |              |                    |                          |         |       |
| Underweight (%)            |              |                    |                          |         |       |
| Baseline                   | 100.0        | 100.0              | 100.0                    | 100.0   | -     |
| Endline                    | 83.3         | 84.3               | 74.7                     | 76.4    | 0.300 |
| <i>p</i> -value (base-end) | < 0.001      | < 0.001            | < 0.001                  | < 0.001 |       |

Table 3. Proportion of underweight school children at baseline and endline

only and Complete Intervention groups; while the mean behavior score of children in the non-intervention group was significantly higher than all the intervention groups.

At baseline, mothers in the Complete Intervention study group had similar mean scores on knowledge. At endline, Complete Intervention the group obtained the highest mean score among study groups and it was significantly different compared with the Feeding Only group. The mean scores on attitude among mothers increased from baseline to endline; however, only mothers in the Complete Intervention group exhibited significant increases. In terms of behaviour, only mothers in the Complete Intervention group exhibited an increase in mean score from baseline to endline.

Comparing between groups, the mean knowledge score of mothers in the Complete Intervention group was significantly higher than the mean score of mothers in the Feeding Only group. On the other hand, the Complete Intervention group had the highest percentage of children shifting from underweight to normal nutritional status (25.3%) from baseline to endline (Table 3).

# DISCUSSION

Multi-sector collaboration may be considered as a process towards achieving higher efficiency, quality, coverage, and effectiveness. According to FAO (Food and Agricultural Organization) (2013), the fight against hunger can only be won in partnership with the government and other non-state actors, among which they all have fundamental roles to play. In our paper, we focused on the triad partnership as a process in service delivery, with the ultimate vision of a holistic approach to improve the nutrition and well-being of children.

Undernutrition among children was identified as the main nutritional problem at the start of the project. This problem was considered to be further aggravated by challenges in the capacity and capability of mothers and caregivers to take care of their children and provide nutritious meals for the family. The Philippines has taken various actions involving inter-sectoral collaboration in response to these challenges as stipulated under the Philippine Plan of Action for Nutrition 2017-2022 (NNC, 2017).

The partners: government, industry, and academe concurred that improving maternal and child health and nutrition is a shared goal and the joint responsibility of the three sectors. Thus, in a pilot study to demonstrate this shared goal, it was found that a mixed programme of school lunch feeding and nutrition education, led to a considerable higher change in mean weight among child participants. This evidence confirmed the effectiveness of the intervention, only when both school lunch and nutrition education were provided to the children.

As a joint effort and responsibility of the three sectors, several mechanisms were put in place to facilitate regular coordination and collaboration such as monthly and quarterly meetings to update and monitor of the programme activities that were convened bv the government partner as the lead programme proponent. Within these different meetings and activities, wellpositioned leadership (or champions) have been identified as a key facilitator for convergence. However, there was limited joint planning and coordination due to demands arising from the core sector priorities, particularly that of the academe, where nutrition is not part of the curriculum of elementary school children.

In the present study, strategic alliances forged between the three sectors enabled them to gain competitive advantage through access to partner's resources, including technical matters, technologies. capital and human resources. Team efforts in this study strengthened complementarities in terms of resources and capabilities, enabling participants to grow and expand more quickly and efficiently. In the process, it became time-saving and boosted productivity by not having to develop their own resources from scratch.

The government partner was intended to be the site of planning, training capacity building and supervision; the industry partner through a third party player was the site of support in the implementation of the school-based feeding; while the academe partner was the site of service delivery and support in conducting nutrition education classes and feeding the children. Our findings with results concur from another field study of various sites in India that highlighted needs for nutritionfocused outreach to families and more structured collaboration between health and nutrition (Bajpai & Dholakia, 2011). Government and private sectors in India, just like in the Philippines, worked toward a common goal to reduce infant mortality, which facilitated coordinated actions and effective programme implementation (Menon et al., 2016). In the present study, coordinated functioning between the three partners may be a result of understanding of their tasks, guided by protocols, advisories, and formal agreements. For example, in the case of the academe partner, head of schools and concerned teachers were oriented and made aware of the responsibilities of each in the delivery and conduct of nutrition education classes to children, while the manpower contracted by the industry partner were guided by the written protocols and food safety regulations in the administration of the school-based feeding among children.

In this study, the three partners valued working together and realised their interdependent roles in delivering the services. However, inadequate or unbalanced incentives (e.g., teachers were not paid for extra effort given in preparing the nutrition education classes) and work roles (e.g., additional load to teachers in integrating nutrition lessons as part of the curriculum, and in ensuring that children will attend the regular feeding sessions) may exhaust or wear them leading to resentment as in the case of several community workers' experiences in integrated service delivery (Mishra, 2014).

Mutual respect, support and understanding of partner's each responsibilities is critical in achieving a shared goal, which in this case, was improving the nutritional status knowledge of school children and and nutrition knowledge of mothers/ caregivers. The academe issued clear guidelines and ensured that each teacher was given proper recognition for the work delivered. Similarly, in the present study, the government partner and academe partner provided the teachers with certificate of appreciation and recognition for their participation in the joint project.

The study can be considered as a concrete example of an application of Goal 17 of the SDGs referring to Partnerships for the Goals. The SDGs can only be realised with a strong commitment to partnership and cooperation. In the present study, without adequate and sustained support from all the partners, the goal of improving the nutritional status and KABs of children and their mothers may not have been achieved.

One of the limitations of this study was that it was conducted in a purposively selected province; therefore, the results was not representative of the entire region. Nevertheless, our study findings may contribute to the growing evidence on multi-sector convergence processes and hold relevance for other countries committed to scaling up nutrition interventions, where coordination has been identified as a major challenge (Gillespie *et al.*, 2013).

# CONCLUSION

This paper demonstrated the significance of convergence and partnerships among key stakeholders, such as government, industry, and academe, in facilitating the development, implementation, monitoring, and evaluation of a nutrition intervention to benefit school children and their mothers.

Effective partnership between the public and private sectors rely on various factors for improved multi-sector actions and positive outcomes. The findings of our study highlighted the recognised mandate for convergence for health and nutrition in the form of shared values and guidelines at the agency level, understood and articulated by the leadership in both sectors. As such, each of the partners in this study had performed specific priority actions, which contributed in the efficient implementation of the nutrition intervention.

This confirmed that paper the *Pinggang Pinou*<sup>®</sup> can be adopted as the basis for school feeding programmes, and that the Nutrition Education Modules developed for this study can serve as educational materials for teaching about nutrition, food and health among children in Grades 2-3. Based on the results, the intervention that combined the government partner's school lunch feeding and nutrition education sessions would be the most promising option in improving the nutritional status and KAB of students.

The triad partnership between the government, industry and academia could be continuously adopted as an effective approach to improve the nutrition and KAB of selected school children as reflected in the improved weight-for-height z-score and shift in the number of underweight children to normal by 25.3% after 120 feeding days.

Successful convergence and partnership among the government, academia, and the industry can result in a "win-win situation," in which every key player in the programme can benefit. This project provided an example of such cooperation. Challenges during programme implementation have been expected, especially when the project was performed on a voluntary basis. However, once it is sustainable, the programme participants will benefit the most.

#### Acknowledgment

The authors would like to acknowledge the support of Nestle Philippines, Inc. for funding the study. Acknowledgement is given to the Project Team I, led by Ms. Ma. Jovina A. Sandoval for translating the Pinggang Pinoy into adequate meals for children; Project Team II led by Ms. Marietta B. Bumanglag and Mr. Eirene Agustin Arnejo for recipe development, cycle menu preparation and testing, and providing preliminary comments to improve the manuscript; Project Team III led by Dr. Milflor S. Gonzales and Idelia G. Glorioso for the conduct of the nutrition education module development and intervention, and also for providing preliminary comments in the manuscript; Project Team IV members for leading in the conduct of data collection, analysis and write-up, and Denniese C. Sy for ensuring that all comments have been integrated. Due acknowledgement is also given to the management of the DepEd Sta. Cruz, Bay and Calauan, Laguna, as well as the teachers and students of the nine selected schools for the study.

#### Authors' contributions

Aguila DV, programme coordinator, conceptualised and designed the entire programme together with the programme leader and project team leads, prepared the draft and final manuscript, reviewed the final manuscript before submission to journal and revised the manuscript based on the comments of reviewers; Dorado JB, conceptualised and designed the study, assisted in drafting of the manuscript, reviewed the final manuscript before submission to the journal; Capanzana MV, provided overall guidance and direction in data analysis and interpretation, proofread the manuscript before submission to the journal.

#### **Conflict of interest**

This study was funded by Nestle Philippines Inc. The authors declare no potential conflict of interests in the conduct of the study. The funding agency had no role and involvement in the design of the study and collection, analysis and interpretation of data, and in writing the manuscript.

#### References

- Adeleye OA & Ofili AN (2010). Strengthening Intersectoral collaboration for primary health care in developing countries: Can the health sector play broader roles? J Environ Public Health 2010:272896. From https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2862317/ [Retrieved April 3 2020].
- Bajpai N & Dholakia RH (2011). Improving the integration of health and nutrition sectors in India. Mumbai. Columbia Global Centers--Mumbai, Columbia University. From https://academiccommons.columbia.edu/ doi/10.7916/D8FB5B5S [Retrieved April 4 2020].

- Barr V, Pedersen S, Pennock M & Rootman I (2008). Health equity through intersectoral action: An analysis of 18 country case studies. Public Health Agency of Canada and World Health Organization. From https://publications. gc.ca/collections/collection\_2008/phac-aspc/ HP5-67-2008E.pdf [Retrieved April 4 2020].
- Benson T (2008). Improving nutrition as a development priority: addressing undernutrition within national policy processes in Sub-Saharan Africa. Research report from International Food Policy Research Institute. From https://www.ifpri.org/publication/ improving-nutrition-development-priority [Retrieved December 25 2022].
- De Leeuw E (2017). Engagement of sectors other than health in integrated health governance, policy, and action. *Annu Rev Public Health* 38:329–49.
- FAO (2013). FAO Strategy for Partnership with the Private Sector. Food and Agriculture Organization-United Nations. From https:// www.fao.org/3/i3444e/i3444e.pdf [Retrieved December 25 2022].
- Garrett J & Natalicchio M (2011). Working multisectorally in nutrition: Principles, practices, and case studies. International Food Policy Research Institute, Washington, DC.
- Gillespie S, Haddad L, Mannar V, Menon P & Nisbett N (2013). The politics of reducing malnutrition: Building commitment and accelerating progress. *Lancet* 382:552–69.
- Loet Leydesdorff & Henry Etzkowitz (1998). The Triple Helix as a Model for Innovation Studies. Science & Public Policy Science and Public Policy 25(3):195-203. Available at http://www. leydesdorff.net/th2/spp.htm.
- Menon P, Kohli N, van den Bold M, Becker E, Nisbett N, Haddad LJ & Avula R (2016) 25 Years of scaling up: Nutrition and health interventions in Odisha, India. In: Gillespie S, Hodge J, Yosef S, Pandya-Lorch Rajul, editors. Nourishing millions: Stories of change in nutrition. Ch. 17 Pp. 149-159. International Food Policy Research Institute, Washington, D.C. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.2499/9780896295889\_17. [Retrieved December 25 2022].
- Mishra A (2014). "Trust and teamwork matter": Community health workers' experiences in integrated service delivery in India. *Glob Public Health* 9:960–74.

- National Nutrition Council (2017). The Medium-Term Philippine Plan of Action for Nutrition 2017-2022. Accessed at: https://www.nnc. gov.ph/phocadownloadpap/PPAN/18Sept\_ PPAN2017\_2022Executive%20Summary.pdf. [Retrieved December 25 2022].
- Pelletier DL, Frongillo EA, Gervais S, Hoey L, Menon P, Ngo T, Stoltzfus RJ, Ahmed AM & Ahmed T (2012). Nutrition agenda setting, policy formulation and implementation: Lessons from the Mainstreaming Nutrition Initiative. *Health Policy Plan* 27:19–31.
- Perera T, Frei S, Frei B, Wong SS & Bobe G (2015). Improving nutrition education in US elementary schools: Challenges and opportunities. J Educ Prac 6(30):41-50.
- Save the Children Philippines (2016). Cost of Hunger Philippines. From https://www. savethechildren.net/sites/default/files/ Cost%20of%20Hunger%20Philippines\_ FINAL\_23August2016.pdf. [Retrieved December 25 2022].
- UN (2015). 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development: 17 Goals to Transform Our World. United Nations. From https:// sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/ documents/21252030%20Agenda%20for%20 Sustainable%20Development%20web.pdf [Retrieved December 25 2022].

- UNICEF (2017). The Economic Consequences of Undernutrition in the Philippines: A Damage Assessment Report.
- Ved R & Menon P (2012). Analyzing intersectoral convergence to improve child undernutrition in India development and application of a framework to examine policies in agriculture, health. International Food Policy Research Institute Discussion Paper. From https://www. ifpri.org/publication/analyzing-intersectoralconvergence-improve-child-undernutritionindia [Retrieved from December 25 2022].
- WHO (2018). Multisectoral and intersectoral action for improved health and well-being for all: mapping of the WHO European Region. World Health Organization. From https://www.euro.who.int/\_\_data/assets/ pdf\_file/0005/371435/multisectoral-reporth1720-eng.pdf [Retrieved December 25 2022].

# Association of dietary pattern and childhood obesity with cardiovascular disease in patients from Tangail city, Bangladesh

Khan Md. Murtaja Reza Linkon<sup>1</sup>, Nur-E-Safa Meem<sup>1</sup>, Ssm. Habibullah Noory<sup>1</sup>, Md. Hanif Hossain<sup>1</sup>, Rehnova Mustafa Nitu<sup>1</sup>, Md. Faridul Islam<sup>1</sup>, Md. Shyfullah<sup>2</sup>, Sharmin Jalil<sup>3</sup>, Md. Esrafil<sup>1</sup> & Md. Abdul Alim<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Food Technology and Nutritional Science (FTNS), Faculty of Life Science, Mawlana Bhashani Science and Technology University (MBSTU), Santosh, Tangail, Bangladesh; <sup>2</sup>Department of Medicine, Dhaka Medical College, Dhaka, Bangladesh; <sup>3</sup>Thana Health Complex, Dhaka, Bangladesh

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Obesity in childhood is a major cause for developing cardiovascular diseases (CVD) at adulthood. The present study was a cross-sectional research aimed to examine the relationship between childhood obesity and dietary pattern with CVD in patients (n=100) from Tangail City, Bangladesh. Methods: Dietary patterns, laboratory tests, demographic, and anthropometric interrelated data were measured in patients with stroke and heart attack from five hospitals. The research also used 24-hour recall method and a food frequency questionnaire for assessing daily energy and macronutrient intakes. **Results:** Weight (p=0.004), body mass index (BMI) (p=0.001), mid-upper arm circumference (MUAC) (p=0.009), and waist circumference (WC) (p=0.030) was significantly different between males and females whereas lipid profile was not significantly different between genders. There were no significant associations between intakes of red meat, salt, fast food, fish, egg, nuts and seeds with heart attack and stroke. On the contrary, there were significant associations between fried food intake with heart attack and stroke (p=0.080 and p=0.020). The results indicated that there was a significant relationship between carbohydrate (p=0.001), protein (p=0.001), and fat (p=0.001) intakes with the total energy intake of respondents. The findings also showed that there was a significant relationship between carbohydrate (p=0.003), protein (p=0.001), and fat (p=0.001) intakes with body mass index of the respondents. Conclusion: CVD diagnosis in adult patients was found to be associated with fried food intake but not with childhood obesity.

**Keywords:** body mass index, cardiovascular disease, childhood obesity, dietary pattern, lipid profile

# INTRODUCTION

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is considered as the primary reason for mortality in the world, which alone causes 16% of total global death (WHO, 2017). In 2016, CVD was responsible for 31% of all fatalities worldwide, with stroke and heart attack accounting

Department of Food Technology and Nutritional Science (FTNS)

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: Md. Abdul Alim

Faculty of Life Science, Mawlana Bhashani Science and Technology University (MBSTU) Santosh, Tangail-1902, Bangladesh

Tel: +8801703539006; E-mail: alim.food@mbstu.ac.bd

doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2022-0063

for 85% of these deaths (WHO, 2020). Nowadays, CVD is a massive interest in the world of epidemiology and needs more attention to mitigate (Roth et al., 2017). In Bangladesh, most people have little knowledge about CVD (Rahman et al., 2018) and the death rate for CVD has increased rapidly (Karar, Alam & Kim Streatfield, 2009) with 17% of total mortality (Islam, Mohibullah & Paul, 2016). About half of the world's adults are overweight and obese, and obesity is a global risk factor for CVD (including high blood pressure, heart failure, coronary artery disease, sudden cardiac death) and cerebrovascular disease (Koliaki, Liatis & Kokkinos, 2019) due to the accumulation of fat within the arteries and an expanded threat of blood clots (Boffa et al., 2019).

Several factors like family history, high blood pressure, fatty diet, diabetes, smoking (Banks et al., 2019), stress (Steptoe & Kivimaki, 2013), alcohol (Zhang et al., 2021), and lack of physical activity can also induce CVD (Thomas & Princy, 2016). Childhood obesity is a notorious threat to adult obesity and later on to the development of CVD and diabetes. The occurrence of obesity among adolescents and children has increased dramatically over the vears and this rate is significant in Bangladeshi children (Raut et al., 2014; Bulbul & Hogue, 2014). Dietary pattern, especially excessive amount of calorie intake, can cause obesity and later CVD (Tedstone, Duval & Peacock, 2020). On the contrary, eating whole grain foods (Seal, 2007), nutritious foods (Grossman et al., 2017), and a low amount of salt (Karppanen & Mervaala, 2006) can diminish the dangers of stroke and heart attack.

A lot of research has been done on diet and its relationship with other lifestyle diseases such as obesity and diabetes in others countries, but there are only a few studies about the relationship of diet and childhood obesity with CVD development in the Bangladeshi context. Even though childhood obesity is a major factor in the development of CVD, and a lot of patients are dying from CVD in Bangladesh, yet information about this disease concerning childhood obesity is scarce. In this context, understanding all aspects of CVD epidemiology are essential. Hence, the authors wanted to elucidate the association of dietary pattern and childhood obesity with cardiovascular disease in patients of Tangail city, Bangladesh.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS Study location and study population

This study was conducted at five private hospitals in Tangail city, Bangladesh. The hospitals were randomly selected from 20 hospitals in Tangail city based on convenient sampling of patients with CVD from Tangail city and nearby villages.

# Study design and sample size

This was a cross-sectional descriptive study, conducted at the cardiology department of selected hospitals. A total of 100 eligible participants (patients with a history of chest pain, cardiac arrest, and stroke) agreed to be enrolled in the current research and provided all the required information.

# Data collection, verification, and questionnaire design

Data collection was done via faceto-face interviews using structured questionnaires, which were prepared by the research team and validated by an expert team. Anthropometric and biochemical data were collected using different tools and hospital lab reports. The questionnaires were checked each day after interviews and re-checked carefully after completion of all data collection.

# Assessment of anthropometric measurements

Height and weight of the respondents were collected using weighing balance and measuring tape. Body mass index (BMI) was classified according to the World Health Organization (WHO) regulations (WHO, 2000). A measuring tape (nonelastic) was used for measurement of waist circumference (WC) and hip circumference. The participants' waistto-hip ratio (WHR) was calculated as the ratio of WC divided by hip circumference. The mid-upper arm circumference (MUAC) was measured using MUAC tape, where subjects were told to bend their left arm, then the olecranon process and the acromion process were located and marked. The midpoint between these two marks was measured and recorded as the MUAC.

# Assessment of biochemical information and dietary patterns

Patients' blood test reports were collected from the hospital's laboratories (n=44). The study used 24-hour recall method and a food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) for assessing data and menu serving size of macronutrients and total energy intakes. Nutrient databases were used to calculate the carbohydrate, protein, fat, and daily energy intakes. Food exchange list was used to see the amount and measurement for each group of food (Cade *et al.*, 2002).

For food grouping, different food items were grouped into 13 groups, which consisted of a total of 37 food objects (Cade *et al.*, 2002; Islam *et al.*, 2021). Participants reviewed the food groups and informed the amount and collected food serving size of each group they have consumed (Islam *et al.*, 2021) according to the food items. Furthermore, serving size was converted into macronutrients using the food exchange list (Islam *et al.*, 2021; Nahar *et al.*, 2013). The calculation of the total serving size per day for each food group was done using the following equation:

Intake of nutrient (carbohydrate, protein, fat) = No. of serving of acceptable daily intake (ADI) × Nutritive values

After that, calculation of energy intake was done according to the USDA guidelines (National Agricultural Library, Baltimore Avenue): carbohydrates=4 kcal/g, protein=4 kcal/g, fat=9 kcal/g.

The study also calculated the dietary requirement of each subject from an equation using a person's body weight and daily exercise factor. Furthermore, a 5-point Likert scale was used to evaluate the patient's dietary information from the 24-hour recall method (very frequent or many times at short intervals, frequent or often, occasionally or infrequent, rarely or not occurring at regular intervals, and not at all).

# **Ethical consideration**

The study was approved by the Ethical Review Committee of Food Technology and Nutritional Science department, Science Mawlana Bhashani and Technology University and Civil Surgeon Office, Tangail with the ethical approval number MBSTU/FTNS/42/2021/02 and CSTANG/SHA-3/MISS/2021/3681(05). Informed consent was obtained from the participants using a short form consent process. The confidentiality of the participants was maintained and will be maintained in the future.

#### Statistical analysis

Statistical evaluation was carried out with IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows version 25.0 (IBM Corporation, Armonk, New York, USA). Results were expressed as mean±standard deviation (*SD*), range or fraction, and numbers with percentages. Analysis of variance (ANOVA) test and independent sample *t*-test were applied to determine the difference/comparison in mean values and proportion of the participants' characteristics. Also, Pearson's correlation was used to determine the linear relationship between continuous variables. Chi-square ( $\chi^2$ ) test was used to determine the association between two categorical variables. A value of *p*<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

#### Demographic data of the sample

In this research, the information was collected from 100 patients with CVD, from which 55% were males. Table 1 represents the demographic data of the respondents by distribution of their

| Variables                        | n        | %        | Total energy intake (kcal/day)<br>mean±SD |
|----------------------------------|----------|----------|---|
| Gender                           |          |          |   |
| Male                             | 55       | 55       | 2479±272                                  |
| Female                           | 45       | 45       | 2384±269                                  |
| Religion                         |          |          |   |
| Islam                            | 67       | 67       | 2439±292                                  |
| Hinduism                         | 32       | 32       | 2428±238                                  |
| Christianity                     | 1        | 1        | 2550±0                                    |
| Occupation                       |          |          |   |
| Service                          | 14       | 14       | 2500±218                                  |
| Business                         | 41       | 41       | 2472±290                                  |
| Homemaker                        | 45       | 45       | 2384±269                                  |
| Level of education               |          |          |   |
| Illiterate                       | 17       | 17       | 2424±329                                  |
| Primary (1-5 classes)            | 15       | 15       | 2463±294                                  |
| Secondary (6-10 classes)         | 31       | 31       | 2395±257                                  |
| Higher Secondary (11-12 classes) | 28       | 28       | 2471±264                                  |
| Graduate (University level)      | 9        | 9        | 2450±250                                  |
| Education level of spouse        |          |          |   |
| Illiterate                       | 53       | 53       | 2394±284                                  |
| Primary                          | 19       | 19       | 2458±271                                  |
| Secondary                        | 7        | 7        | 2457±226                                  |
| Higher Secondary                 | 14       | 14       | 2557±308                                  |
| Graduate                         | 7        | 7        | 2436±63                                   |
| Monthly household income (Taka)  |          |          |   |
| <10000                           | 1        | 1        | 2300±0                                    |
| 10000-20000                      | 14       | 14       | 2504±247                                  |
| 20000-40000                      | 64       | 64       | 2402±283                                  |
| 40000-60000                      | 21       | 21       | 2505±254                                  |
| Food expenditure purpose (Taka)  |          |          |   |
| <10000                           | 36       | 36       | 2378±297                                  |
| 10000-15000<br>15000-20000       | 54<br>10 | 54<br>10 | 2468±252<br>2480±289                      |
| Residential area                 | 10       | 10       | 2400=209                                  |
| Rural                            | 55       | 55       | 2420±259                                  |
| Sub-urban                        | 22       | 22       | 2439±300                                  |
| Urban                            | 23       | 23       | 2474±289                                  |

**Table 1.** Demographic data of respondents, n=100

religion, level of education, living areas, and total energy intake.

### Anthropometric characteristics of the respondents and comparison between males and females

Table 2 shows the anthropometric characteristics of the participants and comparison between males and females.

Age (p=0.842) and weight (p=0.004)was not significantly different between genders. Mean BMI was 27.1±3.0kg/m<sup>2</sup> and was significantly different between males and females. Similarly, the MUAC, WC and WHR of our CVD patients were different between significantly the genders (p=0.009; p=0.030 and p=0.109, respectively).

| Variables                             | mean±SD   | p     | Va               |
|---------------------------------------|-----------|-------|------------------|
| Age (years) <sup>†</sup>              | intean=6D | P     | Tot              |
| Males                                 | E0.0+11.E | 0.842 | (kc              |
|                                       | 52.0±11.5 | 0.842 | Ň                |
| Females                               | 49.0±12.4 |       | F                |
| All                                   | 51.0±11.9 |       | A                |
| Weight (kg) <sup>†</sup>              |           |       | LD               |
| Males                                 | 71.7±10.4 | 0.004 | Ν                |
| Females                               | 63.1±9.9  |       | F                |
| A11                                   | 67.4±10.9 |       | A                |
| Height (m) <sup>†</sup>               |           |       | HD               |
| Males                                 | 1.6±0.05  | 0.173 | Ν                |
| Females                               | 1.6±0.07  |       | F                |
| A11                                   | 1.6±0.07  |       | A                |
| BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> ) <sup>†</sup> |           |       | TA               |
| Males                                 | 27.6±2.9  | 0.001 | N                |
| Females                               | 26.5±3.1  |       | F<br>A           |
| A11                                   | 27.1±3.0  |       | TC               |
| MUAC (cm) <sup>†</sup>                |           |       | N                |
| Males                                 | 32.4±2.0  | 0.009 | F                |
| Females                               | 31.3±2.2  |       | A                |
| A11                                   | 31.9±2.2  |       | BMI              |
| WC (cm) <sup>†</sup>                  |           |       | arm              |
| Males                                 | 98.7±8.4  | 0.030 | WH               |
| Females                               | 92.3±11.5 | 01000 | lipoj<br>lipoj   |
| All                                   | 95.5±10.4 |       | TC:              |
| WHR <sup>†</sup>                      | 50.0-10.1 |       | Data             |
| Males                                 | 0.99±0.06 | 0.109 | sign             |
| Females                               | 0.96±0.00 | 0.109 | cons p<0         |
| All                                   | 0.98±0.07 |       | <sup>†</sup> n=1 |

1 1

| Table 2. Anthropometry, energy intake    | and |
|--|-----|
| lipid profile of respondents (continued) |     |

| Variables                   | mean±SD  | р     |
|-----------------------------|----------|-------|
| Total Energy Intake         |          |       |
| (kcal/day)†                 |          |       |
| Males                       | 2479±272 | -     |
| Females                     | 2384±268 |       |
| All                         | 2436±272 |       |
| LDL-C (mmol/L) <sup>‡</sup> |          |       |
| Males                       | 7.9±0.7  | 0.471 |
| Females                     | 7.6±0.8  |       |
| All                         | 7.8±0.8  |       |
| HDL-C (mmol/L) <sup>‡</sup> |          |       |
| Males                       | 2.7±0.4  | 0.796 |
| Females                     | 2.7±0.6  |       |
| A11                         | 2.7±0.5  |       |
| TAG (mmol/L) <sup>‡</sup>   |          |       |
| Males                       | 13.8±1.2 | 0.675 |
| Females                     | 14.0±1.6 |       |
| A11                         | 13.9±1.4 |       |
| TC (mmol/L) <sup>‡</sup>    |          |       |
| Males                       | 14.6±1.6 | 0.932 |
| Females                     | 14.6±1.2 |       |
| A11                         | 14.6±1.5 |       |

sidered by two sample *t*-test when 05 between males and females. 00; <sup>‡</sup>*n*=44

# Biochemical and clinical data of the respondents

Table 2 also describes the biochemical and clinical data of the respondents. LDL-cholesterol and HDL-cholesterol, triacyl glyceride (TAG) and plasma total cholesterol (TC) did not show statistical significance between the genders.

# Association of different food items with heart attack and stroke

Table 3 shows the association of different food items that are related to heart attack and stroke. It was found that there was not enough evidence to suggest an association between the intakes of red meat (p=0.820), salt (p=0.830), fast food (p=0.580), fish (p=0.890), egg (p=0.440), nuts and seeds (p=0.990) with heart attack of our patients. On the other hand, there was enough evidence to suggest an association between the intakes of soft drink (p=0.080) and fried food (p=0.080) with heart attack of CVD patients.

It was found that there was not enough evidence to suggest an association between the intakes of red meat (p=1.000), fast food (p=0.160), salt (p=0.670), fish (p=0.890), egg (p=0.810), nuts and seeds (p=0.890) in patients with stroke. On the other hand, there was enough evidence to suggest an association between the intakes of soft drink (p=0.100) and fried food (p=0.020) towards patients with stroke.

# Association between childhood obesity with adulthood BMI, heart attack, and stroke

Table 4 illustrates the association between childhood obesity with adulthood BMI, heart attack, and stroke. The *p*-values between childhood obesity and adulthood BMI, proneness to heart attack and stroke were not statistically significant.

# Relationships between macronutrient intakes with total energy intake and BMI of CVD patients

Table 5 represents the dietary patterns of the respondents. All macronutrients were highly significant in correlation with total energy intake and BMI at a 95% significance. The results indicated that there was a significant relationship carbohydrate between (p=0.001),protein (p=0.001), and fat (p=0.001)intakes with the total energy intake of respondents. The findings also showed that there was a significant relationship between carbohydrate (p=0.003), protein (p=0.001), and fat (p=0.001) intakes with BMI of the respondents.

# DISCUSSION

Childhood obesity has been reported as the leading cause for the development of CVD in the future. The present research was focused on the relationship of obesity in childhood and dietary intake with CVD in later life. It was found that the total energy intake of male respondents was slightly higher than female respondents; and the energy intake of Christians was slightly higher than Muslims and Hindus. It was also noticed that servicemen needed more energy than businessmen and homemakers.

In this study, the respondents' age and height was not significantly different between males and females, but was significant (p=0.004) in the case of weight. Similarly, BMI (p=0.001), MUAC (p=0.009), and WC (p=0.030) was significantly different between males and females, but not WHR (p=0.109). It was observed that low-density lipoprotein cholesterol, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol, TAG, and TC in CVD patients did not show statistical significance between males and females. Most of the CVD respondents were overweight

| Food intake     | Total (n 0/) | Heart      | attack    | <b>.</b> .2 | 5     |  |
|-----------------|--------------|------------|-----------|-------------|-------|--|
| roou make       | Total (n, %) | Yes (n, %) | No (n, %) | $-\chi^2$   | р     |  |
| Red meat        |              |            |           |             |       |  |
| Very frequently | 28           | 17         | 11        | 0.387       | 0.820 |  |
| Frequently      | 56           | 30         | 26        |             |       |  |
| Occasionally    | 16           | 9          | 7         |             |       |  |
| Total           | 100          | 56         | 44        |             |       |  |
| Soft drink      |              |            |           |             |       |  |
| Frequently      | 9            | 5          | 4         | 6.800       | 0.080 |  |
| Occasionally    | 29           | 11         | 18        |             |       |  |
| Rarely          | 31           | 22         | 9         |             |       |  |
| Not at all      | 31           | 18         | 13        |             |       |  |
| Total           | 100          | 56         | 44        |             |       |  |
| Salt            |              |            |           |             |       |  |
| Frequently      | 31           | 18         | 13        | 0.078       | 0.830 |  |
| Not at all      | 69           | 38         | 31        |             |       |  |
| Total           | 100          | 56         | 44        |             |       |  |
| Fast food       |              |            |           |             |       |  |
| Frequently      | 7            | 5          | 2         | 1.900       | 0.580 |  |
| Occasionally    | 30           | 14         | 16        |             |       |  |
| Rarely          | 31           | 18         | 13        |             |       |  |
| Not at all      | 32           | 19         | 13        |             |       |  |
| Total           | 100          | 56         | 44        |             |       |  |
| Fried food      | 100          | 00         |           |             |       |  |
| Very frequently | 4            | 4          | 0         | 8.300       | 0.080 |  |
| Frequently      | 16           | 7          | 9         |             |       |  |
| Occasionally    | 11           | 6          | 5         |             |       |  |
| Rarely          | 17           | 6          | 11        |             |       |  |
| Not at all      | 52           | 33         | 19        |             |       |  |
| Total           | 100          | 56         | 44        |             |       |  |
| Fish            | 100          | 00         |           |             |       |  |
| Very frequently | 28           | 15         | 13        | 0.238       | 0.890 |  |
| Frequently      | 55           | 32         | 23        | 0.200       | 0.000 |  |
| Occasionally    | 17           | 9          | 8         |             |       |  |
| Total           | 100          | 56         | 44        |             |       |  |
| Egg             | 100          | 00         |           |             |       |  |
| Very frequently | 19           | 13         | 6         | 2.700       | 0.440 |  |
| Frequently      | 60           | 34         | 26        |             | 0.110 |  |
| Occasionally    | 19           | 8          | 11        |             |       |  |
| Rarely          | 2            | 1          | 1         |             |       |  |
| Total           | 100          | 56         | 44        |             |       |  |
| Nuts and seeds  | 100          | 00         |           |             |       |  |
| Very frequently | 26           | 15         | 11        | 0.268       | 0.990 |  |
| Frequently      | 12           | 6          | 6         | 0.200       | 0.990 |  |
| Occasionally    | 24           | 14         | 10        |             |       |  |
| Rarely          | 18           | 14         | 8         |             |       |  |
| Not at all      | 20           | 10         | 9         |             |       |  |
|                 |              |            |           |             |       |  |
| Total           | 100          | 56         | 44        |             |       |  |

Table 3. Associations of different food items with heart attack and stroke

| Food intake     | $T_{otal}(n, 0/)$ | Stre       | Stroke    |           |       |  |
|-----------------|-------------------|------------|-----------|-----------|-------|--|
| rooa iniake     | Total (n, %)      | Yes (n, %) | No (n, %) | $-\chi^2$ | p     |  |
| Red meat        |                   |            |           |           |       |  |
| Very frequently | 28                | 14         | 14        | 0.000     | 1.000 |  |
| Frequently      | 56                | 28         | 28        |           |       |  |
| Occasionally    | 16                | 8          | 8         |           |       |  |
| Total           | 100               | 50         | 50        |           |       |  |
| Soft drink      |                   |            |           |           |       |  |
| Very frequently | 9                 | 4          | 5         | 6.200     | 0.100 |  |
| Occasionally    | 29                | 20         | 9         |           |       |  |
| Rarely          | 31                | 12         | 19        |           |       |  |
| Not at all      | 31                | 14         | 17        |           |       |  |
| Total           | 100               | 50         | 50        |           |       |  |
| Salt            |                   |            |           |           |       |  |
| Frequently      | 31                | 14         | 17        | 0.420     | 0.670 |  |
| Not at all      | 69                | 36         | 33        |           |       |  |
| Total           | 100               | 50         | 50        |           |       |  |
| Fast food       |                   |            |           |           |       |  |
| Very frequently | 7                 | 2          | 5         | 5.200     | 0.160 |  |
| Occasionally    | 30                | 19         | 11        |           |       |  |
| Rarely          | 31                | 12         | 19        |           |       |  |
| Not at all      | 32                | 17         | 15        |           |       |  |
| Total           | 100               | 50         | 50        |           |       |  |
| Fried food      | 100               | 00         | 00        |           |       |  |
| Very frequently | 4                 | 0          | 4         | 11.800    | 0.020 |  |
| Frequently      | 16                | 9          | 7         | 11.000    | 0.020 |  |
| Occasionally    | 10                | 7          | 4         |           |       |  |
| Rarely          | 17                | 13         | 4         |           |       |  |
| Not at all      | 52                | 21         | 31        |           |       |  |
| Total           | 100               | 50         | 50        |           |       |  |
| Fish            | 100               | 50         | 50        |           |       |  |
| Very frequently | 28                | 15         | 13        | 0.240     | 0.890 |  |
| Frequently      | 55                | 32         | 23        | 0.240     | 0.890 |  |
| Occasionally    | 17                | 9          | 8         |           |       |  |
| Total           | 100               | 56         | 44        |           |       |  |
|                 | 100               | 50         | 44        |           |       |  |
| Egg             | 19                | 8          | 11        | 0.950     | 0.810 |  |
| Very frequently | 19<br>60          | 30         | 30        | 0.950     | 0.810 |  |
| Frequently      |                   |            |           |           |       |  |
| Occasionally    | 19                | 11         | 8         |           |       |  |
| Rarely          | 2                 | 1          | 1         |           |       |  |
| Total           | 100               | 50         | 50        |           |       |  |
| Nuts and seeds  | 26                | 1.4        | 10        | 1 000     | 0.000 |  |
| Very frequently | 26                | 14         | 12        | 1.200     | 0.890 |  |
| Frequently      | 12                | 6          | 6         |           |       |  |
| Occasionally    | 24                | 12         | 12        |           |       |  |
| Rarely          | 18                | 10         | 8         |           |       |  |
| Not at all      | 20                | 8          | 12        |           |       |  |
| Total           | 100               | 50         | 50        |           |       |  |

Table 3. Associations of different food items with heart attack and stroke (continued)

Chi-square test was carried out, with p < 0.05 considered as statistically significant.

| Adulthood -              | Overweight and obesity at childhood |            |           |           |       |
|--------------------------|-------------------------------------|------------|-----------|-----------|-------|
| Addiinood -              | Total (n, %)                        | Yes (n, %) | No (n, %) | $-\chi^2$ | р     |
| BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> ) |                                     |            |           |           |       |
| <25                      | 15                                  | 11         | 4         | 1.400     | 0.500 |
| 25-30                    | 70                                  | 46         | 24        |           |       |
| >30                      | 15                                  | 8          | 7         |           |       |
| Total                    | 100                                 | 65         | 35        |           |       |
| Heart attack             |                                     |            |           |           |       |
| No                       | 44                                  | 28         | 16        | 0.835     | 0.064 |
| Yes                      | 56                                  | 37         | 19        |           |       |
| Total                    | 100                                 | 65         | 35        |           |       |
| Stroke                   |                                     |            |           |           |       |
| No                       | 50                                  | 34         | 16        | 0.675     | 0.396 |
| Yes                      | 50                                  | 31         | 19        |           |       |
| Total                    |                                     | 65         | 100       |           |       |

**Table 4.** Association between childhood obesity with adulthood BMI, heart attack, and stroke

BMI: body mass index

Chi-square test was carried out, with p<0.05 considered as statistically significant.

at their early life and also overweight and obese presently, affected by stroke and heart attack; but this result was not statistically significant. Previous research has observed that childhood obesity is associated with heart attack and stroke in later life (Raut *et al.*, 2014; Bulbul & Hoque, 2014). The high amount of salt and red meat intakes can lead to stroke and heart attack, while the opposite can reduce CVD (Karppanen & Mervaala, 2006). Also, previous study revealed that a Western dietary pattern (like soft drinks, fast foods, beer and liquor, and deep-fried snacks) (Sichieri, 2002; Fung, 2001) was

**Table 5.** Relationships between macronutrient intakes with total energy intake and BMI of CVD patients, n=100

| Variables                        | mean±SD      | Panao     | Total en | ergy intake | BMI   |       |
|----------------------------------|--------------|-----------|----------|-------------|-------|-------|
| vanables                         | mean±SD      | Range     | r        | Р           | r     | Р     |
| Carbohydrate (g/d)               | 397.9±43.7   | 288-473   | 0.290    | 0.001       | 0.296 | 0.003 |
| Carbohydrate (kcal/d)            | 1590.8±173.7 | 1152-1892 |          |             |       |       |
| Carbohydrate (% total<br>energy) | 64.7±1.7     | 61-68     |          |             |       |       |
| Protein (g/d)                    | 98.8±10.5    | 76-126    | 0.360    | 0.001       | 0.363 | 0.001 |
| Protein (kcal/d)                 | 395.4±42.4   | 304-524   |          |             |       |       |
| Protein (% total<br>energy)      | 16.2±0.5     | 15-17     |          |             |       |       |
| Fat (g/d)                        | 52.8±6.9     | 40-71     | 0.350    | 0.001       | 0.347 | 0.001 |
| Fat (kcal/d)                     | 475.1±62.1   | 360-639   |          |             |       |       |
| Fat (% total energy)             | 19.3±1.6     | 17-24     |          |             |       |       |

BMI: body mass index

Data are presented as mean±standard deviation and range.

The correlations are significant at p < 0.05 tested by Pearson's correlation test.

found to be significantly associated with overweight and BMI (Naja *et al.*, 2015; Naja *et al.*, 2011).

A11 macronutrients were highly significant with total energy intake and BMI at a 95% level of significance. The results indicated that there was relationship а significant between carbohydrate (p=0.001),protein (p=0.001), and fat (p=0.001) intakes with the total energy intake of respondents. These results also showed that there was significant relationship between carbohydrate (p=0.003),protein (*p*=0.001), and fat (*p*=0.001) intakes with the BMI of respondents. Some previous research reported that overweight was significantly (p < 0.05) associated with protein intake (Scaglioni et al., 2000). However, significant interaction а between carbohydrate intake and obesity is apparent (Martinez et al., 2003), and higher BMI is associated with a direct relationship with dietary fat quality (Javardi et al., 2020).

# CONCLUSION

It is concluded that weight (p=0.004), body mass index (BMI) (p=0.001), midarm circumference upper (MUAC) (p=0.009), and waist circumference (WC) (p=0.030) was significantly different between males and females whereas lipid profile was not significantly different between genders. CVD diagnosis in adult patients was found to be associated with fried food intake but not with childhood obesity. We opine that childhood obesity remains one of the major causes of CVD in later life, even though not significant in the current study, but dietary patterns were significantly related with CVD in adulthood.

#### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to express their gratitude to the research subjects who took part in this study and also thank the five selected clinics and hospitals for providing laboratory support and space for this study.

#### Authors' contributions

Linkon KMMR, responsible for supervision and design of the research, and protocol development; Meem NES, Noory SH, Hossain MH, participated in data collection, data curation, data analysis; Nitu RM, Islam MF, Shyfullah M, Jalil S, Esrafil M, contributed in methodology, reviewing and referencing; Alim MA, responsible for methodology, manuscript writing, reviewing and editing.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

#### References

- Banks E, Joshy G, Korda RJ, Stavreski B, Soga K, Egger S, Day C, Clarke NE, Lewington S & Lopez AD (2019). Tobacco smoking and risk of 36 cardiovascular disease subtypes: fatal and non-fatal outcomes in a large prospective Australian study. *BMC Med* 17(1):128.
- Boffa RJ, Constanti M, Floyd CN & Wierzbicki AS (2019). Hypertension in adults: summary of updated NICE guidance. *BMJ* 367: 15310.
- Bulbul T, & Hoque M (2014). Prevalence of childhood obesity and overweight in Bangladesh: findings from a countrywide epidemiological study. *BMC pediatr* 14:86.
- Cade J, Thompson R, Burley V & Warm D (2002). Development, validation, and utilization of food-frequency questionnaires–a review. *Public Health Nutr* 5(4):567-87.
- Fung TT, Rimm EB, Spiegelman D, Rifai N, Tofler GH, Willett WC & Hu FB (2001). Association between dietary patterns and plasma biomarkers of obesity and cardiovascular disease risk. Am J Clin Nutr 73(1):61-67.
- Grossman DC, Bibbins-Domingo K, Curry SJ, Barry MJ, Davidson KW, Doubeni CA, Epling JW Jr, Kemper AR, Krist AH, Kurth AE, Landefeld CS, Mangione CM, Phipps MG, Silverstein M, Simon MA & Tseng CW (2017). Behavioral counseling to promote a healthful diet and physical activity for cardiovascular disease prevention in adults without cardiovascular risk factors: US Preventive Services Task Force recommendation statement. JAMA 318(2):167-174.
- Islam AM, Mohibullah A & Paul T (2016). Cardiovascular disease in Bangladesh: A review. Bangladesh Heart J 31(2):80-99.

- Islam MF, Linkon KMMR, Shyfullah M, Hassan M, Aoual MES & Alam MJ (2021). Association of dietary pattern with glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) among type 2 diabetes patients: A cross-sectional study. *Curr Nutr Food Sci* 17(7):716-726.
- Javardi MSM, Madani Z, Movahedi A, Karandish M & Abbasi B (2020). The correlation between dietary fat quality indices and lipid profile with atherogenic index of plasma in obese and nonobese volunteers: A cross-sectional descriptiveanalytic case-control study. *Lipids in Health Dis* 19:213.
- Karar ZA, Alam N & Kim Streatfield P (2009). Epidemiological transition in rural Bangladesh, 1986-2006. Glob Health Action 2:1904.
- Karppanen H & Mervaala E (2006). Sodium intake and hypertension. Prog Cardiovasc Dis 49 (2):59-75.
- Koliaki C, Liatis S & Kokkinos A (2019). Obesity, and cardiovascular disease: revisiting an old relationship. *Metabolism* 92:98-107.
- Martínez JA, Corbalán MS, Sanchez-Villegas A, Forga L, Marti A & Martínez-González MA (2003). Obesity risk is associated with carbohydrate intake in women carrying the Gln27Glu β2-adrenoceptor polymorphism. J Nutr 133(8):2549-2554.
- Nahar Q, Choudhury S, Faruque MO, Sultana SSS & Siddique MA (2013). Desirable dietary pattern for Bangladesh. *Final Research Results* in Endocrine and Metabolic Disorders (BIRDEM) 15:226-244.
- Naja F, Hwalla N, Itani L, Karam S, Sibai AM & Nasreddine L (2015). A Western dietary pattern is associated with overweight and obesity in a national sample of Lebanese adolescents (13– 19 years): a cross-sectional study. Br J Nutr 114(11):1909-1919.
- Naja F, Nasreddine L, Itani L, Chamieh MC, Adra N, Sibai AM & Hwalla N (2011). Dietary patterns and their association with obesity and sociodemographic factors in a national sample of Lebanese adults. *Public Health Nutr* 14(9):1570-1578.
- Rahman MN, Alam SS, Mia MA, Haque MM & Islam K (2018). Knowledge, attitude, and practice about hypertension among adult people of selected areas of Bangladesh. *MOJ Public Health* 7(4):211-214.
- Raut BK, Jha MK, Baidya D, Shrestha HS, Sapkota S & Aryal M (2014). Determination of risk factors associated with childhood obesity and the correlation with adult obesity-A random cross-sectional study from Nepal. Am J Health Res 2(4):134-139.

- Roth GA, Johnson C, Abajobir A, Abd-allah F, Abera SF & Abyu G (2017). Global, regional, and national burden of cardiovascular diseases for 10 causes, 1990 to 2015. *JACC* 70(1):1-25.
- Scaglioni S, Agostoni C, Notaris RD, Radaelli G, Radice N Valenti M, Giovannini M & Riva E (2000). Early macronutrient intake and overweight at five years of age. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord 24(6):777-781.
- Seal CJ (2007). Whole grains and CVD risk. Proc Nutr Soc 65(1):24-34.
- Sichieri R (2002). Dietary patterns and their associations with obesity in the Brazilian city of Rio de Janeiro. *Obes Res* 10(1):42-48.
- Steptoe A & Kivimäki M (2013). Stress, and cardiovascular disease: an update on current knowledge. Annu Rev Public Health 34:337-354.
- Tedstone A, Duval D & Peacock E (2020). Dietary health, and CVD: implications for dietary policy in England. *Proc Nutr Soc* 79(1): 95-102.
- Thomas J & Princy R (2016). Human heart disease prediction system using data mining techniques. 2016 international conference on circuit, power, and computing technologies (ICCPCT). p.1-5.
- WHO Consultation on Obesity (1999: Geneva, Switzerland) & World Health Organization (2000). Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic: report of a WHO consultation. World Health Organization. P.1-252.
- WHO (2017). Cardiovascular diseases (CVDs). World Health Organization. Retrieved June 11, 2021, from: https://www.who.int/news-room/ fact-sheets/detail/cardiovascular-diseases-(cvds)
- WHO (2020). WHO reveals leading causes of death and disability worldwide: 2000-2019? World Health Organization. Retrieved December 9, 2020, from: https://www.hifa.org/dgroupsrss/who-reveals-leading-causes-death-anddisability-worldwide-2000-2019.
- Zhang X, Liu Y, Li S, Lichtenstein AH, Chen S, Na M, Veldheer S, Xing A, Wang Y, Wu S & Gao X. (2021). Alcohol consumption and risk of cardiovascular disease, cancer and mortality: A prospective cohort study. *Nutr J* 20:313.

# Dietary patterns associated with the risk of type 2 diabetes in women with and without a history of gestational diabetes mellitus: A pilot study

# Farah Yasmin Hasbullah<sup>1</sup>, Barakatun Nisak Mohd Yusof<sup>1,2,3\*</sup>, Rohana Abdul Ghani<sup>4</sup>, Geeta Appannah<sup>5</sup>, Zulfitri 'Azuan Mat Daud<sup>1</sup> & Faridah Abas<sup>6</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Dietetics, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Selangor, Malaysia; <sup>2</sup>Diabetes Research Unit, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Selangor, Malaysia; <sup>3</sup>Institute for Social Science Studies, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Selangor, Malaysia; <sup>4</sup>Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Universiti Teknologi MARA, Selangor, Malaysia; <sup>5</sup>Department of Nutrition, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Selangor, Malaysia; <sup>6</sup>Department of Food Science, Faculty of Food Science and Technology, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Selangor, Malaysia

# ABSTRACT

Introduction: There is limited evidence on dietary patterns and the risk of type 2 diabetes (T2D) in women with a history of gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) compared to their non-GDM counterparts, especially in the Asian population. The pilot study investigated dietary patterns in women with a history of GDM (HGDM) and without a history of GDM (non-HGDM), and the association with T2D risk. Methods: This comparative cross-sectional study involved 64 women (32 HGDM, 32 non-HGDM). Food intake was assessed using a validated food frequency questionnaire. Principal component analysis derived the dietary patterns. T2D risk score was determined using the Finnish Diabetes Risk Score tool. Results: HGDM group had significantly higher proportion of first-degree family history of diabetes; higher risk of T2D and better diabetes knowledge; lower gestational weight gain and postpartum weight retention; and consumed more fast food than non-HGDM. 'Rice-noodle-pasta-meat' dietary pattern was significantly associated with increased T2D risk after adjusting for age ( $\beta$ =0.272, p=0.032). Bread-cereals-fast food-meat' dietary pattern was positively and significantly associated with T2D risk after adjusting for confounders, including age, education level, family history of diabetes, diabetes knowledge score, gestational weight gain, and postpartum weight retention ( $\beta$ =0.251, p=0.012). **Conclusion:** Dietary patterns high in bread, cereals and cereal products, fast food and meat, as well as rice, noodle, pasta and meat were associated with an elevated T2D risk. A more extensive study is warranted to establish the association between dietary patterns and risk of T2D, focusing on women with a history of GDM.

Keywords: dietary patterns, gestational diabetes mellitus, type 2 diabetes

\*Corresponding author: Professor Dr Barakatun Nisak Mohd Yusof

Department of Dietetics, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Putra Malaysia Selangor, Malaysia

Tel: (6)019-3365686; Fax: (6)(03)97692606; E-mail: bnisak@upm.edu.my doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2022-0056

# INTRODUCTION

Type 2 diabetes (T2D) accounts for approximately 90% of diabetes cases worldwide (International Diabetes Federation, 2019). Women with pregnancy complicated with gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) have a 10fold risk of developing T2D following delivery, compared to those who have normoglycaemic pregnancy (Vounzoulaki et al., 2020). Hence, early detection is critical to reduce the risk of T2D in women with a history of GDM.

The mainstay of GDM treatment is lifestyle interventions, which include medical nutrition therapy (MNT), regular physical activity, and diabetes self-management education (American Diabetes Association, 2022). Dietary interventions during GDM pregnancy have been shown to improve glycaemic control and neonatal outcomes (Yamamoto et al., 2018). However, it is unknown whether these women retain their diabetes knowledge and continue healthy dietary practices after delivery. Women with a history of GDM were reported to have suboptimal physical activity levels and dietary intake despite their knowledge on prevention strategies for T2D (Jones, Roche & Appel, 2009).

A diet relatively low in carbohydrates, but high in animal fat and protein was associated with an increased risk of T2D in women with a history of GDM (D'Arcy et al., 2020). In contrast, dietary patterns characterised by high intakes of vegetables, fruits, nuts, legumes, and fish; and low intakes of red/processed meats and sugar-sweetened beverages were found to reduce the risk of T2D in this population (D'Arcy et al., 2020). However, most studies investigating dietary patterns among women with a history of GDM were conducted in the Western population (D'Arcy et al., 2020). There is little evidence on the association between Malaysian-tailored dietary

patterns and the risk of T2D in women with a history of GDM compared to their non-GDM counterparts. Furthermore, the dietary patterns of the Malaysian population might be different compared to the Western population (Norimah *et al.*, 2008), prompting the current investigation. Therefore, this study aimed to determine the dietary patterns of Malaysian women with and without a history of GDM and their association with the risk of T2D.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

# Study design and participants

This comparative cross-sectional study was a pilot study for a more extensive study aiming to investigate the dietary patterns, metabolomic profile, and risk of T2D in Malaysian women with a history of GDM (Hasbullah et al., 2022). The study has been registered on ClinicalTrials.gov (NCT04190199). The study was conducted at Universiti Putra Malaysia (UPM), Selangor, Malaysia from February to March 2020. Out of 16 faculties and two research centres in UPM, simple random sampling was used to select half of the faculties (n=8)and research centre (n=1). The faculties selected were Faculties of Food Science and Technology, Environmental Studies, Engineering, Sciences, **Economics** and Management, Human Ecology, Educational Studies, Modern and Languages and Communication. The research centre randomly selected was the Family, Adolescent and Child Research Centre of Excellence. The study was approved by the Research Committee of Universiti Putra Malaysia (JKEUPM)(ID: 2019-404).

Participants were Malaysian women aged 18-49 years old who had previously given birth and had no prior diagnosis of type 1 or type 2 diabetes. Women were selected from the staff name list obtained from the selected faculties/ institute and screened for eligibility. Eligible participants were then invited to participate in the study. Participants were divided into two groups: those with a history of GDM (HGDM) and without a history of GDM (non-HGDM). History of GDM was self-reported by the participants; the diagnosis was made by medical doctors based on their oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) results pregnancy. during A11 participants provided written consent before enrolment.

Sample size was calculated based on a previous study comparing the prevalence of postpartum T2D between women with and without a history of GDM (6.5% vs. 0%) (Moleda *et al.*, 2015), with 80% power and 95% confidence interval, yielding a total of 270 participants. The sample size for pilot studies is recommended to be 10% from the parent study (Connelly, 2008). Hence, a minimum of 27 participants were required for this pilot study.

# **Dietary assessment**

A trained dietitian administered a 165item food frequency questionnaire (FFO) adapted from the nationwide Malaysian Adult Nutrition Survey (MANS) 2014 to determine food consumption in the past one month (IPH, 2014). The FFQ comprised 14 food groups: cereals and cereal products, fast food, meat and poultry, fish and seafood, eggs, legumes, milk and dairy products, vegetables, beverages. alcoholic fruits, drinks, confectionaries, bread spreads. and condiments. Participants reported their consumption frequencies (daily, weekly, monthly, or not consumed) and serving sizes for each food item. The amount of food consumed was converted into g/day for each food item (Norimah et al., 2008). and macronutrient intakes Energy were calculated using Nutritionist Pro software version 5.1.0 (Axxya Systems,

WA, USA). The HGDM and non-HGDM groups were compared on their intakes of energy, macronutrients, and the 14 food groups (comprising 165 items) based on MANS FFQ.

# Socio-demographic, obstetric and anthropometric assessments

Socio-demographic information on participants' age, ethnicity, education level, household income, family history of diabetes, and smoking habit were collected using a general questionnaire. Obstetric information during their index pregnancy (defined as the most recent GDM pregnancy for HGDM group and most recent pregnancy for the non-HGDM group) was obtained from their antenatal records. These included their parity, weight history, delivery method, and breastfeeding duration. Gestational weight gain was calculated as the difference between weight at the last prenatal visit and pre-pregnancy weight, whereas postpartum weight retention was the difference between weight at six months postpartum and pre-pregnancy weight. Total gestational weight gain cut-offs were based on the Institute of Medicine (2009) guidelines.

Height was measured using а stadiometer (SECA model 206, seca GmbH, Germany), whereas weight was assessed using a body composition monitor (Tanita Health Equipment Ltd., Tokyo, Japan). Body mass index (BMI), calculated from height and weight, was classified according to the World Health Organization (WHO) BMI guidelines for adults (WHO, 1998). Waist circumference was measured using a measuring tape (SECA model 203, seca GmbH, Germany) according to the measurement protocol by WHO (2011). The cut-off point for waist circumference in women was ≥80cm to indicate abdominal obesity (WHO, 2011).

# Type 2 diabetes risk and knowledge assessment

Finnish Diabetes Risk Score (FINDRISC) predicted participants' risk of T2D within ten vears (Lindström & Tuomilehto, 2003). The risk score cut-offs were low risk (<7), slightly elevated risk (7-11), moderate risk (12-14), high risk (15-20), and very high risk (>20). Meanwhile, 24-item Diabetes the Knowledge Ouestionnaire (DKO-24) determined participants' level of diabetes knowledge; the tool was reliable as shown by a Cronbach's alpha value of 0.78 (Garcia et al., 2001).

# Statistical analyses

Principal component analysis (PCA) was conducted to obtain dietary patterns. From 165 items in the FFQ, ten food items with no responses were removed (ham, bacon, luncheon meat, herbal/ botanical brewed drinks, all alcoholic beverages). Plain water was also removed as it contained no calories.

The remaining 154 food items were re-categorised into 12 food groups: rice, noodle and pasta; bread, cereals and cereal products; fast food; meat and poultry; fish and seafood; eggs; legumes; milk and dairy products; fruits and vegetables; beverages; confectionaries and bread spreads; and condiments. Food items under the fast food, meat and poultry, fish and seafood, eggs, legumes, milk and dairy products, beverages, and condiments food groups were similar with the MANS FFO. Confectionaries and bread spreads were combined into one food group, as well as fruits and vegetables (the food items under these categories were also similar with the MANS FFO). Only cereals and cereal products were divided into two food groups: rice, noodle and pasta; and bread, cereals and cereal products (containing all breads, local flatbread, sago, corn, breakfast cereals, and oats). This categorisation was made based on nutrient profile similarities and data from previous local studies (Shyam *et al.*, 2020; Yong *et al.*, 2020; Nik Mohd Fakhruddin *et al.*, 2019).

Data suitability was determined prior to performing PCA using the Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin (KMO) measure of sampling adequacy (>0.50) and Bartlett's test of sphericity (BTS, p<0.05) (Nik Mohd Fakhruddin et al., 2019). KMO value in this study was 0.512, while BTS value was <0.001, indicating that the data were adequate for PCA. Eigenvalue cut-off >1.0 determined the number of factors. Factor scores were orthogonally rotated by varimax transformation to increase loading differences for easier interpretability. Factor loadings of <±0.3 were removed from further analysis. Factor scores for each dietary pattern were the summation of food item intakes weighted by their factor loadings. A high factor loading score for a given dietary pattern indicated a high intake of that food group, and a low score indicated low intake of those foods.

Statistical analyses were performed software version 25.0 using SPSS (IBM Corp, Armonk, NY, USA). Data expressed as mean±standard were deviation (SD) for continuous variables; and frequencies and percentages for categorical variables. Characteristics of HGDM and non-HGDM groups were compared using independent t-test for continuous variables, or Pearson's chisquare test for categorical variables (Fisher's Exact Test for non-parametric parameters). Pearson's correlation coefficient determined the strength of the association between dietary patterns and intakes of energy and nutrients. Dietary patterns associated with the risk of T2D were determined using multiple linear regression, with T2D risk score as the dependent variable. The dietary patterns were adjusted for significant covariates at the bivariate regression level (p < 0.20): age, education level, family

history of diabetes, gestational weight gain, postpartum weight retention, and diabetes knowledge. Significant value for all statistical tests was set at p<0.05.

# RESULTS

A total of 64 participants participated in the pilot study (n=32 in each group). Participants were in their mid-thirties

| Variables   | HGDM (n=32) | Non-HGDM (n=32) | p-value           |
|---|-------------|-----------------|-------------------|
| variables   | Mean±       | SD or n (%)     | p-value           |
| Socio-demographic background                      |             |                 |                   |
| Age (years)                                       | 35.8±5.2    | 37.9±6.3        | 0.1610.387        |
| ≤25   | 0 (0.0)     | 1 (3.1)         |                   |
| 26-34   | 14 (43.8)   | 10 (31.3)       |                   |
| ≥35   | 18 (56.3)   | 21 (65.6)       |                   |
| Ethnicity   |             |                 | $0.500^{+}$       |
| Malay   | 31 (96.9)   | 32 (100.0)      |                   |
| Chinese   | 1 (3.1)     | 0 (0.0)         |                   |
| Education level                                   |             |                 | $0.113^{+}$       |
| Secondary education                               | 0 (0.0)     | 4 (12.5)        |                   |
| Tertiary education                                | 32 (100.0)  | 28 (87.5)       |                   |
| Monthly household income (RM)                     | 6625±3628   | 6877±4574       | 0.808             |
| Family history of diabetes                        | 23 (71.9)   | 18 (56.3)       | 0.193             |
| Degree of family history of diabetes <sup>‡</sup> |             |                 | <0.001***         |
| First-degree                                      | 23 (71.9)   | 8 (25.0)        |                   |
| Second-degree                                     | 0 (0.0)     | 10 (31.3)       |                   |
| Current smoker                                    | 0 (0.0)     | 2 (6.3)         | $0.492^{\dagger}$ |
| Obstetric history                                 |             |                 |                   |
| Parity  | 1.8±0.6     | 1.8±0.6         | 0.824             |
| Pre-pregnancy weight (kg)                         | 61.3±13.9   | 57.9±13.7       | 0.317             |
| Pre-pregnancy BMI ( $kg/m^2$ )                    | 24.5±5.1    | 23.5±5.4        | 0.262             |
| Underweight (<18.5 kg/m <sup>2</sup> )            | 3 (9.4)     | 6 (18.8)        | 0.523             |
| Normal (18.5-24.9 kg/m <sup>2</sup> )             | 14 (43.8)   | 16 (50.0)       | 01010             |
| Overweight $(25.0-29.9 \text{ kg/m}^2)$           | 10 (31.3)   | 6 (18.8)        |                   |
| Obese ( $\geq 30.0 \text{ kg/m}^2$ )              | 5 (15.6)    | 4 (12.5)        |                   |
| Gestational weight gain (kg)                      | 8.4±3.9     | 12.6±6.8        | 0.003**           |
| Inadequate  | 21 (65.6)   | 10 (31.3)       | 0.020*            |
| Within recommendation                             | 6 (18.8)    | 14 (43.8)       |                   |
| Excessive   | 5 (15.6)    | 18 (56.3)       |                   |
| Postpartum weight retention (kg)                  | -0.6±5.0    | 3.1±4.8         | 0.003**           |
| Delivery method                                   | 19 (59.4)   | 22 (68.8)       | 0.434             |
| Normal  | 13 (40.6)   | 10 (31.2)       |                   |
| Caesarean section                                 | . ,         |                 |                   |
| Breastfeeding duration                            |             |                 | 0.453             |
| <6 months   | 9 (28.1)    | 13 (40.6)       |                   |
| 6-12 months                                       | 3 (9.4)     | 4 (12.5)        |                   |
| >1 year   | 20 (62.5)   | 15 (46.9)       |                   |

 Table 1. Characteristics of participants

| <b>TT</b>                               | HGDM (n=32) | Non-HGDM (n=32) |           |
|---|-------------|-----------------|-----------|
| Variables                               | Mean±       | p-value         |           |
| Anthropometry measurements              |             |                 |           |
| Height (m)                              | 1.56±0.05   | 1.57±0.05       | 0.457     |
| Current weight (kg)                     | 63.3±13.3   | 64.6±13.7       | 0.709     |
| Current BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )        | 25.9±5.3    | 26.1±5.1        | 0.879     |
| Underweight ( $< 18.5 \text{ kg/m}^2$ ) | 1 (3.1)     | 0 (0.0)         | 0.438     |
| Normal $(18.5-24.9 \text{ kg/m}^2)$     | 17 (53.1)   | 15 (46.9)       |           |
| Overweight $(25.0-29.9 \text{ kg/m}^2)$ | 9 (28.1)    | 14 (43.8)       |           |
| Obese ( $\geq 30.0 \text{ kg/m}^2$ )    | 5 (15.6)    | 3 (9.4)         |           |
| Waist circumference (cm)                | 83.9±13.6   | 80.4±8.5        | 0.213     |
| Within recommendation (<80cm)           | 17 (53.1)   | 16 (50.0)       | 0.802     |
| Exceeded recommendation (≥80cm)         | 15 (46.9)   | 16 (50.0)       |           |
| Diabetes risk                           |             |                 |           |
| Risk score                              | 13.0±3.4    | 7.2±4.5         | <0.001*** |
| Risk category                           |             |                 |           |
| Low risk (<7)                           | 0 (0.0)     | 13 (40.6)       | <0.001*** |
| Slightly elevated risk (7-11)           | 11 (34.4)   | 14 (43.8)       |           |
| Moderate risk (12-14)                   | 10 (31.3)   | 4 (12.5)        |           |
| High risk (15-20)                       | 10 (31.3)   | 0 (0.0)         |           |
| Very high risk (>20)                    | 1 (3.1)     | 1 (3.1)         |           |
| Diabetes knowledge                      |             |                 |           |
| Knowledge score (%)                     | 62.5±15.8   | 42.1±15.7       | <0.001*** |
| Knowledge category                      |             |                 | 0.001**   |
| Poor (<60%)                             | 13 (40.6)   | 27 (84.4)       |           |
| Acceptable (60-80%)                     | 15 (46.9)   | 5 (15.6)        |           |
| Good knowledge (>80%)                   | 4 (12.5)    | 0 (0.0)         |           |

Table 1. Characteristics of participants (continued)

BMI: body mass index; HGDM: women with history of gestational diabetes mellitus; non-HGDM: women without history of gestational diabetes mellitus

p-value based on independent t-test (continuous variable) or Pearson's chi-square test (categorical); <sup>†</sup>p-value based on Fisher's Exact Test

<sup>‡</sup>Degree of family history of diabetes: First-degree includes parents and siblings; Second-degree includes grandparents, aunts, uncles, nieces and nephews.

\**p*<0.05, \*\**p*<0.001, \*\*\**p*<0.001

(36.8±5.9 years old), predominantly of the Malay ethnicity (98.4%), and most were university graduates (93.8%). On average, participants were currently overweight  $(26.0\pm5.1 \text{ kg/m}^2)$  and their circumference exceeded waist the recommended cut-off value (82.2±11.4 cm). The HGDM group had significantly lesser gestational weight gain and postpartum weight retention (both p=0.003), but higher diabetes risk and knowledge (both p<0.001) (Table 1). The HGDM group also had a significantly higher prevalence of a first-degree family history of diabetes (p<0.001). Other characteristics did not significantly differ between the two groups (Table 1).

The HGDM group significantly consumed more fast food compared to the other group (p=0.035). The HGDM group consumed 89.3±82.9 g/day of fast food, which is equivalent to one serving

|  | HGDM (n=32) | Non-HGDM (n=32) |         |
|--|-------------|-----------------|---------|
| Energy, nutrient, and food group intakes | Me          | an±SD           | p-value |
| Energy (kcal/day)                        | 2090±607    | 1949±510        | 0.321   |
| Carbohydrate                             |             |                 |         |
| g/day                                    | 302.5±109.0 | 296.7±100.5     | 0.827   |
| As % of energy                           | 57.3±8.8    | 60.6±9.6        | 0.161   |
| Protein                                  |             |                 |         |
| g/day                                    | 84.1±32.3   | 83.8±29.3       | 0.962   |
| As % of energy                           | 16.2±4.5    | 17.3±5.0        | 0.361   |
| Fat                                      |             |                 |         |
| g/day                                    | 56.9±20.6   | 48.9±20.9       | 0.128   |
| As % of energy                           | 24.6±6.3    | 22.7±6.9        | 0.256   |
| Total fibre (g/day)                      | 10.7±11.3   | 9.2±6.5         | 0.515   |
| Sugar                                    |             |                 |         |
| g/day                                    | 44.5±30.4   | 42.9±29.5       | 0.825   |
| As % of energy                           | 8.4±4.8     | 8.5±4.9         | 0.918   |
| Cereals and cereal products (g/day)      | 473.5±260.1 | 399.0±221.0     | 0.222   |
| Fast food (g/day)                        | 89.3±82.9   | 54.5±35.9       | 0.035*  |
| Meat and poultry (g/day)                 | 53.9±44.7   | 43.9±36.0       | 0.329   |
| Fish and seafood (g/day)                 | 79.9±74.7   | 357.4±1444.8    | 0.286   |
| Eggs (g/day)                             | 31.9±25.1   | 28.6±27.2       | 0.615   |
| Legumes (g/day)                          | 15.1±20.2   | 22.5±42.0       | 0.372   |
| Milk and dairy products (g/day)          | 165.7±367.1 | 93.5±141.8      | 0.303   |
| Vegetables (g/day)                       | 58.2±45.9   | 53.0±54.2       | 0.683   |
| Fruits (g/day)                           | 234.8±182.1 | 234.9±209.8     | 0.998   |
| Beverages (g/day)                        | 336.7±345.7 | 302.0±289.0     | 0.664   |
| Alcoholic drinks (g/day)                 | 0.5±3.0     | 0.0±0.0         | 0.325   |
| Confectionaries (g/day)                  | 75.3±59.7   | 61.5±45.6       | 0.305   |
| Bread spreads (g/day)                    | 1.3±1.1     | 1.3±1.8         | 0.951   |
| Condiments (g/day)                       | 29.9±50.6   | 23.3±28.9       | 0.525   |

**Table 2.** Energy, nutrient, and food group intakes of participants

Food groups are according to food groups in the Malaysian Adult Nutrition Survey 2014 food frequency questionnaire (IPH, 2014)

*p*-value based on independent *t*-test \**p*<0.05

of fried chicken per day (90 g), compared to the non-HGDM group (54.5 $\pm$ 35.9 g/ day of fast food). Intakes of energy, nutrients, and other food groups did not significantly differ between the two groups (*p*>0.05) (Table 2).

Table 3 presents the factor loading scores for dietary patterns identified by PCA. A total of five *a posteriori* dietary patterns were derived from the food groups. The first dietary pattern, 'Dairybeverages-confectionaries-condiments', explained 20.4% of the variance and was characterised by high intakes of milk and dairy products, beverages, confectionaries and bread spreads, and condiments. The 'Egg-legume' dietary pattern, explaining 13.7% of the variance, had high intakes of eggs The 'Bread-cerealsand legumes. fruits-vegetables' dietary pattern was characterised by high intakes of bread, cereals and cereal products, and fruits and vegetables (accounted 11.8% of the

|                                    | Diet   | ary pattern                | s and factor l  | oadina scores                                 |  |
|------------------------------------|--|----------------------------|---|---|--|
|                                    | Dietary patterns and factor loading scores                       |                            |   |   |  |
| Food groups                        | DP 1<br>(Dairy-<br>beverages-<br>confectionaries-<br>condiments) | DP 2<br>(Eggs-<br>legumes) | DP 3<br>(Bread-<br>cereals-<br>fruits-<br>vegetables) | DP 4<br>(Bread-<br>cereals-fast<br>food-meat) | DP 5<br>(Rice-<br>noodle-<br>pasta-meat) |
| Rice, noodle and pasta             | 0.196  | 0.015                      | -0.142  | 0.107   | 0.590                                    |
| Bread, cereals and cereal products | -0.116   | 0.130                      | 0.727   | 0.308   | 0.133                                    |
| Fast food                          | -0.030   | -0.011                     | 0.107   | 0.696   | -0.140                                   |
| Meat and poultry                   | 0.079  | 0.029                      | -0.119  | 0.617   | 0.409                                    |
| Fish and seafood                   | 0.258  | 0.010                      | -0.124  | 0.135   | -0.730                                   |
| Eggs                               | 0.148  | 0.781                      | 0.164   | 0.165   | -0.036                                   |
| Legumes                            | 0.049  | 0.710                      | 0.101   | -0.394  | 0.101                                    |
| Milk and dairy<br>products         | 0.847  | 0.048                      | 0.155   | -0.053  | -0.014                                   |
| Fruits and vegetables              | 0.127  | -0.023                     | 0.812   | -0.195  | -0.187                                   |
| Beverages                          | 0.804  | 0.045                      | -0.089  | -0.070  | 0.212                                    |
| Confectionaries and bread spreads  | 0.371  | -0.660                     | 0.228   | -0.092  | 0.031                                    |
| Condiments                         | 0.862  | -0.131                     | -0.061  | 0.164   | -0.233                                   |

Table 3. Factor loading scores for dietary patterns identified by principal component analysis

DP: dietary pattern

Bold indicates factor loading score  $\ge 0.3$  (high intake of dietary pattern) or  $\le -0.3$  (low intake of dietary pattern)

variance). The 'Bread-cereals-fast foodmeat' dietary pattern had high intakes of bread, cereals and cereal products, fast food, meat and poultry; and low intake of legumes (accounted 10.6% of the variance). Lastly, the 'Rice-noodlepasta-meat', which explained 9.0% of the variance, had high intakes of rice, noodle and pasta, meat and poultry; and low intake of fish and seafood.

Table 4 shows the association between dietary patterns and the risk of T2D. The 'Rice-noodle-pasta-meat' dietary pattern was positively and significantly associated with the risk of T2D after adjusting for age ( $\beta$ =0.272, p=0.032). The 'Bread-cereals-fast foodmeat' consistently remained positively and significantly associated with T2D after adjusting for confounding variables ( $\beta$ =0.251, p=0.012). The final models (each dietary pattern adjusted for age, education level, family history of diabetes, diabetes knowledge score, gestational weight gain, and postpartum weight retention) contributed towards 43.8-49.8% of the variance.

None of the dietary patterns had a strong correlation with energy or macronutrient intakes (Table 5). The 'Dairy-beverages-confectionariescondiments' dietary pattern had a moderate, positive association with total fibre intake (p < 0.001). The 'Eggslegumes' dietary pattern was moderately and linearly associated with protein intake (p=0.002). The 'Bread-cerealsfruits-vegetables' dietary pattern showed a moderate and positive association with energy (p=0.003), protein (p<0.001), and sugar intakes (p < 0.001). There was a moderate and linear correlation between 'Bread-cereals-fast food-meat' dietary pattern and fat intake (p=0.003), and

| taut T. Linica representio of arcard particities associated with more of type 2 marches   | The stronger is  | ar y parte                                       | יוווא מששחתומותו                                   | WOTT TITLA P                              | or type 4 utan                          |                  |                         |                    |                      |                  |
|---|--|--|--|---|---|------------------|-------------------------|--------------------|----------------------|------------------|
|   | Model 1  |  | Model 2  | 2   | Model 3                                 | 3                | Model 4                 | 4                  | Model 5              |                  |
| Dietary pattern   | Standardised $\beta$   | 95% CI   | Standardised $\beta$                               | l 95% CI                                  | Standardised $\beta$                    | l 95% CI         | Standardised $\beta$    | 95% CI             | Standardised $\beta$ | 95% CI           |
| DP 1 (Dairy-<br>beverages-<br>confectionaries-<br>condiments)   | -0.022   | -1.364,<br>1.143                                 | -0.022   | -1.375,<br>1.153                          | 0.035                                   | -0.858,<br>1.204 | 0.021                   | -0.933,<br>1.137   | 0.028                | -0.897,<br>1.172 |
| DP 2 (Eggs-<br>legumes)   | 0.05   | -1.006,<br>1.498                                 | 0.051  | -1.021, 1.521                             | -0.141                                  | -1.737, 0.344    | -0.129                  | -1.683,<br>0.406   | -0.151               | -1.788, 0.297    |
| DP 3 (Bread-<br>cereals-fruits-<br>vegetables)  | -0.064   | -1.568,<br>0.935                                 | -0.067   | 1.614, 0.954                              | -0.047                                  | -1.323, 0.857    | -0.068                  | -1.433,<br>0.760   | -0.152               | -1.932,<br>0.427 |
| DP 4 (Bread-<br>cereals-fast<br>food-meat)  | 0.274  | 0.145, 2.557*                                    | 0.276  | $0.143, 2.585^*$                          | 0.260                                   | 0.324,<br>2.243* | 0.253                   | $0.291, 2.210^{*}$ | 0.251                | 0.284,<br>2.198* |
| DP 5 (Rice-<br>noodle-pasta-<br>meat)   | 0.269  | $0.120, 2.535^*$                                 | 0.272  | $0.121, 2.570^{*}$                        | 0.173                                   | -0.147,<br>1.859 | 0.172                   | -0.151, 1.848      | 0.139                | -0.354,<br>1.731 |
| Model 1: unadjusted<br>Model 2: adjusted for age<br>Model 3: adjusted for age, education level, family history of diabetes<br>Model 4: adjusted for age, education level, family history of diabetes, diabetes knowledge score<br>Model 5: adjusted for age, education level, family history of diabetes, diabetes knowledge score, gestational weight gain, and postpartum | ed<br>for age<br>for age, educatic<br>for age, educatic<br>for age, educatic | on level, i<br>on level, i<br>on level, <b>i</b> | family history<br>family history<br>family history | of diabetes<br>of diabetes<br>of diabetes | s<br>s, diabetes knc<br>s, diabetes kno | )wledge sco      | ore<br>ore, gestationai | l weight g         | ain, and postpa      | rtum             |

**Table 4.** Linear regressions of dietary patterns associated with risk of type 2 diabetes

Dietary patterns and type 2 diabetes in women

97

weight retention DP: dietary pattern

\*p<0.05

| Energy and macronutrient<br>intakes | DP 1 (Dairy-<br>beverages-<br>confectionaries-<br>condiments) | DP 2<br>(Eggs-<br>legumes) | DP 3<br>(Bread-<br>cereals-<br>fruits-<br>vegetables) | DP 4<br>(Bread-<br>cereals-<br>fast food-<br>meat) | DP 5<br>(Rice-<br>noodle-<br>pasta-<br>meat) |
|-------------------------------------|---|----------------------------|---|--|--|
| Energy intake (kcal/day)            | 0.215   | 0.120                      | 0.363*  | 0.287*   | 0.291*                                       |
| Carbohydrate intake (g/day)         | 0.133   | -0.015                     | 0.257*  | 0.155  | 0.349*                                       |
| Protein intake (g/day)              | 0.049   | 0.389*                     | 0.470*  | 0.287*   | 0.123  |
| Fat intake (g/day)                  | 0.183   | 0.202                      | 0.296*  | 0.367*   | 0.028  |
| Fibre intake (g/day)                | 0.632*  | -0.120                     | 0.272*  | -0.193   | -0.001                                       |
| Sugar intake (g/day)                | 0.187   | 0.131                      | 0.502*  | -0.078   | -0.052                                       |

**Table 5.** Correlation coefficients between intakes of energy and macronutrients with dietary patterns

DP: dietary pattern

Bold indicates at least a moderate correlation ( $r \ge 0.3$ ), \*p < 0.050

between 'Rice-noodle-pasta-meat' dietary pattern and carbohydrate intake (p=0.005). The other correlations between dietary patterns and intakes of energy or macronutrients were either weak (r<0.30) or were not statistically significant (Table 5).

# DISCUSSION

In this study, women with a history of GDM had increased risk of T2D, which was consistent with current literature (Vounzoulaki et al., 2020). In comparison to non-HGDM, the HGDM group also had significantly higher proportion of first-degree family history of diabetes, knowledge, higher diabetes lower gestational weight gain, and postpartum weight retention. Women with previous GDM and had a family history of diabetes were significantly more likely to develop metabolic syndrome, T2D, and cardiovascular events at a younger age than their non-GDM counterparts (Carr et al., 2006). Hence, women with both a family history of diabetes and a history of GDM are at even greater risk of T2D and its complications; and this warrants immediate intervention to prevent or delay T2D.

The HGDM group was also more knowledgeable on diabetes, possibly because they received diabetes education and dietary counselling during their GDM pregnancies (Malaysian Dietitians' Association, 2013). Women with GDM would receive an individualised MNT delivered by a clinical dietitian, which include education on appropriate weight gain and nutritional strategies to improve their glycaemic control (Malaysian Dietitians' Association, 2013). In this study, women with a history of GDM had lower gestational weight gain and postpartum weight retention at six months, which may indicate the shortterm benefits of lifestyle interventions in managing GDM. However, despite a higher level of diabetes knowledge, the HGDM group also consumed significantly higher amount of fast food and had higher T2D risk score. Altogether, this may signify the need for continuous postpartum lifestyle interventions to sustain their nutrition-related diabetes knowledge and healthy dietary patterns.

The HGDM group consumed significantly higher amount of fast food (the equivalent of one fried chicken per day). Based on MANS 2014 findings, a Western dietary pattern (characterised by fast food, meat, and carbonated beverages) was the predominant dietary pattern in Malaysian adults (Shyam et al., 2020). Ready-to-eat fast foods offer accessible, convenient and quick meal solutions for families of working adults (Shyam et al., 2020). Nevertheless, frequent consumption of fast food has been associated with obesity, impaired and glucose homeostasis, insulin dyslipidaemia, systemic inflammation, and oxidative stress, thus increasing the risk of T2D in adult populations (Bahadoran, Mirmiran & Azizi, 2015).

The 'Bread-cereals-fast foodmeat' dietary pattern was shown to be positively and significantly associated with increased T2D risk score in women with and without a history of GDM. This dietary pattern was characterised by high intakes of bread, cereals and cereal products, fast food, meat and poultry, and low intake of legumes. A meta-analysis involving adults from several populations reported that refined grains, red and processed meat were strongly correlated with elevated T2D risk, whereas legume intake was inversely correlated with T2D risk (Jannasch, Kro & Schulze, 2017). A possible mechanism leading to the development of T2D is the advanced glycation end (AGE) products in red and processed meat. AGE products are produced via the glycation and oxidation of proteins and lipids (Dariya & Nagaraju 2020). AGE product accumulation in the body generates reactive oxygen species (ROS), increases oxidative stress and inflammation, which plays a pivotal role in the development of T2D and its complications (Dariya & Nagaraju 2020). Furthermore, this dietary pattern was also shown to be moderately correlated with total fat intake. In the PREvención con DIeta MEDiterránea (PREDIMED) cohort study among Spanish adults, participants who consumed the highest amount of saturated and animal fat had more than two-fold higher risk of T2D compared to the lowest quartile (Guasch-Ferré *et al.*, 2017).

Another dietary pattern had high intakes of bread, cereal and cereal products in addition to fruits and vegetables, but were inversely associated with T2D risk instead (although not statistically significant). We postulated that the healthy components of fruits and vegetables in this dietary pattern may have offset the influence on T2D risk, suggesting the importance of consuming a variety of foods and maintaining a mainly healthy and balanced diet. this dietary pattern Although was moderately correlated with sugar intake, this could be due to the fructose content in the fruits and not because of added sugars. Moderate consumption of fructose (<50g/day) was shown to exert beneficial effects on glycaemic control in individuals with T2D (Cozma et al., 2012).

'Rice-noodle-pasta-meat' The was significantly associated also with elevated T2D risk. This dietary pattern was moderately correlated with total carbohydrate intake, which was mostly due to the intakes of rice, noodle, and pasta. Carbohydrate intake ≥70% from total energy intake was associated with a higher risk of T2D (Hosseini et al., 2022). In terms of carbohydrate type or quality, consumption of carbohydrates that are high in starch and low in cereal fibre was associated with an elevated risk of T2D (AlEssa et al., 2015). High fibre intake from whole grain cereals have been consistently correlated with lower risk of T2D (Weickert & Pfeiffer 2018). The soluble fibre component in whole grain cereals delays the digestion and absorption of carbohydrates, thus lowering postprandial glucose responses and insulin excursions (Weickert & Pfeiffer 2018). On the other hand, the consumption of refined grains may

elevate the risk of T2D due to their high glycaemic index and glycaemic load, and lower fibre and nutrient contents (Aune *et al.*, 2013).

The study has a few limitations. Firstly, the cross-sectional nature of this study did not enable the causal relationship between dietary patterns and risk of T2D. There was also a lack of participants from various sociodemographic (ethnicities, education, and age); hence, findings from this study may not be generalisable to the target population at large. Secondly, some analyses were not adequately powered due to the small sample size. Results from this small-scale pilot study are promising and further explorations on dietary patterns will be conducted in a more extensive study (Hasbullah et al., 2022). Metabolomic biomarkers related to dietary patterns will also be investigated to better understand the mechanism involved in T2D development in women with a history of GDM, thus helping to inform on the appropriate nutritional interventions for T2D prevention in women with a history of GDM (Hasbullah et al., 2022).

# CONCLUSION

Despite having previous diabetes knowledge, women with a history of GDM had higher risk of T2D and fast food consumption than women with normoglycaemic pregnancy. Dietary patterns with high intakes of bread, cereals and cereal products, fast food and meat; as well as rice, noodle, pasta and meat, were associated with an elevated risk of T2D. This indicates that dietary patterns high in saturated fat and protein from animal sources, and food high in carbohydrates, particularly from refined cereal products, may play a

role in the development of T2D in women with and without a history of GDM. A more extensive study considering larger sample size and identification of certain metabolites is needed to explore the association between dietary patterns and the risk of T2D, focusing on women with a history of GDM. Continuous postpartum lifestyle interventions are needed to educate women with a history of GDM on healthy dietary patterns to delay their progression to T2D.

#### Acknowledgement

The study was funded by the Fundamental Research Grant Scheme under the Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia (FRGS/1/2018/SKK05/UPM/02/2; code 04-01-18-1974FR; grant number 5540099).

#### Authors' contributions

Hasbullah FY, conducted the study, data analysis and interpretation, and prepared the draft of the manuscript; Mohd Yusof BN, principal investigator, conceptualised and designed the study, and assisted in drafting of the manuscript; Abdul Ghani R, Appannah G, Mat Daud ZA, and Abas F, supervised the study, assisted in data analysis and interpretation, and reviewed the manuscript.

#### **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### References

- AlEssa HB, Bhupathiraju SN, Malik VS, Wedick NM, Campos H, Rosner B, Willett WC & Hu FB (2015). Carbohydrate quality and quantity and risk of type 2 diabetes in US women. *Am J Clin Nutr* 102(6):1543-1553.
- American Diabetes Association (2022). Standards of medical care in diabetes—2022. *Diabetes Care* 45.
- Aune D, Norat T, Romundstad P & Vatten LJ (2013). Whole grain and refined grain consumption and the risk of type 2 diabetes: A systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Eur J Epidemiol* 28(11):845–858.
- Bahadoran Z, Mirmiran P & Azizi F (2015). Fast food pattern and cardiometabolic disorders: A review of current studies. *Heal Promot Perspect* 5(4):231–240.

- Carr DB, Utzschneider KM, Hull RL, Tong J, Wallace TM, Kodama K, Shofer JB, Heckbert SR, Boyko EJ, Fujimoto WY & Kahn SE (2006). Gestational diabetes mellitus increases the risk of cardiovascular disease in women with a family history of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 29(9):2078–2083.
- Connelly LM (2008). Pilot studies. *MEDSURG Nurs* 17(6):411-412.
- Cozma AI, Sievenpiper JL, de Souza RJ, Chiavaroli L, Ha V, Wang DD, Mirrahimi A, Yu ME, Carleton AJ, Buono MD, Jenkins AL, Leiter LA, Wolever TMS, Beyene J, Kendall CWC & Jenkins DJA (2012). Effect of fructose on glycemic control in diabetes: A systematic review and metaanalysis of controlled feeding trials. *Diabetes Care* 35(7):1611–1620.
- D'Arcy E, Rayner J, Hodge A, Ross LJ & Schoenaker DAJM (2020). The role of diet in the prevention of diabetes among women with prior gestational diabetes: A systematic review of intervention and observational studies. J Acad Nutr Diet 120(1):69-85.e7.
- Dariya B & Nagaraju GP (2020). Advanced glycation end products in diabetes, cancer and phytochemical therapy. *Drug Discov Today* 25(9):1614–1623.
- Garcia AA, Villagomez ET, Brown SA, Kouzekanani K & Hanis CL (2001). The Starr County Diabetes Education Study: Development of the Spanishlanguage diabetes knowledge questionnaire. *Diabetes Care* 24(1):16–21.
- Guasch-Ferré M, Becerra-Tomás N, Ruiz-Canela M, Corella D, Schröder H, Estruch R, Ros E, Arós F, Gómez-Gracia E, Fiol M, Serra-Majem L, Lapetra J, Basora J, Martín-Calvo N, Portoles O, Fitó M, Hu FB, Forga L & Salas-Salvadó J (2017). Total and subtypes of dietary fat intake and risk of type 2 diabetes mellitus in the Prevención con Dieta Mediterránea (PREDIMED) study. Am J Clin Nutr 105(3):723– 735.
- Hasbullah FY, Yusof B-NM, Ghani RA, Daud Z'M, Appannah G, Abas F, Shafie NH, Khir HIM & Murphy HR (2022). Dietary patterns, metabolomic profile, and nutritype signatures associated with type 2 diabetes in women with postgestational diabetes mellitus: MyNutritype study protocol. *Metabolites* 12(9):843.
- Hosseini F, Jayedi A, Khan TA & Shab-Bidar S (2022). Dietary carbohydrate and the risk of type 2 diabetes: an updated systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. *Sci Rep* 12(1):2491.

- IPH (2014). National Health and Morbidity Survey 2014: Malaysian Adult Nutrition Survey (MANS). Volume 1: Methodology and General Findings. Institute for Public Health, Kuala Lumpur.
- Institute of Medicine (2009). Weight Gain During Pregnancy: Reexamining the Guidelines. Institute of Medicine (US), National Research Council (US) and Committee to Reexamine IOM Pregnancy Weight Guidelines, Washington, DC.
- International Diabetes Federation (2019). In: IDF Diabetes Atlas. From https:// diabetesatlas.org/upload/resources/ material/20200302\_133351\_IDFATLAS9efinal-web.pdf [Retrieved August 15, 2021].
- Jannasch F, Kro J & Schulze MB (2017). Dietary patterns and type 2 diabetes: A systematic literature review and meta- analysis of prospective studies. *J Nutr* 147:1174–1182.
- Jones EJ, Roche CC & Appel SJ (2009). A review of the health beliefs and lifestyle behaviors of women with previous gestational diabetes. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs 38(5):516–526.
- Lindström J & Tuomilehto J (2003). The diabetes risk score. *Diabetes Care* 26(3):725–731.
- Malaysian Dietitians' Association (2013). Medical Nutrition Therapy Guidelines for Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. Malaysian Dietitians' Association and Ministry of Health, Putrajaya.
- Moleda P, Fronczyk A, Safranow K & Majkowska L (2015). Adipokines and β-cell dysfunction in normoglycaemic women with previous gestational diabetes mellitus. *Pol Arch Med Wewn* 125(9):641-648.
- Nik Mohd Fakhruddin NNI, Shahar S, Rajikan R, Omar MA, Din NC, Razali R, Harith S, Hamid Jan Jan Mohamed HJJ & Abdul Hakim BN (2019). Identification of dietary patterns associated with characteristics of successful aging. *Mal J Nutr* 25(1):47–58.
- Norimah AK, Safiah M, Jamal K, Haslinda S, Zuhaida H, Rohida S, Fatimah S, Siti Norazlin, Poh BK, Kandiah M, Zalilah MS, Wan Manan WM, Fatimah S & Azmi MY (2008). Food consumption patterns: Findings from the Malaysian Adult Nutrition Survey (MANS). *Mal J Nutr* 14(1):25–39.
- Shyam S, Khor GL, Ambak R, Mahadir B, Hasnan M, Ambu S, Chu WL & Aris T (2020). Association between dietary patterns and overweight risk among Malaysian adults: Evidence from nationally representative surveys. *Public Health Nutr* 23(2):319–328.

- Vounzoulaki E, Khunti K, Abner SC, Tan BK, Davies MJ & Gillies CL (2020). Progression to type 2 diabetes in women with a known history of gestational diabetes: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ* 369:m1361.
- Weickert MO & Pfeiffer AFH (2018). Impact of dietary fiber consumption on insulin resistance and the prevention of type 2 diabetes. J Nutr 148(1):7-12.
- WHO (1998). Obesity: Preventing and Managing the Global Epidemic. Report of a WHO Consultation on Obesity. World Health Organization, Geneva.
- WHO (2011). Waist Circumference and Waist-Hip Ratio. Report of a WHO Expert Consultation. World Health Organization, Geneva.
- Yamamoto JM, Kellett JE, Balsells M, García-Patterson A, Hadar E, Solà I, Gich I, van der Beek EM, Castañeda-Gutiérrez E, Heinonen S, Hod M, Laitinen K, Olsen SF, Poston L, Rueda R, Rust P, van Lieshout L, Schelkle B, Murphy HR & Corcoy R (2018). Gestational diabetes mellitus and diet: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials examining the impact of modified dietary interventions on maternal glucose control and neonatal birth weight. *Diabetes Care* 41(7):1346–1361.

Yong HY, Mohd Shariff Z, Mohd Yusof BN, Rejali Z, Appannah G, Bindels J, Tee YYS & van der Beek EM (2020). The association between dietary patterns before and in early pregnancy and the risk of gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM): Data from the Malaysian SECOST cohort. *PLoS One* 15(1):1–16.

# Effects of chocolate milk consumption on muscle recovery following rowing exercise: A randomised crossover study

Anna Fitriani<sup>1\*</sup>, Asih Setiarini<sup>2</sup>, Engkus Kusdinar Ahmad<sup>2</sup>, Desiani Rizki Purwaningtyas<sup>1</sup> & Fitria<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Nutritional Sciences Program, Faculty of Health Sciences, Universitas Muhammadiyah Prof. Dr. Hamka, Jakarta, Indonesia; <sup>2</sup>Department of Nutrition, Faculty of Public Health, Universitas Indonesia, Depok, Indonesia.

### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** For athletes, an excessive increase in blood urea nitrogen (BUN) after multiple endurance exercises indicates muscle glycogen depletion that induces a diminution in performance. Our study aimed to examine the efficacy of chocolate milk (CM) compared with carbohydrate-protein replacement drink (CHOPRO) in suppressing the increase in BUN level following multiple rowing exercises among national male rowing athletes aged 18-23 years. Methods: Seven male athletes from the Rowing National Training Centre, Pengalengan, West Java, participated in this single-blind, randomised crossover study. They received CM or CHOPRO during four hours of recovery between two endurance exercises. Before (pre) and after (post) multiple exercises, a venous blood sample was collected to measure the increase in BUN level. The effects of each beverage on BUN level were compared using an independent t-test. Results: The increase in pre-post BUN level was significantly lower for CM trial compared to CHOPRO trial (164.0±61.3 mmol/L vs 293.5±88.3 mmol/L, *p*=0.012). **Conclusion:** It was observed that CM reduced rate of increase in BUN level following multiple rowing exercises. Thus, CM can be useful for athletes during intense training regimen with multiple exercise sessions. Future studies should investigate the effect of CM in various types of sports, using convenient, non-invasive, and real-time measurement.

Keywords: athletes, glycogen, milk, muscles, water sports

### **INTRODUCTION**

Rowing is a high-energy demand exercise that involves both aerobic and anaerobic metabolism (Winkert *et al.*, 2022). About 77% of the total energy expenditure yielded during 2000-m rowing comes from the aerobic system, while the remaining 33% comes from anaerobic catabolism (Kim & Kim, 2020). As aerobic and anaerobic system substrates are mainly derived from carbohydrate (CHO), this type of exercise induces muscle glycogen depletion and leads to muscle fatigue (Hargreaves & Spriet, 2020). For elite male rowers, even low-intensity rowing training results in great energy expenditure; and muscle glycogen is likely to be depleted due to

\*Corresponding author: Anna Fitriani, MPH

Nutritional Sciences Program, Faculty of Health Sciences, Universitas Muhammadiyah Prof. Dr. Hamka Jakarta, Indonesia

Tel: (62)85600009238; Fax: (62)217256157; E-mail: annafitriani@uhamka.ac.id doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2022-0086

huge CHO utilisation (Winkert *et al.*, 2022). Therefore, rowers, particularly those who train in consecutive exercise sessions with 4–6 hours recovery periods, need to consume adequate post-exercise intake to promote muscle glycogen recovery (MGR) (Kim & Kim, 2020).

Blood urea nitrogen (BUN) has been shown as an indirect biomarker of muscle fatigue (Wan et al., 2017), as a result of muscle glycogen depletion during prolonged strenuous exercise (Hargreaves & Spriet, 2020). As muscle glycogen is depleted, adenosine triphosphate (ATP) production and supply will be inadequate to accomplish ATP consumption for skeletal muscle contraction (Hargreaves & Spriet, 2020), which leads to peripheral fatigue (Lee et al., 2017). To retain adenosine (ATP)/adenosine triphosphate diphosphate (ADP) ratio, two ADP molecules will be transformed into one ATP and one AMP molecule. AMP is afterwards degenerated into inosine monophosphate (IMP) and ammonia, while ammonia is then transformed into urea nitrogen, thus increasing BUN level (Wan et al., 2017). In addition, the increase in BUN level may also occur when muscle protein, the last energy reserve, is catabolised for energy supply (Howarth et al., 2010) due to depleted muscle glycogen and fat reserves during an intense and long-lasting exercise (Hearris et al., 2018).

Since the post-exercise period is a critical nutrient timing for recovery, a proper nutritional recovery aid is needed immediately after an intense endurance exercise to stimulate MGR (Murray & Rosenbloom, 2018). Studies have found that ingesting carbohydrate and protein (CHOPRO) recovery drinks will result in a higher rate of MGR compared to CHO alone (Alghannam *et al.*, 2018; Nielsen,

Lambert & Jeppesen, 2020). Co-ingestion of CHO with protein may directly increase the rate of MGR, independent of protein's ability as an energy source (Burke, Van Loon & Hawley, 2017). A combination of an insulin-tropic protein and/or amino acid may enhance postmeal insulin release that encourages skeletal muscle glucose absorption and glycogen synthase activity (Kleinert *et al.*, 2011), thus accelerating MGR rate.

As an alternative to CHOPRO, there is a growing interest to use chocolate milk (CM) to promote the improvement of MGR during a short-term recovery period, as it contains CHO and protein with an ideal ratio (4:1) (Pritchett & Pritchett, 2013; Molaeikhaletabadi *et al.*, 2022). Previous studies have compared CM and CHO only (Born *et al.*, 2019), as well as CM vs CHO only vs CHO + electrolytes (Ferguson-Stegall *et al.*, 2011). These studies found that CM is either similar or superior compared to the other supplements in promoting MGR and/or performance.

However, since previous studies mainly focused on comparing CM and CHO only supplements among aerobicdominant exercise athletes (cycling and running) (Amiri et al., 2019), the data cannot be directly adjusted for rowing, as it occupies not only a high-demand aerobic and anaerobic capacity, but also strength and power that lead to injury unexplained underperformance and syndrome (Kim & Kim, 2020). Due to high-risk muscle breakdown, CHO only supplement is inadequate to promote a positive protein balance for muscle repair (Nielsen et al., 2020). The three components of recovery, including refuel (CHO), rehvdrate (fluid), and repair (protein), need to be administered (Kim & Kim, 2020). Hence, the effectiveness of CM compared to CHOPRO supplement on MGR needs to be investigated.
During preparation for international competitions, highly trained Indonesian rowing athletes perform multiple exercises a day with short recovery periods. To avoid muscle fatigue during subsequent training sessions, nutrition recovery is required to promote MGR. Therefore, our study aimed to compare the efficacy of recovery drinks (CM vs CHOPRO) in stimulating MGR by using BUN level as a biomarker of metabolic imbalance. Since milk-based drinks give similar results on MGR when compared to CHO replacement drinks (if they contain an adequate amount of CHO) (Loureiro et al., 2021), we hypothesised that our iso-carbohydrate and isoprotein drinks will have similar effects on BUN levels.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### Subject

Seven healthy, non-smoking, highlytrained elite male rowing athletes (defined by a minimum of two years involvement), aged 18–23 years old from the Pengalengan National Training Centre, Indonesia, volunteered to participate in this study. The participants' physical characteristics are listed in Table 1. Using G-Power version 3.1.9.7 (Informer Technologies, Inc., USA) (Faul *et al.*, 2007), the sample size was determined in which a minimum of seven samples yielded a 95% confidence interval (CI) and an effect size of d=0.5, a=0.05, and b=0.85.

#### **Recovery drinks**

CM was a readily drink-box package, while CHOPRO was a combination of five sachets of CHO replacement drink and two scoops of formulated protein hydrolysate. CM product consisted of fresh cow's milk, water, sugar, skimmed milk, fat milk, milk identical flavour and stabiliser, whereas CHOPRO consisted of sugar, dextrose, sucralose, flavouring, casein hydrolysate, sova lecithin and citric acid. As a single-blind control, all beverages were poured into unmarked, opaque bottles. In addition, we poured chocolate paste and chocolate flavour into the CHOPRO beverages to create a similar colour and taste perception. Both drinks contained similar amounts of CHO (iso-carbohydrate) and protein (iso-protein), whereas calories was 35% in CM and potassium was almost six times higher in CM. The comparisons of

| Subject            | Age<br>(year) | Mass<br>(kg) | Height<br>(cm) | BMI<br>(kg/m²) | Body Fat<br>Percentage<br>(%) | VO <sub>2</sub> Max<br>(mL.kg <sup>1</sup> .min <sup>-1</sup> ) |
|--------------------|---------------|--------------|----------------|----------------|-------------------------------|---|
| 1                  | 21            | 72.8         | 175.5          | 23.6           | 17.5                          | 40.3  |
| 2                  | 22            | 69.2         | 176.5          | 22.2           | 18.7                          | 54.4  |
| 3                  | 23            | 71.6         | 179.2          | 22.3           | 15.8                          | 53.1  |
| 4                  | 19            | 72.0         | 179.2          | 22.4           | 15.6                          | 54.3  |
| 5                  | 18            | 72.4         | 184.6          | 21.2           | 18.9                          | 54.3  |
| 6                  | 19            | 70.8         | 181.7          | 21.4           | 15.1                          | 54.6  |
| 7                  | 18            | 83.2         | 187.8          | 23.6           | 19.4                          | 46.2  |
| Mean               | 20            | 73.1         | 180.6          | 22.4           | 17.3                          | 51.0  |
| Median             | 19            | 72.0         | 179.2          | 22.3           | 17.5                          | 54.3  |
| Standard deviation | 2.0           | 4.6          | 4.4            | 0.9            | 1.7                           | 4.5   |
| Minimum            | 18            | 69.2         | 175.5          | 21.3           | 15.1                          | 40.3  |
| Maximum            | 23            | 83.2         | 187.8          | 23.6           | 19.4                          | 54.6  |

**Table 1.** Physical characteristics of subjects (n=7)

BMI: body mass index; VO<sub>2</sub> Max: maximal oxygen uptake

the nutrient content of both drinks are listed in Table 2.

**Table 2.** Comparison of nutrient content ofrecovery drinks

| Content/500 ml                | CM     | CHOPRO |
|-------------------------------|--------|--------|
| Energy (kcal)                 | 450    | 333    |
| Carbohydrate (g) <sup>†</sup> | 70     | 70     |
| Protein (g)                   | 12.5   | 12.5   |
| Fat (g)                       | 12.5   | 0.3    |
| Sodium (mg)                   | 225    | 468    |
| Potassium (mg)                | 1050.0 | 187.2  |

CM: chocolate milk; CHOPRO:

carbohydrate-protein recovery drink <sup>†</sup>Carbohydrate amount was based on 1 g/kg body mass as recommended today (Kerksick *et al.*, 2017)

#### Study design

This study was a randomised, singleblind experimental study with а crossover design to investigate the effect of iso-carbohydrate and iso-protein postrecovery aid (333-450 kcal) on muscle MGR, marked by BUN level, following muscle glycogen depletion-inducing exercises. Every subject received both beverages (CM or CHOPRO) on two different experimental days separated by a one-week wash-out period. Four subjects received CM on the first experimental day and then received CHOPRO on the second day, and vice versa for the remaining subjects. BUN level was measured four times: before exercise I (pre), after exercise I (before drinking), before exercise II lafter drinking), and after exercise II (post).

#### **Experimental procedures**

The subjects were asked to refrain from any strenuous activity a day before the experimental day. All subjects discontinued other supplementations three days before and on the experimental day. After fasting for eight hours, the subjects arrived in the morning at the training venue. Height was measured

wall-mounted stadiometer using а Medicom (OneMed stature meter, YF.05.05.V.A.1022, Indonesia) to the nearest 0.1 cm, while body mass (to the nearest 0.1 kg) and body fat percentage were measured using the Karada scan body composition monitor HBF-375 (OMRON Healthcare Co., Kyoto, Japan); then BMI was calculated as body mass (kg)/square of height (m). VO<sub>2</sub> max (maximum oxygen uptake during maximal workload) was measured by the researcher and coaches using the rowing ergometer test (Concept II, model C air braked rowing ergometer, Nottingham, UK). The subjects were asked to complete a rowing ergometer test, then total work (watt) was recorded.  $VO_2$  max was estimated using the formula: VO<sub>2</sub> max=[350+(watt x 12)]/body mass (kg).

#### **Exercise I**

All subjects performed the first exercise (ED Boat  $5 \ge 15$  minutes) in the morning, where they rowed a boat across the waters (Figure 1). Exercise I was performed as a glycogen depletion trial. During the exercise, the subjects were allowed to drink mineral water as much as they needed. Blood samples were collected before and upon completion of exercise I to measure BUN levels. About 3-5 mL blood sample of plasma heparin was taken through the left and right arms. BUN measurement was conducted using the Cobas C111 by Urease GLDH kinetic UV method. Blood samples were poured into a tube to be centrifuged. All procedures of blood sampling were done professionally by the team from P Laboratory. Body mass changes were examined by body mass measurements prior to and upon completion of Exercise I. Extreme body mass changes showed a state of dehydration; subjects had to replace body water as much as their water loss. In addition, body mass changes also showed the exercise intensity.



**Figure 1.** Experimental procedures \*min= minutes RPE=Rating of Perceived Exertion (Borg, 1982)

### **Recovery period**

After performing the first exercise, the subjects started their recovery period (four hours) to replenish depleted muscle glycogen, rebuild muscle fibres, and replace water and electrolytes. The subjects received 500 mL of recovery drink (CM or CHOPRO) immediately after the exercise and again two hours into the recovery period, respectively (Figure 1). Provision of recovery drinks immediately after a workout is one of the rules of nutrient timing to hasten the rate of MGR (Kerksick et al., 2017). During the recovery period, no other foods or strenuous activities were allowed. However, subjects were allowed to drink mineral water and engage in simple activities (listening to music, reading, walking around, etc.). All subjects were asked to stay in the rowing venue until all procedures had been completed.

### **Exercise II**

By the end of the recovery period, the subjects were ready for the second exercise (ED Ergo 4 x 20 minutes) using a rowing ergometer (Figure 1). Similar to the first exercise, blood samples were collected, and body mass was determined prior to and upon completion of the exercise. During the exercise, subjects were allowed to drink mineral water as much as they needed. To control for a similar exercise intensity between the two trials, Rating of Perceived Exertion (RPE) was obtained from all the subjects immediately after the exercise. RPE aimed to examine the workout intensity using the Borg Scale (scoring was from 6 to 20, where 6 was very, very light and 20 was very hard) (Borg, 1982).

#### Wash-out period

After completing the first experimental day, the subjects went into a one-week wash-out period where they duplicated a similar activity and meal pattern prior to the second experimental day (Figure 1). During this period, no trial was given. In order to control for a similar dietary intake during the two experimental periods, the subjects duplicated a similar meal pattern for one week prior to each experimental day. Three days prior to each trial, we conducted three days of food weighing to ensure a similar dietary intake.

### Ethical approval and permission

The Committee of Experts for Research and Research Ethics, School of Public Health, Universitas Indonesia approved this study, including the protocols and informed consent forms for athletes (No.186/H2.F10/PPM.00.02/2015). All subjects provided written, informed consent prior to the study.

#### Data analysis

IBM SPSS Statistic for Windows Version 22.0 (IBM Corp, Armonk, NY, USA) was employed for data analysis. All data from the two trials were compared using independent *t*-test (Mann-Whitney U test for data that were not normally distributed). Statistical significance was set at p<0.05. To determine the intervention effect on muscle recovery, Cohen's *d* was applied.

### RESULTS

# Dietary intake, body mass change, and RPE score

Table 3 showed that there were no significant differences in any of the supporting variables, including dietary intake, body mass change, and RPE score. These findings indicated that both experimental periods took place in similar conditions. Moreover, all subjects who participated in our study were highly trained athletes with relatively stable performances. Hence, their mood changes were less likely to vary, as they were not beginners.

| Variable  | CM             | CHOPRO     | p-value |
|---|----------------|------------|---------|
| Dietary intake                                  |                |            |         |
| Calories (kcal)                                 | 3857±555       | 3846±485   | 0.970   |
| Carbohydrate (g)                                | 544.0±100.7    | 563.3±88.7 | 0.738   |
| Protein (g)                                     | 145.6±12.1     | 137.2±22.0 | 0.062   |
| Fat (g)   | 121.8±18.3     | 115.1±14.7 | 0.676   |
| Changes of body mass                            |                |            |         |
| Exercise I (kg)                                 | - 0.9±0.4      | - 0.9±0.6  | 0.932   |
| Exercise II (kg)                                | - 1.0±0.4      | - 1.0±0.6  | 0.779   |
| RPE score                                       | 15.7±1.0       | 15.3±1.0   | 0.416   |
| BUN level                                       |                |            |         |
| Before exercise I (mmol/L) (a)                  | 10.9±1.5       | 11.0±2.6   | 0.569   |
| After exercise I (mmol/L) (b)                   | $11.4 \pm 1.7$ | 11.3±2.5   | -       |
| Before exercise II (mmol/L) (c)                 | $11.0 \pm 1.7$ | 12.1±2.7   | -       |
| After exercise2 (mmol/L) (d)                    | 14.1±2.2       | 16.8±2.7   | -       |
| $\Delta$ (b – a)/effect of exercise I           | 0.4±0.5        | 0.4±0.9    | 0.706   |
| $\Delta$ (c – b)/effect of drinks               | -0.4±0.7       | 0.8±0.3    | 0.002*  |
| $\Delta$ (d – c)/effect of drinks & exercise II | 3.1±1.3        | 4.6±1.5    | 0.031*  |
| $\Delta (d - a)/Pre - Post$                     | 3.3±1.2        | 5.8±1.7    | 0.012*  |

**Table 3.** Comparison of dietary intake, body mass change, RPE score, and BUN level between CM and CHOPRO trials

CM: chocolate milk; CHOPRO: carbohydrate-protein recovery drink; RPE: rating of perceived exertion; BUN: blood urea nitrogen \*Significant at 5% level

#### **BUN level**

Before exercise I (pre)

There were no significant differences in BUN level between the trials before exercise I, suggesting that all subjects started exercise I with the same glycogen reserves (Figure 2).

*After exercise I (before drinking)* Exercise I caused a rise in BUN level in



Figure 2. BUN levels (mmol/L) at four points of measurement

all subjects  $(0.4\pm0.5 \text{ mmol/L} \text{ increase}$  for CM and  $0.4\pm0.9 \text{ mmol/L}$  for CHOPRO, respectively) (Table 3). There were no significant differences in this increase between the trials, suggesting that both trials were exercise-induced ammonia increment that was later converted into BUN (Lin *et al.*, 2011).

#### Before exercise II (after drinking)

At the end of the recovery period (before exercise II), it appeared that CM caused a decrease in BUN level ( $-0.4\pm0.7 \text{ mmol/L}$ ), while CHOPRO caused an increase in BUN level ( $0.8\pm0.3 \text{ mmol/L}$ ) (Table 3). An increase in BUN level following CHOPRO trial indicated a higher level of ATP utilisation to compensate for the need for energy metabolism caused by a higher level of muscle glycogen depletion (Hargreaves & Spriet, 2020).

#### After exercise II (post)

All subjects performed exercise II to reexamine the effect of the recovery drinks on BUN level. Again, after the exercise, BUN levels increased in all subjects (Figure 2). However, the increase in BUN level was significantly lower in the CM trial  $(3.1\pm1.3 \text{ mmol/L})$  than in the CHOPRO trial  $(4.6\pm1.5 \text{ mmol/L})$  (Table 3). This showed that although muscle glycogen was re-depleted after exercise II, the increase in BUN level was still much lower after the CM trial.

#### Effect of recovery drink on BUN level

Overall, the effect of the recovery drinks on BUN level was determined by the increase in pre-post BUN level (before exercise I and after exercise II) (Table 3). Analysis showed that the increase in pre-post BUN level was significantly lower in the CM trial (3.3±1.2 mmol/L) than in the CHOPRO trial (5.8±1.7 mmol/L). It was found that at the end of the recovery period (after drinking/ before exercise II), CM decreased, while CHOPRO increased BUN levels. Also, after exercise II, the increase in BUN level was significantly lower after the CM trial than the CHOPRO trial.

#### DISCUSSION

The purpose of the present study was to examine the effect of post-workout drinks (CM vs CHOPRO) on the biomarker of MGR (BUN level) after subsequent rowing exercises with a short recovery period. In detail, our main findings were as follows: (1) Before the trial was given, there were no discernible variations in mean BUN levels between the two drinks. However, mean BUN level at the initial stage of both trials (10.9±3.6 mmol/L) was higher than the normal range (1.8-7.2 mmol/L)(Yu, 2011). A higher degree of BUN level may result from an intense rowing exercise in the previous week since BUN recovers slowly after a week of intensesubsequent training (Yun, 2007); (2) After the trials were completed, the total elevation of BUN level was significantly higher in the CHOPRO trial compared to the CM trial. Various physiological indicators other than the rate of MGR. as well as the nutrient substances in both drinks, may influence the change in BUN level.

Besides as an indirect biomarker of muscle glycogen depletion (Hargreaves & Spriet, 2020), BUN level may also be influenced by other conditions such as kidney function, muscle breakdown, and acute kidney injury. When it comes to athletes, conditions such as shock, stress, extreme sunburn or dehydration that decreases blood supply to the kidney may cause BUN to be elevated (Fischbach & Dunning, 2014). Moreover, a high protein diet may also contribute to high BUN levels (Ko et al., 2020). Since our athletes had no kidney disease and were controlled for a similar exercise intensity (muscle breakdown rate), dietary protein intake, and fluid consumption between both trials, thus the different BUN levels following sports beverages consumption may have come from the discrepancy in muscle glycogen reserves influenced by recovery drink intake.

This finding was surprising because it was hypothesised that the increase in BUN levels would be similar between the two drinks since they were isocarbohydrate and iso-protein. However, we need to consider the other nutrients contained in CM since apart from CHO and protein contents, milk-based beverages contain several other nutrients that may help muscle recovery (Loureiro *et al.*, 2021).

Our findings were consistent with previous studies that found a higher MGR after a CM trial compared with a CHOPRO trial (Karp et al., 2006) and a placebo trial (Molaeikhaletabadi et al., 2022). In contrast to our study that measured the increase in BUN level as an indicator, Karp et al. (2006) measured performances as an indirect indicator of MGR rate among men cyclists. Karp et al. (2006) proved that total work was 57%greater and time to exhaustion was 49% longer after CM trial than CHOPRO drink trial. Meanwhile, Molaeikhaletabadi et al., (2022) measured the delayed onset of muscle soreness (DOMS) along with aerobic and anaerobic performances as an indirect indicator of MGR among female badminton players. They found that aerobic and anaerobic capacities were significantly higher, whereas DOMS was significantly lower after a low-fat CM trial (p < 0.05). Since muscle biopsy is invasive and may impair athlete's performance, the need for novel noninvasive techniques to measure MGR rate is inevitable (Greene et al., 2017). Karp et al. (2006) and Molaeikhaletabadi et al. (2022) suggested that performances and DOMS are closely related to MGR.

In Karp *et al.* (2006)'s study, both drinks had similar amounts of calories, CHO, protein and fat. The different rates in muscle glycogen recovery were caused

by the different types of sugar. The CM used by Karp *et al.* (2006) contained disaccharide sucrose that absorbs as easily as glucose (Burke *et al.*, 2017). This explains why during four hours of recovery period, MGR was faster after the CM trial than the CHO-protein replacement drink trial.

In our study, both drinks had the same amount of CHO and protein; however, the number of calories in CM was higher because it contained fat (12.5 g/500 mL), similar to Molaeikhaletabadi *et al.* (2022) who used fat, but in a lower content (7.5 g/500mL). It has been demonstrated that the fat in CM raises free fatty acid circulation in the bloodstream and thereby inhibits muscle glycogen depletion, acting as a fuel that spares glycogen during exercise, as it has a glycogen-sparing effect (Muscella *et al.*, 2020). This explains the higher rate of MGR following CM consumption.

Another explanation is the potassium content that was almost six times higher in CM (1050.0 mg vs 187.2 mg), which may have promoted a higher MGR and thus led to a lower increase in BUN level. Theoretically, potassium stimulates the uptake of glucose by cells, thereby increasing muscle glycogen replenishment. However, potassium requirement after an intense and prolonged endurance exercise will increase due to excessive potassium losses through urine, and to a small degree, through faeces and sweat (DiNuzzo et al., 2014). Thus, an adequate potassium intake is needed immediately after exercise, mostly because of a high rate of potassium uptake by muscle to replenish muscle glycogen (DiNuzzo et al., 2014). It was possible that due to higher potassium content, CM led to a very rapid MGR rate and suppressed the increase in BUN level after four hours of recovery rather than CHOPRO.

A limitation in our study was that there was no control group that received

a placebo (plain water) after the exercise since giving plain water after a heavy workout may deteriorate an athlete's recovery and lead to exhaustion. In addition, our study did not examine other indicators of MGR that were used in previous studies, such as postexercise glucose and insulin level, as well as athlete's performances, which may strengthen our interpretation of BUN level. Thus, the closure that CM was superior compared to CHOPRO in promoting MGR cannot be established. However, in the absence of kidney problems and the same rate of excessive protein intake, exercise intensity and fluid consumption, different increments in BUN levels between the two drinks may result from different muscle glycogen reserves after drinking.

### CONCLUSION

We found that the increase in BUN level was lower after the CM trial than the CHOPRO replacement drink trial. Our findings suggest that CM induces a lower increase in BUN level following multiple rowing exercises. Hence, CM may be advantageous for athletes during an intense training regimen with multiple exercise sessions.

#### Acknowledgement

We would like to express our appreciation to SP for funding the laboratory assessment, ZA for his willingness to guide and introduce us to E, and all national rowing athletes who voluntarily participated in our study.

#### Authors' contributions

Fitriani A, principal investigator, conceptualised and designed the study, prepared the draft of the manuscript, and reviewed the manuscript; Setiarini A, advised on the data analysis and interpretation, and reviewed the manuscript; Ahmad EK, advised on data analysis and interpretation, and reviewed the manuscript; Desiani RP, prepared the draft of methods and results; Fitria, assisted in data collection and data analysis.

#### **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare no conflict of interest. This work was supported by DI, Jakarta, Indonesia.

#### References

- Alghannam AF, Gonzalez JT & Betts JA (2018). Restoration of muscle glycogen and functional capacity: Role of post-exercise carbohydrate and protein co-ingestion. *Nutrients* 10(2):253-279.
- Amiri M, Ghiasvand R, Kaviani M, Forbes SC & Salehi-Abargouei A (2019). Chocolate milk for recovery from exercise: a systematic review and meta-analysis of controlled clinical trials. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 73(6): 835–849.
- Borg GAV (1982). Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 14(5):377-381.
- Born KA, Dooley EE, Cheshire PA, McGill LE, Cosgrove JM, Ivy JL, & Bartholomew JB (2019). Chocolate Milk versus carbohydrate supplements in adolescent athletes: A field based study. J Int Soc Sport Nutr 16(1): 4–11.
- Burke LM, Van Loon LJC & Hawley JA (2017). Postexercise muscle glycogen resynthesis in humans. J Appl Physiol 122(5): 1055–1067.
- DiNuzzo M, Mangia S, Maraviglia B & Giove F (2014). Regulatory mechanisms for glycogenolysis and K+ uptake in brain astrocytes. *Neurochem Int* 63(5): 458–464.
- Faul F, Erdfelder E, Lang A & Buchner A (2007). G\*Power 3: A flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. *Behav Res Methods* 39(2): 175–191.
- Ferguson-Stegall L, McCleave EL, Ding Z, Doerner P, Wang B, Liao Y-H, Kammer L, Liu Y, Hwang, J., Dessard, B. M., & Ivy, J. L. (2011). Postexercise Carbohydrate-Protein Supplementation Improves Subsequent Exercise. Strength Cond J 25(5):1210-1224.
- Fischbach F & Dunning MB (2014). A Manual of Laboratory and Diagnostic Tests 9th Edition. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia.
- Greene J, Louis J, Korostynska O & Mason A (2017). State-of-the-art methods for skeletal muscle glycogen analysis in athletes-the need for novel non-invasive techniques. *Biosensors* 7(1):1–16.
- Hargreaves M & Spriet LL (2020). Skeletal muscle energy metabolism during exercise. *Nat Metab* 2(9):817–828.

- Hearris MA, Hammond KM, Fell JM & Morton JP (2018). Regulation of muscle glycogen metabolism during exercise: Implications for endurance performance and training adaptations. Nutrients 10(3):1–21.
- Howarth KR, Phillips SM, MacDonald MJ, Richards D, Moreau NA & Gibala MJ (2010). Effect of glycogen availability on human skeletal muscle protein turnover during exercise and recovery. *J Appl Physiol* 109(2):431–438.
- Karp JR, Johnston JD, Tecklenburg S, Mickleborough TD, Fly AD & Stager JM (2006). Chocolate milk as a post-exercise recovery aid. Int J Sport Nutr Metab 16(1):78–91.
- Kerksick CM, Arent S, Schoenfeld BJ, Stout JR, Campbell B, Wilborn CD, Taylor L, Kalman D, Smith-Ryan AE, Kreider RB, Willoughby D, Arciero PJ, VanDusseldorp TA, Ormsbee MJ, Wildman R, Greenwood M, Ziegenfuss TN, Aragon AA & Antonio J (2017). International society of sports nutrition position stand: Nutrient timing. J Int Soc Sports Nutr 14(1): 1–21.
- Kim J & Kim EK (2020). Nutritional strategies to optimize performance and recovery in rowing athletes. *Nutrients* 12(6):1–13.
- Kleinert M, Liao YH, Nelson JL, Bernard JR, Wang W, & Ivy JL (2011). An amino acid mixture enhances insulin-stimulated glucose uptake in isolated rat epitrochlearis muscle. J Appl Physiol 111(1):163–169.
- Ko GJ, Rhee CM, Kalantar-Zadeh K & Joshi S (2020). The effects of high-protein diets on kidney health and longevity. J Am Soc Mephrol 31(8):1667–1679.
- Lee EC, Fragala MS, Kavouras SA, Queen RM, Pryor JL & Casa DJ (2017). Biomarkers in sports and exercise:tracking healh,performance and recovery in athletes. J Strength Cond Res 31(10):2920–2937.
- Lin QQ, Lin R, Ji QL, Zhang JY, Wang WR, Yang LN & Zhang KF (2011). Effect of exercise training on renal function and renal aquaporin-2 expression in rats with chronic heart failure. *Clin Exp Pharmacol* 38(3):179–185.

- Loureiro LMR, de Melo Teixeira R, Pereira IGS, Reis CEG & da Costa THM (2021). Effect of Milk on Muscle Glycogen Recovery and Exercise Performance: A Systematic Review. J Strength Cond Res 43(4):43–52.
- Molaeikhaletabadi M, Bagheri R, Hemmatinafar M, Nemati J, Wong A, Nordvall M, Namazifard M & Suzuki K (2022). Short-Term Effects of Low-Fat Chocolate Milk on Delayed Onset Muscle Soreness and Performance in Players on a Women's University Badminton Team. Int J Environ Res 19(6):4–8.
- Murray B & Rosenbloom C (2018). Fundamentals of glycogen metabolism for coaches and athletes. *Nutr Rev* 76(4):243–259.
- Muscella A, Stefàno E, Lunetti P, Capobianco L & Marsigliante S (2020). The regulation of fat metabolism during aerobic exercise. *Biomolecules* 10(12):1–29.
- Nielsen LLK, Lambert MNT & Jeppesen PB (2020). The effect of ingesting carbohydrate and proteins on athletic performance: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Nutrients* 12(5):1-19.
- Pritchett K & Pritchett R (2013). Chocolate Milk: A Post- Exercise Recovery Beverage for Endurance Sports. *Med Sport Sci* 59(1):127– 134.
- Wan JJ, Qin Z, Wang PY, Sun Y & Liu X (2017). Muscle fatigue: General understanding and treatment. *Exp Mol Med* 49(10):e384-11.
- Winkert K, Steinacker JM, Koehler K & Treff G (2022). High Energetic Demand of Elite Rowing – Implications for Training and Nutrition. Front Physiol 13(April):1–12.
- Yu ASL & MB BChir (2011). Blood Urea Nitrogen Related terms: Biomarkers in Acute and Chronic Kidney Diseases. In Brenner and Rectos's The Kidney (Fourth Edition). Elsevier, Philadelphia.
- Yun Y (2007). Application of Serum CK and BUN Determination in Monitoring Pre-Competition Training of Badminton Athletes. J Huazhong Univ Sci Technol Med Sci 27(1):114–116.

# Validity and reliability of online questionnaire on awareness, knowledge, attitude and self-efficacy (AKAS) on healthy eating for nutrition education and promotion

Milflor S. Gonzales\*, Idelia G. Glorioso, Celina Ann J. Navarro & Theresa Krista B. Jolejole

Food and Nutrition Research Institute, Department of Science and Technology, DOST Compound, General Santos Avenue, Bicutan, Taguig City, Philippines

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: This study entailed the process of developing an online questionnaire to determine awareness, knowledge, attitude and self-efficacy (AKAS) on healthy eating for nutrition education. Currently, there is no local validated questionnaire that can be used to assess AKAS on healthy eating among Filipino adults. Methods: The study developed the questionnaire based on theoretical frameworks and literature review. The draft questionnaire underwent three stages of development: (1) online modified Delphi technique composing of seven subject matter experts (SME) for content validity; (2) online cognitive debriefing with 32 participants (14 nutrition experts and 18 general public) for construct validity; and (3) online pre-testing with 35 participants (non-nutritionists) using test-retest method. Results: For first stage, the questionnaire contained 16 questions for awareness, 17 questions for knowledge, 17 questions for attitude, and 15 questions for self-efficacy. For second stage, significantly different scores (p-value<0.00) between nutritionist experts and general public were observed, showing good construct validity. For third stage, Spearman's correlation of test-retest method was 0.640. The questionnaire yielded Cronbach's alpha of 0.467 to 0.923 (round 1) and 0.435 to 0.923 (round 2). A second analysis was done to improve the internal consistency of the questionnaire. By combining two question categories (awareness and knowledge), the Cronbach's alpha increased to 0.659 (round 2), and by deleting three questions in attitude category, the Cronbach's alpha improved to 0.626 (round 2). Conclusion: The process used ensured the questionnaire's validity and reliability. Hence, this online questionnaire may be adopted by parties interested in developing and assessing nutrition education.

Keywords: cognitive debriefing, Delphi technique, nutrition education

#### INTRODUCTION

To have healthy eating habits, adults must consume varied, moderate and balanced meals. The *Pinggang Pinoy* (Healthy Plate Food Guide) serves as a guide for Filipinos in eating healthy meals. Based on a study by Lopez-Madrid *et al.* (2018), there is little awareness on *Pinggang Pinoy* among meal planners in the Philippines. Furthermore, based

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: Milflor S. Gonzales, Ph.D

Chief Science Research Specialist, Food and Nutrition Research Institute Department of Science and Technology, DOST Compound, Bicutan, Taguig City, Philippines Tel: (63) 837-20-71 local 2287; Fax: (63) 8372934; E-mail: milflorg1013@yahoo.com doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2021-0099

on the 2018-2019 Philippine dietary survey, Filipino adults ate less healthy foods like vegetables and fruits. Daily vegetables intake decreased from 145 grams in 1978 to 127 grams in 2018-2019; meanwhile, fruits intake per day decreased from 104 grams to 34 grams during the same period (DOST-FNRI, 2021).

Nutrition education was found to improve dietary intake among the general population (Blistein *et al.*, 2016). The conduct of nutrition education activities are aimed to initiate positive behavioural changes like improving one's eating behaviour.

Several Behaviour Change Theory (BCT) can explain a person's intention change eating behaviour. For to example, the Social Cognitive Theory states that personal, behavioural, and environmental factors are interrelated, and in combination, can influence behaviour change. Critical constructs of social cognitive theory are selfobservation, self-evaluation. selfreaction, and self-efficacy (Espinosa-Curiel et al, 2020).

Another is the Theory of Reasoned Action developed by Fishbein and Ajzen in 1975, which assumes that most behaviours of social relevance (including health behaviours) are under volitional control and that a person's intention to perform a behaviour is both an immediate determinant and the single best predictor of that behaviour. The intention, in turn, is held to be a function of two basic determinants: attitude towards the behaviour or the person's overall positive or negative evaluation of performing the behaviour, and subjective norm or perceived expectations of important others concerning the individual performing the behaviour in question.

The two BCTs can be used as guides in planning, monitoring, and evaluating nutrition promotion and education activities. Nutrition promotion and education initiatives should be userspecific to be relevant and useful to targeted audiences (Zakria *et al.*, 2020). One strategy to address this prerequisite is to come-up with questionnaires that will serve as guides in developing nutrition education and promotion activities that advocate healthy eating.

Questionnaires can be used for needs assessment for programme planning and evaluation (North Carolina State University, 2017). A validated questionnaire is also a critical tool to assess current programmes and projects in place, and thus, ensures that proper measures can be enforced (Abdullah *et al.*, 2020). Proper validation and design of a questionnaire is also essential to facilitate the ease of data collection (Diedre *et al.*, 2012).

Several questionnaires on nutrition knowledge have been developed, such as those for obese adults (Feren, Torheim & Lillegaard, 2011) and for consumers (Dickson-Spillmann, Siegrist & Keller, 2011). These questionnaires were mostly on knowledge only and were constructed primarily for developed countries. Meanwhile, several questionnaires on knowledge, attitude and practices on different nutrition-related topics were formulated, like those on healthy lifestyle for Malaysian adolescents (Hiew et al., 2015), and infant and young child feeding practices for Malaysian mothers (Zakria et al., 2020). A questionnaire on nutrition knowledge, attitude and self-efficacy was also developed for adolescents in India (Sharma et al., 2019).

Currently, there is no local, standard and culturally-appropriate questionnaire for Filipino adults that combines the domains of awareness, knowledge, attitude and self-efficacy (AKAS) on healthy eating. In addition, conduct of synchronous internet-based educational presentations like webinar was part of the Philippine government's to adopt to recommendations the new normal caused by the COVID-19 pandemic (NEDA, 2020). Since several nutrition-related webinars were conducted during the pandemic, it is therefore important to devise a validated online questionnaire that can be used to plan, monitor, and evaluate online nutrition education and promotion programmes.

This study aimed to describe the development of an online questionnaire on AKAS on healthy eating for Filipino adults aged 19 to 59 years old. The content and construct validity and reliability of the developed questionnaire were also assessed.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

The present study adopted the methodology of Zakria *et al.* (2020) in developing a questionnaire on

knowledge, attitude and practices (KAP) for infant and young child feeding (IYCF) with some modifications.

The developed questionnaire was intended to be administered online for adults 19-59 years old. Thus, participants in the study, such as in the cognitive debriefing and pretesting of the questionnaire, belonged to this age group (Refer to Figure 1 for the stages in the development of the questionnaire). Snowball technique and purposive sampling were used to identify participants in the second and third stages of development, respectively. Since all activities were conducted via the use of internet, participants came from all over the Philippines.

Emails containing informed consent forms were sent to qualified participants. After submission of signed informed consent form, instructions for cognitive debriefing and pre-testing were given to



Figure 1: Steps in developing the questionnaire

the participants. No names and emails were asked in the questionnaire to ensure anonymity.

A draft questionnaire was initially developed based on literature review, the Social Cognitive Theory, and Theory of Reasoned Action. The draft questionnaire contained 16 questions for the domain of awareness, 17 for knowledge, 17 for attitude, and 15 for self- efficacy. Ouestions were on functions and food sources of three food groups (Go, Grow and Glow), recommended serving sizes of the Pinggang Pinoy, and intention to buy and eat healthy meals as recommended by the Pinggang Pinoy. Awareness and knowledge questions were answerable by 'Yes', 'No' or 'Don't Know' and 'True', 'False' or 'Don't Know', respectively. The attitude and self-efficacy questions were answerable by 'Agree', 'Don't Agree' or 'Neutral'.

# Stage 1: Modified Delphi panel meeting

The Delphi technique was used as a guide in questionnaire development. This method is a structured anonymous communication between individuals who are experts on a certain topic with the goal of reaching consensus in areas of policy, practice, or organisational decision making (Brady, 2015).

A modified Delphi technique was used for the study. Instead of the use of questionnaires to reach a consensus, an actual online meeting was conducted to develop the questionnaire. The following steps were followed: (1) Exploration of subject by expert group (literature formulation); search. question (2)Reaching understanding of how the group viewed the questions formulated; (3) Resolving disagreements on questions formulated; and (4) Final evaluation of the questionnaire.

Five nutritionist-dietitians (NDs) and two communication specialists served as panel members, and they were involved in nutrition education and promotion activities.

In the first round, the Delphi process started with the presentation of the draft AKAS questionnaire, which served as a basis for soliciting information, comments and suggestions on content area from the Delphi subjects. The facilitator discussed each item and asked the Delphi panelists' opinions on the formulated questions.

receiving After the panelists' responses and opinions, the facilitator together with the investigator, converted the collected information into a wellstructured questionnaire. The wellstructured questionnaire that was revised based on comments and suggestions of Delphi panelists from Round 1 was used in Round 2 of the Delphi meeting.

In the second round, the facilitator presented the second draft of the AKAS questionnaire and asked the Delphi panelists to review the items summarised by the investigators based on information provided in the first round. The Delphi panelists were asked to rank-order items in each component questionnaire the to establish of priorities among items. Ranking of items was based on food groupings and functions of foods in the questionnaire. During the second round, there were also disagreements and agreements identified on the formulation of questions and arrangement of question items among Delphi panelists. The facilitator mediated the discussion of panelists until a consensus was reached.

In the third round, the facilitator presented the second draft of the AKAS questionnaire that included the comments and suggestions of seven Delphi panelists in the second round. The facilitator gave Delphi panelists an opportunity to make a final evaluation of the questionnaire before pre-testing. During the third round, the panelists reached a consensus and approved the final draft of the AKAS questionnaire.

## Stage 2: Cognitive debriefing

Cognitive debriefing is a qualitative method assess respondents' to interpretation of a questionnaire. It aims to identify the mental processes respondents use completing when questionnaire. These processes а usually follow a question-answer model (Ploughman et al., 2010). This type of pre-testing belongs to active pre-testing method, which aims to identify problems in each of the questions (Lenzner, Neuert & Otto, 2016).

The study followed the steps in debriefing by Campanelli cognitive et al. (1997), as cited in Farnik & Pierzchala (2012) and as used in the methodology of Zakria et al. (2020): (1) Comprehension of each question (question intent, meaning of terms); (2) Retrieval of memory of relevant information (what type of information do respondents need to recall and what types of strategies are used to retrieve information?); (3) Decision processes (do respondents devote sufficient mental effort in answering accurately or do the respondents choose an answer because they think a given answer may be expected from them?); (4) The response process (the response options should be clear and allow respondents to choose the appropriate answers); and (5) General comments (example: length of questionnaire).

Informed forms consent were accomplished acceptance upon of invitation during recruitment the stage. On the day of online cognitive debriefing, the participants were asked to accomplish the first draft of the developed AKAS questionnaire. While accomplishing the said questionnaire, participants were encouraged to take note of their comments and suggestions to improve the online questionnaire.

This helped in the process of conducting the cognitive debriefing.

Cognitive debriefing was conducted online via Zoom among nutritionist experts and the general public from both rural and urban areas. A total of 14 experts comprising of nutritionists from the academe and hospitals, and 18 general public research participants consisting of students, housewives, and employees from non-health-related fields joined the sessions. For this stage, the total number of participants was 32. In a study by Perneger et al. (2015), a suitable number of participants for the pre-testing method of questionnaires was identified. Based on the study, 30 participants is a reasonable default value for pre-testing, as it can achieve a high power to detect a problem in the questionnaire that occurs in 5% of the population, as well as in 10% of the population. Hence, the sample size of 32 was a reasonable size to conduct the pre-testing.

A total of four online cognitive debriefing sessions were conducted. Each session lasted for one-and-ahalf to two hours and was recorded for documentation. It was conducted as an interactive discussion through a structured interview. The facilitator asked questions and encouraged interaction among participants. Based the comments and suggestions on gathered, corresponding revisions were made to the questionnaire.

Construct validity of the questionnaire assessed bv was comparing the scores of the experts and general public participants. Hence, an overall composite score was computed for the questionnaire. Points were given to the awareness of healthy eating habits, correct answer to knowledge questions, positive attitude, and positive self-efficacy. The total score was 79 points.

#### **Stage 3: Pre-testing**

Pre-testing is the assessment of the entire questionnaire, its administration, and encoding of its data for analysis. As compared to stage 2, pre-testing stage aims to stimulate the actual use of the questionnaire (Lenzner *et al.*, 2016). Similar to stage 2, the recommended sample size is 30.

A total of thirty-four (34) participants answered the online questionnaire twice via the test-retest method, while one participant was not able to answer the retest. Participants were asked to take the retest seven days after answering the first test. They also answered a short questionnaire regarding the comprehension of questions, format, time, and interest in answering the questionnaire.

#### Data processing and analysis

Summarised reports for the Delphi panel meeting and cognitive debriefing sessions were generated. For pre-testing, Google sheets were generated from the answers of the Google form.

Descriptive data were processed to describe the participants who joined the pre-testing. Non-parametric tests, such as Mann-Whitney U test, was used to compute the significant difference in the scores between nutritionists and non-experts. A significantly different score meant that the questionnaire had good construct validity. It was also used to compute the significant difference between the first round and second round of pre-testing scores.

The reliability of the instrument was tested. Reliability meant that the instrument was consistent and produced similar results when administered repeatedly (Farnik & Pierzchala, 2012). To analyse the internal consistency, reliability or the homogeneity of the instrument, Cronbach's alpha coefficient was computed. Meanwhile, the test-retest reliability was computed using Spearman's correlation. This measured the questionnaire's consistency over time. The level of significance used in the study was alpha ( $\alpha$ ) equal to 0.05. Data were analysed using IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows version 21.0 (IBM Corporation, Armonk, New York).

### **Ethics** approval

The study was approved by the Institutional Ethics Review Committee of the Department of Science and Technology-Food and Nutrition Research Institute.

### RESULTS

# Stage 1: Modified Delphi panel meeting

The first draft of the developed questionnaire, which was in English and with Filipino translation, was divided into five parts: socio-demography, awareness, knowledge, attitude, and self-efficacy. Seven panelists reviewed thoroughly the developed questionnaire. The panel met two times via Zoom to review the questionnaire before it underwent cognitive debriefing with the stakeholders. Panelists composed of communication and nutrition experts.

In the first round, discussions dwelt more on socio-economic status, such as on decisions to use proxy indicator or simply ask the family's monthly income in the questionnaire, to split question for number of actual children or total number of children in the household. and to include highest educational attainment. For awareness, knowledge, attitude, self-efficacy questions, seven panelists had the same observations on the formulation of questions, particularly on the inclusion of examples of food items in the question for easy understanding, re-statement of the question, and translation of some English words into local terms. A total of five questions were deleted in the knowledge domain portion: three about *Pinggang Pinoy* and two about milk consumption. Based on the panel's review, these questions were just repetition of concepts already asked in other knowledge questions. For the attitude domain, one statement on milk consumption for children and two statements on *Pinggang Pinoy* were deleted due to the same reason stated for the knowledge domain.

In the second round, the panelists again reviewed the questionnaire to check if the comments and suggestions from the first round were applied. During the second round of panel meeting, majority of panelists agreed to simply ask about the monthly family income and not use proxy indicators. The employment status - either employed or unemployed - was also suggested to be included in the questionnaire. Choices in some questions, like highest educational attainment was revised to describe a broader classification of educational attainment. All members of the panel accepted the suggestion. Words used, sentence structure and construction, and the translation were revised based on the panel's consensus in the first round.

After two rounds of Delphi panel meetings, the AKAS online questionnaire was finalised. No additional questions were incorporated by the Delphi panel members, only revision to the wordings used in the questions and statements. The questionnaire final contained 16 questions for awareness, from 17 questions to 12 questions for knowledge, from 17 questions to 14 questions for attitude, and 15 questions for self-efficacy (same number from the first round). The first two domains were answerable by 'Yes', 'No' or 'Don't Know' and 'True', 'False' or 'Don't Know', respectively. The attitude and self-efficacy questions were

answerable by a three-point Likert scale - 'Agree', 'Don't Agree' or 'Neutral'.

### Stage 2: Cognitive debriefing

Results revealed that the average duration in answering the online selfadministered AKAS questionnaire was 14 minutes. During cognitive debriefing, choices for several items in the sociodemographic part of the questionnaire revised, were such as monthly household income, physiological status, and marital status. Moreover, some uncommon Filipino words were reverted back to English for ease in answering. The nutrition expert group commented that the questionnaire was easy to read because they were familiar with the Pinggang Pinoy. For responses to the questions, both nutritionist experts and the general public found it easy to answer. Furthermore, the options for attitude and self-efficacy questions were changed from a three-point Likert scale to a five-point Likert scale. There were no deletion or addition of questions in the questionnaire. The revised questionnaire based on the results of online cognitive debriefing was used for pre-testing.

The average scores from answering the questionnaire were 63.5 and 56.7, respectively, for the nutritionists and non-experts who joined the cognitive debriefing. Using the Mann-Whitney U test, there was a significant difference between the two scores (p<0.001).

#### Stage 3: Pre-testing

Table 2 presents the general characteristics 35 of pre-testing participants recruited through social media announcement. Most of the participants were female. single. employed, college graduate with an average age of 30.3 years old.

The average score of the participants for the first and second rounds were 60.9 and 60.0, respectively. Based on the Mann-Whitney U test, there was no

| l'able           | <b>1 able 1:</b> AKAS questions and Cronbach's alpha of questions  | pna or que | suons    |   | Cronb   | Cronbach's alpha if item is deleted | if item is d | eleted          |
|------------------|--|------------|----------|---|---------|-------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------|
| Questions        | ions   | Stage 1    | Stage 2  | Stage 3   | Frist a | Frist analysis                      | Second       | Second analysis |
|                  |  |            |          |   | Round 1 | Round 2                             | Round 1      | Round 2         |
| Aware.<br>'Don't | Awareness (answerable by Yes', 'No' or<br>'Don't Know')  |            |          |   | 0.467   | 0.435                               | 0.453        | 0.629           |
| 1.               | Are you aware that GO foods<br>are sources of energy for body<br>activities?   | ~          | <b>\</b> | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.399   | 0.437                               | 0.465        | 0.630           |
| 5                |  | ~          | ~        | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.479   | 0.290                               | 0.436        | 0.589           |
| ю.               | Check which of these you think<br>are GO foods.  | <b>`</b>   | /        | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.469   | 0.437                               | 0.454        | 0.630           |
| 4.               | Are you aware that GROW foods<br>are rich in protein?  | ~          | /        | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.399   | 0.437                               | 0.465        | 0.630           |
| പ്               | Are you aware that eating fish,<br>eggs, meat and drinking milk<br>are good for building bones and<br>muscles?           | ~          | <u> </u> | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.469   | 0.437                               | 0.454        | 0.630           |
| 6.               |  | ~          | <b>\</b> | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.469   | 0.437                               | 0.454        | 0.630           |
| 7.               | Are you aware that GLOW foods<br>are rich in vitamins and minerals?  | ~          | <b>\</b> | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.399   | 0.437                               | 0.465        | 0.630           |
| ώ                | Are you aware that eating GLOW<br>foods like fruits and vegetables<br>are for good eyesight and strong<br>immune system? | ~          | <u> </u> | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.399   | 0.437                               | 0.465        | 0.630           |

122

## Gonzales MS, Glorioso IG, Navarro CAJ et al.

| אמאר זי ווועוט קעראנטווא מווע טווטמטוו א מידוומ טו קעראנטווא (טוונווועכע)   | ond or day |          | minaca  | Cronb   | Cronbach's alpha if item is deleted | if item is d    | eleted   |
|---|------------|----------|---|---------|-------------------------------------|-----------------|----------|
| Questions   | Stage 1    | Stage 2  | Stage 3   | Frist a | Frist analysis                      | Second analysis | unalysis |
|   |            |          | I   | Round 1 | Round 2                             | Round 1         | Round 2  |
| 9. Check which of these you think are GLOW foods  | ~          | ~        | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.469   | 0.437                               | 0.454           | 0.630    |
| <ol> <li>Are you aware that milk is a rich<br/>source of protein, vitamins and<br/>minerals?</li> </ol>                 | /          | ~        | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.469   | 0.437                               | 0.454           | 0.643    |
| 11. Are you aware that drinking milk<br>everyday is good for strong bones<br>and teeth?                                 | _          | _        | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.496   | 0.437                               | 0.458           | 0.635    |
| 12. Are you aware that it is important<br>to drink enough water everyday to<br>stay healthy and strong?                 | /          | ~        | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.496   | 0.437                               | 0.458           | 0.630    |
| 13. Are you aware that drinking milk<br>is important for proper growth<br>especially among young children?              | _          | <b>_</b> | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.524   | 0.437                               | 0.452           | 0.630    |
| 14. Are you aware that <i>Pinggang Pinoy</i><br>is specially designed for Filipinos?                                    | _          | <b>`</b> | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.356   | 0.397                               | 0.404           | 0.622    |
| 15. Are you aware that <i>Pinggang</i><br><i>Pinoy</i> is a simple guide for healthy<br>eating?                         | /          | ~        | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.451   | 0.437                               | 0.424           | 0.630    |
| 16. Are you aware that half of the<br><i>Pinggang Pinoy</i> should contain<br>GLOW foods like vegetables and<br>fruits? | ~          | ~        | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.386   | 0.095                               | 0.415           | 0.594    |
| Knowledge (answerable by True', False' or<br>'Don't Know')  |            |          |   | 0.538   | 0.594                               |                 |          |
| <ol> <li>Go foods contain fibre, vitamins<br/>and minerals.</li> </ol>  | ~          | /        | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions | 0.449   | 0.572                               | 0.359           | 0.614    |

 Table 1: AKAS questions and Cronbach's alpha of questions (continued)

123

| (pənı                   |  |
|-------------------------|--|
| (contin                 |  |
| th's alpha of questions |  |
| of q                    |  |
| alpha e                 |  |
| 1`s                     |  |
| nbac                    |  |
| Cro:                    |  |
| and (                   |  |
| questions               |  |
| KAS                     |  |
| : AI                    |  |
| -                       |  |
| able                    |  |

|            |   |          |         |  | Cronb   | Cronbach's alpha if item is deleted | if item is a | leleted         |
|------------|---|----------|---------|--|---------|-------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------|
| Questions  | ions  | Stage 1  | Stage 2 | Stage 3  | Frist a | Frist analysis                      | Second       | Second analysis |
|            |   |          |         |  | Round 1 | Round 2                             | Round 1      | Round 2         |
| 2.         | Go foods provide energy for daily<br>activities.                              | /        | /       | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions  | 0.550   | 0.599                               | 0.444        | 0.630           |
| ю.         | Dried beans and legumes are<br>examples of Go foods.                          | <b>\</b> | _       | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions  | 0.420   | 0.460                               | 0.377        | 0.546           |
| 4.         | Grow foods are rich sources of<br>protein.                                    | /        | /       | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions  | 0.531   | 0.599                               | 0.449        | 0.631           |
| <u>о</u> . | Papaya and pechay are examples<br>of Grow foods.                              | ~        | ~       | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions  | 0.586   | 0.530                               | 0.474        | 0.582           |
| 6.         | Grow foods like eggs, cheese and<br>milk make the body strong and<br>healthy. | _        | ~       | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions  | 0.542   | 0.591                               | 0.454        | 0.626           |
| 7.         | ,   | ~        | ~       | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions  | 0.460   | 0.542                               | 0.411        | 0.588           |
| \$.        | Potato is an example of GLOW<br>food.   | /        | ~       | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness curestions | 0.545   | 0.479                               | 0.490        | 0.546           |
| 9.         | GLOW foods do not contain<br>vitamins<br>and minerals.                        | /        | ~       | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions  | 0.503   | 0.620                               | 0.400        | 0.643           |
| 10         | 10. Milk is a good source of calcium<br>for bone health.                      | _        | ~       | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and<br>awareness questions  | 0.542   | 0.599                               | 0.454        | 0.630           |

124

Gonzales MS, Glorioso IG, Navarro CAJ et al.

| Table 1: AKAS questions and Cronbach's alpha of questions (continued)  | ha of que | stions <i>(cor</i> | ntinued)   |                |                                     |                |                 |
|--|-----------|--------------------|--|----------------|-------------------------------------|----------------|-----------------|
|  |           |                    |  | Cronb          | Cronbach's alpha if item is deleted | ι if item is c | leleted         |
| Questions  | Stage 1   | Stage 2            | Stage 3  | Frist a        | Frist analysis                      | Second         | Second analysis |
|  |           |                    |  | Round 1        | Round 2                             | Round 1        | Round 2         |
| 11. Water is essential for health.   | /         | ~                  | /- combined as one<br>domain knowledge and   | 0.542          | 0.599                               | 0.454          | 0.630           |
| 12. The <i>Pinggang Pinoy</i> recommends<br>drinking one (1) glass of milk<br>evervdav for children and adults.  | <b>\</b>  | ~                  | <ul> <li>awareness questions</li> <li>/- combined as one</li> <li>domain knowledge and</li> <li>awareness questions</li> </ul> | 0.448          | 0.600                               | 0.443          | 0.629           |
| 13. Milk is an example of Glow food.   | +-        | ı                  | 4  | ı              | ı                                   | ı              | ,               |
| 14. Milk should be important part of a child's diet.   | ÷         | ı                  | ı  | I              | ı                                   | I              | ı               |
| 15. <i>Pinggang Pinoy</i> is a food plate<br>model that shows the proportions<br>of food on a per meal basis   | +         | ı                  |  | ı              | I                                   | I              | 1               |
| 16. <i>Pinggang Pinoy</i> is a food guide that<br>shows the recommended portions<br>by food groups such as Go, Grow<br>and Glow on per meal basis.     | ÷         | ı                  |  | I              | ı                                   | ı              | ı               |
| 17. <i>Pinggang Pinoy</i> is a guide that<br>shows the kinds and amounts of<br>food a plate should contain every<br>meal.                              | +         | 1                  | ·  | 1              | I                                   | I              | 1               |
| Attitude (answerable by 'Strongly Agree',<br>'Agree', 'Strongly Disagree', 'Disagree',<br>'Neutral')   |           |                    |  | 0.456          | 0.573                               | 0.506          | 0.626           |
| <ol> <li>Go foods are good for me.</li> <li>I don't like to eat whole grains like<br/>brown rice, corn, oatmeal, and<br/>whole wheat bread.</li> </ol> | ~ ~       | ~ ~                | ~ ~  | 0.472<br>0.363 | 0.572<br>0.557                      | 0.517<br>0.396 | 0.636<br>0.630  |
| 3. It is important for me to eat whole<br>grains like brown rice than refined<br>grains like white rice.   | /         | /                  | /  | 0.392          | 0.594                               | 0.460          | 0.655           |

AKAS online questionnaire on healthy eating

125

| 1 ante    | Table 1: ANAS questions and Cronibacit's arbita of questions (continued)               | IIA UI YUC |          | mmm   | Cronb   | Cronbach's alpha if item is deleted | if item is a | leleted         |
|-----------|--|------------|----------|---|---------|-------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------|
| Questions | ions   | Stage 1    | Stage 2  | Stage 3   | Frist a | Frist analysis                      | Second       | Second analysis |
|           |  |            |          | I   | Round 1 | Round 2                             | Round 1      | Round 2         |
| 4.        | . GROW foods are good for me to make bones strong.                                     | ~          | <b>\</b> | <sup>+</sup> -deleted in the second<br>analysis | 0.476   | 0.604                               | 1            | 1               |
| വ.<br>വ   |  | /          | <b>\</b> | 2   | 0.414   | 0.556                               | 0.465        | 0.617           |
|           | because they cause arthritis.  |            |          |   |         |                                     |              |                 |
| 6.        |  | <b>`</b>   | /        | /   | 0.458   | 0.596                               | 0.509        | 0.650           |
|           | chuldren's diet for their proper<br>growth and development.                            |            |          |   |         |                                     |              |                 |
| 7.        | . I believe that GLOW foods should<br>always he in my market list                      | /          | _        | /   | 0.403   | 0.501                               | 0.458        | 0.555           |
| <u></u> . |  | /          | /        | <sup>†</sup> -deleted in the second             | 0.457   | 0.501                               | ı            | ·               |
|           | amount of GLOW foods everyday<br>will keep my body healthy.                            |            |          | analysis  |         |                                     |              |                 |
| 9.        |  | <b>`</b>   | ~        | /   | 0.403   | 0.501                               | 0.509        | 0.555           |
|           | buy.   |            |          |   |         |                                     |              |                 |
| 1(        | 10. Eating GO, GROW, and GLOW<br>foods in proper amount would<br>help me stav healthv. | _          | _        | /   | 0.457   | 0.575                               | 0.458        | 0.555           |
| 1.        | 11. Drinking one glass of milk per day<br>is enough for me.                            | ~          | /        | /   | 0.411   | 0.560                               | 0.455        | 0.640           |
| 17        | 12. I like liquid milk better than<br>powdered milk.                                   | <b>\</b>   | <b>`</b> | /   | 0.468   | 0.584                               | 0.547        | 0.658           |
| 1         | 13. I like drinking milk in small tetra packs.   | /          | <b>`</b> | <sup>+</sup> -deleted in the second<br>analysis | 0.482   | 0.606                               | ı            | I               |
| 1         | 14. I do not like drinking water.  | /          | /        |   | 0.457   | 0.575                               | 0.509        | 0.632           |
| 1         | 15. It is important to include milk<br>and milk products in children's                 | _          | <b>`</b> | /   | 0.451   | 0.493                               | 0.501        | 0.556           |
|           | diet for their proper growth and<br>development.                                       |            |          |   |         |                                     |              |                 |

 Table 1: AKAS questions and Cronbach's alpha of questions (continued)

126

# Gonzales MS, Glorioso IG, Navarro CAJ et al.

| Table ]                    | Table 1: AKAS questions and Cronbach's alpha of questions (continued)  | ha of ques | stions <i>(contin</i> | led)    |         |                                     |              |                 |
|----------------------------|--|------------|-----------------------|---------|---------|-------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------|
|                            |  |            |                       |         | Cronb   | Cronbach's alpha if item is deleted | if item is c | leleted         |
| Questions                  | ions   | Stage 1    | Stage 2               | Stage 3 | Frist a | Frist analysis                      | Second       | Second analysis |
|                            |  |            |                       |         | Round 1 | Round 2                             | Round 1      | Round 2         |
| 16                         | 16. I can attain and maintain a<br>healthy weight by following the<br><i>Pinggang Pinoy.</i>                 | ~          | /                     | /       | 0.425   | 0.501                               | 0.474        | 0.555           |
| 17                         | 17. Following the <i>Pinggang Pinoy</i><br>would give me adequate vitamins,<br>minerals and energy.          | _          | /                     |         | 0.457   | 0.575                               | 0.509        | 0.632           |
| Self-ef<br>Agree'<br>Disag | Self-efficacy (answerable by 'Strongly<br>Agree', 'Agree', 'Strongly Disagree',<br>'Disagree', 'Neutral')    |            |                       |         | 0.700   | 0.923                               | 0.700        | 0.923           |
| 1.                         | I am confident that I can follow<br>the recommended servings of GO<br>foods based on <i>Pinggang Pinoy</i> . | _          | /                     | /       | 0.718   | 0.914                               | 0.718        | 0.914           |
| Ъ.                         |  | <b>`</b>   | /                     | /       | 0.727   | 0.920                               | 0.727        | 0.920           |
| 3.                         |  | ~          | /                     | /       | 0.694   | 0.921                               | 0.694        | 0.921           |
| 4.                         | I am confident that I can serve<br>protein-rich foods in our daily<br>meals.                                 | <b>`</b>   | /                     | 1       | 0.707   | 0.920                               | 0.707        | 0.920           |
| Ω.                         | I am confident that I can include<br>milk or cheese in my market list.                                       | ~          | /                     | /       | 0.668   | 0.914                               | 0.668        | 0.914           |
| 6.                         | I am confident that I can drink<br>eight (8) or more glasses of water<br>everyday.                           | <b>_</b>   | ~                     | /       | 0.693   | 0.927                               | 0.693        | 0.927           |
| 7.                         | I am confident that I can drink one<br>(1) glass of milk everyday based on<br><i>Pinggang Pinoy.</i>         | /          | _                     | _       | 0.651   | 0.913                               | 0.651        | 0.913           |
| 8.                         | I am confident that I can always<br>include milk in my daily diet.   | /          | /                     | /       | 0.616   | 0.910                               | 0.616        | 0.910           |

AKAS online questionnaire on healthy eating

127

| and a description of the second of the secon | 500 h 10 mm |                 | (mom    |         |                                     |              |                 |
|--|-------------|-----------------|---------|---------|-------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------|
|  |             |                 |         | Cronb   | Cronbach's alpha if item is deleted | if item is a | leleted         |
| Questions  | Stage 1     | Stage 1 Stage 2 | Stage 3 | Frist a | Frist analysis                      | Second       | Second analysis |
|  |             |                 |         | Round 1 | Round 1 Round 2                     | Round 1      | Round 2         |
| 9. I am confident that I can include milk in my market list.   | _           | _               | /       | 0.659   | 0.914                               | 0.659        | 0.914           |
| 10. I am confident that I can follow the<br>recommended amounts of GROW<br>foods in my daily diet.   | ~           | <b>\</b>        | /       | 0.676   | 0.917                               | 0.676        | 0.917           |
| <ol> <li>I am confident that I can always<br/>include GLOW foods in my daily<br/>meal.</li> </ol>  | <b>\</b>    | /               | /       | 0.669   | 0.915                               | 0.669        | 0.915           |
| 12. I am confident that I can follow<br>the recommended daily servings of<br>fruits and vegetables.  | _           | /               | /       | 0.684   | 0.915                               | 0.684        | 0.915           |
| 13. I am confident that I can<br>differentiate between healthy and<br>less healthy foods.  | ~           | <b>\</b>        | /       | 0.704   | 0.928                               | 0.704        | 0.928           |
| 14. I am confident that I can always<br>include vegetables in my every<br>meal.  | ~           | ~               | /       | 0.677   | 0.913                               | 0.677        | 0.913           |
| 15. I am confident that me and my<br>family can make healthier food<br>choices with the help of nutrition<br>labels.   | ~           | /               | /       | 0.704   | 0.924                               | 0.704        | 0.924           |

 Table 1: AKAS questions and Cronbach's alpha of questions (continued)

Labels: <sup>†</sup>deleted questions; /questions retained

Gonzales MS, Glorioso IG, Navarro CAJ et al.

**Table 2.** General characteristics of pre-testing participants (*n*=35), *n* (%)

| Characteristics                                 | Urban                 | Rural                 | Total      |
|---|-----------------------|-----------------------|------------|
| Sex<br>Male                                     | 2 (12.5)              | 5 (26.2)              | 7 (20.0)   |
| Female  | 2 (12.3)<br>14 (87.5) | 5 (26.3)<br>14 (73.7) | 28 (80.0)  |
| Age   | 14 (07.5)             | 14 (73.7)             | 20 (00.0)  |
| 19 to 20 years old                              | 1(6.2)                | 0 (0.0)               | 1 (2.9)    |
| 21 to 30 years old                              | 9 (56.3)              | 8 (42.1)              | 17 (48.6)  |
| 31 to 40 years old                              | 4 (25.0)              | 10 (52.6)             | 14 (40.0)  |
| 41 to 50 years old                              | 1 (6.2)               | 1 (5.3)               | 2 (5.7)    |
| 51 to 59 years old                              | 1(6.2)                | 0 (0.0)               | 1 (2.9)    |
| Marital status                                  | - (0 <b>·</b> -)      | 0 (0.0)               | - (=)      |
| Single  | 11 (57.9)             | 12 (63.2)             | 23 (65.7)  |
| Married   | 4 (21.0)              | 7 (36.8)              | 11 (31.4)  |
| Widowed   | 1 (5.2)               | 0 (0.0)               | 1 (2.9)    |
| Number of son/daughter                          | ( )                   | ( )                   | ( )        |
| under 18 years old living in the same household |                       |                       |            |
| None  | 13 (81.3)             | 14 (73.7)             | 27 (77.1)  |
| 1   | 2 (12.5)              | 3 (15.8)              | 5 (14.3)   |
| 2-4   | 1 (6.3)               | 2 (10.5)              | 3 (8.6)    |
| Number of other children in your care under 18  | . /                   | . ,                   | . ,        |
| years old living in the same household          |                       |                       |            |
| None  | 13 (81.3)             | 19 (100)              | 32 (91.4)  |
| 1   | 2 (12.5)              | 0 (0.0)               | 2 (5.7)    |
| 2-4   | 1(6.25)               | 0 (0.0)               | 1 (2.90)   |
| Family size                                     |                       |                       |            |
| ≤ 3 household members                           | 6 (37.5)              | 7 (36.8)              | 13 (37.1)  |
| 4-5 household members                           | 6 (37.5)              | 10(52.6)              | 16 (45.7)  |
| ≥ 6 household members                           | 4(25.0)               | 2(10.5)               | 6 (17.1)   |
| Educational Attainment                          |                       |                       |            |
| High school undergraduate                       | 1 (6.3)               | 0 (0.0)               | 1 (2.9)    |
| High school graduate                            | 0 (0.0)               | 1 (5.3)               | 1 (2.9)    |
| Vocational                                      | 1 (6.3)               | 0 (0.0)               | 1 (2.9)    |
| College undergraduate                           | 1 (6.3)               | 1 (5.3)               | 2 (5.7)    |
| College (BS or BA)                              | 9 (56.3)              | 8 (42.1)              | 17 (48.6)  |
| Masteral (MS/MA)                                | 4 (25.0)              | 9 (47.3)              | 13 (37.1)  |
| Family Income (Php)                             |                       |                       |            |
| ≤ 6,000   | 0 (0.0)               | 1 (5.3)               | 1 (2.9)    |
| 6,001 –10, 000                                  | 1 (6.3)               | 1 (5.3)               | 2 (5.7)    |
| 10,001 - 20,000                                 | 1 (6.3)               | 4 (21)                | 5 (14.3)   |
| 20,001 - 30,000                                 | 2 (12.5)              | 6 (31.6)              | 8 (22.9)   |
| 30,001 - 40, 000                                | 4 (25.0)              | 0 (0.0)               | 4 (11.4)   |
| 40,001 – 50, 000                                | 2 (12.5)              | 3 (15.8)              | 5 (14.3)   |
| 50,001 and up                                   | 6 (37.5)              | 4 (21.0)              | 10 (28.6)  |
| Source of Income                                | 0 (10 0)              | 1 (5 0)               | A (1 1 A)  |
| None  | 3 (18.8)              | 1 (5.3)               | 4 (11.4)   |
| Employment                                      | 11 (68.8)             | 17 (89.5)             | 28 (80.0)  |
| Remittance                                      | 1 (6.2)               | 0(0.0)                | 1(2.9)     |
| Self-employed                                   | 1 (6.2)               | 1 (5.3)               | 2 (5.7)    |
| Occupation                                      | 9 (EQ Q)              | 4 (01 0)              | 10 (24 2)  |
| Employees of government and special             | 8 (50.0)              | 4 (21.0)              | 12 (34.3)  |
| interest organisations, corporate executives,   |                       |                       |            |
| managers, managing proprietors and              |                       |                       |            |
| supervisors                                     |                       |                       | 10 (0 + 0) |
| Professional                                    | 1 (6.3)               | 11 (57.9)             | 12 (34.3)  |
| Clerks, technicians and associate               | 1 (6.3)               | 2 (10.5)              | 3 (8.6)    |
| professionals                                   | 0 (10 0)              | 1 (5 0)               |            |
| Not applicable                                  | 3 (18.8)              | 1 (5.3)               | 4 (11.4)   |
| No answer                                       | 3 (18.8)              | 1 (5.3)               | 4 (11.4)   |

BS: Bachelor of Science; BA: Bachelor of Arts; MS: Master of Science; MA: Master of Arts

| Questions |  | Yes, n (%) | No, n (%)  |
|-----------|--|------------|------------|
| 1.        | Do you understand what is being asked?   | 35 (100.0) | 0 (0.0)    |
| 2.        | Do you understand the terminology used in the questions?                         | 35 (100.0) | 0 (0.0)    |
| 3.        | Was there any response for the answers you think maybe missing in the questions? | 1 (2.9)    | 34 (97.1)  |
| 4.        | Was there any question that is offensive?  | 0 (0.0)    | 35 (100.0) |
| 5.        | Was there any question that is difficult to understand?                          | 0 (0.0)    | 35 (100.0) |
| 6.        | Did you feel that some questions are biased?                                     | 3 (8.6)    | 32 (91.4)  |
| 7.        | Was there any question that should not be included?                              | 0 (0.0)    | 35 (100.0) |
| 8.        | Did the flow and language of the questionnaire seem logical and natural?         | 34 (97.1)  | 1 (2.9)    |
| 9.        | Did the time taken to answer the questionnaire seem reasonable?                  | 35 (100.0) | 0 (0.0)    |
| 10        | . Is the font size in the questionnaire too small?                               | 0 (0.0)    | 35 (100.0) |

**Table 3.** Frequencies of answers of the feedback form about the questionnaire (n=35)

significant difference between the two scores (p=0.390).

Test-retest reliability was computed using Spearman's correlation. The result showed that the Spearman's correlation coefficient was 0.620 (p<0.001), indicating moderate correlation.

Cronbach's alpha was used to analyse the internal consistency of the questionnaire. Results of the analysis can be found in Table 1. For the first round, the Cronbach's alpha ranged from 0.467 to 0.700; while for the second round, it ranged from 0.435 to 0.923. The awareness and self-efficacy categories showed the lowest and highest Cronbach's alpha, respectively.

Since the Cronbach's alpha computed was considered unacceptable, thus, a second analysis was done to improve the Cronbach's alpha of the questionnaire. In the second analysis, the awareness and knowledge questions were combined. In addition, attitude questions numbers 4 and 13 were deleted. Based on the first analysis, deletion of these questions may lead to a higher Cronbach's alpha.

Table 3 presents the frequencies of answers of the feedback form about the

questionnaire. Based on the answers, the participants found the questionnaire easy to understand, inoffensive, and unbiased. The format of the questionnaire was also acceptable.

The average duration for answering the questionnaire was 17.3 minutes for the first round and 12.0 minutes for the second round.

#### DISCUSSION

The study developed an online questionnaire on AKAS on healthy eating for Filipino adults aged 19 to 59 years old. The content and construct validity and reliability of the questionnaire were assessed.

The *Pinggang Pinoy* was used as the basis for questionnaire development. *Pinggang Pinoy* is a healthy food plate guide for Filipinos that is used to promote healthy eating. It identifies the right proportions of Go (carbohydrate-rich foods), Grow (protein-rich foods), and Glow (vitamins and minerals-rich foods) food groups on a per meal basis. The *Pinggang Pinoy* promotes balance and variety wherein half of the plate

represents Glow foods consisting of fruits and vegetables. One sixth of the plate shows proportion for Grow foods and one third of the plate for Go foods. The *Pinggang Pinoy* was developed based on the usual dietary pattern of Filipinos. The Philippine national food consumption survey showed that rice, fish, and vegetables are the usual Filipino diet (FNRI-DOST, 2016). Fruit was added in Pinggang Pinoy as there is a decreasing consumption of fruits among Filipinos (FNRI-DOST, 2016).

The final version of the questionnaire composed developed was of three components, namely awareness and knowledge, attitude, and selfefficacy. Questions on awareness and knowledge on functions and sources of Go, Grow and Glow food groups were formulated. There were also questions on recommended number of serving portions based on the Pinggang Pinoy for adults. For awareness and knowledge components, 28 questions were answerable by 'Yes' or 'No' or 'True' or 'False'. Attitude and self-efficacy questions were about intention and confidence, respectively, of respondents to follow the Pinggang Pinoy as a guide in healthy eating. Attitude questions were about believing in the importance of following the Pinggang Pinoy for good health. Meanwhile, self-efficacy questions were about the confidence of an individual if he/she can follow the Pinggang Pinoy recommendations. The attitude component had 17 questions and self-efficacy component had 15 Both components questions. were answerable by a five-point Likert scale.

Content validity of the questionnaire was evaluated through the conduct of Delphi panel meeting. Content validity refers to the process of evaluating a new survey instrument to ensure that it contains all of the necessary items, while excluding those that are not relevant to the questionnaire being developed. This involves literature reviews and evaluation by experts (Taherdost, 2016).

During the Delphi panel meeting, panelists ensured correct technical content, relevant and understandable members questions. Panel were nutritionist-dietitians and communication specialists involved in the development and led the promotion of Pinggang Pinoy. Hence, they were considered experts in their respective fields and could evaluate the content validity of the questionnaire. According to Shariff (2015), there are no clear guidelines on the appropriate number of sample size for a Delphi panel, and that heterogenous sample size of experts from different fields can be five to ten per professional group. In this study, there were only seven Delphi panelists from two different fields - nutrition communication. Furthermore, and sample size for Delphi panel can vary according to the purpose of the study, its complexity and resources (Shariff, 2015). For this study, Delphi panel meeting was only the first stage of questionnaire development. Although the sample size for the expert panel was small, there was still a second stage of questionnaire development wherein nutrition experts and non-experts commented on the questionnaire.

Meanwhile, cognitive debriefing assesses the understanding of target respondents on the developed questionnaire. Categorising or grouping of responses by the cognitive debriefing participants was used as the technique in the analysis of the questionnaire modifications to be considered. From the responses, modifications were done in terms of shortening the questions and restructuring of questions for easy comprehension. Misunderstanding of questions by respondents may weaken the content validity of the questionnaire. Incorrect responses and skipped items may be due to irrelevant responses to

the question or misunderstanding of question instructions relevant to them (Ploughman *et al.*, 2010).

Construct validity refers to whether the combination of items in a specific construct provides a good measure. One way to assess construct validity is by comparing two groups - one group composing of nutrition experts, while the other group consisting of the general public. The expert group should score significantly higher, which can be tested using independent samples *t*-test (Feren *et al.*, 2011). A significantly higher score means the questionnaire is able to distinguish the level of knowledge between experts and non-experts; hence, a well-constructed questionnaire.

A number of studies utilised this method in assessing the construct validity of nutrition knowledge questionnaire. In the nutrition knowledge questionnaire for obese adults (Feren et al., 2011), significantly different scores were obtained from nutrition and nonnutrition students. This was also used in the dietary fibre-related questionnaire in Turkey, which showed significantly different scores between nutrition and engineering students (Deniz & Alsaffar, 2013). In this study, participants of debriefing sessions cognitive who were grouped into nutrition experts and the general public answered the questionnaire. Using non-parametric test, it showed significantly different scores, consistent with the results of other studies.

Spearman's rank correlation was used to assess test-retest reliability. The test-retest correlation coefficient for the overall score of the questionnaire was 0.62, which indicated moderate correlation (Akoglu, 2018). Overall, correlation coefficients of between 0.4 and 0.7 indicate moderate correlation, while those between 0.7 and 0.9 indicate strong correlation (Lee, Yim & Kim, 2018). Several factors were identified to affect test-retest reliability. One was the administration of the first test, which may influence participants' answers in the retest. They may have acquired knowledge after the first test that might have improved their scores in the retest. Another disadvantage was the reactivity, which is the act of measuring a person's attitudes that may lead to increased awareness of the phenomenon being studied. As a result, it may change a person's attitude in retesting and lower correlation coefficient the (Karras, 1997). The questionnaire developed was on healthy eating and it may be easy for participants to change their answers in the retest stage due to reactivity or actual changes in eating habits. This may explain the moderate correlation coefficient. The main aim of the questionnaire was for it to be used as a baseline and end line questionnaire for nutrition education interventions, hence, a strong correlation was not expected.

An alpha of 0.60 and above is indicative of good reliability (Lee et 2018); al., а nutrition knowledge questionnaire is recommended to have a Cronbach's alpha of 0.70 (Deniz & Alsaffar, 2013). In another nutrition questionnaire knowledge reliability study in Turkev (Alfassar, 2012). Cronbach's alpha ranged from 0.80 to 0.90. One study in India (Sharma et al., 2019) assessed nutrition-related knowledge, attitude and self-efficacy of adolescents using a questionnaire. The internal reliability of the questionnaire used was 0.70, close to the internal reliability of the present study. A 20item questionnaire developed by Kumari et al. (2020) to assess lifestyle-related behaviours of individuals showed a satisfactory validity and good internal consistency, with a Cronbach's alpha value of 0.72, which was likewise close to the internal reliability of the present study.

Another study that had almost the same Cronbach's alpha with the overall Cronbach's alpha of the present study was a study by Reethest et al. (2019), showing the KAP developed questionnaire with 42 items categorised under three domains, namely Knowledge (14 items-0.75), Attitude (15 items-0.75), and Practice (13 items-0.63), had good internal consistencies. The lower Cronbach's alpha reported in this study compared to other studies may also be attributed to the lack in variation in the answers of the respondents since 85% of the respondents had an educational attainment of either college or postgraduate degree. This may reflect very high knowledge in good nutrition practices. Hence, most of the answers were correct or positive, producing a very homogenous sample. The Cronbach's alpha value is highly affected by homogeneity of subject responses (Pike & Hudson, 1998). Although there was a low variation in answers, the calculated Cronbach's alpha was still within the acceptable range after a second analysis was done to conform with the recommended value of Cronbach's alpha.

#### CONCLUSION

The questionnaire development underwent rigid process. It utilised both qualitative and quantitative methods to ensure that the content of the questionnaire was valid and reliable. A limitation of the questionnaire is that it is available only in English and Filipino, hence not considering other dialects in the country. The questionnaire is intended for online use. In addition, this is the first local study which attempted to validate an online questionnaire on the AKAS on healthy eating. With the digitalisation brought about by the COVID-19 pandemic, it is important to develop validated questionnaire that can be used to plan and assess the conduct of online nutrition education and promotion activities. Overall, the developed questionnaire was found to be valid and reliable, and can be used in assessing AKAS of participants of nutrition education for healthy eating. For future studies, it is recommended to pre-test and print the developed questionnaire for face-to-face survey to assess its content and construct validity and reliability.

#### Acknowledgement

The authors would like to acknowledge the support of the following DOST-FNRI-TDSTSD staffs: Nichole M, Bristol, Science Research Specialist I; Maja Bethzaida Decena, Science Research Specialist I; Shannen Faye Arevalo, Science Research Specialist II, Josefina T. Gonzales, Senior Science Research Specialist; Salvador R. Serrano, Senior Science Research Specialist, Dexter de Leon, Science Research Specialist II, Lea B. Landicho, Science Research Specialist II and Theresa Krista Jolejole, former TDSTSD staff for assisting in the development of the proposal, the conduct of the Delphi meetings, cognitive debriefing and pretesting of online AKAS questionnaire and data analysis. The authors also acknowledge the active participation of study participants during the Delphi meetings, cognitive debriefings and pretesting of the study.

#### Authors' contributions

Gonzales MS, principal investigator, conceptualised and designed the study, served as critique during Delphi meeting; reviewed the drafts and final manuscript before submission to the Malaysian Journal of Nutrition; Glorioso IG, co-investigator, assisted in the conceptualisation and designing the study, led in the conduct of Delphi meeting, assisted in the conduct of cognitive debriefing, prepared the draft and final manuscript, revised the manuscript based on comments of reviewers, reviewed the final manuscript before submission to the Malaysian Journal of Nutrition; Navarro CAJ, co-investigator, led in the conduct of pre-testing (test and re-test), data analysis and interpretation, assisted in drafting of the manuscript, revised the manuscript based on the comments of reviewers, reviewed the final manuscript before submission to the Malaysian Journal of Nutrition; Jolejole TKB, co-investigator, data analysis and interpretation of the highlights of cognitive debriefing, assisted in drafting of the manuscript, proofread the manuscript and assist in the revision of manuscript based on the comments of reviewers.

#### **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### References

- Abdullah B, Kandiah R, Hassan N, Ismail A, Mohammad Z, & Wang DY (2020). Assessment of perception, attitude, and practice of primary care practitioners towards allergic rhinitis practice guidelines: Development and validation of a new questionnaire. *World Allergy Organ J* 13(12):100482.
- Akoglu H (2018). User's guide to correlation coefficients. *Turk J Emerg Med* 18(3):91-93.
- Alfassar A (2012). Validation of a general nutrition knowledge questionnaire in a Turkish student sample. *Public Health Nutr* 15:2074-2085.
- Blistein J, Cates S, Hersey J, Montgomery D, Shelley M, Hradek C, Kosa K, Bell L, Long V, Williams P, Olson S & Singh A (2016). Adding a social marketing campaign to a schoolbased nutrition education program improves children's dietary intake: A quasi-experimental study. J Acad Nutr Diet 116(8):1285-1294.
- Brady SR (2015). Utilizing and adapting the Delphi method for use in qualitative research. Int J Qual Methods 14(5) DOI: 10.1177/1609406915621381
- Campanelli P (1997). Testing survey questions: New directions in cognitive interviewing. *Bull Methodol Sociol* 55(1):5-17.
- Deniz MS & Alsaffar AA (2013). Assessing the validity and reliability of a Questionnaire on dietary fibre-related knowledge in a Turkish student population. *J Health Popul Nutr* 31(4):497-503.
- DOST-FNRI (2021). Presentations: Food consumption Survey: Household Survey. Department of Science and Technology-Food and Nutrition Research Institute. From http://enutrition.fnri.dost.gov.ph/site/ uploads/2018-2019%20ENNS%20Results%20 Dissemination\_Household%20Dietary%20 Data.pdf [Retrieved June 16, 2022]
- Dickson-Spillmann M, Siegrist M & Keller C (2011). Development and validation of a short, consumer-oriented nutrition knowledge questionnaire. *Appetite* 56(3):617-620.
- Diedre G, Meertens R, Visschers V & Beukenhorst D (2012). *Questionnaire Development*. Statistics Netherlands, The Hague, Netherlands.

- Espinosa-Curiel IE, Pozas-Bogarin, EE, Lozano-Salas JL, Martínez-Miranda J, Delgado-Pérez EE, & Estrada-Zamarron, LS (2020). Nutritional education and promotion of healthy eating behaviors among mexican children through video games: design and pilot test of foodratemaster. *JMIR Serious Games* 8(2):e16431
- Farnik M & Pierzchala W (2012). Instrument development and evaluation for patient-related outcomes. *Patient Relat Outcome Meas* 3:1-12.
- Feren A, Torheim L & Lillegaard IL (2011). Development of a nutrition knowledge questionnaire for obese adults. *Food Nutr* Res 55(1):7271
- Fishbein M & Ajzen I (1975). Belief, Attitude, Intention, and Behavior: An Introduction to Theory and Research. Addison-Wesley, Reading, MA.
- FNRI-DOST (2016). *Pinggang Pinoy®: A Health Plate* for a Well-Nourished Nation. Food and Nutrition Research Institute-Department of Science and Technology, Taguig City, Philippines.
- Hiew CC, Chin YS, Chan YM, & Mohd Nasir MT (2015). Development and validation of knowledge, attitude and practice on healthy lifestyle questionnaire (KAP-HLQ) for Malaysian adolescents. J Nutr Health Sci 2(4):1-11.
- Karras DJ (1997). Statistical Methodology: 11. Reliability and validity assessment in study design, Part A. Acad Emerg Med 4:64-71
- Kumari A, Ranjan P, Vikram NK, Kaur D, Sahu A, Dwivedi SN, Baita U & Goel A (2020). A short questionnaire to assess changes in lifestyle-related behaviour during COVID-19 pandemic. *Diabetes Metab Syndr Clin Res Rev* 14(6):1697-1701.
- Lee J, Yim MH, & Kim JY (2018). Test-retest reliability of the questionnaire in the Sasang constitutional analysis tool (SCAT). *Integr Med Res* 7(2):136-140.
- Lenzner T, Neuert C & Otto W (2016). Cognitive Pretesting (Version 2.0). (GESIS Survey Guidelines). Mannheim: GESIS - Leibniz-Institut für Sozialwissenschaften. DOI: https://doi.org/10.15465/gesis-sg\_en\_010
- Lopez-Madrid MM, Acuin CCS, Orense CL, Duante CA, Tan RCA, & Capanzana MV (2018). Awareness of and adherence to the food based dietary guidelines among household meal planners in the Philippines. *Philipp J Sci* 147(3):523-535.

#### 134

- NEDA (2020). Inter-Agency Task Force Technical Working Group for Anticipatory and Forward Planning We Recover as One. National Economic and Development Authority. From https://neda.gov.ph/we-recover-as-one [Retrieved December 13, 2021]
- North Carolina State University (2017). How to Conduct Needs Assessment Part 1: What is it and why do it? From https://www.ies.ncsu. edu/blog/how-to-conduct-needs-assessmentpart-1-what-is-it-and-why-do-it/ [Retrieved August 20, 2020]
- Ploughman M, Austin M, Stefanelli M, & Godwin M (2010). Applying cognitive debriefing to pre-test patient-reported outcomes in older people with multiple sclerosis. *Qual Life Res* 19(4):483-487.
- Pike CK & Hudson WW (1998). Reliability and measurement error in the presence of homogeneity. J Soc Serv Res 24(1-2):149-163, DOI:10.1300/J079v24n01\_07
- Perneger TV, Courvoisier DS, Hudelson PM & Gayet-Ageron A (2015). Sample size for pre-tests of questionnaires. *Qual Life Res* 24(1):147-151.

- Reethesh S, Ranjan P, Arora C, Kaloiya G, Vikram N, Dwivedi S, Jyotsna V & Soneja M (2019). Development and validation of a questionnaire assessing knowledge, attitude, and practices about obesity among obese individuals. *Indian J Endocrinol Metab* 23(1):102-110.
- Shariff N (2015). Utilizing the Delphi survey approach: A review. J Nurs Care 4(3):246-251.
- Sharma S, Akhtar F, Singh RK & Mehra S (2019). Relationships between nutrition-related knowledge, attitude, and self-efficacy among adolescents: A community-based survey. J Family Med Prim Care 8(6):2012-2016.
- Taherdoost H (2016). Validity and reliability of the research instrument; how to test the validation of a questionnaire/survey in a research. *Int J Acad Res Manag* 5(3):28-36.
- Zakria N, Ismail T, Mansor W, Sulaiman Z & Hassim T (2020). Development of a new questionnaire to assess childcare providers' KAP regarding infant and young child feeding. *Mal J Nutr* 26(1):051-063.

# Weight cycling among Indonesian college students in West Java province during the COVID-19 pandemic

# Boyke Mulyana<sup>1</sup>, Asti Dewi Rahayu Fitrianingsih<sup>2\*</sup>, Syifa F. Syihab<sup>2</sup> & Novrizal Achmad Novan<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Sport Coaching Department, Faculty of Sports and Health Education, Universitas Pendidikan Indonesia, Bandung, Indonesia; <sup>2</sup>Nutrition Programme, Faculty of Sports and Health Education, Universitas Pendidikan Indonesia, Bandung, Indonesia

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Changes in our bodies can cause several problems, particularly for students who are concerned about maintaining an ideal body shape. Many of them try to diet, but their body returns to its previous weight or even increases in weight. Thus, this study aimed to determine the factors that influence the incidence of weight cycling in Indonesian students during the COVID-19 pandemic. Methods: This cross-sectional study used purposive sampling to collect data. Three hundred college students from West Java province, Indonesia, participated. Weight cycling was the dependent variable and the independent variables were physical activity, sex, and weight management. Multivariate logistic regression analysis was used to determine the factors influencing the incidence of weight cycling. Results: Sex, physical activity, skipping meals, and snacking were determinants related to weight cycling incidence. Females had a 0.7 times higher risk of experiencing weight cycling than males. Inactive students were 4.7 times more likely to become weight cyclers, and those who rarely skipped mealtime had lower risk of being weight cyclers. Students who sometimes and always consumed snacks had higher risk of becoming weight cyclers by 3.3 and 2.7 times, respectively, compared to those who rarely consumed snacks. Conclusion: Regular physical activity, not skipping meals, especially breakfast, and practising a healthy diet every day are recommended strategies to avoid weight cycling during a pandemic.

Keywords: dietary habits, physical activity, weight cycling, weight management

#### INTRODUCTION

Changes in body shape frequently result in many individual problems. One of the most significant issues confronting young adults over the age of 18 years related to body weight. The response behaviour is to pay attention to changes in body shape with the goal of making it look ideal (Stavridou *et al.*, 2021). Many young adults engage in dieting without considering the nutritional composition of the food they consume. They diet to appear attractive and be accepted by their friends. A strict diet, such as eating once a day without consulting a doctor or nutritionist, is one of the diets that jeopardises health. Many people who start a diet only think about how to get thin quickly and easily without considering the effects of the diet (Tapsell *et al.*, 2016).

Weight cycling is a condition of losing weight after a diet, but then re-gaining weight rapidly, and repeatedly. The effects often occur in people who make frequent dietary changes. It can also

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: Asti Dewi Rahayu Fitrianingsih

Nutrition Programme, Faculty of Sports and Health Education, Universitas Pendidikan Indonesia Tel: (022) 2004750; Fax: (022) 2004750; E-mail: rahayufitria@upi.edu doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2021-0125

occur if a young adult goes back to their previous eating pattern after reaching her ideal weight. This weight gain can return to the pre-diet weight; however, it can also be larger and lead to obesity. Obesity and its co-morbidities, such as cardiovascular disease, type 2 diabetes, and various types of cancer, are the main health issues to address because they are the leading global causes of death; thus, efforts must be made to minimise their prevalences. More than 1.9 billion adults were overweight or obese in 2016, yet efforts to combat obesity have mostly failed (Contreras, Schriever & Pfluger, 2019). The incidence of obesity has doubled in more than 70 nations in recent decades, and obesity cases have tripled among young people in many places, particularly in emerging and lowincome countries such as China, Brazil and Indonesia (Pellegrini et al., 2020).

Obesity develops as a result of a long-term imbalance between energy intake and production, leading to the accumulation of fat tissue. Weight loss is important in preventing disease complications. Successful weight loss is defined as a person voluntarily losing 10% of their initial body weight and maintaining it for a year (Contreras, Achriever & Pfluger, 2019). Although guidelines for recommending various types of weight loss have been developed, most are known to be effective only in the short term. Nearly 80% of obese people who intentionally reduced weight are likely to regain their previous weight within five years (Yumuk et al., 2015). Weight cycling is defined as a 2.25 kg-10.00 kg or 5-10% fluctuation in body weight over one month or one year (Carey & Vitek, 2020).

Weight cycling is unlike weight change, in that it does not just measure changes in body weight during a diet; there is also further assessments of changes in weight before and after dieting. This is important because weight cycling can lead to obesity and can put individuals at a higher risk of future weight gain (Mackie, Samocha-Bonet & Tam, 2017).

Weight cycling has previously been seen in people with overweight and obesity issues who intended to go on a weight loss programme. However, it is becoming more prevalent in students with normal nutritional health who feel dissatisfied with their body shape and embark on a weight loss programme. In addition to body image, the COVID-19 pandemic has had an impact on students' lifestyles, activities and diet. College students are obliged to engage in more activities at home, which leads to an increase in sedentary behaviour, such as sitting, lying down, and playing video games (Alafif et al., 2021). Since the pandemic, college students have been involved in extensive online learning activities, resulting in increased screen time, which leads to behavioural changes in weight control. Therefore, the objective of this study was to identify the factors associated with the occurrence of weight cycling among college students in West Java province, Indonesia, during the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### Study population

The Ethics Committee of Universitas Gadjah Mada approved this study under the number KE/FK/0670/EC/2021. The inclusion criteria for the sample were: 1) college students above the age of 18 years; 2) college students living in West Java, Indonesia; and 3) college students who were still registered at the university. The exclusion criteria for this research sample were: 1) college students who had a history of diabetes mellitus or who were diagnosed with cancer; 2) college students who were pregnant; and 3) college students who did not respond to all questions in the questionnaire.

#### Sampling method

The sample size was determined using Cochran's formula for an unknown population  $(n=z^2pq/d^2)$ . On the basis of accuracy levels of d=0.05, q=0.5, p=0.5, and a 90% confidence interval (z=0.164), the required sample size for this study was 270. The study included 300 participants to overcome participant drop-out. The formula for adding the sample size was n'=n/(1-f); n': number of samples after revision, n: number of samples; and the estimated proportion of drop-outs as 10%.

#### Instrumentation

This research used a cross-sectional design, with structured questionnaires based on interviews. The reliability and validity of the questionnaires were validated in the Indonesian language. Before completing the questionnaires, the respondents signed an informed consent form as proof of their consent. Weight cycling, physical activity, and weight management behaviour were the variables measured in this study.

The incidence of weight cycling during the COVID-19 pandemic was divided into two categories: those who experienced weight cycling and those who did not experience weight cycling. Weight cycling was assessed using the questionnaire developed by Panarotto et al. (2014). It included respondents general data, such as sex and residence. To collect information about cycling of body weight, students were asked if they were in Indonesia during the COVID-19 pandemic, that was from 2 March 2020 to the time this research was carried out. To determine whether there was any fluctuation in their weight, the students were asked if they had experienced any weight gains after weight loss treatments. If they answered 'Yes' and it turned out to be an increase in weight of about 2.25 kg-10.00 kg, the student was categorised as a weight cyclist. This was in accordance with the statement by Carey & Vitek (2020) that someone can be regarded as a weight cyclist if they diet by intentionally reducing energy intake

to lose weight, but once successful, regains weight by about 2.25 kg-10.00 kg or 5-10% of their initial body weight over one month or one year.

Weight management behaviour was measured using a questionnaire modified from Robinson et al. (2021), with each question item assessed using the following terms: 1= rarely, 2= sometimes, 3= often, and 4= always. A short version of the International Physical Activity Questionnaire (IPAQ) was used to assess the respondents' physical (Orcid & Orcid, 2020). There were two ways to measure scores on the Short-IPAQ: continuous scores and category scores. The category scoring technique used in this study divided physical activity into three categories: (1) category I/inactive, (2) category II/minimally active, and (3) category III/HEPA (health enhancing physical activity). These were defined as follows:

- a. Category 1 (inactive) was the lowest level, comprising those who did not fit into the second and third categories.
- II (minimum b. Category activity) comprised those with the lowest activity pattern that could be classified as sufficient activity. The criteria for inclusion were three or more days per week of vigorous activity for at least 20 minutes per day, five days or more of moderate intensity activity or walking 30 minutes per day, or five or more days of any combination of walking, moderate-intensity exercise and vigorous-intensity activities achieving a minimum of at least 600 MET-min/week.
- c. Category III (HEPA) comprised those who did 1.5-2.0 hours of exercise per day with high intensity.

#### Data analysis

Data analysis was performed using IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows version 26 software (IBM Corporation, Armonk, New York, USA). In addition, the validity of the questionnaires was tested using the Pearson Product Moment technique, reliability while was tested using Cronbach's alpha. All variables showed strong reliability test results: weight cycling variables (Pearson's R=0.824, p<0.05), physical activity variables (Pearson's R=0.764, p<0.05) and weight management behaviour (Pearson's R=0.684, p<0.05). Descriptive, bivariate, and multivariate study data processing were performed using STATA Statistical software: Release 17 (StataCorp LP, College Station, Texas, USA). The variables were subjected to bivariate analysis to identify independent variables that met the requirements for multivariate logistic regression analysis. Independent variables with p value <0.25 can be investigated further using a multivariate model.

#### RESULTS

#### **Respondent characteristics**

The findings showed that 61.3% of college students in West Java were not weight cyclists during the COVID-19 pandemic, while 38.7% of students were. Table 1 lists the factors associated with weight cycling. Most of the students (54%) who participated in this study were female, and nearly all lived with their parents or family (78%) during the pandemic from 2020 to 2021. Since the implementation of the large-scale social restriction policy (PSBB; Pembatasan Sosial Berskala Besar) by the Indonesian government, schools and other public facilities were closed to prevent the virus from spreading. It was found that most students (50.7%) did not engage in sufficient physical activity. The students' weight management habits were also poor during the pandemic, with 38.4% frequently skipping meals, 51.7% frequently consuming snacks, and 38.7% sometimes eating more food when stressed (Table 1).

| <b>Table 1.</b> Socio-demographic background, |  |  |  |  |  |
|---|--|--|--|--|--|
| dietary habits, and physical activity of the  |  |  |  |  |  |
| respondents (N=300)                           |  |  |  |  |  |

| respondents (N=300)            |                          |
|--------------------------------|--------------------------|
| Variable                       | n (%)                    |
| Sex                            |                          |
| Male                           | 136 (45.3)               |
| Female                         | 164 (54.7)               |
| Residence                      |                          |
| Family/ relatives              | 236 (78.7)               |
| Dormitory                      | 64 (21.3)                |
| Physical activity              |                          |
| HEPA                           | 73 (24.3)                |
| Minimum active                 | 75 (25.0)                |
| Sedentary                      | 152 (50.7)               |
| Skip mealtime                  |                          |
| Rarely                         | 70 (23.3)                |
| Sometimes                      | 115 (38.4)               |
| Often                          | 79 (26.3)                |
| Always                         | 36 (12.0)                |
| Taking dietary supplements     |                          |
| Rarely                         | 271 (90.6)               |
| Sometimes                      | 23 (7.7)                 |
| Often                          | 0(0.0)                   |
| Always                         | 5 (1.7)                  |
| Snacking                       |                          |
| Rarely                         | 75 (25.0)                |
| Sometimes<br>Often             | 70 (23.3)                |
| Always                         | 0 (0.0)<br>155 (51.7)    |
| -                              | 155 (51.7)               |
| Eating when stressed<br>Rarely | 101 (22 7)               |
| Sometimes                      | 101 (33.7)<br>116 (38.7) |
| Often                          | 0 (0.0)                  |
| Always                         | 83 (27.6)                |
|                                |                          |

HEPA: health enhancing physical activity

# Bivariate analysis of factors related to weight cycling

According to the bivariate analysis (Table 2), only 28.7% of male students in this study experienced weight cycling during the COVID-19 pandemic. Weight cycling was more common among female students, with 47.0% engaging in weight cycling. According to the bivariate analysis, 61.4% of those who lived with their family did not experience weight cycling. The result was similar for those in student dormitories (60.9%). With regard to level of physical activity, 49.3%
of sedentary students experienced weight cycling, and 40.0% of students categorised as minimally active experienced weight cycling. Surprisingly, 15.1% of the physically active students also experienced weight cycling during the pandemic.

The results of the bivariate study on weight management behaviour factors, such as skipping mealtimes, consumption of dietary supplements, snacking, and eating while stressed, are shown in Table 2. The vast majority of the 300 students (77.1%) rarely skipped meals. College students who always skipped meals had higher risk of being weight cyclists (50.0%). Although most were found to rarely use dietary supplements, 47.8% occasionally did. Snacking was observed in 155 students, with 45.7% of weight cyclists snacking occasionally during the pandemic. Stress was a regular issue for college students during the pandemic, and most of the participants ate more to reduce their stress;38.6% of students ate more food whenever they were stressed, while 42.2% of weight cyclists consumed more food whenever they were stressed (Table 2).

# Multivariate analysis of factors related to weight cycling

Following the bivariate analysis, sex, physical activity, skipping meals, and snacking were included in

| Table 2 | Bivariate | analysis c | of independent | variables related | to weight | cycling (N=300) |
|---------|-----------|------------|----------------|-------------------|-----------|-----------------|
|---------|-----------|------------|----------------|-------------------|-----------|-----------------|

| Variable                   | •          | cycling<br>(%) |     |           |
|----------------------------|------------|----------------|-----|-----------|
| ·                          | Yes        | No             | OR  | 95% CI    |
| Sex                        |            |                |     |           |
| Male                       | 39 (28.7)  | 97 (71.3)      | 1   |           |
| Female                     | 77 (47.0)  | 87 (53.0)      | 2.2 | 1.3 – 4.6 |
| Residence                  |            |                |     |           |
| Family/ relatives          | 91 (38.6)  | 145 (61.4)     | 1   |           |
| Dormitory                  | 25 (39.1)  | 39 (60.9)      | 1.0 | 0.8 - 3.2 |
| Physical activity          | . ,        | · · ·          |     |           |
| HEPA                       | 11 (15.1)  | 62 (84.9)      | 1   |           |
| Minimum active             | 30 (40.0)  | 45 (60.0)      | 3.8 | 2.4 – 5.5 |
| Sedentary                  | 75 (49.3)  | 77 (50.7)      | 5.5 | 5.7 – 7.7 |
| Skip mealtime              |            | . ,            |     |           |
| Rarely                     | 16 (22.9)  | 54 (77.1)      | 1   |           |
| Sometimes                  | 46 (40.0)  | 69 (60.0)      | 2.2 | 0.9 – 3.5 |
| Often                      | 36 (45.6)  | 43 (54.4)      | 2.8 | 1.9 – 4.4 |
| Always                     | 18 (50.0)  | 18 (50.0)      | 3.4 | 1.3 – 5.9 |
| Taking dietary supplements |            |                |     |           |
| Rarely                     | 102 (37.6) | 169 (62.4)     | 1   |           |
| Sometimes                  | 11 (47.8)  | 12 (52.2)      | 1.5 | 0.4 – 3.2 |
| Always                     | 2 (40.0)   | 3 (60.0)       | 1.1 | 0.2 – 3.5 |
| Snacking                   |            |                |     |           |
| Rarely                     | 17 (22.7)  | 58 (77.3)      | 1   |           |
| Sometimes                  | 32 (45.7)  | 38 (54.3)      | 2.9 | 0.9 - 6.2 |
| Always                     | 67(43.2)   | 88 (56.8)      | 2.6 | 0.5 - 6.7 |
| Eating when stressed       |            |                |     |           |
| Rarely                     | 41 (40.6)  | 60 (59.4)      | 1   |           |
| Sometimes                  | 40 (34.5)  | 76 (65.5)      | 0.8 | 0.3 - 2.7 |
| Always                     | 35 (42.2)  | 48 (57.8)      | 1.1 | 0.4 – 3.4 |

HEPA: health enhancing physical activity

the multivariate analysis (p < 0.25).The multivariate analysis aimed to determine which of the variables affected the incidence of weight cycling among students in West Java during the COVID-19 pandemic. According to the results of the multivariate analysis (Table 3), there was no interactions between the independent and covariate variables. Thus, the fit model shown in Table 3 was obtained. According to the results of the multivariate analysis, factors related to weight cycling were sex, physical activity, skipping mealtime, and snacking.

**Table 3**. Factors associated with the incidence of weight cycling among Indonesian college students (Fit Model)

| Variable          | OR  | 95% CI    |
|-------------------|-----|-----------|
| Sex               |     |           |
| Male              | 1   |           |
| Female            | 1.9 | 0.6 – 4.3 |
| Physical activity |     |           |
| HEPA              | 1   |           |
| Minimum active    | 3.4 | 2.2 - 5.2 |
| Sedentary         | 4.7 | 2.0 - 7.2 |
| Skip mealtime     |     |           |
| Rarely            | 1   |           |
| Sometimes         | 2.2 | 0.8 – 3.4 |
| Often             | 2.6 | 1.2 – 4.6 |
| Always            | 2.7 | 1.8 – 5.2 |
| Snacking          |     |           |
| Rarely            | 1   |           |
| Sometimes         | 3.3 | 1.2 - 5.7 |
| Always            | 2.7 | 0.8 – 4.1 |

HEPA: health enhancing physical activity

Physical activity was the determinant variable of weight cycling, especially in sedentary (B:1.5) and minimally active (B:1.2) students. Sedentary students were 4.7 times more likely to become weight cyclists, and those who were slightly active had a 1.2 times higher risk of becoming weight cyclists than those who actively engaged in HEPA. The prevalence of weight cycling was also found to be affected by sex. Female students were 0.7 times more likely to become weight cyclists than male students.

Skipping meals was also associated with an increased risk of weight cycling among college students. When compared to those who rarely skipped meals, students who always skipped mealtimes had a 2.7 times greater chance of becoming weight cyclists, while students who frequently skipped mealtimes had a 2.6 times larger risk of becoming weight cyclists. College students who sometimes skipped meals were only 2.2 times more likely to become weight cyclists than those who rarely skipped meals. Similar results were found for the snacking habits of college students. Those who snacked sometimes and frequently had a 3.3 and 2.7 times higher risk, respectively, of becoming weight cyclists, compared with those who rarely snacked.

### DISCUSSION

This study aimed to explore the phenomenon of weight cycling among college students and to identify the factors affecting weight cycling during the COVID-19 quarantine period from 2020 to 2021. According to the multivariate logistic regression analysis, sex, type of physical activity, skipping meals, and snacking were variables that predicted weight cycling among students. In this study, 39.7% of college students in West Java province, Indonesia, experienced weight cycling. A systematic scoping review published in 2021 indicated that during the COVID-19 pandemic, more than half of the young adult participants gained weight, while one-fifth lost weight (Chew & Lopez, 2021). Several studies have reported predictors of weight gain, including female sex (Di Renzo et al., 2020), increased food consumption (Keel et al., 2020), snacking after dinner (Zachary et al., 2020), sedentary behaviour for six hours a day (Reves-Olavarría et al., 2020), and a lack of sleep at night (Zachary et al., 2020).

## Sex

In this study, women were shown to be 0.7 times more likely to suffer weight cycling than men. A study conducted in Saudi Arabia also found a significant correlation between sex and weight cycling. The number of female students who experienced weight cycling was higher than that of male students during the COVID-19 pandemic (Alafif et al., 2021). Men are anticipatory when dealing with weight gain. For male students, social support from peers can act as a buffer against stress eating and weight increase. Adult women are known to be inclined to gain or lose weight repeatedly. A study of 167 obese women aged 18–60 years in the United States showed that 63% had experienced weight cycling and more than half had done so more than three times. They also have a higher BMI and maximum body weight than men (Darling *et al.*, 2017).

Women place such a high value on their appearance because they frequently experience low self-esteem and low physical satisfaction. There is significant difference in subjective perceptions of body image between with women demonstrating sexes. a higher disparity between real and perceived body image (Lôbo et al., 2020). Moreover, overweight female students have a significantly higher prevalence of body image dissatisfaction (Ugelta et al., 2022). There is more weight cycling among women, not only because of their body image, but also because women tend to be less eager to engage in physical activity than men. This fact is supported by data from the Basic Health Study conducted by the Indonesian Ministry of Health in 2018, which showed that around 36.4% of males and 30.7% of females over the age of 10 years engaged in insufficient physical activity (Ministry of Health of the Republic of Indonesia, 2018).

## Physical activity

Physical activity was the most influential

variable in the occurrence of weight cycling among the Indonesian students in West Java. The results of the multivariate regression analysis showed that students who had minimum physical activity habits had a 4.7 times greater risk of experiencing weight cycling than those who actively engaged in HEPA. A systematic review in 2019 reported that 89% of people who experienced weight cycling had strict commitment to performing high levels of physical activity and consuming low-calorie foods (Contreras, Schriever & Pfluger, 2019). The PSBB policy, which limited activities outside the home, altered the activity patterns of students, who were obliged to stay at home throughout the pandemic. Many studies found a decline in activity among teenagers and college students after the COVID-19 outbreak (Contreras, Schriever & Pfluger, 2019). Sedentary behaviour in college students changed during confinement due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Adults may have been forced to spend more time at home during this period of activity limitation, increasing the prevalence of sedentary behaviour (Romero-Balco et al., 2020).

During the pandemic, the number of minutes per week spent engaging in moderate to vigorous physical activity significantly declined by about 20%, whereas time spent being inactive increased by three hours per day. Many students were forced to return to living with their parents and were forced to work from home, making access to sports facilities more challenging. The availability of sporting facilities such as gyms, fitness centres, swimming pools, and parks influences students' levels of physical activity (Bertrand et al., 2021). College students can spend all day sitting in front of a computer, which can cause the abdominal muscles to soften and become distended. In addition, weight gain can be caused among students by eating unhealthy snacks while sitting in front of the computer and failing to engage in sufficient physical activity. The

World Health Organization recommends 150 minutes per week of exercise, which not only maintains the immune system and reduces stress from exhaustion or studying, but also helps maintain body weight (Ugelta *et al.*, 2022).

## Skipping mealtime and snacking

In this study, weight cycling was found to be related to skipping meals and frequent snacking. Students who skipped meals consistently had a 2.7 times higher risk of weight cycling than those who skipped meals infrequently. Students who snacked frequently had a 2.7 times higher risk of weight cycling than students who seldom snacked.

Skipping meals is one of the behaviours that influences body weight. Research on those above 18 years of age has shown that those who skip meals have a higher body weight than those who do not. Young adults who skip breakfast consume an extra 193 kJ of energy at lunch. They also consume 114 kJ more at dinner when they just skip breakfast, 369 kJ more at dinner when they just skip lunch, and another 783 kJ at dinner when they skip both breakfast and lunch. Skipping meals (particularly dinner) reduces daily energy intake, but the reduction in daily diet quality (particularly when skipping breakfast) may negatively impact health over time. Skipping mealtimes, especially skipping breakfast, can cause overweight and obesity. This will undoubtedly increase the incidence of weight cycling (Zeballos & Todd, 2020).

Changes in eating habits, especially skipping meals and replacing them with snacks, are common in adults with stress or depression. Stress has also been associated with failure of weight loss programmes and high-calorie food consumption (Araiza & Lobel, 2018). Since the COVID-19 outbreak, many adults have felt significantly more anxious about being infected with the virus (Pellegrini *et al.*, 2020). Though the PSBB has prevented direct public interaction, yet many people have become stressed by the pandemic's boring routines at home (Hasanzadeh & Alishahi, 2020).

Several studies have investigated the association between the prevalence of weight cycling and stress (Quinn, Puhl & Reinka, 2020). It has been discovered that stress has an impact on an individual's food habits and exercise levels (Araiza & Lobel, 2018). Snacking and high-fat/ high-sugar meals are frequently found in stressed adults (Silverman & Wang, 2021). One study found that during the pandemic, eating habits changed, with a 73% increase in eating when bored, a 65% increase in snacking after dinner, and a 73% increase in eating to satisfy food cravings. In 2020, a study on the Italian general population and students discovered new eating behaviours that resulted in a higher intake of "comfort foods" including chocolate, desserts, ice cream, and salty snacks (Scarmozzino & Visioli, 2020).

The PSBB altered the activity patterns of students, where they were obliged to stay at home. Online learning activities carried out by students during this pandemic also resulted in increased screen time and changes in weight management behaviour (Zachary et al., 2020). Excessive weight gain can alter body composition and have an impact on a person's level of fitness, as well as their metabolic system (Carey & Vitek, 2020). Several methods may be used to maintain a healthy lifestyle and prevent weight cycling, including participation in regular physical exercise, not missing (particularly breakfast), meals and keeping a balanced diet. Exercise is fundamental for both burning calories and increasing the body's metabolism, both of which are essential for weight management and overall health (Ross et al., 2020). Furthermore, a low-calorie, high-protein, and high-fibre diet should be considered; this can help prevent overeating, since protein and fibre can help to reduce excessive appetite and produce a full stomach.

The limitation of this research is its cross-sectional design, which meant that it was not possible to evaluate cause and effect, and there was no information on food consumption patterns from the respondents. To fully understand the determining factors of weight cycling, other variables in eating behaviour should be included.

## CONCLUSION

Many Indonesian students do not pay attention to the nutritional content of the food they eat when they go on a diet. Consequently, they go through a heavy cycle. Several factors can affect the onset of weight, including sex, physical activity, and skipped meals and snacks. Weight cycling needs to be avoided because it not only increases the risk of future weight accumulation, but also increases the risk of death, heart disease, and type 2 diabetes mellitus. Regular physical activity, not skipping meals (especially breakfast), and following a healthy diet every day are some strategies that are recommended to avoid becoming a weight cyclist.

#### Acknowledgement

The authors extend their gratitude to the Research and Community Service Institutions (LPPM; Lembaga Penelitian dan Pengabdian Masyarakat), Universitas Pendidikan Indonesia, for funding this research.

#### Authors' contributions

Mulyana B, principal investigator, conceptualised and designed the study, prepared the draft of the manuscript and reviewed the manuscript; Fitrianingsih ADR, led the data collection, data analysis and interpretation, and reviewed the manuscript; Syihab SF, data interpretation, assisted in drafting of the manuscript, reviewed the manuscript; Novan NA, prepared the draft of the manuscript and took care of administration for research permits.

#### **Conflict of interest**

All authors declare that there is no conflict of interest.

#### References

- Alafif NO, Abdelfattah EH, Al hadi RA, Alanazi SB, Alkabaa, RI, Alsalem FA, Aljeldah TM, Aldriweesh KK & Albati AA (2021). Effect of quarantine on eating behaviors and weight change among King Saud University students in Riyadh. J King Saud Univ Sci 33(8):101609. doi:10.1016/j.jksus.2021.101609.
- Araiza AM & Lobel M (2018). Stress and eating: Definitions, findings, explanations, and implications. Soc Personal Psychol Compass 12(4):1–13. doi:10.1111/spc3.12378.
- Bertrand L, Shaw KA, Ko J, Deprez D, Chilibeck PD & Zello GA (2021). The impact of the coronavirus disease 2019 (Covid-19) pandemic on university students' dietary intake, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* 46(3):265–272. doi:10.1139/apnm-2020-0990.
- Carey KJ & Vitek W (2020). Weight cycling in women: Adaptation or risk? *Semin Reprod Med* [Preprint]. doi:10.1055/s-0040-1721418.
- Chew HSJ & Lopez V (2021). Global impact of covid-19 on weight and weight-related behaviors in the adult population: A scoping review. Int J Environ Res Public Health 18(4):1– 32. doi:10.3390/ijerph18041876.
- Contreras RE, Schriever SC & Pfluger PT (2019). Physiological and epigenetic features of yoyo dieting and weight control. *Front Genet* 10(December):1–12. doi:10.3389/ fgene.2019.01015.
- Darling KE, Fahrenkamp AJ, Wilson SM, Karazsia BT & Sato AF (2017). Does social support buffer the association between stress eating and weight gain during the transition to college? Differences by gender. *Behav Modif* 41(3):368– 381. doi:10.1177/0145445516683924.
- Di Renzo L, Gualtieri P, Pivari F, Soldati L, Attinà A, Cinelli G, Cinelli G, Leggeri C, Caparello G, Barrea L, Scerbo F, Esposito E & De Lorenzo A (2020). Eating habits and lifestyle changes during COVID-19 lockdown: An Italian survey. *J Transl Med* 18(1):1–15. doi:10.1186/s12967-020-02399-5.
- Hasanzadeh S & Alishahi M (2020). COVID-19 pounds: Quarantine and weight gain. SSRN Electronic Journal [Preprint]. doi:10.2139/ ssrn.3684120.
- Keel PK, Gomez MM, Harris L, Kennedy GA, Ribeiro J & Joiner TE (2020). Gaining "The Quarantine 15:" Perceived versus observed weight changes in college students in the wake of COVID-19. Int J Eat Disord 53(11):1801–1808. doi:10.1002/ eat.23375.

- Lôbo ILB, Mello MT, Oliveira JRV, De CMP, Silva A & Guerreiro RC (2020). Rev Bras Cineantropom Hum university students. *Braz J Kinanthrop Hum Perform* 22(1):704–723.
- Mackie GM, Samocha-Bonet D & Tam CS (2017). Does weight cycling promote obesity and metabolic risk factors?. *Obes Res Clin Pract* 11(2):131–139. doi:10.1016/j. orcp.2016.10.284.
- Ministry of Health of the Republic of Indonesia (2018). Hasil Riset Kesehatan Dasar Tahun 2018 [2018 Basic Health Research Results]. *Kementrian Kesehatan RI* 53(9):1689–1699.
- Orcid N & Orcid N (2020) Validity of the International Physical Activity Questionnaire Short Form (IPAQ-SF) as a measure of physical activity (PA) in young people with cerebral palsy: A cross-sectional study. *Physiotherapy* 107:209–215. doi:10.1016/j. physio.2019.08.013.
- Panarotto D, Bosi GR, Neumann M, de Braga GL, Hickmann S & Marcki CR (2014). Reliability and internal consistency of questionnaire for evaluating weight cycling in Southern Brazil. *J Clin Nurs* 23(3–4):385–393. doi:10.1111/ jocn.12021.
- Pellegrini M, Ponzo V, Rosato R, Scumaci E, Goitre I, Benso A, Belcastro S, Crespi C, De Michieli F, Ghigo E, Broglio F & Bo S (2020). Changes in weight and nutritional habits in adults with obesity during the "lockdown" period caused by the COVID-19 virus emergency. *Nutrients* 12(7):1–11. doi:10.3390/nu12072016.
- Quinn DM, Puhl RM & Reinka MA (2020). Trying again (and again): Weight cycling and depressive symptoms in U.S. adults. *PLoS ONE* 15(9 September):1–10. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0239004.
- Reyes-Olavarría D, Latorre-Román PÁ, Guzmán-Guzmán IP, Jerez-Mayorga D, Caamaño-Navarrete F & Delgado-Floody P (2020). Positive and negative changes in food habits, physical activity patterns, and weight status during covid-19 confinement: Associated factors in the chilean population. Int J Environ Res Public Health 17(15):1–14. doi:10.3390/ ijerph17155431.
- Robinson E, Boyland E, Chisholm A, Harrold J, Maloney NG, Marty L, Mead BR, Noonan R & Hardman CA (2021). Obesity, eating behavior and physical activity during COVID-19 lockdown: A study of UK adults. *Appetite* 156:104853. doi:10.1016/j. appet.2020.104853.
- Romero-Balco C, Rodriguez-Almaro J, Onieva-Zafrea MD, Laura PFM, Prado-Laguna del C & Hernandez-Martinez A (2020). Physical activity in university students around COVID-19 confinement. *ClinicalTrials.gov* 2117(December 2020):105802.

- Ross R, Chaput JP, Giangregorio LM, Janssen I, Saunders TJ, Kho ME, Poitras VJ, Tomasone JR, El-Kotob R, McLaughlin EC, Duggan M, Carrier J, Carson, Chastin SF, Latimer-Cheung AE, Chulak-Bozzer T, Faulkner G, Flood SM, Gazendam MK, Healy GN, Katzmarzyk PT, Kennedy W, Lane KN, Lorbergs A, Maclaren K, Marr S, Powell KE, Rhodes RE, Ross-White A, Welsh F, Willumsen J & Tremblay M (2020). Canadian 24-hour movement guidelines for adults aged 18-64 years and adults aged 65 years or older: an integration of physical activity, sedentary behaviour, and sleep'. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* 45(10)S57–S102. doi:10.1139/apnm-2020-0467.
- Scarmozzino F & Visioli F (2020). Covid-19 and the subsequent lockdown modified dietary habits of almost half the population in an Italian sample. *Foods* 9(5):675. doi:10.3390/ foods9050675.
- Silverman JR & Wang BZ (2021). Impact of school closures, precipitated by COVID-19, on weight and weight-related risk factors among schoolteachers: A cross-sectional study. *Nutrients* 13(8):2723. doi:10.3390/ nu13082723.
- Stavridou A, Kapsali E, Panagouli E, Thirios A, Polychronis K, Bacopoulou F, Psaltopoulou T, Tsolia M, Sergentanis TN & Tsitsika A (2021). Obesity in children and adolescents during COVID-19 pandemic. *Children* 8(2):1–16. doi:10.3390/children8020135.
- Tapsell LC, Neale EP, Satija A & Hu FB (2016). Foods, nutrients, and dietary patterns: interconnections and implications for dietary guidelines. Adv Nutr 7(3):445–454. doi:10.3945/an.115.011718.
- Ugelta S, Sutresna N, Pitriani P, Fitrianingsih ADR & Zaeri A (2022). The effects of isotonic and isometric training on young women's waist circumference. *Ann Appl Sport Sci* 10(1):1–7.
- Yumuk V, Tsigos C, Fried M, Schindler K, Busetto L, Micic D & Toplak H (2015). European guidelines for obesity management in adults. *Obes Facts* 8(6):402–424. doi:10.1159/000442721.
- Zachary Z, Brianna F, Brianna L, Garrett P, Jade W, Alyssa D & Mikayla K (2020). Selfquarantine and weight gain related risk factors during the COVID-19 pandemic. Obes Res Clin Pract 14(3):210–216. doi:10.1016/j. orcp.2020.05.004.
- Zeballos E & Todd JE (2020). The effects of skipping a meal on daily energy intake and diet quality. *Public Health Nutr* 23(18):3346–3355. doi:10.1017/S1368980020000683.

## Diabetes prevention through digital therapy for highrisk individuals: Study protocol for the Malaysia Diabetes Prevention Programme (MyDiPP)

## Nurul Fatihah Mohd Fauzi<sup>1</sup>, Sharifah Wajihah Wafa Syed Saadun Tarek Wafa<sup>1\*</sup>, Naresh Bhaskar Raj<sup>1</sup>, Mohd Ibrahim Abdullah<sup>1</sup>, Norkhairani Abdul Rawi<sup>2</sup>, Nurulhuda Mat Hassan<sup>3</sup> & Rohayah Husain<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Faculty of Health Sciences, Gong Badak Campus, Universiti Sultan Zainal Abidin, Kuala Terengganu, Malaysia; <sup>2</sup>Faculty of Informatics and Computing, Tembila Campus, Universiti Sultan Zainal Abidin, Kuala Terengganu, Malaysia; <sup>3</sup>Faculty of Medicine, Universiti Sultan Zainal Abidin, Medical Campus, Kuala Terengganu, Malaysia.

## ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Intervention approaches that integrate human coaching into technology are considered as a convenient, accessible and scalable method to reach a larger population at risk. The objective of this paper is to present the protocol for a randomised controlled trial that evaluates the efficacy of a lifestyle intervention programme via a mobile phone app (MyDiPP), which aims to prevent diabetes among adults at risk of developing diabetes. Methods: MyDiPP intervention is to be delivered for 12 months with multiple approaches (weight loss, dietary modification, physical activity, and quality of life). Eligible adults aged 18-65 years, overweight/obese (body mass index, BMI  $\ge 23$ kg/m<sup>2</sup>), and at high risk of type 2 diabetes [American Diabetes Association (ADA) Diabetes Risk Score  $\geq 5$ , or haemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) of 5.6-6.2%], will be randomly assigned to one of two study groups (intervention or usual care control groups) in a 1:1 ratio using simple randomisation. **Results:** Changes in weight and HbA1c level (primary outcomes), and changes in physical activity level, dietary intake, and quality of life (secondary outcomes) will be assessed at 6 and 12 months. **Conclusion:** This study protocol describes the first digital therapy for diabetes prevention in Malaysia, which will determine whether the effect of this intervention is larger than the effect of usual care in reducing body weight and HbA1c level, and improving dietary intake, physical activity, and quality of life of high-risk individuals. Results from this trial may be useful for preventing type 2 diabetes mellitus in Malaysia.

 ${\bf Keywords:}$  lifestyle intervention, prediabetes, protocol, randomised controlled trial, T2DM

## INTRODUCTION

In 2017, diabetes affected 8.4% of the world's population, or 451 million adults aged 18-99 years, and it is growing rapidly in low- and middleincome countries. The prevalence of diabetes is expected to rise to 693 million by 2045, representing 9.9% of the same population (Cho *et al.* 2018). In Malaysia, according to the National

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author: Assoc Prof Dr Sharifah Wajihah Wafa binti Syed Saadun Tarek Wafa Faculty of Health Sciences, Gong Badak Campus, Universiti Sultan Zainal Abidin, Kuala Terengganu, Terengganu, Malaysia

Tel: (6)012-6911510; E-mail: sharifahwajihah@unisza.edu.my doi: https://doi.org/10.31246/mjn-2022-0015

Health and Morbidity Survey (NHMS) 2019, 18.3% or 3.6 million Malaysians have diabetes, the highest incidence rate in Asia and one of the highest in the world (IPH, 2020). Individuals who have blood glucose higher than normal level, but not as high to be classified as diabetes, are regarded as having prediabetes. A person diagnosed with prediabetes has a higher risk of developing diabetes. Worldwide, over 260 million or 6.4% adults have pre-diabetes (IDF, 2011). A recent study conducted in Terengganu reported that the prevalence of pre-diabetes in Kuala Terengganu is double (7.6%) (Wan Nur Atirah & Wafa, 2020) that reported by NHMS in 2015 (3.5%) (IPH, 2015). Being overweight is one of the factors that is associated with a higher probability of both diabetes and pre-diabetes. In Malaysia, the prevalence of overweight and obesity among adults aged 18 years and above had increased from 30% in 2015 to 30.4% in 2019, and from 17.7% in 2015 to 19.7% in 2019, respectively (IPH, 2020; IPH, 2015).

A study has shown that approximately 37% of individuals with pre-diabetes will have diabetes in four years if they do not change their lifestyle through any intervention (Knowler et al., 2002). Lifestyle modification intervention such as the Diabetes Prevention Programme (DPP) has been shown to be effective in reducing or delaying the onset of type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) among high-risk individuals by 58% over a long-term period (Knowler et al., 2002). Furthermore, a 10-year DPP study reduced the prevalence of T2DM by 34% (Knowler et al., 2009). Similarly, the **English National Health Service Diabetes** Prevention Programme also reported a favourable impact in reducing body weight (3.3 kg) and haemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) level (2.04 mmol/mol) of subjects who had non-diabetic hyperglycaemia (Valabhji et al., 2020). DPP is the first large-scale trial to demonstrate the efficacy of intensive behavioural counselling in reducing weight and risk

of diabetes that involves in-person and group meetings in a research setting. Since then, many translations of the DPP have been further developed in order to provide approaches that can be used widely, including a community setting that involves group face-to-face sessions (Katula *et al.*, 2011).

However, such programmes also have several barriers such as lack professional staffs, of institutional resources, substantial costs incurred, participants' reluctance to allocate their time to attend a series of in-person meetings, as well as transportation, distance, and childcare issues (Venditti al., 2014). To overcome these et problems, an intervention approach known as digital therapy has integrated human coaching with the use of technology such as website, email, or short message service (SMS) to enable a wider reach (Castro et al., 2017). It is considered as a convenient, accessible and scalable method that can reach a larger population at risk (Sepah et al., 2017).

The purpose of this article is to present the Malaysia Diabetes Prevention Programme (MyDiPP) study protocol. The objective of the MyDiPP randomised controlled trial (RCT) is to implement and evaluate the efficacy of lifestyle intervention programme to prevent T2DM among adults who are at risk of developing diabetes via a mobile phone app. The study is an assessor-blinded, parallel-group RCT for overweight/ obese adults who are at high risk of having T2DM. The eligible participants will be randomised in a 1:1 ratio to either undergo a 12-month MyDiPP intervention or receive standard health education from primary care providers at a university clinic. The design conduct and reporting will adhere to the consolidated standards of reporting trials (CONSORT) guidelines. We used the SPIRIT checklist when writing our report (Chan et al., 2013).

## **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### Study setting

The trial will be carried out in the district of Kuala Terengganu, in the state of Terengganu, Malaysia. This location was selected due to continuous urbanisation, improved socioeconomic status, and adoption of more sedentary lifestyle and unhealthy dietary habits, where obesity might develop. In addition, Terengganu has a prevalence of diabetes (10.5%)that is higher compared to the national prevalence (9.4%), as well as the highest prevalence of diabetes compared to the other East Coast states - Kelantan (9.7%) and Pahang (9.5%) (IPH, 2020). According to NHMS 2015, diabetes and obesity have a moderate prevalence in the East Coast states (IPH, 2015).

## **Eligibility criteria**

Participants are deemed eligible if they: (1) are 18-65 years old who live, work, or study in Kuala Terengganu, Terengganu, Malaysia with a body mass index (BMI) of  $\geq 23$  kg/m<sup>2</sup>; (2) have a high risk for diabetes [diabetes risk test score ≥5 (Lindström & Tuomilehto, 2003) or HbA1c of 38-44 mmol/mol or 5.6-6.2%; (3) own a smartphone (only Android); (4) are fluent in the Malay or English language; and (5) are willing to participate in the weight management programme or physical activities. BMI  $\geq 23 \text{ kg/m}^2$  was chosen, as it is the World Health Organization (WHO) BMI cut-off for the Asian and Pacific populations.

The exclusion criteria include: (1) those with a clinical history of diabetes or newly diagnosed with diabetes at the time of screening, with their HbA1c level  $\geq$ 45 mmol/mol or  $\geq$ 6.3%; (2) those taking oral anti-diabetic agents; (3) those participating in other weight management programmes or interventional research; (4) those on a prescribed medical diet or anti-obesity or diabetes therapy in the past four months; (5) those who had a clinical history of cardiovascular diseases in the past six months; (6) those who used to undergo any treatments for cancer, dementia or probable Alzheimer's disease, advanced arthritis; (7) those who are pregnant, had given birth in the recent six weeks, or are planning to become pregnant in the next twelve months; or (8) those with liver and renal diseases or hyperthyroidism, or other causes that can interfere with their participation (for being physically disabled or have any mental health conditions that include eating disorder or alcohol/substance abuse).

## Development of the Malaysia Diabetes Prevention Program (MyDiPP) mobile app

development of The the MvDiPP mobile app was outsourced to Trivotec Technology, which is a website and software/app development company Bharu, based in Kota Kelantan, Malaysia. The MyDiPP mobile app has the following components:

#### a. Backend (server) and database

The backend was developed using a Javascript-based stack based on NodeJS. As opposed to more traditional technologies, Javascript is newer, and one that is growing quickly on the serverside. It was selected because of its stellar performance and better scalability.

b. Admin area and website (web client) The admin area has a simple user interface and functionality, and is implemented using a template based on Bootstrap 4.0. Both the website and the admin area can run on all current major browsers: Chrome, Firefox, Safari, and Internet Explorer.

#### c. Mobile app

The Android mobile client application can run on all phones with Android 5.0 or newer that includes Google services. It was developed using the native development tools provided by Google. The app runs in portrait mode and has a common layout, as well as look-and-feel across all form factors (phones and tablets).

development, During the there were two important milestones: alpha milestone and beta milestone. For the alpha milestone, around 40-60% of the features were working; for the beta milestone, 100% of the features were working, but with chances of bugs. After the beta milestone, the app went through a quality assurance testing and identified bugs were fixed. After fixing these bugs, the app went through a pilot testing among target users to evaluate its usability. After the pilot test, the app is now ready to be used by participants during the intervention programme.

## Interventions

The intervention group will access the MyDiPP app that consists of educational lessons, health coaches, peer group, and technology-enabled tools to track their nutritional intake, physical activities, body weight, as well as HbA1c level. The educational lessons have been adopted from publicly available materials from the United States Diabetes Prevention Programme (US DPP) of Centre for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), combined with the Malaysian Dietary Guidelines (MDG) 2020 and the  $5^{th}$ edition of the Management of T2DM Clinical Practice Guidelines (CPG) from the Ministry of Health Malaysia by referring to Diabetes Malaysia. The materials have been modified to meet the needs and cultural sensitivity of Malaysians. A few consultations will be conducted with the stakeholders (i.e., dietitian, nutritionist, physiotherapist, psychologist, and clinician) prior to the intervention. The educational materials will be refined and pre-tested on high-risk individuals who have volunteered prior to the delivery of the intervention.

In order to successfully engage highrisk individuals in the process of lifestyle behaviour change, the content focus was based on Bandura's Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) (Bandura, 2004). SCT framework is the most used framework in digital diabetes prevention intervention (Van Rhoon et al., 2020). It states that an individual, the environment, and the cognitive and emotional processes interact with each other to influence behaviour. SCT sets a framework of key constructs based on the determinants of behaviour, the mechanism of action, and the optimal strategies for effecting positive health behaviour changes. Selfefficacy, which refers to the confidence of a person in his or her ability to act and persevere in an action despite obstacles or challenges, is thought to be the most important construct of SCT and is suggested to impact health behaviour directly (Glanz, 2016). Other constructs include knowledge, outcome expectation, goal setting and planning, barriers and opportunities, social support, feedback on behaviour, feedback on outcome of behaviour, and self-monitoring. The taxonomy for behaviour change techniques was used for the operationalisation of SCT for MyDiPP (Michie et al., 2013).

The intervention group will undergo 22 lessons that consist of two parts: (1) a six-month active period, and (2) a sixmonth maintenance period. Each lesson will take about 30 to 60 minutes to complete. For the first six months during the core programme, the participants will undergo 16 lessons that need to be completed within the first 24 weeks after randomisation by focusing on dietary change, increased physical activity, and relapse prevention. Eight sessions will be conducted once a week, and eight more sessions will be conducted every fortnight (Table 1). Meanwhile, during the maintenance period, which consists of six months of post-core lessons, the participants will focus on maintaining their lifestyle and weight loss achieved during the core programme. The sessions

| Social Cognitive<br>Theory Construct<br>Targeted   | Behaviour Change Technique   | Module                                    | Content  | Action                           | Week |
|--|--|---|--|----------------------------------|------|
| <ul> <li>Knowledge</li> <li>Self-efficacy</li> <li>Outcome</li> </ul>  | <ul> <li>Providing information<br/>about health consequences</li> <li>Encouraging goal-setting</li> </ul>  | Introduction to •<br>the Programme        | Introduction to MyDiPP.<br>What are prediabetes and T2DM.  | Dietitian                        |      |
| <ul> <li>expectation</li> <li>Goal-setting<br/>and -planning</li> <li>Barriers and<br/>opportunities</li> <li>Social support</li> <li>Feedback on<br/>behaviour and<br/>on outcome of</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>and -planning</li> <li>Providing information to create positive outcome expectations</li> <li>Providing information about social and environmental consequences</li> <li>Offering tips on behaviour</li> </ul>          | Be Active!                                | The meaning of physical activity and sedentary<br>lifestyle.<br>Ways to get active.<br>Types of physical activities for adults.<br>Types of physical activities that are<br>recommended for general population.<br>Ways to work out safely.<br>Benefits of getting active.     | Physiotherapist                  | О    |
| behaviour<br>• Self-monitoring   | <ul> <li>Encouraging negative habit</li> <li>reversal</li> </ul>   | Track Your<br>Activity                    | The purpose of tracking physical activity.<br>How to track physical activity.  | Physiotherapist                  | с    |
|  | <ul> <li>Encouraging positive nabilification formation</li> <li>Giving instructions on how</li> <li>Giving instructions on how</li> <li>Prompt goal-setting</li> <li>(behaviour and outcome)</li> <li>Action-planning</li> </ul> | Eat Well                                  | How to eat well to prevent or delay T2DM.<br>Ways to eat right according to the Malaysian<br>Food Pyramid and Malaysian Healthy Plate.<br>The items in each food group.<br>How to make healthy meals.  | Dietitian                        | 4    |
|  | <ul> <li>Encouraging social support</li> <li>Encouraging self-<br/>monitoring (behaviour and<br/>outcome of behaviour)</li> </ul>  | Track Your<br>Food                        | The purpose of tracking food.<br>How to track food.<br>How to understand and use Food Label.   | Dietitian                        | Ŋ    |
|  | <ul> <li>Prompt self-monitoring of<br/>behaviour and outcome of</li> </ul>   | Be More Active!                           | The purpose of getting more active.<br>Some ways to get more active.   | Physiotherapist                  | 9    |
|  | <ul> <li>behaviour</li> <li>Repetition of behaviour</li> <li>Behavioural practice</li> <li>Problem-solving/coping-<br/>planning</li> <li>Providing information</li> </ul>  | Burn More<br>Calories than<br>You Take In | The link between calories and weight.<br>How to track burned calories.<br>How to burn more calories than take in.<br>How to reduce calories intake through the<br>changes of dietary habits.<br>Examples of physical activities that can be done<br>to burn calories in foods. | Dietitian and<br>Physiotherapist | ٢    |
|  | <ul> <li>Regulate negative emotions</li> <li>Reviewing behaviour goals</li> </ul>  | Healthy<br>Shopping and<br>Cooking        | Healthy food.<br>How to shop for healthy food and ways to save<br>time and money before and during shopping.<br>How to cook healthy food.  | Dietitian                        | 8    |

A digital therapy for diabetes prevention

151

| ~            |
|--------------|
| (par         |
| tinı         |
| con          |
| e            |
| nm           |
| rar          |
| ı progran    |
| d L          |
| ntion        |
| en.          |
| erv          |
| int          |
| Ч            |
| Ξ            |
| MyDiPP       |
| ~            |
| the          |
| 7            |
| hs           |
| nt           |
| ш            |
| six months o |
| st :         |
| Fire         |
|              |
| -            |
| le           |
| at           |

| <b>Table 1.</b> First six months of the          |                            | MyDiPP intervention programme (continued) | e (continued)   |                 |      |
|--|----------------------------|---|---|-----------------|------|
| Social Cognitive<br>Theory Construct<br>Targeted | Behaviour Change Technique | Module                                    | Content   | Action          | Week |
|  |                            | Manage Stress                             | Causes of stress.<br>The link between stress and T2DM.<br>Ways to reduce stress.<br>Healthy ways to cope with stress.<br>Ways to calm down.   | Psychologist    | 10   |
|  |                            | Find Time for<br>Fitness                  | Benefits of being active.<br>Challenges of fitting in fitness.<br>How to find time for fitness.   | Physiotherapist | 12   |
|  |                            | Cope with<br>Triggers                     | Examples of unhealthy food shopping triggers<br>and ways to cope with them.<br>Examples of unhealthy eating triggers and ways<br>to cope with them.<br>Examples of triggers of sitting still and ways to<br>cope with them. | Psychologist    | 14   |
|  |                            | Take Care of<br>Your Heart!               | Why hearth health matters.<br>How to keep heart healthy.<br>How to be heart smart about fat.  | Dietitian       | 16   |
|  |                            | Take Charge of<br>Your Thoughts           | <ul> <li>The difference between harmful and helpful thoughts.</li> <li>How to replace harmful thoughts with helpful thoughts.</li> </ul>  | Psychologist    | 18   |
|  |                            | Get Support                               | <ul> <li>How to get support from family, friends and co-workers.</li> <li>How to get support from groups, classes and clubs.</li> <li>How to get support from professionals.</li> </ul>                                     | Psychologist    | 20   |
|  |                            | Eat Well Away<br>from Home                | <ul> <li>Challenges of eating well at restaurants and social events.</li> <li>How to plan for and cope with the challenges.</li> </ul>  | Dietitian       | 22   |
|  |                            | Stay Motivated                            | <ul><li> Reflect on the progress.</li><li> How to keep making positive changes over the next 6 months.</li></ul>  | Psychologist    | 24   |

152

## Nurul Fatihah MF, Wafa SW, Raj NB et al.

| Social Cognitive Theory<br>Construct Targeted  | Behaviour Change Technique  | Module                                   | Content  | Action                           | Week |
|--|---|--|--|----------------------------------|------|
| <ul> <li>Knowledge</li> <li>Self-efficacy</li> <li>Outcome</li> <li>expectation</li> <li>Goal-setting and</li> </ul>                           | <ul> <li>Providing feedback on<br/>behaviour and outcome of<br/>behaviour</li> <li>Reviewing behaviour goals</li> <li>Reviewing outcome goals</li> </ul>  | When Your<br>Weight Loss<br>Stalls       | <ul> <li>Why weight loss can slow down or stall.</li> <li>How to start losing weight again.</li> </ul>   | Dietitian and<br>Physiotherapist | 28   |
| <ul> <li>-planning</li> <li>Barriers and</li> <li>opportunities</li> <li>Social support</li> <li>Feedback on</li> <li>behaviour and</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>Renewing goal-setting and<br/>-planning</li> <li>Prompt goal-setting (behaviour<br/>and outcome)</li> <li>Action-planning</li> <li>Problem-solving/coping-</li> </ul>  | Steal Your Time<br>for Fitness<br>Break! | <ul> <li>The link between sitting</li> <li>still and T2DM.</li> <li>Challenges of taking<br/>fitness breaks and ways<br/>to cope with them.</li> </ul>   | Physiotherapist                  | 32   |
| on outcome of<br>behaviour<br>• Self-monitoring  | planning<br>Offering tips on behaviour<br>substitution<br>Providing information about<br>social and environmental   | Eat Healthy<br>Food that You<br>Enjoy!   | <ul> <li>Healthy approach to eating.</li> <li>How to have healthy food that you enjoy.</li> </ul>  | Dietitian                        | 36   |
|  | Providing information to create<br>positive outcome expectations<br>Maintaining negative habit<br>reversal<br>Maintaining and improving   | Get Enough<br>Sleep                      | <ul> <li>Why sleep matters.</li> <li>Challenges of getting enough sleep and ways to cope with them.</li> </ul>   | Psychologist                     | 40   |
| - •  | positive habit formation<br>Giving instructions on how to<br>perform a behaviour<br>Maintaining self-monitoring   | Get Back on<br>Track!                    | <ul><li>Stay positive.</li><li>Five steps of problem solving.</li></ul>  | Psychologist                     | 44   |
|  | <ul> <li>(behaviour and outcome of<br/>behaviour)</li> <li>Maintaining social support</li> <li>Repetition of behaviour</li> <li>Behavioural practice</li> <li>Providing information about<br/>emotional consequences</li> <li>Regulate negative emotions</li> </ul> | Prevent T2DM<br>for Life!                | <ul> <li>Reflect on the progress.</li> <li>How to keep making<br/>healthy lifestyle going<br/>once the program ends.</li> <li>How to keep making<br/>positive changes over<br/>the long term.</li> </ul> | Dietitian and<br>Psychologist    | 48   |

Table 2. Final six months of the MyDiPP intervention programme

153

will be held monthly (sessions 17 to 22) (Table 2).

During the first week of intervention, participants will receive online orientation on what MyDiPP entails and learn how to use the app, interact with their coach, and stay motivated throughout the programme. Once the participants have registered the app, they will be alternately divided into either blue or red teams. The purpose for the group division is to motivate the participants into making healthy lifestyle changes. The team members can compete with those in the other team to achieve their group's diet and activity goals.

The participants are encouraged to aim for a minimum of 5-10% weight loss of their starting weight on the 6<sup>th</sup> month and to keep working on losing weight even if their target has not been reached on the 12<sup>th</sup> month. Participants can set their target for percentage weight loss for the first and last six months in the app. After they have set this target, a target body weight that they are required to achieve will be automatically calculated. Participants are also encouraged to increase their physical activity to a minimum of 150 minutes per week and aim for moderate-intensity exercises. They have the option to do more. Meanwhile, for dietary intervention, participants are advised to eat well by following the Malaysian Food Pyramid, as well as the Malaysian Healthy plate (module 4), to track their food by understanding and using food label (module 5), to burn more calories than they consume by changing their dietary habits and engaging in physical activities (module 7), to do healthy shopping and cooking by learning how to shop and prepare healthy food (module 8), to eat well while dining outside by educating them about potential obstacles to their weight loss goals and how to overcome them (module 15), and also to eat healthy foods that they enjoy by learning how to make them healthier (module 19). The

contents for each module are described in Table 1 and Table 2.

At their convenience where internet connection is available, participants will be encouraged to complete the curriculum lessons on lifestyle and behavioural change, communicate with health coaches or group mates through private messaging or group discussions, self-monitor their diet and physical activities, and view their weight loss progress (Sepah *et al.*, 2017). The development of the MyDiPP mobile app, as well as its feasibility study, will be published elsewhere.

Participants in the control group will receive standard health education from primary care providers at the university's clinic with regards to weight loss, increasing physical activity, and dietary advice, undergo anthropometric and laboratory tests, as well as comprehensive surveys at baseline. six months, and twelve months after commencement of the intervention. They will also be provided with pamphlets and booklets about various health topics such as diabetes, hypertension, dyslipidaemia, cardiovascular disease, and kidney disease.

Participants are given the freedom to withdraw voluntarily at any time during the trial by informing the research team that he/she wishes to withdraw. The participant is also given the choice whether to provide the research team with the reason(s) for leaving the study. Participants who do not log in to the app for one month and/or are not present at evaluation will be contacted by telephone. After three unsuccessful calls, the participant will be considered a dropout.

The research team can also, at any time, withdraw (remove) the subject from the study at its discretion. The criteria for withdrawing include: when a subject's health may be compromised, such as when a subject experience related adverse events requiring discontinuation of intervention, when the research team ends the study due to increased risk to the participant, or when the subject does not comply with the required study schemes or procedures.

#### Outcomes

The primary outcome measures for this study are the changes in weight and HbA1c level. Secondary outcome measures include physical activity level, dietary intake, and health-related quality of life (HRQoL). All these will be taken at baseline, sixth month, and twelfth month. The study's primary assessment time point is at sixth month in order to assess the immediate impact of the intervention. The final visit that will take place at the twelfth month will be used to assess the intervention's sustainability.

#### Sample size

The sample size was estimated using the study by Ibrahim *et al.* (2016), who performed a community-based lifestyle intervention programme study to prevent T2DM occurrence in Malaysia. It is the only available long-term (twelve-month) diabetes prevention study that focuses on the Malaysian population. Considering the difference in the change in % HbA1c by 0.27% between groups and standard deviation (SD) of the change in % HbA1c by 0.4, a sample size of 35 high-risk adults per group will give 80% power at 0.05 significance level for the twelvemonth study. Assuming a dropout rate of 30%, 100 high-risk adults (50 in each group) is required. Probability sampling method will be applied.

To determine the sample size, equation (1) was used (Florey, 1993):

$$\frac{n \text{ (sample size}}{\text{in each group)}} = \frac{2 \left[ (a + b)^2 \ge \sigma^2 \right]}{(\mu 1 - \mu 2)^2} (1)$$

#### where:

a = conventional multiplier for alpha (0.05) = 1.96

b = conventional multiplier for power (0.80) = 0.842

#### Recruitment

The target sample comprises 100 adults who live in Kuala Terengganu, Terengganu, Malaysia, and are at high risk of T2DM. They will be identified by a two-stage screening process. In the first stage, patients who are at high risk of T2DM will be assessed via the American Diabetes Association (ADA) diabetes risk score distributed using Google Forms through social media (Facebook). Google Forms will be used due to its advantages: easy to build the questionnaire, has unlimited surveys, and is free. ADA diabetes risk test was translated and validated into the Malay language by two experts in the fields of nutrition and dietetics, as well as 35 target users (Nurul Fatihah et al., 2022). The risk score is based on a set of variables not requiring laboratory tests that are used as a tool to predict the risk of T2DM or identify undetected T2DM; these variables are age, gender, and family history of diabetes, history of gestational diabetes in women, history of hypertension, physical activity, and BMI. The researcher will invite those who scored  $\geq 5$  via telephone call to attend a second stage screening test via a HbA1c test at the UniSZA Medical Specialist Clinic. At this stage, blood will be extracted by pricking the finger to assess HbA1c level for those with BMI  $\geq 23 \text{ kg/m}^2$ . Those with HbA1c level in the range of 20-44 mmol/mol or 4.0%-6.2% will be invited to participate in the study. However, individuals with HbA1c level  $\geq$ 45 mmol/mol or  $\geq$ 6.3% will be referred to healthcare providers immediately for follow-up. Figures 1 and 2 describe the SPIRIT flow diagram of the MyDiPP trial and the study flowchart from recruitment process at baseline stage to assessments at the sixth and twelfth months (primary time point), respectively.

Randomisation will be performed by the co-investigator (NBR) in this trial, once the baseline data collection is completed. Each participant will be randomly assigned to one of two study



Figure 1. SPIRIT Flow Diagram of the MyDiPP Trial

groups in a 1:1 ratio using simple randomisation. Random numbers will be generated by the Research Randomiser software, which uses the "Math.random" method with JavaScript programming language to generate random numbers. The random number and instructions for the participants will be placed in sealed envelopes. The co-investigator will select the envelope sequentially to be distributed to each participant indicating which group (intervention or control) he/she will be allocated to and the next processes in this study.

This study uses the single-blind approach. All measurements will be

taken at baseline, sixth and twelfth months of the study by the main researcher (NFMF), who will remain blinded to group allocations throughout the study. However, the nutritionists, dietitians, clinicians, physiotherapists, and psychologists are, for obvious reasons, not blinded to group allocations.

#### Data collection and management

The participants' timeline is presented in Table 3.

#### Anthropometric measurements

During the tests, participants are instructed to wear light clothing and no shoes. By using a digital stadiometer and SECA scale, height and weight will be measured to the nearest 0.1 cm and 0.1 kg, respectively; these measurements will be used to calculate BMI (kg/ $m^2$ ). BMI classification is based on the updated cut-off points for Asian. Those with BMI ranging from 23.0 kg/ $m^2$  to



Figure 2. Study flow chart

|  |                 | Study Pe   | eriod |          |
|--|-----------------|------------|-------|----------|
|  | Enrolment       | Allocation | Follo | w-Up     |
| Time-Point                                   | $t_{inclusion}$ | $t_o$      | $t_6$ | $t_{12}$ |
| Enrolment:                                   |                 |            |       |          |
| Eligibility screening                        | х               |            |       |          |
| Informed consent                             | х               |            |       |          |
| Allocation                                   |                 | х          |       |          |
| Interventions:                               |                 |            |       |          |
| Intervention group                           |                 | х          | х     | х        |
| Control group                                |                 | х          | х     | х        |
| Assessments:                                 |                 |            |       |          |
| Baseline sociodemographic assessment         |                 | х          |       |          |
| Body weight                                  |                 | х          | Х     | х        |
| HbA1c  |                 | Х          | Х     | х        |
| Physical activity questionnaire              |                 | Х          | Х     | х        |
| Dietary intake status                        |                 | Х          | Х     | х        |
| Health-related quality of life questionnaire |                 | Х          | Х     | х        |

#### Table 3. Participants' timeline

24.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup> is classified as overweight, while a BMI of  $\geq$ 25 kg/m<sup>2</sup> is obese (WHO Expert Consultation, 2004).

## Laboratory measurement

HbA1c level will be tested using the point-of-care technology, which is PTS Diagnostics A1CNow<sup>+</sup> test kit from finger-prick blood samples collected in a capillary tube according to the manufacturer's guidelines. It is а lightweight, portable, and disposable handheld immunoassay device certified National Glycohaemoglobin bv the Standardisation programme and is Clinical Laboratory Improvement Amendments (CLIA)-waived. It does not require calibration. The participants' fingers will be cleaned with an alcohol swab, left to dry, and lanced with a sterile lancet in order to obtain a drop of blood using the finger-prick method. A 5 µl blood sample is then mixed with a reagent supplied with the test kit and then transferred to a sample well in the testing device with a pipette provided. The results is provided in 5 minutes and then recorded.

**Evaluation of physical activity (PA)** 

Physical activity (PA) will be assessed using the Malay-translated and validated version of the IPAQ (Chu & Moy, 2015). The questionnaire demonstrated good reliability with intra-class correlation coefficient (ICC) of 0.54-0.92 on items categorised by intensities and domains, as well as good validity across intensities and domains with Spearman correlation coefficient (p) of 0.67-0.98 (Chu & Moy, 2015). It consists of seven items that identify frequency and time spent on three types of physical activities (walking, moderate-intensity activity, and vigorous-intensity activity) during the past seven days. The metabolic equivalent (MET) values will be measured. The participants' total physical activity (MET-minute/week) will be calculated by summing up the walking, moderate-, and vigorous-intensity activity scores. The subjects will be categorised as "high physical activity", "moderate physical activity", and "low physical activity" if they achieved ≥1500 MET-minutes/ MET-minutes/ week, 600-1500 week, and <600 MET-minutes/week,

respectively (IPAQ Research Committee, 2005).

## Evaluation of dietary intake

The dietary intake of the participants will be measured using a 24 hours diet recall. They will be asked to record their dietary intake for three days (two weekdays and one weekend), and the average measurement will be taken. Dietary analysis software Nutritionist Pro Inc. will be used to analyse energy and nutrient intakes (carbohydrate, fat, protein, and fibre).

# Evaluation of Health-Related Quality of Life (HRQoL)

HRQoL will be assessed using the translated and validated version of the SF-36 health survey questionnaire (Sararaks et al., 2005). It consists of 36 items with eight health domains: physical functioning (PF), role physical (RP), bodily pain (BP), general health (GH), vitality (VT), social functioning (SF), role emotional (RE), and mental health (MH), with a score from 0 to 100 indicating the worst to the best state of health. The scores are further summarised in the physical component summary (PCS) and mental component summary (MCS) scores.

## Baseline sociodemographic assessment

Sociodemographic variables encompass age, sex, race, education level (primary, secondary, or tertiary), and household income.

## Statistical methods

Independent *t*-test will be used to compare participants' demographic characteristics and baseline measurements between groups, while chi-square test will be used for categorical variables. The analysis will be performed according to the intention-to-treat (ITT) principle. Missing values will be replaced by carrying forward the last readings. Repeated measures ANCOVA will be performed to examine the changes over time within and between groups. The analyses will be performed using SPSS. Differences will be defined as statistically significant at p<0.05.

## Ethics

Ethical approval was obtained from the UniSZA Human Research Ethics Committee (UHREC/2018/77).

### **Informed consent**

A written consent will be obtained from participants before any intervention or procedures are conducted on them. Information sheets and consent forms will be provided to all participants involved in the trial. The participants will be informed regarding the purpose of the study and have the right to refuse participation in the study. The safety of the participants is the main concern of this study. Participants will be informed on the signs and symptoms of angina and heart attack, which they should promptly notify. They will be given a consent form during baseline visit at the UniSZA Medical Specialist Clinic. After they have signed the form, a copy of the signed consent form will be given to them and kept for their records.

## Confidentiality

Participants' study information will be kept confidential by the researchers and will not be made publicly available unless disclosure is required by law. Data obtained from this study that do not identify them individually will be published in scientific journals for knowledge purposes. Participants' original records may be reviewed by the researchers, the Ethical Review Board for this study, and regulatory authorities for the purpose of verifying the study procedures and/or data. Their information may be held and processed on a computer. Only research team members are authorised to access the information.

## DISCUSSION

Intervention to prevent blood glucose increases must begin much earlier, ideally before glucose levels reach levels indicative of diabetes or disease symptoms. This study is necessary because it is important to know if this intervention programme leads to the reduction in body weight, as well as HbA1c level, and whether these reductions are larger than the effect of usual care, as weight loss is the main predictor of reduced diabetes incidence; a reduction of 5-10% of body weight can improve fitness and reduce HbA1c level (Wing et al., 2011). If successful, the results of this trial will open a window of opportunity for other researchers to test MyDiPP on the whole population, or to healthcare providers to use it as a preventive approach on their patients.

While many other health apps are designed solely to monitor calories or fitness records, the MyDiPP mobile app is designed to engage its audiences and guide them to fun and realistic lifestyle changes. Furthermore, it allows individuals who are at increased risk of developing diabetes to be able to monitor their health, track their progress, and even connect with a personal health coach, where they can receive realtime feedback on behaviours related to wellness and diabetes prevention. This app makes them more aware of the easy changes they can make to their lifestyles and keep them motivated to prevent diabetes.

The incorporation of the diabetes prevention modules into the mobile app may lead to greater engagement of the participants with the programme because it frees them from the requirement of travelling to a specific location and thus more flexible with their time to participate. A greater engagement has the potential to reduce the risk of progression to diabetes (Katula *et al.*, 2022). Moreover, this mobile app can convincingly improve the daily quality of life for millions of people, not to mention drive billions of ringgit in system-wide savings (Bonoto *et al.*, 2017).

Despite its aforementioned strengths, this study may encounter some challenges in terms of recruitment, engagement, and long-term retention in the programme. However, providing incentives to participants may boost their engagement and long-term retention. systematic review of А effective recruitment strategies revealed that involving primary care practitioners may be the most effective recruitment strategy for managing study budget and timelines (Ngune et al., 2012). They can help promote the programme on their clinic's Facebook Page or on their own Facebook, if they have one. Furthermore, there could be bias in the information provided for physical activities and dietary intake recall. This can happen when respondents do not provide the true or correct answers to questions, either because they have forgotten or refused to disclose information. Sometimes, the meaning of the questions may be interpreted differently by the respondents. However, properly training the interviewer to avoid inappropriate questioning techniques such as leading questions or judgmental comments, as well as conducting interviews in a private setting with no distractions, can help avoid or reduce bias in the information provided by respondents (Gibson, Charrondiere & Bell, 2017).

#### Acknowledgements

The module for this study was adopted from the United States Diabetes Prevention Program (US DPP) of Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and was translated into the Malay language, as well as underwent forward-backward translation by Khuzaiton Zakaria, Aveleena Afzan Hassan and Nor Fazura Md Zulkifle, who were language lecturers at University Malaysia Kelantan, Malaysia. This trial was retrospectively registered with Clinical Trial Registry (NCT03997656) on 21 June 2019.

#### Authors' contributions

Nurul Fatihah MF, conceptualised and designed the study, and prepared the draft of the manuscript; Wafa SW, principal investigator, conceptualised and designed the study, and reviewed the manuscript; Raj NB, designed the study (physical activity) and reviewed the manuscript; Mohd Ibrahim A, designed the study (diet) and reviewed the manuscript; Norkhairani AR, designed the mobile app and reviewed the manuscript; Nurulhuda MH, designed the study (HbA1C) and reviewed the manuscript; Rohayah H, designed the study (psychology) and reviewed the manuscript.

#### **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

#### References

- Bandura A (2004). Health promotion by social cognitive means. *Health Educ Behav* 31(2):143-164.
- Bonoto BC, de Araújo VE, Godói IP, de Lemos LL, Godman B, Bennie M, Diniz LM & Junior AA (2017). Efficacy of mobile apps to support the care of patients with diabetes mellitus: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *JMIR Mhealth Uhealth* 5(3):e4.
- Castro Sweet CM, Chiguluri V, Gumpina R, Abbott P, Madero EN, Payne M, Happe L, Matanich R, Renda A & Prewitt T (2017). Outcomes of a digital health program with human coaching for diabetes risk reduction in a medicare population. J Aging Health 30(5):692-710.
- Chan AW, Tetzlaff JM, Altman DG, Laupacis A, Gøtzsche PC, Krleža-Jerić K, Hróbjartsson A, Mann H, Dickersin K, Berlin JA, Doré CJ, Parulekar WR, Summerskill WS, Groves T, Schulz KF, Sox HC, Rockhold FW, Rennie D & Moher D (2013). SPIRIT 2013 statement: defining standard protocol items for clinical trials. Ann Intern Med 158(3):200-207.
- Cho NH, Shaw JE, Karuranga S, Huang Y, da Rocha Fernandes JD, Ohlrogge AW & Malanda B (2018). IDF Diabetes Atlas: Global estimates of diabetes prevalence for 2017 and projections for 2045. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* 138:271-281.
- Chu AH & Moy FM (2015). Reliability and validity of the Malay International Physical Activity Questionnaire (IPAQ-M) among a Malay population in Malaysia. Asia Pac J Public Health 27(2):NP2381-2389.

- Florey CD (1993). Sample size for beginners. *BMJ* 306:1181-1184.
- Gibson RS, Charrondiere UR & Bell W (2017). Measurement errors in dietary assessment using self-reported 24-hour recalls in lowincome countries and strategies for their prevention. Adv Nutr 8:980-991.
- Glanz K (2016). Social and behavioural theories. In: Behavioural & Social Science Research. https://obssr.od.nih.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2016/05/Social-and-Behavioral-Theories.pdf. [Retrieved July 19 2020].
- Ibrahim N, Ming Moy F, Awalludin IA, Mohd Ali Z & Ismail IS (2016). Effects of a communitybased healthy lifestyle intervention program (Co-HELP) among adults with prediabetes in a developing country: A Quasi-experimental study. *PLoS One* 11(12): e0167123.
- IPH (2020). National Health and Morbidity Survey (NHMS) 2019: Vol. I: NCDs – Non-Communicable Diseases: Risk Factors and Other Health Problems. Institute for Public Health, National Institutes of Health, Ministry of Health Malaysia.
- IPH (2015). National Health and Morbidity Survey 2015 (NHMS 2015). Vol. II: Non-Communicable Diseases, Risk Factors & Other Health Problems. Institute for Public Health, National Institutes of Health, Ministry of Health Malaysia.
- IDF (2011). The global burden. *IDF Diabetes Atlas* (pp. 23-43). 5th edition. International Diabetes Federation, Brussels.
- IPAQ Research Committee (2005). Guidelines for Data Processing and Analysis of the International Physical Activity Questionnaire (IPAQ)- Short and Long Forms. p. 1±15
- Katula JA, Dressler EV, Kittel CA, Harvin LN, Almeida FA, Wilson KE, Michaud TL, Porter GC, Brito FA, Goessl CL, Jasik CB, Sweet CMC, Schwab R & Estabrooks PA (2022). Effects of a digital diabetes prevention program: An RCT. Am J Prev Med 62(4):567-577.
- Katula JA, Vitolins MZ, Rosenberger EL, Blackwell CS, Morgan TM, Lawlor MS & Goff DC Jr (2011). One-year results of a communitybased translation of the diabetes prevention program: Healthy-Living Partnerships to Prevent Diabetes (HELP PD) Project. *Diabetes Care* 34(7):1451-1457.
- Knowler WC, Barrett-Connor E, Fowler SE, Hamman RF, Lachin JM, Walker EA, Nathan DM & Diabetes Prevention Program Research Group (2002). Reduction in the incidence of type 2 diabetes with lifestyle intervention or metformin. N Engl J Med 346(6):393-403.

- Knowler WC, Fowler SE, Hamman RF, Christophi CA, Hoffman HJ, Brenneman AT, Brown-Friday JO, Goldberg R, Venditti E, Nathan DM & Diabetes Prevention Program Research Group (2009). 10-year follow-up of diabetes incidence and weight loss in the Diabetes Prevention Program Outcomes Study. Lancet 374(9702):1677-1686.
- Lindström J & Tuomilehto J (2003). The diabetes risk score: a practical tool to predict type 2 diabetes risk. *Diabetes Care* 26(3):725-731.
- Michie S, Richardson M, Johnston M, Abraham C, Francis J, Hardeman W, Eccles MP, Cane J & Wood CE (2013). The behaviour change technique taxonomy (v1) of 93 hierarchically clustered techniques: Building an international consensus for the reporting of behaviour change interventions. Ann Behav Med 46(1):81-95.
- Ngune I, Jiwa M, Dadich A, Lotriet J & Sriram D (2012). Effective recruitment strategies in primary care research: A systematic review. *Qual Prim Care* 20(2):115-123.
- Nurul Fatihah MF, Wafa SW, Mohd Ibrahim A, Bhaskar Raj N & Nurulhuda MH (2022). Translation and validation of American Diabetes Association diabetes risk test: The Malay version. *Malays J Med Sci* 29(1):113-125.
- Sararaks S, Azman AB, Low LL, Rugayah B, Aziah AM, Hooi LN, Abdul Razak M, Norhaya MR, Lim KB, Azian AA & Geeta S (2005). Validity and reliability of the SF-36: The Malaysian context. *Med J Malaysia* 60(2):163-179.
- Sepah SC, Jiang L, Ellis RJ, McDermott K & Peters AL (2017). Engagement and outcomes in a digital Diabetes Prevention Program: 3-year update. *BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care* 5(1):e000422.

- Valabhji J, Barron E, Bradley D, Bakhai C, Fagg J, O'Neill S, Young B, Wareham N, Khunti K, Jebb S & Smith J (2020). Early outcomes from the English National Health Service Diabetes Prevention Programme. *Diabetes Care* 43(1):152-160.
- Van Rhoon L, Byrne M, Morrissey E, Murphy J & McSharry J (2020). A systematic review of the behaviour change techniques and digital features in technology-driven type 2 diabetes prevention interventions. *Digit Health* 6:2055207620914427.
- Venditti EM, Wylie-Rosett J, Delahanty LM, Mele L, Hoskin MA, Edelstein SL & Diabetes Prevention Program Research Group (2014). Short and long-term lifestyle coaching approaches used to address diverse participant barriers to weight loss and physical activity adherence. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 11:16.
- Wan Nur Athirah WN & Wafa SW (2020). Association between body mass index and health-related quality of life among high risk pre-diabetes adults in Kuala Terengganu. Asian J Med Biomedicine 4 (SI 1):124–134.
- WHO Expert Consultation (2004). Appropriate body-mass index for Asian populations and its implications for policy and intervention strategies. *Lancet* 363(9403):157-163.
- Wing RR, Lang W, Wadden TA, Safford M, Knowler WC, Bertoni AG, Hill JO, Brancati FL, Peters A, Wagenknecht L & Look AHEAD Research Group (2011). Benefits of modest weight loss in improving cardiovascular risk factors in overweight and obese individuals with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 34(7):1481-1486.